Hardeep Singh Tuli Editor

Drug Targets in Cellular Processes of Cancer: From Nonclinical to Preclinical Models



Drug Targets in Cellular Processes of Cancer: From Nonclinical to Preclinical Models Hardeep Singh Tuli Editor

Drug Targets in Cellular Processes of Cancer: From Nonclinical to Preclinical Models



Editor Hardeep Singh Tuli Department of Biotechnology Maharishi Markandeshwar (Deemed to be University), Mullana Ambala, Haryana, India

ISBN 978-981-15-7585-3 ISBN 978-981-15-7586-0 (eBook) https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-15-7586-0

© The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive licence to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2020

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are solely and exclusively licensed by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors, and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, expressed or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

This Springer imprint is published by the registered company Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. The registered company address is: 152 Beach Road, #21-01/04 Gateway East, Singapore 189721, Singapore Dedicated to My Beloved Parents

Preface

Cancer is a major cause of death worldwide and is known to be the biggest killer in the twenty-first century. It has been ranked second in mortality rate following cardiovascular diseases in most of the countries. Every year, the number of people being diagnosed with cancer is increasing very fast. Due to the lack of significant improvement in diagnosis, treatment, and prevention, cancer has or will soon become the number one killer in most parts of the world. Induced side effects and acquired resistance against anticancer drugs create the hassle for the treatment of cancer and the enthusiasm for the development of new approaches.

Further, application of safe compounds with strong anticancer properties may open new avenues in the fight against this devastating disorder. Therefore, different antitumor mechanisms of drugs, that is, cell cycle arrest, apoptosis induction, antioxidant, anti-inflammatory, antiproliferative, antiangiogenic, anti-invasive, antimetastatic, and proapoptotic properties, are summarized in this book. In addition, this book will introduce readers to the various aspects of drug interactions in recognized cellular processes and will explore the various anticancer targets in different phases of drug development in clinical trials along with new drug targets for personalized cancer. The dataset presented in this book could be a valuable basis for the understanding of cancer biology and the initiation of the human clinical trials with patients suffering from different cancerous diseases, either alone or in combination with traditional therapies. It will help to understand the cancer biology as well as drug mechanisms of action. Various undergraduate and post-graduate students will also be benefited to learn various cancer regulatory processes.

Ambala, Haryana, India

Hardeep Singh Tuli

Acknowledgements

This book is based on the research conducted globally. I would like to express special gratitude to Maharishi Markandeshwar (Deemed to be University), Mullana, Ambala, for providing the requisite facilities to complete this study.

I would like to thank all the people who had liked and helped to compose this work. Finally, the author(s) would like to acknowledge with gratitude the support, enthusiasm, and love of family and parents.

Contents

1	History of Oncotherapies in Cancer Biology Vaishali Aggarwal, Katrin Sak, Mehak Arora, Ashif Iqubal, Ajay Kumar, Saumya Srivastava, Anjana Pandey, Satwinderjeet Kaur, and Hardeep Singh Tuli	1
2	Electrochemical Sensors and Biosensors for the Detection of Cancer Biomarkers and Drugs Tuğba Ören Varol	15
3	Cell Cycle Arrest: An Impending Therapeutic Strategy to Curb Cancer . Gaurav Kumar, Sonam Mittal, Deepak Parashar, Kapilesh Jadhav, Anjali Geethadevi, Pradeep Singh Cheema, and Hardeep Singh Tuli	45
4	Apoptotic Cell Death: Important Cellular Process asChemotherapeutic TargetMd. Junaid, Yeasmin Akter, Syeda Samira Afrose, Mousumi Tania,and Md. Asaduzzaman Khan	65
5	Regulatory Roles of Autophagy in Cancer Sonam Mittal, Gaurav Kumar, Deepak Parashar, Anjali Geethadevi, Kapilesh Jadhav, G. L. Balasubramani, Pradeep Singh Cheema, Chandra Mohan Srivastava, and Hardeep Singh Tuli	89
6	ROS and Oxidative Stress in Cancer: Recent Advances Mehmet Varol	109
7	Inflammatory Mediators: Potential Drug Targets in Cancer Mükerrem Betül Yerer, Eren Demirpolat, and İffet İpek Boşgelmez	139
8	Pharmacologic Modulation of the Immune Response AgainstTumours in the ElderlyJuan Bautista De Sanctis	157
9	Angiogenesis: A Therapeutic Target for Cancer	165

10	Metastasis: A Major Driver of Cancer Pathogenesis	185
	Pradeep Singh Cheema, Gaurav Kumar, Sonam Mittal,	
	Deepak Parashar, Anjali Geethadevi, Kapilesh Jadhav,	
	and Hardeep Singh Tuli	
11	Designing Personalized and Innovative Novel Drug Therapies for	
	Cancer Treatment	213
	Vaishali Aggarwal, Katrin Sak, Diwakar Aggarwal, Gaurav Parashar,	
	Nidarshana Chaturvedi Parashar, Shivani Sood,	
	Muobarak Jaber Tuorkey, Jagjit Kaur, Harpal Singh Buttar,	
	and Hardeep Singh Tuli	

About the Editor

Hardeep Singh Tuli is an Assistant Professor at the Department of Biotechnology, Maharishi Markandeshwar (Deemed to be University), Mullana, Ambala. He has previously served as a Lecturer at the Department of Applied Sciences, Institute of Science and Technology, Klawad, Yamunanagar, India (2009–2011). His research interests are focused on the isolation, characterization, and biochemical evaluation of natural metabolites as anticancer agents. He has served as a reviewer for several international journals and as a guest editor for the journal Frontiers in Pharmacology. He has more than 9 years of teaching and research experience in pharmacology, mammalian physiology, and natural products. He has published more than 70 papers in peer-reviewed international journals and authored a number of book chapters. In addition, he is an editorial board member of various national and international scientific research journals.



History of Oncotherapies in Cancer Biology

Vaishali Aggarwal, Katrin Sak, Mehak Arora, Ashif Iqubal, Ajay Kumar, Saumya Srivastava, Anjana Pandey, Satwinderjeet Kaur, and Hardeep Singh Tuli

Abstract

Cancer is the second leading cause of death worldwide, just behind cardiovascular diseases. In fact, there was an estimated 18.1 million new cancer cases and 9.6 million cancer deaths in 2018 around the world. Due to the continuously increasing global prevalence of malignancies, novel efficient therapeutics and treatment strategies are highly needed. The most common types of cancer treatment modalities include surgery, chemotherapy, and radiation therapy. At that, over 50% of all cancer patients receive chemotherapy in some stages of their disease. Although modern drugs are very efficient to kill tumor cells, they also affect normal healthy cells often causing intolerable side effects. In addition, drug resistance to chemotherapeutic agents is problematic. Several signaling pathways

V. Aggarwal

Department of Pharmaceutical Sciences, University of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, PA, USA

K. Sak NGO Praeventio, Tartu, Estonia

M. Arora · H. S. Tuli (🖾) Department of Biotechnology, Maharishi Markandeshwar (Deemed to be University), Mullana, Ambala, Haryana, India

A. Iqubal

Department of Pharmacology, School of Pharmaceutical Education and Research (Formerly Faculty of Pharmacy), Jamia Hamdard (Deemed to be University), New Delhi, India

A. Kumar · S. Kaur Department of Botanical and Environmental Sciences, Guru Nanak Dev University, Amritsar, Punjab, India

S. Srivastava · A. Pandey Department of Biotechnology, Motilal Nehru National Institute of Technology, Allahabad, Uttar Pradesh, India

© The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive licence to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2020 H. S. Tuli (ed.), *Drug Targets in Cellular Processes of Cancer: From Nonclinical to Preclinical Models*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-15-7586-0_1 are found to be associated with cancer progression and survival. This book chapter presents an overview of various oncotherapies in cancer.

Keywords

 $\label{eq:resonance} Radiotherapy \cdot Chemotherapy \cdot Biomarkers \cdot Personalized medicine \cdot Clinical trials$

1.1 Introduction

Cancer is a major burden of morbidity and mortality all around the world. Each year, tens of millions of people get the diagnosis of cancer and more than half of them lose their life due to this dreadful disease [1]. Currently, malignant tumors rank the second most common cause of death worldwide just following cardiovascular disorders [2]. However, cancer cannot be considered as only the disease of the modern era as it has been existed with the people already from the ancient Egyptian and Greek times [3].

The most common therapeutic strategies nowadays applied in the fight against malignant tumors include surgery, chemotherapy, and radiotherapy. From the Egyptian times until the beginning of the twentieth century, the main approach to cancer treatment comprised of surgical eradication of superficial tumoral lesions and alleviation of pain using various herbal extracts [3]. Discovery of the X-rays and radium in the end of the nineteenth century gradually led to the introduction of modern radiotherapy in 1920 [3]. The use of chemotherapy in cancer treatment began in the years of the Second World War when it was found that nitrogen mustard can retard the development of lymphomas [4]. This discovery was further followed by the synthesis of several alkylating agents and antimetabolites, including chlorambucil, cyclophosphamide, methotrexate, and 5-fluorouracil [4]. The progress in research and introduction of modern technological solutions in the second half of the twentieth century brought along the development of numerous novel cancer drugs. Still, despite all these advancements we have not yet won the battle with cancer. Moreover, all the conventional therapeutic modalities are associated with different adverse effects on normal healthy tissues, causing additional distress and aggravation of quality of life of patients. Such often intolerable side effects include hematological toxicity, bone marrow toxicity, neurotoxicity, cardiotoxicity, hepatotoxicity, and nephrotoxicity among several others [5]. In addition, intrinsic and/or acquired resistance of malignant cells toward the therapeutics is also a great problem hindering the successful treatment of tumors [6]. Therefore, we are still faced with the urgent need to find novel, more efficient, and safe treatment modalities in combating malignant disorders. In this book chapter, we present a thorough review about the modern methods of oncotherapies that will probably find wider application in the clinical settings in the near future and lead us closer to the final aim of efficient cancer cure.

1.2 Radiotherapy in Cancer

The meaning of radiotherapy is to use the radiations to treat cancer. Radiotherapy works by damaging the DNA within cancer cells and destroying their ability to reproduce [7]. When damaged cancer cells are destroyed by radiation, the body naturally eliminates them [8]. Radiotherapy is either governed externally or internally. In external radiotherapy, radiations are delivered by using a linear accelerator [9]. It is used to treat many tumors including cancer of head, neck area, lungs, colon, and breast. In contrast, using internal radiotherapy, radioactive sources are given inside the patient. It is used to treat cancers of the eye, esophagus, uterus, bladder, and cervix [10]. Radiotherapy can be used to: cure the cancer completely and make other treatments more effective; for example, it can be combined with chemotherapy or used before surgery [9]. There are a variety of benefits of radiotherapy such as in organ preservation, destroying cancer cells, treating noninvasive tumor, and improving treatment cost [11-13]. However few disadvantages of radiotherapy associated like painful, causes skin irritation, nausea, fatigueness, diarrhea, hair loss, immunosuppression, and damage to surrounding tissue [14, 15].

1.3 Anticancer Drugs to Chemotherapy

The treatment for cancer involves chemotherapy besides surgery and radiotherapy [16]. The use of anticancer drugs in chemotherapy involves DNA interactive agents (cisplatin), antimetabolites (5-fluorouracil), topoisomerase inhibitors (topotecan), antitubulin agents (paclitaxel), hormone (tamoxifen), monoclonal antibodies (cetuximab), etc. [17–19]. The cytotoxic chemotherapy agents exhibit their effects by disruption of the cell cycle, resulting in apoptosis. This may involve the interaction, with DNA and/or protein involved in cell division [20]. The fast-dividing normal cells as that of bone marrow, hair follicles, gastrointestinal tract, etc. are affected, resulting in undesirable effects along with the development of drug resistance that may be due to multidrug resistance (MDR), cell death inhibition, alteration in drug metabolism, enhancement of DNA repair, and gene amplification [21]. In the recent years, there is an emphasis on the development of novel targeted therapies that block biological transduction pathways and/or specific cancer proteins that are involved in tumor growth and progression [22]. The natural products and their variants act as microtubules inhibitors which are quit effective in the treatment of various malignancies including solid tumors [23-27]. The various types of the natural compounds from the plants have been reported in the literature, to selectively inhibit the microtubule activity, mitosis, and the cellular signaling events and showed less toxicity in the chemotherapy [22, 28, 29]. Finally, stimulated immune system along with the use of a smart drug delivery system (SDDS) aimed at the death of cancer cells, minimizing the death of normal cells and undesirable side effects.

1.4 Diagnostic Biomarkers to Molecular Basis

Of all the life-threatening diseases, the structure of cancer is very unique, as the disease-laden cells invade healthy and normal cells around the area and tissues [30, 31]. From there, they start metastasizing them to different other sites of a human body [32, 33]. As the process of cells becoming cancerous continues inside the body, a number of genetic and epigenetic mistakes occur and some of them define the contribution of protein in cell survival, invasion, and getting metastasized [34–36]. Targeted therapy is a very promising cure that kills the cancerous cells without causing any harm or any major side effect to the normal cells surrounding them [37, 38]. However, after multiple researches, it was finally traced that the success or the effectiveness of targeted therapies entirely depends on the nature of the target [39, 40]. One more very influential factor was the development of the agents that could impact only the targeted areas. This was a complex situation, as some targets found in patients with chronic myelogenous leukemia (CML) were very unique to cancer cells [41, 42]. Some were expressed at higher levels in the patients suffering from some very unique types of cancer, and here, it is important to know that some of them were even expressed toward normal cells, thereby presenting the risks of toxicity [41, 42]. Because of this, it was established that even if the targets were unique to cancer cells, there are some nonspecific effects that would occur for sure if the targeting agents affect other proteins [23, 24, 27, 32, 33, 38]. But since every patient with cancer is unique, the real challenge is to ensure the delivery of right treatments and right targeting agents that would not affect the surrounding cells or damage/infect them [43]. This can be done very easily by some very complex tests known as biomarker tests for molecularly targeted therapies. They are known to have a potential to reveal before the medical teams about the most effective and safest targeting agents or treatments [44, 45]. Medical care experts have assumed these biomarker tests as a key to offer the most precise and the least hazardous treatments.

Precision Medicine

But to advance further in the process of using precision medicines, several tests are needed that have to be accurately done and they should be reliable and not to mention that they have to be properly validated as well [46, 47]. In the pursuit of precision, the tests to be conducted need too much accuracy and at the same time, they have to be appropriately implemented in clinical practices as well [48–51]. Then, one more very important thing was required, i.e., collecting and sharing of the information about the results of the patients to whom treatments were given post these biomarker tests [52–54].

In easier words, to find precision medicine and targeting agents, it is important that these biomarker tests are done right, as this will help oncologists in optimizing the treatments of each individual patient and improve the chances of getting cured [52–54]. The precision of these tests is required for one more reason that their results would help oncologists in understanding the role of genetics in the disease in a better

manner [55, 56]. In short, this can be said that the exactness, accuracy, or precision of these biomarker tests for molecular targeted therapies are crucial because any inaccuracy is as bad as a wrong medicine.

Biomarker Tests

Ever since these biomarker tests came into existence, lots of researches have been conducted and in fact, they have evolved entirely. The first major breakthrough came way back in 2001 from the draft sequence of the human genome [57]. Since then, these biomarker tests have been assumed as a rapidly evolving and improving field in terms of precision medicine and targeting agents [45, 46]. To understand these biomarker tests in a better way, it is important to understand definitions and terminologies, as with this information only, you would be able to cope up with the rapidly evolving field of these tests [58, 59].

Biomarker tests can be termed as a characteristic that has to be observed as well as evaluated as a sign of a normal biological process [58, 59]. In other words, you can call them as a test to measure out numerous things such as macromolecules (DNA, RNA, proteins, lipids), cells, or processes. Note that all these things are an indicator of normal or irregular biological state in an organism. Where these biomarker tests for molecularly targeted therapies can be used? If you see the studies conducted in the past, a whole new light of knowledge would emerge from them because these biomarker tests have many different uses in clinical practices [45–47]. This could include

- Disease screening tests for prostate-specific antigen
- Diagnostic tests (pathologic or histologic assessment of a tissue biopsy)
- Treatment and posttreatment monitoring tests (detection of treatment complications or subsequent disease advancement)
- Prognostic tests for estimating risk or time to clinical outcomes (e.g., aggressive cancers have a poorer prognosis than more indolent cancers)

Types of Biomarker Tests

Studies further reveal that other than these, biomarker tests can also be used to predict patient's response to specific treatments and targeted agents [60–62]. Few of these biomarkers are as follows:

- BRAF = B-RAF proto-oncogene
- Serine/threonine kinase
- ER = Estrogen receptor
- HER2 = Human epidermal growth factor receptor 2
- PGR = Progesterone receptor
- PIK3CA = Phosphatidylinositol-4

- 5-Bisphosphate 3-kinase
- Catalytic subunit alpha
- PTEN = Phosphatase and tensin homolog

Clinical Uses of Biomarkers

Healthcare providers across the globe have been using these biomarker tests to provide tailored treatments to individual patients based on their patient history and an analysis of how their body would respond to a particular treatment [63]. There is a dedicated section of these tests, which examines each individual patient's ability to metabolize a particular drug or targeting agent [64, 65]. This is followed by another decision that has been designated as the task of studying biomarker tests for specific aberrations in biological mechanisms of action. As far as biomarker tests for molecularly targeted therapies are concerned, a number of tests can be carried out for clinical use. This could range from single analyte tests to guide the use of a single class of therapy to a suite of multiple, but separate, tests for single analytes [59]. As mentioned above, these tests would guide the use of different therapies in a specific clinical context. Lastly, using these biomarker tests, the entire genome can also be analyzed with the help of next-generation sequencing and the good thing in this context is that rapid technological advancements have made these tests more accurate, faster, and more affordable for a common man [60–62].

1.5 Personalized Medicine: Bigger Picture Ahead of Time

Personalized medicine (PM) is an integration of personal profiles of genes or proteins for strengthening of healthcare at personalized level by aiding the emergent technologies "-omics," including genomics, transcriptomics, pharmacogenomics, and proteomics [66]. Currently, for optimizing and selecting the cancer patient's therapeutic care, PM has exploited the systematic usage of genetic information in contrast to conventional cancer therapies that involve family history of patients and lifestyle [67]. National Institutes of Health (NIH) has defined personalized medicine as emerging medicine branch that uses genetic profile of individuals, for making decisions on disease diagnosis and treatment [68]. It targets the factors having positive effects on that disease to provide the timely, appropriate, and correct treatment to the right person [69].

Cancer therapeutic drugs are not equally effective for all patients. Due to advance high-throughput genomics and proteomics tools available for cancer molecular mechanism understandings, it became easier to disclose the genes that are responsible for drug responses. PM is a revolution for healthcare regimen due to its ability to integrate genetic information, to increase the drug efficacy for treatment, and to introduce new healthcare business [69]. There is a huge variability across diseases, that is, 38–75% patients do not respond to a drug or treatment. In the case of cancer, average response rate of drug is minimum at 25%. In addition, adverse drug reaction

is also a problem. In USA, 16% of the approved drugs have shown the disadvantageous drug reactions [70]. Due to the personalized medicine healthcare pattern, doctors or clinicians can make ideal selections to maximize the effectiveness of treatment, simultaneously adverse drug reactions risks can be avoided, and researchers can improve drug and medical device research process for enabling early detection of disease [69].

Based on predictive biomarkers, molecular diagnostic tools provide valuable facts and figures of patients associated with genetically defined subgroups who would take advantage of specific therapy. For example, a 16-gene signature was used by a diagnostic device OncotypeDX[®] (Genomic Health, USA), to assess the recurrence risk in estrogen receptor positive breast cancer patients [71–73]. Likewise, MammaPrint[®] (Agendia, the Netherlands) practices on a 70-gene expression profile for assessment of distant metastasis risk in breast cancer patients of early stage [74]. In the case of lung cancer, based on recent modern genetic studies, epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR), anaplastic lymphoma kinase (ALK), Cbl protooncogene (CBL), MET proto-oncogene, and receptor protein kinase (MET) are being used as targets for therapeutic purpose [75]. Crizotinib has shown significant results in non-small cell lung cancer treatment by inhibiting ALK [76].

Personalized medicine is getting huge attention of researchers and clinicians for its remarkable potential and countless applications. The notable introduction of recent high-throughput tools combined with improved cancer molecular profile knowledge provides a stable platform for novel molecular targets identification.

1.6 Cancer Therapies Successful in Clinical Trials

For the past 5 years the success of many clinical trials has been witnessed, and a number of newer as well as existing drugs (Poly (ADP) ribose polymerase (PARP) inhibitors, monoclonal antibodies, and cyclin-dependent kinase (CDK) 4/6 inhibitors) were approved by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA). In February 2018, based on the outcome of MONARCH 3 trial (NCT02246621), FDA has approved a combination of Abemaciclib (CDK) inhibitor and Anastrozole (aromatase inhibitor) for the treatment of HR+ epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2)-negative advanced breast cancer [77]. Another recently approved drug is the combination of Nivolumab [62, 76] and Ipilimumab (monoclonal antibody) for advanced melanoma (CheckMate067 study) [78]. The outcome of the Check-Mate067 study (NCT01844505) has shown a survival rate of 52% when administered with a combination of Nivolumab and Ipilimumab, whereas 44% and 26% patients survived with Nivolumab and Ipilimumab, respectively, for a period of 5 years [78]. Based on the findings of this study, in 2018, Nivolumab/Ipilimumab was approved as a first-line therapy in advanced melanoma [78]. CheckMate 067 was further expended in triple combination (NCT02130466) for advanced melanoma [79]. In this study, Dabrafenib (BRAF inhibitor), Trametinib (MEK inhibitor), and Pembrolizumab (PD-1-blocking antibody) were compared with Dabrafenib, Trametinib, and placebo. The triple combination improved the survival

duration for 16 months, whereas, in Dabrafenib, Trametinib, and placebo-treated group, survival duration was only 10.3 months [79]. Further, it is well known that survival rate for metastatic non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) for 5 years is only but the outcome of KEYNOTE-001 trial (NCT02220894) using 5%. Pembrolizumab (monoclonal IgG4 antibody) has shown increased survival rate (up to 25%), and this drug was approved as a first-line therapy for metastatic NSCLC on April 11, 2019, by the US FDA [80, 81]. For the treatment of chronic lymphocytic leukemia (CLL) or small lymphocytic lymphoma (SLL), a controlled randomized trial (NCT02242942) was conducted for Venetoclax (selective BCL-2 inhibitor) and based on the outcome of progression-free survival (PFS) and response rate (85%), this drug was approved for CLL/SLL on April 11, 2016 [82]. Similarly, based on the outcome of MURANO and CLL14 trial (NCT02005471 and NCT02242942), a combination of Venetoclax, Rituximab (monoclonal antibody) and Venetoclax, Obinutuzumab (anti-CD20 monoclonal antibody) were approved on June 8, 2018, and on May 15, 2019, respectively, as a chemotherapy-free firstline treatment of CLL [83-85]. Further, 2020 has witnessed the successful outcome of PROfound trial (NCT02987543) using Olaparib (PARP inhibitor) and Enzalutamide (androgen antagonist)/abiraterone (antiandrogen) for metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer and PRIMA trial (NCT02655016) using Niraparib for newly diagnosed advanced ovarian cancer. The outcome of these two trials has achieved a statically significant end point of PFS [86, 87]. Mutation of BRAF V600E in metastatic colorectal cancer is associated with a very poor survival rate, once initial therapy fails. Thus, the combination of Encorafenib (BRAF inhibitor), Binimetinib (MEK inhibitor), and Cetuximab (EGFR) inhibitor) was accessed in BEACON trial (NCT02928224), and the outcome showed longer duration of survival with increased response rate (26%) leading to its approval of this combination on April 8, 2020 [88, 89]. The US FDA very recently approved the combination of Ibrutinib (Bruton's tyrosine kinase inhibitor) and Rituximab (approved on April 21, 2020) as a drug for CLL and SLL. Approval was based on the successful outcome in E1912 trial (NCT02048813), where statically significant PFS was achieved after the follow-up of 33.6 months [90].

1.7 Conclusion and Future Directions in Oncotherapies

The advancements in the field of cancer therapies have transitioned their way from surgical therapies and radiotherapies to chemotherapy. Further, advancements in chemotherapy have made it possible to realize the potential of immunotherapies. These novel targeted therapies are increasingly being looked up to for cancer-specific treatment, and a number of immunotherapies have also been approved by FDA in the past few years for treatment of renal cell carcinoma and melanoma of the lung, to name a few. Also, with the ongoing research and translation into clinical trials, new oncology therapeutic drugs are being constantly envisaged to deliver best in care therapies. With the public–private partnerships, comprehensive cancer care centers are being established to extend best in care therapies and treatments to cancer

patients. These promising approaches present a way ahead in oncotherapies for treatment of carcinomas for which we still do not have a potential cure.

References

- Ferlay J, Colombet M, Soerjomataram I, Mathers C, Parkin DM, Pineros M et al (2019) Estimating the global cancer incidence and mortality in 2018: GLOBOCAN sources and methods. Int J Cancer 144(8):1941–1953
- 2. Global Burden of Disease Cancer Collaboration, Christina Fitzmaurice, Allen C, Barber RM, Barregard L, Bhutta ZA et al (2017) Global, regional, and national cancer incidence, mortality, years of life lost, years lived with disability, and disability-adjusted life-years for 32 cancer groups, 1990 to 2015: a systematic analysis for the global burden of disease study. JAMA Oncol 3(4):524–548
- 3. Falzone L, Salomone S, Libra M (2018) Evolution of cancer pharmacological treatments at the turn of the third millennium. Front Pharmacol 9:1300
- 4. Arruebo M, Vilaboa N, Saez-Gutierrez B, Lambea J, Tres A, Valladares M et al (2011) Assessment of the evolution of cancer treatment therapies. Cancers (Basel) 3(3):3279–3330
- 5. Fu B, Wang N, Tan HY, Li S, Cheung F, Feng Y (2018) Multi-component herbal products in the prevention and treatment of chemotherapy-associated toxicity and side effects: a review on experimental and clinical evidences. Front Pharmacol 9:1394
- 6. Mansoori B, Mohammadi A, Davudian S, Shirjang S, Baradaran B (2017) The different mechanisms of cancer drug resistance: a brief review. Adv Pharm Bull 7(3):339–348
- 7. Baskar R, Dai J, Wenlong N, Yeo R, Yeoh KW (2014) Biological response of cancer cells to radiation treatment. Front Mol Biosci 1:24
- Wang JS, Wang HJ, Qian HL (2018) Biological effects of radiation on cancer cells. Mil Med Res 5(1):20
- 9. Baskar R, Lee KA, Yeo R, Yeoh KW (2012) Cancer and radiation therapy: current advances and future directions. Int J Med Sci 9(3):193–199
- 10. Sadeghi M, Enferadi M, Shirazi A (2010) External and internal radiation therapy: past and future directions. J Cancer Res Ther 6(3):239–248
- 11. Chandarana H, Wang H, Tijssen RHN, Das IJ (2018) Emerging role of MRI in radiation therapy. J Magn Reson Imaging 48(6):1468–1478
- 12. Kammerer E, Fenoglietto P, Bourgier C (2018) Modalities and advantages of image guided radiation therapy of breast cancer in adjuvant setting. Cancer Radiother 22(6–7):581–585
- Korzeniowski MA, Crook JM (2017) Contemporary role of radiotherapy in the management of penile cancer. Transl Androl Urol 6(5):855–867
- 14. Liauw SL, Connell PP, Weichselbaum RR (2013) New paradigms and future challenges in radiation oncology: an update of biological targets and technology. Sci Transl Med 5 (173):173sr2
- Vlashi E, Pajonk F (2015) Cancer stem cells, cancer cell plasticity and radiation therapy. Semin Cancer Biol 31:28–35
- Perez-Herrero E, Fernandez-Medarde A (2015) Advanced targeted therapies in cancer: drug nanocarriers, the future of chemotherapy. Eur J Pharm Biopharm 93:52–79
- 17. Chabner BA, Roberts TG Jr (2005) Timeline: chemotherapy and the war on cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 5(1):65–72
- Coulson A, Levy A, Gossell-Williams M (2014) Monoclonal antibodies in cancer therapy: mechanisms, successes and limitations. West Indian Med J 63(6):650–654
- Nussbaumer S, Bonnabry P, Veuthey JL, Fleury-Souverain S (2011) Analysis of anticancer drugs: a review. Talanta 85(5):2265–2289
- 20. Fernando J, Jones R (2015) The principles of cancer treatment by chemotherapy. Surgery (Oxford) 33(3):131–135

- Huang CY, Ju DT, Chang CF, Muralidhar Reddy P, Velmurugan BK (2017) A review on the effects of current chemotherapy drugs and natural agents in treating non-small cell lung cancer. Biomedicine (Taipei) 7(4):23
- Meegan MJ, O'Boyle NM (2019) Special issue "anticancer drugs". Pharmaceuticals (Basel) 12 (3):134
- 23. Aggarwal V, Kashyap D, Sak K, Tuli HS, Jain A, Chaudhary A et al (2019) Molecular mechanisms of action of tocotrienols in cancer: recent trends and advancements. Int J Mol Sci 20(3):656
- 24. Aggarwal V, Tuli HS, Kaur J, Aggarwal D, Parashar G, Chaturvedi Parashar N et al (2020) Garcinol exhibits anti-neoplastic effects by targeting diverse oncogenic factors in tumor cells. Biomedicine 8(5):103
- 25. Aggarwal V, Tuli HS, Tania M, Srivastava S, Ritzer EE, Pandey A et al (2020) Molecular mechanisms of action of epigallocatechin gallate in cancer: recent trends and advancement. Semin Cancer Biol. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.semcancer.2020.05.011
- 26. Aggarwal V, Tuli HS, Thakral F, Singhal P, Aggarwal D, Srivastava S et al (2020) Molecular mechanisms of action of hesperidin in cancer: recent trends and advancements. Exp Biol Med (Maywood) 245(5):486–497
- 27. Aggarwal V, Banday AZ, Jindal AK, Das J, Rawat A (2020) Recent advances in elucidating the genetics of common variable immunodeficiency. Genes Dis 7(1):26–37
- Cragg GM, Pezzuto JM (2016) Natural products as a vital source for the discovery of cancer chemotherapeutic and chemopreventive agents. Med Princ Pract 25(Suppl 2):41–59
- Paier CRK, Maranhao SS, Carneiro TR, Lima LM, Rocha DD, Santos RDS et al (2018) Natural products as new antimitotic compounds for anticancer drug development. Clinics (Sao Paulo) 73(Suppl 1):e813s
- Cooper GM, Hausman RE (2000) The development and causes of cancer. In: The cell: a molecular approach, pp 725–766
- Health NIo. Biological Sciences Curriculum Study. NIH Curriculum Supplement Series [Internet] (2007) Understanding emerging and re-emerging infectious diseases. Information about Mental Illness and the Brain. 2018
- 32. Aggarwal V, Priyanka K, Tuli HS (2020) Emergence of circulating microRNAs in breast cancer as diagnostic and therapeutic efficacy biomarkers. Mol Diagn Ther 24(2):153–173
- 33. Aggarwal V, Tuli HS, Varol A, Thakral F, Yerer MB, Sak K et al (2019) Role of reactive oxygen species in cancer progression: molecular mechanisms and recent advancements. Biomol Ther 9(11):735
- 34. Fares J, Fares MY, Khachfe HH, Salhab HA, Fares Y (2020) Molecular principles of metastasis: a hallmark of cancer revisited. Signal Transduct Target Ther 5:28
- 35. Jiang WG, Sanders AJ, Katoh M, Ungefroren H, Gieseler F, Prince M et al (2015) Tissue invasion and metastasis: molecular, biological and clinical perspectives. Semin Cancer Biol 35 (Suppl):S244–SS75
- 36. Stratton MR, Campbell PJ, Futreal PA (2009) The cancer genome. Nature 458(7239):719-724
- Lee YT, Tan YJ, Oon CE (2018) Molecular targeted therapy: treating cancer with specificity. Eur J Pharmacol 834:188–196
- 38. Aggarwal V, Das A, Bal A, Srinivasan R, Das R, Prakash G et al (2019) MYD88, CARD11, and CD79B oncogenic mutations are rare events in the Indian cohort of de novo nodal diffuse large B-cell lymphoma. Appl Immunohistochem Mol Morphol 27(4):311–318
- Bottini M, Sacchetti C, Pietroiusti A, Bellucci S, Magrini A, Rosato N et al (2014) Targeted nanodrugs for cancer therapy: prospects and challenges. J Nanosci Nanotechnol 14(1):98–114
- 40. Zugazagoitia J, Guedes C, Ponce S, Ferrer I, Molina-Pinelo S, Paz-Ares L (2016) Current challenges in cancer treatment. Clin Ther 38(7):1551–1566
- Clarkson B, Strife A, Wisniewski D, Lambek CL, Liu C (2003) Chronic myelogenous leukemia as a paradigm of early cancer and possible curative strategies. Leukemia 17(7):1211–1262
- 42. Flis S, Chojnacki T (2019) Chronic myelogenous leukemia, a still unsolved problem: pitfalls and new therapeutic possibilities. Drug Des Devel Ther 13:825–843

- 43. Baselga J, Bhardwaj N, Cantley LC, DeMatteo R, DuBois RN, Foti M et al (2015) AACR cancer Progress report 2015. Clin Cancer Res 21(19 Suppl):S1–S128
- 44. Locke WJ, Guanzon D, Ma C, Liew YJ, Duesing KR, Fung KYC et al (2019) DNA methylation cancer biomarkers: translation to the clinic. Front Genet 10:1150
- 45. Lyman GH, Moses HL (2016) Biomarker tests for molecularly targeted therapies--the key to unlocking precision medicine. N Engl J Med 375(1):4
- 46. Seyhan AA, Carini C (2019) Are innovation and new technologies in precision medicine paving a new era in patients centric care? J Transl Med 17(1):114
- 47. Simon R, Roychowdhury S (2013) Implementing personalized cancer genomics in clinical trials. Nat Rev Drug Discov 12(5):358–369
- 48. Iriart JAB (2019) Precision medicine/personalized medicine: a critical analysis of movements in the transformation of biomedicine in the early 21st century. Cad Saude Publica 35(3): e00153118
- Salari P, Larijani B (2017) Ethical issues surrounding personalized medicine: a literature review. Acta Med Iran 55(3):209–217
- 50. Senn S (2018) Statistical pitfalls of personalized medicine. Nature 563(7733):619-621
- 51. Sharrer GT (1606) Personalized medicine: ethical aspects. Methods Mol Biol 2017:37-50
- Berger MF, Mardis ER (2018) The emerging clinical relevance of genomics in cancer medicine. Nat Rev Clin Oncol 15(6):353–365
- Brittain HK, Scott R, Thomas E (2017) The rise of the genome and personalised medicine. Clin Med (Lond) 17(6):545–551
- Chakraborty S, Hosen MI, Ahmed M, Shekhar HU (2018) Onco-multi-OMICS approach: a new frontier in cancer research. Biomed Res Int 2018:9836256
- 55. Di Sanzo M, Cipolloni L, Borro M, La Russa R, Santurro A, Scopetti M et al (2017) Clinical applications of personalized medicine: a new paradigm and challenge. Curr Pharm Biotechnol 18(3):194–203
- Goetz LH, Schork NJ (2018) Personalized medicine: motivation, challenges, and progress. Fertil Steril 109(6):952–963
- 57. Hood L, Rowen L (2013) The human genome project: big science transforms biology and medicine. Genome Med 5(9):79
- 58. Mayeux R (2004) Biomarkers: potential uses and limitations. NeuroRx 1(2):182-188
- 59. National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine (2016) Biomarker tests for molecularly targeted therapies: key to unlocking precision medicine. National Academies Press
- 60. Kamalakaran S, Varadan V, Janevski A, Banerjee N, Tuck D, McCombie WR et al (2013) Translating next generation sequencing to practice: opportunities and necessary steps. Mol Oncol 7(4):743–755
- Meldrum C, Doyle MA, Tothill RW (2011) Next-generation sequencing for cancer diagnostics: a practical perspective. Clin Biochem Rev 32(4):177–195
- 62. Kim RY, Xu H, Myllykangas S, Ji H (2011) Genetic-based biomarkers and next-generation sequencing: the future of personalized care in colorectal cancer. Per Med 8(3):331–345
- 63. Krzyszczyk P, Acevedo A, Davidoff EJ, Timmins LM, Marrero-Berrios I, Patel M et al (2018) The growing role of precision and personalized medicine for cancer treatment. Technology (Singap World Sci) 6(3–4):79–100
- 64. Ahmed S, Zhou Z, Zhou J, Chen SQ (2016) Pharmacogenomics of drug metabolizing enzymes and transporters: relevance to precision medicine. Genomics Proteomics Bioinformatics 14 (5):298–313
- 65. Pasipoularides A (2017) Genomic translational research: paving the way to individualized cardiac functional analyses and personalized cardiology. Int J Cardiol 230:384–401
- 66. Jones D, Hofmann L, Quinn S (2009) 21st century medicine: a new model for medical education and practice. The Institute for Functional Medicine, Gig Harbor, WA
- 67. Verma M (2012) Personalized medicine and cancer. J Pers Med 2(1):1-14

- Genetics home reference: glossary. U.S. National Institutes of Health, U.S. National Library of Medicine - Personalized Medicine. Available from: http://ghr.nlm.nih.gov/glossary
- Cho SH, Jeon J, Kim SI (2012) Personalized medicine in breast cancer: a systematic review. J Breast Cancer 15(3):265–272
- Spear BB, Heath-Chiozzi M, Huff J (2001) Clinical application of pharmacogenetics. Trends Mol Med 7(5):201–204
- 71. Cronin M, Pho M, Dutta D, Stephans JC, Shak S, Kiefer MC et al (2004) Measurement of gene expression in archival paraffin-embedded tissues: development and performance of a 92-gene reverse transcriptase-polymerase chain reaction assay. Am J Pathol 164(1):35–42
- 72. Hornberger J, Cosler LE, Lyman GH (2005) Economic analysis of targeting chemotherapy using a 21-gene RT-PCR assay in lymph-node-negative, estrogen-receptor-positive, early-stage breast cancer. Am J Manag Care 11(5):313–324
- 73. Paik S, Tang G, Shak S, Kim C, Baker J, Kim W et al (2006) Gene expression and benefit of chemotherapy in women with node-negative, estrogen receptor-positive breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 24(23):3726–3734
- 74. MammaPrintAgendia. Available from: http://www.agendia.com/pages/mammaprint/21.php
- 75. Salgia R, Hensing T, Campbell N, Salama AK, Maitland M, Hoffman P et al (2011) Personalized treatment of lung cancer. Semin Oncol 38(2):274–283
- Curran MP (2012) Crizotinib: in locally advanced or metastatic non-small cell lung cancer. Drugs 72(1):99–107
- 77. Johnston S, Martin M, Di Leo A, Im SA, Awada A, Forrester T et al (2019) MONARCH 3 final PFS: a randomized study of abemaciclib as initial therapy for advanced breast cancer. NPJ Breast Cancer 5:5
- Larkin J, Chiarion-Sileni V, Gonzalez R, Grob JJ, Rutkowski P, Lao CD et al (2019) Five-year survival with combined nivolumab and ipilimumab in advanced melanoma. N Engl J Med 381 (16):1535–1546
- Ascierto PA, Ferrucci PF, Fisher R, Del Vecchio M, Atkinson V, Schmidt H et al (2019) Dabrafenib, trametinib and pembrolizumab or placebo in BRAF-mutant melanoma. Nat Med 25 (6):941–946
- 80. Garon EB, Rizvi NA, Hui R, Leighl N, Balmanoukian AS, Eder JP et al (2015) Pembrolizumab for the treatment of non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med 372(21):2018–2028
- 81. Pembrolizumab. Available from: https://www.fda.gov/drugs/fda-expands-pembrolizumab-indi cation-first-line-treatment-nsclc-tps-1
- Venetoclax. Available from: https://www.fda.gov/drugs/resources-information-approveddrugs/fda-approves-venetoclax-cll-and-sll
- Fischer K, Al-Sawaf O, Bahlo J, Fink AM, Tandon M, Dixon M et al (2019) Venetoclax and obinutuzumab in patients with CLL and coexisting conditions. N Engl J Med 380 (23):2225–2236
- 84. Jain N, Keating M, Thompson P, Ferrajoli A, Burger J, Borthakur G et al (2019) Ibrutinib and venetoclax for first-line treatment of CLL. N Engl J Med 380(22):2095–2103
- 85. Seymour JF, Kipps TJ, Eichhorst B, Hillmen P, D'Rozario J, Assouline S et al (2018) Venetoclax-rituximab in relapsed or refractory chronic lymphocytic leukemia. N Engl J Med 378(12):1107–1120
- 86. Gonzalez-Martin A, Pothuri B, Vergote I, DePont Christensen R, Graybill W, Mirza MR et al (2019) Niraparib in patients with newly diagnosed advanced ovarian cancer. N Engl J Med 381 (25):2391–2402
- de Bono J, Mateo J, Fizazi K, Saad F, Shore N, Sandhu S et al (2020) Olaparib for metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer. N Engl J Med 382(22):2091–2102
- Kopetz S, Grothey A, Yaeger R, Van Cutsem E, Desai J, Yoshino T et al (2019) Encorafenib, binimetinib, and cetuximab in braf v600e-mutated colorectal cancer. N Engl J Med 381 (17):1632–1643

- 89. Encorafenib. Available from: https://www.fda.gov/drugs/resources-information-approveddrugs/fda-approves-encorafenib-combination-cetuximab-metastatic-colorectal-cancer-brafv600e-mutation
- 90. Shanafelt TD, Wang XV, Kay NE, Hanson CA, O'Brien S, Barrientos J et al (2019) Ibrutinibrituximab or chemoimmunotherapy for chronic lymphocytic leukemia. N Engl J Med 381 (5):432–443



2

Electrochemical Sensors and Biosensors for the Detection of Cancer Biomarkers and Drugs

Tuğba Ören Varol

Abstract

Cancer has been posing a global health concern due to an increasing number of people who have been struggling day by day. The fight against this global health threat can be accomplished with efficient early diagnosis and theranostic strategies. Cancer biomarker detection and anticancer drug monitoring utilizing the unique features of analytical techniques constitute a vital part of developing powerful cancer diagnosis and treatment methodologies. Hence, electrochemical sensors and biosensors offer practical, sensitive, selective and accurate detection of cancer biomarkers and anticancer drugs with low-cost and portable devices for on-site and in vivo analysis by holding a potential to be an alternative to conventional techniques. A general consideration about the electrochemical sensors and biosensors for the cancer diagnosis and treatment has been given in this context by presenting basic principles of electrochemical sensor and biosensor fabrication and their applications in recent years. Besides, it has been attempted to trigger readers to gain knowledge about the requirement and potency of electrochemical sensing and biosensing strategies in terms of cancer diagnosis, treatment and drug development studies by discussing pros and cons of electrochemical sensors and biosensors and predicting future perspectives.

Keywords

 $Electrochemical\ sensor \cdot Biosensor \cdot Cancer\ biomarker \cdot Anticancer\ drug \cdot Cancer\ diagnosis \cdot Nanomaterial$

T. Ören Varol (🖂)

Department of Chemistry, Faculty of Science, Muğla Sıtkı Koçman University, Muğla, Turkey e-mail: tugbaoren@mu.edu.tr

[©] The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive licence to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2020 H. S. Tuli (ed.), *Drug Targets in Cellular Processes of Cancer: From Nonclinical to Preclinical Models*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-15-7586-0_2

2.1 Introduction

Cancer has been evaluated as a global epidemic that emerges as a second leading cause of death worldwide, and it is thought that there are more than 200 types of cancer along with a high heterogeneity within a tumour tissue [1-6]. The early prognosis is a prominent factor to inhibit and treat carcinogenesis to save the life of a cancer patient by increasing the survival rate through a successful treatment [6-8]. However, uncontrollable cell proliferation engenders the invasion and metastasis of cancer cells to the more distant locations of the body. Moreover, the recognition of cancer cells by immune system is tricky due to the classification of these self-derived cells as safe by the fact that cancer cells can easily coordinate the activity of inflammation cells through the regulation of inflammatory factors, transcriptional factors and growth factors [5, 9-11]. In spite of the misdiagnosis possibility arising from the contradiction in the benign and malignant lesions differentiation and lower sensitivity, imaging technologies based on X-ray, ultrasound, magnetic resonance and cytological or histopathological techniques have been clinically used for the cancer diagnosis [6, 12, 13]. Polymerase chain reaction (PCR), DNA sequencing, southern blotting, enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) and flow cytometry are other widely employed sensitive and precise methods with the disadvantage of laborious, expensive and complicated analytical procedures [12, 14]. Thus, efficient methodologies for the accurate, low-cost and practical diagnosis of cancer at early stage have been strictly required.

Cancer treatment plays a crucial role as much as the early diagnosis of cancer for the survival of the patient. Nowadays, chemotherapy has been commonly applied compared to other treatment methodologies such as radiotherapy, surgery, immunotherapy and targeted therapies. In chemotherapy, a wide variety of anticancer agents can be administered as a single dose or combined doses of different agents [15, 16]. However, it is well-known that as a result of adaptation, serious side effects of anticancer agents restrict the survival rate of patients and limit the treatment efficiency, even though an initial response to chemotherapy has been observed [15, 17]. The aforementioned issue, namely drug resistance, has a particular importance in the period of chemotherapy, since it may cause dosage limitations and toxicity also paving a path for the development of new anticancer drugs [17, 18]. During the process of new drug development, as well as the monitoring in vivo and in vitro cancer cell responses, analytical characteristics of active pharmaceutical ingredients should be examined and corresponding concentrations that form the response should be quantified for the determination of metabolic fate, pharmacological activity and even the most suitable pharmaceutical formulation by keeping in mind that lower amounts of the analyte of interest are involved in the medium [19-21]. In order to meet the demand within this objective, fast, sensitive and selective analysis techniques have been gaining considerable attention over the past decades. Furthermore, a large number of studies based on electrochemical, spectroscopic, chromatographic and radiometric methods have been devoted so as to develop novel strategies in the field of pharmaceutical and biomedical analysis for the early

detection of cancer-related biomarkers and anticancer drugs in recent years [6, 12, 22–30].

Among the foregoing methods in the interest of sensitive, accurate and practical detection of cancer biomarkers and anticancer drugs, electrochemical methods have currently come into prominence. Although the majority of studies in this field covers spectroscopic and chromatographic methods owing to the advantages of higher sensitivity and simultaneous analysis of different analytes with improved resolution, longer analysis time, bulky and expensive equipment and requirement of larger amounts of biological samples and well-trained staff are challenging issues to be taken into account. Alternatively, electrochemical methods have suggested direct and practical detection of analytes without the need of sample pretreatment and derivatization procedures prior to measurement even in coloured and turbid matrices in most cases with low cost, improved sensitivity and accuracy [5, 6, 20–22, 26, 31–33]. Moreover, the fabrication of miniaturized electrochemical point-of-care (POC), lab-on-a-chip and organ-on-a-chip devices has provided on-site and real-time monitoring, offering a promising tool for the development of ameliorated strategies in terms of cancer diagnosis and treatment [14, 34–39].

2.2 A General Outlook to Electrochemical Sensors and Biosensors

As defined by the International Union of Pure and Applied Chemistry (IUPAC), chemical sensor is "a device that transforms chemical information, ranging from the concentration of a specific sample component to total composition analysis, into an analytically useful signal." In the specified definition, the chemical information implies a chemical reaction originated from the analyte or a physical property of the examined system [40-42]. Chemical sensors can be utilized in qualitative and quantitative analysis since a selective, continuous and reversible response to the amount or the activity of the interested species occurs. A chemical sensor is composed of a transduction element, called transducer, and a recognition layer. The recognition layer interacts with the analyte of concern through a physical or chemical interaction, and the chemical change generated from the physical or chemical interaction is converted into electrochemical, optical, mechanical or thermal signal via transducer in a measureable format consequently amplified by a signal processor for data management. In case of a chemical interaction proceeds via a biochemical mechanism owing to the presence of a biological component (e.g. enzyme, DNA, antibody etc.) in the recognition layer, then the analytical device is termed as biosensor [34, 40, 41, 43–46] (Fig. 2.1).

Biosensors can be categorized according to the signal transduction type and biorecognition elements. As previously mentioned that signal transduction is based on electrochemical, optical, mass detecting and enthalpic principle also valid for sensors, whereas the classification of biorecognition elements depends on the usage of biological components with catalytic feature (e.g. enzyme, cell, tissue or micro-organism) and affinitive feature (e.g. antibody, nucleic acid or aptamer) [12, 47–



Fig. 2.1 Schematic illustration of biosensor components

49]. However, regardless of the origin of biorecognition element and signal transduction principle, analytical characteristics of higher sensitivity, selectivity or specificity, a broad range of linearity, rapid response time, improved repeatability/ reproducibility and stability should be met for the fabrication of an ideal sensor or biosensor [14, 43].

In electrochemical sensors and biosensors, analytical signal is obtained through a change in potential, current, conductivity or resistance because of the chemical reaction between analyte and recognition or biorecognition elements [14, 43, 50]. Therefore, the design of recognition and biorecognition layers in the construction of electrochemical sensors and biosensors constitutes the vital stage, in which the success of sensing and biosensing strategy is closely related with the idea of providing specific interactions at the same time [4, 12, 51]. Aforementioned sensing and biosensing strategies depend on the nature and the characteristic of monitoring species, so that further considerations will be specially discussed over recent publications in terms of cancer biomarker and anticancer drug detection in the upcoming sections.

As mentioned previously, transducer, the other remaining component of an electrochemical sensor or a biosensor, is capable of converting the energy produced

during the analyte–(bio)recognition element interaction mainly into the electrical signal. In electrochemical techniques, chemical reactions involving electron transfer take place at electrode surface or in solution interface. Therefore, during an electrochemical sensing and biosensing process, electron transfer results in electricity generation based on a chemical reaction called redox that denotes oxidation and reduction of species by applying an external voltage or via chemical energy release leading to a change in the quantity of electrical magnitudes such as current, potential and resistance [19, 46, 52–54].

General classification of the electrochemical methods is established on the differentiation between measuring of transport properties in ionic species and electrochemical equilibria, charge transfer reactions and interfaces [55]. According to measured electrical magnitude as a function of potential, impedance or time under static or dynamic conditions, these methods are subclassified as potentiometry, voltammetry, amperometry and electrochemical impedance spectroscopy (EIS), which have been conventionally employed in electrochemical sensing and biosensing applications [12, 14, 34, 46, 54, 55]. Among these electrochemical methods, voltammetry and electrochemical impedance spectroscopy have a particular importance. The application of advanced voltammetric techniques, cyclic voltammetry, pulse voltammetry (differential pulse, square wave) and stripping voltammetry, has not only contributed in electrochemical signal boosting but also enabled to explain electrochemical reaction mechanisms [12, 46]. Electrochemical sensor and biosensor fabrication procedure along with analyte-(bio)recognition element interactions can be examined stepwise by evaluating capacitance and charge transfer resistance changes by using EIS. However, since lower excitation potential has been applied in EIS, the damage of biological microenvironment due to electrode heating has been eliminated in real-time analysis, providing an efficient tool for cancer cell, protein and nucleic acid biomarker detection [6, 14, 34, 56].

In order to perform an electrochemical measurement, main requirement is an electrochemical cell, in which redox reactions take place, aside from an electrochemical analyser with suitable circuitry and software [46]. Three-electrode configuration, consisting of working, reference and counter electrodes, is extensively used in electrochemical cells for this purpose (Fig. 2.2). These electrodes are immersed into a solution at a certain concentration and ionic strength (generally buffer solution) containing the analyte. Working electrode is the core of this configuration due to the presence of recognition or biorecognition layer. Current, formed as a result of redox reaction from analyte–(bio)recognition element interaction, passes through working and counter electrodes; while the potential of working electrode is controlled in relation with reference electrode that has a constant and reproducible potential [46, 57]. As a consequent of transduction and data management process, the analytical data is shown as a voltammogram, amperogram or Nyquist plot according to electrochemical technique applied in the measurement.

Working electrode properties such as size, geometry and fabricated material profoundly affect the performance of sensor and biosensor. Redox behaviour of the analyte and background current generated by sample matrix components are prominent factors to be taken into consideration in sensor and biosensor fabrication





as well as toxicity, mechanical strength and potential window. Carbon-based (e.g. glassy carbon, carbon paste) and metal (e.g. gold, platinum, silver) electrodes have been extensively utilized in sensor and biosensor design, and many attempts have been made to explore novel and functional materials so as to fabricate modified electrodes with enhanced properties for the detection of cancer biomarkers and anticancer drugs [34, 41, 46, 58–67]. Furthermore, the design of three-electrode configuration in a single electrochemical platform, as in commercial glucometer test strips, opened a new era offering disposable and miniaturized sensing and biosensing strategies in the field of clinical and biomedical analysis [19, 36, 50]. Outstanding examples of the fabricated electrochemical sensors and biosensors comprising the modification of working electrodes with superior featured materials in terms of cancer diagnosis and treatment will be presented in the following sections.

2.3 Electrochemical Sensing and Biosensing Strategies in Cancer Biomarker Detection

According to the definition of the National Institutes of Health Biomarkers Working Group, biomarker is "a characteristic that is objectively measured and evaluated as an indicator of normal biological/pathogenic process or pharmacological responses to a therapeutic intervention" [12, 68]. The term, biomarker, states a biological molecule such as a cell, enzyme, protein, hormone or DNA fragment, which exists in blood, tissues and body fluids, indicating a normal or abnormal condition or a disease [14, 69]. Owing to their diversity and great number, cancer biomarkers are classified into enzymatic tumour markers, embryonic and carbohydrate antigens,

protein, hormone and oncogene markers [12, 24, 70]. Even though cancer biomarkers can be simply determined using overexpressed proteins released in bloodstream and cancer cell surface receptor proteins, the levels of biomarkers in body are extremely low at the initial stage of cancer that early diagnosis of the disease is not feasible in most cases. Apart from the early diagnosis, sensitive and accurate detection of cancer biomarkers can be informative in terms of the determination of prognosis and examination of cancer course in a patient treated by chemotherapy, surgery or radiotherapy [5, 12, 71]. However, monitoring a single cancer biomarker is not useful at all, since most cancer types are diagnosed based on the presence of multiple biomarkers addressing the need for efficient diagnostic methodologies in the same platform with improved specificity [72–74].

Computed and positron emission tomography, magnetic resonance and ultrasound imaging, biopsy and endoscopy have been currently employed in cancer diagnosis by offering several advantages and also limitations such as overpriced instruments, limited sensitivity and physical or chemical damages. Among the genomic and proteomic techniques such as PCR, DNA quenching and fluorescence in situ hybridization, ELISA has gained popularity with the widespread use in laboratories and hospitals. However, laborious analysis procedures, complicated instrumentation and insufficient sensitivity leading to false negative results have restricted its availability as a cancer diagnostic tool [12, 25, 75]. These obstacles in cancer biomarker detection have changed the scope of the researches, so that minimally and non-invasive methods to overcome the pointed limitations have shown a rising trend, nowadays. As also recommended by World Health Organization, an ideal diagnostic test should meet the following criteria of affordability, sensitivity, specificity, being user-friendly, rapidity and robustness, being equipment-free and deliverable to end users [12, 36, 76]. When considered cumulatively, electrochemical sensors and biosensors are uniquely suited for the efficient detection of cancer biomarkers. Researchers have mainly focused on the design of bioreceptors and redox tags for the multiplexed bioassay based on the development of signal amplification techniques by using various materials emphasizing the importance of nanomaterials within this objective [14, 28, 77].

Electrochemical Immunosensors

Immunosensor is a kind of biosensor in which analyte–biorecognition element interaction is provided through the formation of an immunocomplex between a specific antigen and its corresponding antibody [46, 78, 79]. Even though the basic principle resembles with the principle of immunoassay techniques, immunocomplex formation and signal transduction occur in the same platform in electrochemical immunosensors; whereas in immunoassay techniques, biorecognition process of antigen is carried out in a different medium [80–82]. Antibodies are immunoglobulins produced by B lymphocyte cells as an immune system response to foreign species, namely antigen. In immunosensor fabrication, immunoglobulin G is the most preferred glycoprotein, which has two identical light

chains of about 25,000 Da with two heavy chains of about 50,000 Da constructing a Y-shaped molecule that is held together by non-covalent interactions and disulphide bonds. Y-shaped immunoglobulins possess physiological regions of action containing a site called "paratope" specific to a site called "epitope" on an antigen, providing a lock and key mechanism for antibody–antigen binding [80, 83, 84].

While fabricating immunosensors, monoclonal and polyclonal antibodies can be utilized; however, polyclonal antibodies can bind to antigens at different locations with variable affinity, and as the identical products of single parent cell, monoclonal antibodies are capable of forming more specific interactions with antigens. Hence, the binding site stereospecificity of an antigen is the indication of its antibody selectivity, which is characterized by larger binding constants [41, 46, 85].

Electrochemical immunosensor fabrication requires the immobilization step in which the biorecognition element, generally an antibody, is attached on the electrode surface. Additionally, there are several studies in the literature based on the immobilization of antigens on the electrode surface to detect target antibodies [80, 86–88]. Biorecognition elements can be immobilized on electrode surface by using physical adsorption, covalent binding, embedding, crosslinking, self-assembly and Langmuir–Blodgett techniques [24, 80]. Regardless of the applied immobilization technique, an efficient immobilization demands the retention of biological activity and proper distribution of biorecognition elements with well-organized orientation on the electrode surface [80, 89].

Detection strategies in electrochemical immunosensors are based on label-free and labelled approaches. In label-free approach, the analytical signal, produced by antigen-antibody interaction, is directly measured without the need of any labelling species. Despite the rapid and real-time analysis feasibility, background signals arising from the non-specific adsorption of co-existing proteins in the sample diminish the sensitivity. In order to overcome the limitation arisen from co-existing protein interferences, electrode surface can be treated by suitable agents such as bovine serum albumin, catalase or surfactants to eliminate non-specific interactions [90, 91]. In label-free immunosensors, EIS is a widely used technique by offering facile monitoring of increasing electron transfer resistance due to the antigen-antibody immunocomplex formation on the electrode surface. Pulsed voltammetric techniques and amperometry have been also utilized within this purpose [92-96]. In labelled approach, antibody or antigen is generally labelled with enzymes such as horseradish peroxidase, glucose oxidase and alkaline phosphatase. The interaction of labelling enzyme on antigen or antibody with its substrate forms an electroactive product, leading to obtain an indirect response of the immunoreaction. Apart from enzymes, nanomaterials such as noble metal nanoparticles (e.g. Au, Pt), carbon nanotubes (CNT), graphene oxide, polymermetal nanoparticle composites, quantum dots and mediators (e.g. ferrocene, Prussian blue) have been also used in signal amplification [24, 34, 46, 73, 97, 98].

Labelled immunosensors can be operated through a competitive and a non-competitive strategy. In the competitive strategy, analyte antigen competes with the labelled antigen to bind the immobilized antibody on the electrode surface. The obtained signal for labelled antigen is inversely proportional to the analyte antigen amount. In the non-competitive strategy, conventionally known as sandwich-type immunosensing, large antigens with an ability of binding to two antibodies can be detected. In this strategy, antigen in the sample is sandwiched between the immobilized antibody (capture antibody) and the tracer antibody (labelled antibody) after successive washing steps for each incubation stage, and electrochemical signal generated from the label is monitored to determine the antigen amount [46, 80, 99–103].

Compared to label-free immunosensors, non-specific adsorption of co-existing molecules have been restrained in labelled immunosensors; however, the binding efficiency of antigen-antibody is closely related with effective labelling of tracer antibody or antigen, which requires the proper selection of the labelling agent among a wide variety of material [89, 104]. In Table 2.1, recent studies based on labelled and label-free electrochemical immunosensors for cancer biomarker detection have been presented.

Electrochemical Nucleic Acid Biosensors

Even though the development of electrochemical immunosensors for protein biomarker detection constitutes the majority of studies in the field of electrochemistry for cancer diagnosis, electrochemical nucleic acid biosensors have received considerable attention during the past decades. In nucleic acid biosensors, single-stranded DNA (ssDNA) is generally used as a biorecognition element due to the ability of hybridization with its complementary strand generating a specific response, so that the detection of the complementary DNA or RNA has become possible owing to the probe–target pairing approach [41, 125, 126]. DNA-based biosensors, also termed as genosensors, can be utilized for the monitoring of genomic and genetic details of a patient through a facile route offering an alternative to direct sequencing methods in practical applications. Additionally, it should be also mentioned that nucleic acid sequences of several pathogens have been also detected for the diagnosis of diseases in relation with influenza, hepatitis B and human papilloma viruses by using electrochemical DNA sensors [125, 127–129].

DNA hybridization that proceeds on the electrode surface can be examined on the basis of Watson–Crick base-pair recognition phenomena. In a similar manner with electrochemical immunosensor fabrication, DNA fragment to be used as a probe is immobilized on the electrode surface. After the immobilization procedure, probe–target hybridization is generally accomplished by immersing the probe-immobilized electrode into target DNA-containing solution. Electrical signal generated as a result of hybridization process can be detected via an electroactive indicator such as enzyme and redox labels by measuring current changes, or direct monitoring of hybridization-related changes like capacitance or conductivity can be carried out [126, 130]. According to the study reported by Wang et al., a dual-probe electrochemical DNA biosensor was fabricated to detect double-stranded DNA (dsDNA) of acute promyelocytic leukaemia-related gene. In this study, genosensor was designed based on "Y" junction structure with restriction enzyme, endonuclease, assisted

				Limit of	
Cancer biomarker	Immunosensor	Method	Linear range	detection	Reference
Alpha-fetoprotein (AFP)	Isoorientin/anti-AFP modified GCE	DPV	0.001-10 ng/mL	0.0002 ng/mL	[105]
Alpha-fetoprotein (AFP)	Ab ₂ label/AFP/BSA/Ab ₁ /D-Au NPs/GCE	Amperometry	20 fg/mL-100 ng/ mL	6.7 fg/mL	[106]
Carbohydrate antigen 15-3 (CA15-3)	CoS2-GR-AuNPs/Ab/SPE	DPV	0.1–150 u/mL	0.03 µ/mL	[107]
Carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA)	Anti-CEA/PEDOT/Ag@BSA/rGO/CNTs- COOH/Au	LSV	0.002–50 ng/mL	$1.0 imes 10^{-4}$ ng/ mL	[108]
Carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA)	Anti-CEA/MWCNTs/GNPs/HNF/CPE	EIS	0.4-125 ng/mL	0.09 ng/mL	[109]
Carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA)	SPCE/GNP-MnO2/Fe3O4@Au-anti-CEA	LSV, EIS	0.001–100 ng/mL	0.10 pg/mL, 0.30 pg/mL	[110]
Carcinoma antigen 125 (CA-125)	Ab/CysA-AuNPs/Ag-DPA-GQDs/GCE	DPV	0.001-400 U/mL	0.001 U/mL	[111]
CD59	Anti-CD59/GrONPs/PG	CV	1 fg/mL-10 ng/mL	1 fg/mL	[112]
Cytokeratin 19 fragment antigen 21-1 (CYFRA21-1)	BSA/Ab ₁ /GA/3D-G @Au/GCE	DPV	0.25–800 ng/mL	100 pg/mL	[113]
Epithelial cell adhesion molecule (EpCAM)	Anti-EpCAM/rGO@TiO2/ITO	DPV	0.01-60 ng/mL	0.0065 ng/mL	[114]
Interleukin-1 β (IL-1 β)	AP-strept-biotin-dAb-IL-1β-cAb-IgG- MWCNTs/SPCE	DPV	10–200 pg/mL, 200–1200 pg/mL	5.2 pg/mL	[115]
Interleukin-6 (IL-6)	PPCE/IL-6 receptor modified ITO	EIS	0.02-16 pg/mL	0.006 pg/mL	[116]
Interleukin-8 (IL-8)	Anti-IL8/β-Ag ₂ MoO ₄ /ITO	DPV	$0.001-40 imes10^4$ pg/mL	90 pg/mL	[117]
Lymphocyte activation gene-3 (LAG-3) protein	SiO ₂ -Ab ₂ /LAG-3/BSA/bio-Ab ₁ /streptavidin/ rGO-SnO ₂ /HNMs/AuPt/GCE	Amperometry	0.01 ng/mL–1 μg/ mL	1.1 pg/mL	[118]
Neuron-specific enolase (NSE)	GCE/Au@MOFs/Ab ₁ /BSA/NSE/MnO ₂ UNs/Au@Pd^Pt NCs-Ab ₂	DPV	10 fg/mL–100 ng/ mL	4.7 fg/mL	[119]
Neuron-specific enolase (NSE)	PPD-GR-AuNPs/Ab/SPE	DPV	1-1000 ng/mL	0.3 ng/mL	[120]

 Table 2.1
 Recently developed electrochemical immunosensors for cancer biomarker detection

Prostate-specific antigen (PSA)	GC/MOF-CHIT/Ab ₁ /PSA/Ab ₂ -QDs	DPV	0.001-100 ng/mL	0.45 pg/mL	[121]
Prostate-specific antigen (PSA)	Anti-PSA/GO/SPCE	DPV	0.75-100 ng/mL	0.27 ng/mL	[122]
Receptor activator of nuclear	HRP-DAb-AuNPs/MWCNTs/RANKL/	Amperometry	10.4-1000 pg/mL	3.1 pg/mL	[123]
factor-ka ligand (RANKL)	bCAb-Strep/p-ABA-SPCE				
Squamous cell carcinoma antigen	$Co_3O_4 @ CeO_2-Au @Pt-Ab_2/SCCA /BSA/$	Amperometry	100 fg/mL-80 ng/	33 fg/mL	[124]
(SCCA)	Ab ₁ /D-Au NPs/GCE		mL		

CV cyclic voltammetry, DPV differential pulse voltammetry, LSV linear sweep voltammetry

cyclic enzymatic amplification strategy. Signal amplification is based on the repeated cycles of hybridization, cleavage and separation steps. In the first step, hybridization occurs between the capture DNA probe and the target DNA by forming DNA duplexes with restriction sites. In the second step, DNA duplexes are cleaved by endonuclease enzyme and target DNA is released to be identified by another capture DNA probe to start a new cycle of hybridization, cleavage and separation in the final step. The requirement of special sequences of target DNA limits the applicability of the strategy. For this purpose, two separate detection probes containing a capture and an assisted probes complementary with partial sequences of two strands of the target dsDNA were used to improve the hybridization efficiency. Limit of detection (LOD) was found as 47 fM, indicating a promising tool to develop integrated devices with PCR systems and electrochemical DNA biosensors [131].

DNA methylation is evaluated as an indication of cancer in head and neck squamous cell carcinoma and has a silencing effect on tumour suppressor in cancer development [132, 133]. DNA methylation of O⁶-methylguanine DNA methyltransferase (MGMT) gene in head and neck cancer cell lines was detected by using a recently developed genosensor. MGMT promoter methylation probe sequence was immobilized on gold electrode with the help of mercaptoacetic acid and 11-mercaptoundecanoic acid self-assembled monolayers, and electrochemical detection was carried out by EIS technique. The obtained results clearly showed an apparent discrimination between the methylated and non-methylated DNA with a detection limit of 0.24 pM [133].

MicroRNAs (miRNAs) are small non-coding RNA molecules consisting of 18-24 nucleotides with the ability of controlling gene expression via binding target messenger RNA in order to induce messenger RNA degradation or repression in protein translation. Due to the gene expression regulatory feature, miRNAs play a critical role in cell proliferation, cell cycle progression and apoptosis apart from functioning as tumour suppressors and oncogenes [12, 75, 134]. Circulating miRNAs existing in body fluids such as plasma, serum, saliva and urine can be evaluated as ideal non-invasive cancer biomarkers owing to their tissue-specific and dysregulated expression profiles in cancer and higher stability in body fluids [75, 135–137]. Thus, many attempts have been made to detect miRNA as a potent non-invasive cancer biomarker by academia and also industry that miRNA-based diagnostic kits are available on market. However, there are also limitations such as difficulty in miRNA amplification and isolation owing to the short length structure of miRNA. Besides, multiplexed and in vivo analysis of miRNAs with single nucleotide specificity is still demanded [138]. In order to correspond this demand, electrochemical genosensors have been fabricated based on labelled and label-free strategies by offering low-cost and portable devices for commercialization [12, 138]. Salimi et al. developed an amine-functionalized graphene-based genosensor for monitoring miRNA hybridization. miRNA-155 was selected as a model, since it is overexpressed in many types of cancer (e.g. breast, colon and cervical cancer) [139]. Genosensor was fabricated onto glassy carbon electrode by modifying amine-functionalized graphene to provide an efficient platform for miRNA-155 probe immobilization via crosslinking with glutaraldehyde and highly

conductive layer, preventing the electrode surface passivation. Target and probe miRNA-155 hybridization was detected by using DPV responses in the presence of 5 mM Fe(CN) $_{6}^{4-/3-}$ redox probe. The authors claimed that the proposed genosensor is capable of detecting miRNA-155 at femtomolar level [140]. There are also papers in the literature reporting the development of electrochemical biosensors for the sensitive detection of miRNA-21, miRNA-34a, miRNA-122b, miRNA-141, miRNA-197, let-7a and let-7b as cancer biomarkers [141–148]. Multiplexed detection of miRNAs has been an emerging issue in cancer diagnosis as mentioned previously. Construction of electrochemical biosensors based on ssDNA or hairpin DNA to detect multiple miRNA targets has been reported in the literature [149, 150]. The use of these one-dimensional capture probes in multiple miRNA detection is lack of sensitivity due to the decreasing accessibility of molecules to capture probes considering the high surface disturbance and uncontrolled density. Alternatively, threedimensional nanostructured DNA capture probes suggest an improved capture efficiency with minimal non-specific adsorption [151, 152]. Hence, in another study by Xu et al., a novel DNA circle capture probe containing multiple target recognition sites was designed for the simultaneous detection of miRNA-21 and miRNA-155. For this purpose, DNA circle capture probe was attached on the top of the tetrahedron DNA nanostructure immobilized on gold nanoparticle deposited on glassy carbon electrode. The single strand chain in DNA tetrahedron nanostructure was hybridized with capture probe consisting of two recognition sites, and then the hybridization of target miRNA-21 and miRNA-155 was employed via helper strands by triggering mimetic proximity ligation assay to capture ferrocene and methylene blue labels. The proposed technique showed wider linear ranges between 0.1 fM and 10 nM with LOD values of 18.9 and 39.6 aM for miRNA-21 and miRNA-155 from cancer cell lysates, thus offering novel and efficient strategy for multiple miRNA detection [153].

Aptamers are synthetic short oligonucleotides with 30-40 nucleobases of RNA or ssDNA, which have been widely used in the fabrication of electrochemical biosensors termed as aptasensors. Aptamers enable specific binding of target and oligonucleotide analyte in a similar manner with conventional nucleic acid biosensors. However, aptamers are capable of binding various types of target analytes including proteins, biologically important small molecules and even organisms by folding into a three-dimensional structure to interact through their complementary shapes rather than their sequences. The advantages of thermal stability, facile modification with demanded functional groups and in vitro synthesis have made aptamers favourable biological elements to design novel biosensors for cancer biomarker detection. Nevertheless, complex ingredients of sample matrixes due to the presence of macromolecules and ions may cause non-specific interactions, leading to a significant limitation for the utilization of aptasensors in cancer diagnosis as commercialized devices [12, 14, 41, 125]. In spite of the limitations to be overcome, electrochemical aptasensors still offer an efficient strategy for the detection of a wide variety of cancer biomarkers. Current studies have demonstrated the efficacy of electrochemical aptasensors in singular and multiplexed detection of
cancer biomarkers as well as cancer cell and cancer cell-released exosome quantification [154–166].

In addition to electrochemical immunosensors and nucleic acid-based biosensors, electrochemical cytosensing strategies deserve a special mention owing to the capability of detecting circulating tumour cells released from primary and metastatic tumours inducing metastasis and even death of the patient. On basis of the fact that cancer cells overexpress a significant amount of proteins, enzymes or receptors on the cell surface or within the cell, novel sensing and biosensing strategies have been developed so as to fabricate efficient platforms for cancer cell detection as a precise diagnostic tool to determine the appropriate treatment method [5, 167]. In this point of view, the interaction of cell surface biomarkers, in other words overexpressed proteins, enzymes or receptors by cancer cell, with the recognition layer of the sensing/biosensing platform establishes the principle of the biosensor called cytosensor. Since each cells of different types of cancer have significant and unique surface characteristics, selective detection of the interested cancer cell by discriminating normal cells and other cancerous cells is possible by designing cytosensor biorecognition layer with specific and affinitive agents [35, 167, 168]. In electrochemical cytosensing strategies, aptamer-based direct and sandwich assays utilizing enzyme and nanomaterial signal probes and displacing DNA/nanostructured probes as well as advanced functional material-modified electrochemical platforms have become a popular area of research in the past decade [167, 169–181]. Furthermore, electrochemical cytosensing approaches devoted to cell type identification and cell counting could be considered as alternative and complementary techniques to flow cytometry [167, 182].

2.4 Electrochemical Sensing and Biosensing Strategies in Anticancer Drug Detection

In recent years, advances in drug discovery and development studies based on in silico, in vitro and in vivo methodologies have made a considerable impact on diagnosis, treatment and prevention of the diseases. There is no doubt that pharmaceutical analysis has a vital role in this progress by providing an analytical knowledge to researchers from drug formulation to marketing stages [21, 183, 184]. Owing to the fact that cancer imposes a global health concern based on the estimation of more than 25 million new cases by 2050, the development of efficient treatment and theranostic strategies are urgently demanded [15]. For the time being, chemotherapy is the most commonly applied strategy in the cancer treatment, which requires anticancer drugs with higher specificity of action and undesired side effects, thereby also demanding accurate and precise analytical techniques to obtain useful information about the quantity, purity, stability, toxicity and therapeutic index of anticancer drugs in pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic trials [15, 17, 184–186]. Therefore, sensitive and selective detection of anticancer drugs in biological fluids and pharmaceutical formulations could give a consideration about the efficiency of anticancer drugs to be utilized in cancer treatment.

Electrochemical techniques offer sensitive, selective and practical detection of anticancer drugs in pharmaceutical formulations and biological materials with low-cost and potential miniaturized devices as mentioned in previous sections. Furthermore, electrochemical sensing and biosensing strategies access in vivo pharmacological activity prediction of a drug through the investigation of its electrochemical redox characteristics. The examination of the related redox reactions gives insights into understanding the interaction mechanism of anticancer drug with living cells, and also its bioavailability and metabolic fate by gaining analytical knowledge about the electrochemical behaviour as well as possible interaction of anticancer drug with sample matrix components [21, 33, 183].

Electrochemical anticancer drug monitoring strategies are based on the fabrication of electrochemical sensors and biosensors with superior materials to amplify the signal bearing on the specific interaction of anticancer agents with the recognition elements in a similar way with cancer biomarker detection. Apart from the biological materials to construct biosensors for this purpose, literature survey reveals the utilization of nanomaterials as signal boosting materials in majority due to their electrocatalytic activity, larger surface area-to-volume ratio, improved conductivity and biocompatible nature [187–195]. Thus, the rising trend in the fabrication of new state-of-the-art electrochemical sensors and biosensors for anticancer drug detection is based on the synthesis of hybrid and composite nanomaterials with synergetic effect [61, 192, 196–201]. In addition, it should be mentioned that metal-organic frameworks and molecularly imprinted polymers have recently comprised a hotspot in this field [63, 202–206].

Since most of the pharmaceutically active compounds tend to be easily oxidized or reduced compared to remaining excipients in the pharmaceutical formulations, direct detection of anticancer drugs is available by measuring their oxidation and reduction signals, leading to fabrication of a wide variety of electrochemical sensors [33, 183]. In Table 2.2, successful examples of electrochemical sensors fabricated in the past five years for the sensitive detection of anticancer drugs are presented.

It is likely that most of the electrochemical anticancer drug detection studies are based on the development of electrochemical sensors. Besides, there are also many attempts to fabricate electrochemical biosensors, in which aptamers, peptides, DNA and cancer cells have been used as the biorecognition element, to quantify the anticancer drug amount and examine drug–cancer cell or drug–DNA interactions. Hence, electrochemical biosensors assure highly efficient tools for monitoring cell viability and drug resistance as well as in situ pharmacokinetic assays as also demonstrated in the reported studies [220–226].

2.5 Conclusions and Future Perspectives

Electrochemical sensing and biosensing strategies have been receiving tremendous attention in order to fabricate efficient platforms for non-invasive cancer biomarker detection, therapeutic drug monitoring and investigation of drug-target interactions over the last decade. As mentioned in sections earlier, electrochemical sensors and

Table 2.2 Electrochemical sensors fabricated in	the past 5 years for the sensitive detec	tion of anticance	r drugs		
Anticancer drug	Sensor	Method	Linear range	Limit of detection	Reference
Capacitabine	AuNPs/SGNF/GCE	DPV	0.05-80 µM	0.017 µM	[207]
Cisplatin	GQDs-thio/npGCE	DPASV	0.2-110 µM	Mu 06	[61]
Dacarbazine	MIP-NSPs@PGE	DPASV	0.09–50.88 ng/ mL	0.02 ng/mL	[208]
Docetaxel	Au-MWCNTs/GCE	DPASV	0.3-3.3 µM	Mu 06	[199]
Doxorubicin and Methotrexate	CuNPs-CB-Nafion/GCE	SWV	0.45–5.1 μM 2.2–25 μM	0.024 μΜ 0.090 μΜ	[209]
Epirubicin	Fe ₃ O ₄ -SWCNTs/MOCTICI/CPE	SWV	0.02-700 µM	7 nM	[189]
Epirubicin and Methotrexate	Ce-ZnO/GCE	DPV	0.01-600 μM 0.01-500 μM	2.3 nM 6.3 nM	[210]
Epirubicin and Topotecan	CPE/1-BPr/CuO-NPs	SWV	0.03-800 μM 0.7-800 μM	0.008 µМ 0.3 µМ	[211]
Etoposide	GNWs/silicon wafer	CV	0.05-1 µM	4.36 nM	[212]
Flutamide	HF/HBP-GO/PGE	SWV	0.1-110 µM	0.029 µМ	[213]
Flutamide	FC/MWCNTs/CPE	SWV	0.1-110 µM	0.001 µM	[190]
Imatinib	HF-PGE	DPV	0.01-200 µM	7.39 nM	[214]
Imiquimod	MIP/Au/GO/GCE	SWV	0.02-20 µM	0.006 µM	[202]
Methotrexate	ITO/PVS/BM	SWV	1-62.5 µM	0.595 µM	[215]
Methotrexate	g-C ₃ N ₄ @ V ₂ O ₅ /SPCE	DPV	0.025–273.15 µM	13.26 nM	[216]
Methotrexate	<i>f</i> -CNTPE	SWV	0.01–1.5 µM	2.9 nM	[217]
Nilutamide	CeV/CNF/GCE	DPV	0.01–540 µM	2 nM	[217]
Nilutamide	β-CD-AuNP/GO/SPCE	DPV	0.01–193 µM	0.4 nM	[218]
Nilutamide	f-MWCNT/GCE	DPV	0.01–21 μM 28–535 μM	0.2 nM	[188]
Paclitaxel	GCE-graphene-EAu	DPV	0.01–2 mM	0.005 mM	[196]

Pemetrexed	CPE/Pd/CNF/[M3OA] ⁺ [NTF2] ⁻ / Nafion	SWV	1–35 nM	0.33 nM	[197]
Raloxifene	Nd ₂ O ₅ NPs@GO/GCE	Amperometry	0.03-472.5 µM	18.43 nM	[198]
6-thioguanine and 6-mercaptopurine and Azathioprine	ERGO-IL-Chit/CSE	Amperometry	0.2-10, 10-250 μΜ 0.4-10, 10-400 μΜ 0.3-10,	0.05 µМ 0.11 ди 0.09 µМ	[219]
			10-400 μM		

DPASV differential pulse anodic stripping voltammetry, SWV square wave voltammetry

biosensors have a great impact on sensitive, selective, practical and low-cost detection of cancer biomarkers and anticancer drugs in biological samples and pharmaceutical dosage forms, owing to well-engineered design of electrode surfaces with appropriate biological elements and materials with superior properties. It should be also emphasized that electrocatalytic activity, biocompatibility, larger surface area and enhanced electrical conductivity make nanomaterials (e.g. CNT, graphene, metal nanoparticles, quantum dots, hybrid and composite nanostructures) indispensable components of electrochemical sensors and biosensors, and multifunctional nanomaterials are being fabricated to enable more sensitive, selective, precise and accurate analysis. Besides, the development of point-of-care, lab-on-a-chip and organ-on-a-chip electrochemical devices has paved the way for their widespread utilization in laboratories and hospitals. Even though many successful attempts have been made as a proof of concept, there are several challenges to be overcome for commercialization and replacing the current technology in this field. Multidisciplinary approaches including materials science, engineering, medicine, biology, chemistry and bioinformatics will enable to overcome the limitations from sensor or biosensor design to commercialized device production.

Multiple cancer biomarker detection still requires much more attention since electrochemical techniques suffer from complexity of sample matrixes containing various interfering species, which may be eliminated by designing multi-array platforms. However, long-term stability and reusability should also be taken into account in electrochemical sensor and biosensor design for cancer biomarker and anticancer drug detection. Long-term stability and reusability are also related with the retention of immobilized biomaterial activity, especially for enzymes, that biomimetic materials could be an alternating choice in electrochemical sensor and biosensor fabrication within this scope. Although electrochemical sensor and biosensor fabrication face with limitations of signal amplification, storage and device integration, they are still promising candidates to be potentially used as novel and complementary technologies in cancer biomarker and anticancer drug detection in future.

References

- 1. Dagogo-Jack I, Shaw AT (2018) Tumour heterogeneity and resistance to cancer therapies. Nat Rev Clin Oncol 15(2):81
- 2. Hanahan D, Weinberg RA (2011) Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. Cell 144 (5):646–674
- 3. Hanahan D, Weinberg RA (2000) The hallmarks of cancer. Cell 100(1):57-70
- Lima HRS et al (2018) Electrochemical sensors and biosensors for the analysis of antineoplastic drugs. Biosens Bioelectron 108:27–37
- Perfézou M, Turner A, Merkoçi A (2012) Cancer detection using nanoparticle-based sensors. Chem Soc Rev 41(7):2606–2622
- 6. Huang X et al (2017) Nanotechnology-enhanced no-wash biosensors for in vitro diagnostics of cancer. ACS Nano 11(6):5238–5292
- 7. World Health Organization (2017) Guide to cancer early diagnosis. World Health Organization, Geneva

- Tan YK, Fielding JW (2006) Early diagnosis of early gastric cancer. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 18(8):821–829
- 9. Grivennikov SI, Greten FR, Karin M (2010) Immunity, inflammation, and cancer. Cell 140 (6):883–899
- 10. Mantovani A et al (2008) Cancer-related inflammation. Nature 454(7203):436-444
- 11. Bierie B, Moses HL (2010) Transforming growth factor beta (TGF- β) and inflammation in cancer. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev 21(1):49–59
- Topkaya SN, Azimzadeh M, Ozsoz M (2016) Electrochemical biosensors for cancer biomarkers detection: recent advances and challenges. Electroanalysis 28(7):1402–1419
- 13. Chinen AB et al (2015) Nanoparticle probes for the detection of cancer biomarkers, cells, and tissues by fluorescence. Chem Rev 115(19):10530–10574
- 14. Cui F, Zhou Z, Zhou HS (2019) Measurement and analysis of cancer biomarkers based on electrochemical biosensors. J Electrochem Soc 167(3):037525
- Tadini-Buoninsegni F, Palchetti I (2020) Label-free bioelectrochemical methods for evaluation of anticancer drug effects at a molecular level. Sensors 20(7):1812
- Ediriweera MK, Tennekoon KH, Samarakoon SR (2019) In vitro assays and techniques utilized in anticancer drug discovery. J Appl Toxicol 39(1):38–71
- 17. Ahmadian E et al (2020) Monitoring of drug resistance towards reducing the toxicity of pharmaceutical compounds: past, present and future. J Pharm Biomed Anal 186:113265
- McKeating KS, Aubé A, Masson J-F (2016) Biosensors and nanobiosensors for therapeutic drug and response monitoring. Analyst 141(2):429–449
- Li Z et al (2016) Recent developments of three-dimensional paper-based electrochemical devices for cancer cell detection and anticancer drug screening. Curr Pharm Biotechnol 17 (9):802–809
- Aydin EB, Aydin M, Sezginturk MK (2019) Biosensors in drug discovery and drug analysis. Curr Anal Chem 15(4):467–484
- Rahi A, Karimian K, Heli H (2016) Nanostructured materials in electroanalysis of pharmaceuticals. Anal Biochem 497:39–47
- Farghaly O, Hameed RA, Abu-Nawwas A-AH (2014) Electrochemical analysis techniques: a review on recent pharmaceutical applications. Int J Pharm Sci Rev Res 25:37
- Damborska D et al (2017) Nanomaterial-based biosensors for detection of prostate specific antigen. Microchim Acta 184(9):3049–3067
- 24. Li J, Li S, Yang CF (2012) Electrochemical biosensors for cancer biomarker detection. Electroanalysis 24(12):2213–2229
- 25. Yang G et al (2019) Recent advances in biosensor for detection of lung cancer biomarkers. Biosens Bioelectron 141:111416
- Cavalheiro ÉTG et al (2012) Bioelectroanalysis of pharmaceutical compounds. Bioanal Rev 4 (1):31–53
- 27. Kurbanoglu S et al (2019) Modern assay techniques for cancer drugs: electroanalytical and liquid chromatography methods. Crit Rev Anal Chem 49(4):306–323
- Myung JH et al (2016) Recent advances in nanotechnology-based detection and separation of circulating tumor cells. Wiley Interdiscip Rev Nanomed Nanobiotechnol 8(2):223–239
- Afyf A et al (2016) Flexible antenna array for early breast cancer detection using radiometric technique. Int J Biol Biomed Eng 10:10–17
- Liu Z, Lan X (2019) Microfluidic radiobioassays: a radiometric detection tool for understanding cellular physiology and pharmacokinetics. Lab Chip 19(14):2315–2339
- Sanvicens N et al (2011) Biosensors for pharmaceuticals based on novel technology. TrAC Trends Anal Chem 30(3):541–553
- Nigović B, Sadiković M, Jurić S (2016) Electrochemical sensing of mesalazine and its N-acetylated metabolite in biological samples using functionalized carbon nanotubes. Talanta 147:50–58

- 33. Varol TÖ, Anik Ü (2019) Fabrication of multi-walled carbon nanotube-metallic nanoparticle hybrid nanostructure based electrochemical platforms for sensitive and practical colchicine detection. New J Chem 43(34):13437–13446
- 34. Anik Ü (2017) Electrochemical medical biosensors for POC applications. In: Medical biosensors for point of care (POC) applications. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp 275–292
- 35. Anik Ü, Timur S (2016) Towards the electrochemical diagnosis of cancer: nanomaterial-based immunosensors and cytosensors. RSC Adv 6(113):111831–111841
- 36. Xiao F, Wang L, Duan H (2016) Nanomaterial based electrochemical sensors for in vitro detection of small molecule metabolites. Biotechnol Adv 34(3):234–249
- Wang J (2006) Electrochemical biosensors: towards point-of-care cancer diagnostics. Biosens Bioelectron 21(10):1887–1892
- 38. Ortega MA et al (2019) Muscle-on-a-chip with an on-site multiplexed biosensing system for in situ monitoring of secreted IL-6 and TNF- α . Lab Chip 19(15):2568–2580
- 39. Shin SR et al (2016) Aptamer-based microfluidic electrochemical biosensor for monitoring cell-secreted trace cardiac biomarkers. Anal Chem 88(20):10019–10027
- Bandodkar AJ, Wang J (2014) Non-invasive wearable electrochemical sensors: a review. Trends Biotechnol 32(7):363–371
- Justino CI et al (2015) Recent developments in recognition elements for chemical sensors and biosensors. TrAC Trends Anal Chem 68:2–17
- 42. Hulanicki A, Glab S, Ingman F (1991) Chemical sensors: definitions and classification. Pure Appl Chem 63(9):1247–1250
- 43. Kurbanoglu S et al (2019) Chemical nanosensors in pharmaceutical analysis. In: New developments in nanosensors for pharmaceutical analysis. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp 141–170
- 44. Sharifi M et al (2019) Cancer diagnosis using nanomaterials based electrochemical nanobiosensors. Biosens Bioelectron 126:773–784
- Thevenot DR et al (1999) Electrochemical biosensors: recommended definitions and classification. Pure Appl Chem 71(12):2333–2348
- 46. Wang J (2006) Analytical electrochemistry, 3rd edn. Wiley, Hoboken
- 47. Marmiroli N et al (2008) Methods for detection of GMOs in food and feed. Anal Bioanal Chem 392(3):369
- Pihíková D, Kasák P, Tkac J (2015) Glycoprofiling of cancer biomarkers: label-free electrochemical lectin-based biosensors. Open Chem 13(1):636–655
- 49. Yun Y-H et al (2009) Tiny medicine: nanomaterial-based biosensors. Sensors 9 (11):9275–9299
- 50. Bettazzi F et al (2017) Biosensors and related bioanalytical tools. Compr Anal Chem 77:1-33
- Sandhyarani N (2019) Surface modification methods for electrochemical biosensors. In: Electrochemical biosensors. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp 45–75
- 52. Kuralay F (2019) Nanomaterials-based enzyme biosensors for electrochemical applications: recent trends and future prospects. In: New developments in nanosensors for pharmaceutical analysis. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp 381–408
- 53. Scholz F (2010) Electroanalytical methods, vol 1. Springer, Berlin
- Thévenot DR et al (2001) Electrochemical biosensors: recommended definitions and classification. Anal Lett 34(5):635–659
- 55. Scholz F (2015) Voltammetric techniques of analysis: the essentials. ChemTexts 1(4):17
- 56. Cardoso AR et al (2016) Novel and simple electrochemical biosensor monitoring attomolar levels of miRNA-155 in breast cancer. Biosens Bioelectron 80:621–630
- Chen S (2007) Practical electrochemical cells. In: Handbook of electrochemistry. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp 33–56
- Rusling JF (2013) Multiplexed electrochemical protein detection and translation to personalized cancer diagnostics. Anal Chem 85(11):5304–5310
- Merkoçi A (2013) Nanoparticles based electroanalysis in diagnostics applications. Electroanalysis 25(1):15–27

- Bellassai N, Spoto G (2016) Biosensors for liquid biopsy: circulating nucleic acids to diagnose and treat cancer. Anal Bioanal Chem 408(26):7255–7264
- 61. Gholivand MB, Ahmadi E, Mavaei M (2019) A novel voltammetric sensor based on graphene quantum dots-thionine/nano-porous glassy carbon electrode for detection of cisplatin as an anti-cancer drug. Sensors Actuators B Chem 299:126975
- 62. Shoja Y et al (2019) Electrochemical molecularly bioimprinted siloxane biosensor on the basis of core/shell silver nanoparticles/EGFR exon 21 L858R point mutant gene/siloxane film for ultra-sensing of genetiabine as a lung cancer chemotherapy medication. Biosens Bioelectron 145:111611
- 63. Rezvani Jalal N et al (2020) In situ growth of metal–organic framework HKUST-1 on graphene oxide nanoribbons with high electrochemical sensing performance in imatinib determination. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces 12(4):4859–4869
- 64. Li Y et al (2020) Facile synthesis of ZnMn2O4@ rGO microspheres for ultrasensitive electrochemical detection of hydrogen peroxide from human breast cancer cells. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces 12(3):3430–3437
- 65. Zhao A et al (2020) Functionalized graphene fiber modified by dual nanoenzyme: towards high-performance flexible nanohybrid microelectrode for electrochemical sensing in live cancer cells. Sensors Actuators B Chem 310:127861
- 66. Du L et al (2019) Folic acid-functionalized zirconium metal-organic frameworks based electrochemical impedance biosensor for the cancer cell detection. Sensors Actuators B Chem 301:127073
- 67. Bao T et al (2019) Target-driven cascade-amplified release of loads from DNA-gated metalorganic frameworks for electrochemical detection of cancer biomarker. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces 12(2):2087–2094
- 68. Biomarkers Definitions Working Group et al (2001) Biomarkers and surrogate endpoints: preferred definitions and conceptual framework. Clin Pharmacol Ther 69(3):89–95
- 69. Bohunicky B, Mousa SA (2011) Biosensors: the new wave in cancer diagnosis. Nanotechnol Sci Appl 4:1
- 70. Diamandis EP (2010) Cancer biomarkers: can we turn recent failures into success? J Natl Cancer Inst 102(19):1462–1467
- 71. Henry NL, Hayes DF (2012) Cancer biomarkers. Mol Oncol 6(2):140-146
- 72. Dixit CK et al (2016) Electrochemistry-based approaches to low cost, high sensitivity, automated, multiplexed protein immunoassays for cancer diagnostics. Analyst 141 (2):536–547
- Wang L, Rong Q, Ma Z (2016) Construction of electrochemical immunosensing interface for multiple cancer biomarkers detection. Electroanalysis 28(8):1692–1699
- Ma Z, Liu N (2015) Design of immunoprobes for electrochemical multiplexed tumor marker detection. Expert Rev Mol Diagn 15(8):1075–1083
- Keshavarz M, Behpour M, Rafiee-pour H-A (2015) Recent trends in electrochemical microRNA biosensors for early detection of cancer. RSC Adv 5(45):35651–35660
- 76. Kosack CS, Page A-L, Klatser PR (2017) A guide to aid the selection of diagnostic tests. Bull World Health Organ 95(9):639
- 77. Yáñez-Sedeño P, Campuzano S, Pingarrón J (2019) Pushing the limits of electrochemistry toward challenging applications in clinical diagnosis, prognosis, and therapeutic action. Chem Commun 55(18):2563–2592
- 78. Ghindilis AL et al (1998) Immunosensors: electrochemical sensing and other engineering approaches. Biosens Bioelectron 13(1):113–131
- Campuzano S, Pedrero M, Pingarrón JM (2017) Non-invasive breast cancer diagnosis through electrochemical biosensing at different molecular levels. Sensors 17(9):1993
- Mollarasouli F, Kurbanoglu S, Ozkan SA (2019) The role of electrochemical immunosensors in clinical analysis. Biosensors 9(3):86
- Warsinke A, Benkert A, Scheller FW (2000) Electrochemical immunoassays. Fresenius J Anal Chem 366(6–7):622–634

- 82. Wang Y et al (2008) Electrochemical sensors for clinic analysis. Sensors 8(4):2043-2081
- Avrameas S, Ternynck T, Guesdon JL (1978) Coupling of enzymes to antibodies and antigens. Scand J Immunol 8:7–23
- 84. Janeway CA et al (1999) Immunobiology: the immune system in health and disease. Garland Publishing, New York
- Luo X, Davis JJ (2013) Electrical biosensors and the label free detection of protein disease biomarkers. Chem Soc Rev 42(13):5944–5962
- Gogola JL et al (2019) Label-free electrochemical immunosensor for quick detection of antihantavirus antibody. J Electroanal Chem 842:140–145
- 87. Mikuła E et al (2018) Highly sensitive electrochemical biosensor based on redox-active monolayer for detection of anti-hemagglutinin antibodies against swine-origin influenza virus H1N1 in sera of vaccinated mice. BMC Vet Res 14(1):328
- Aronoff-Spencer E et al (2016) Detection of hepatitis C core antibody by dual-affinity yeast chimera and smartphone-based electrochemical sensing. Biosens Bioelectron 86:690–696
- Luppa PB, Sokoll LJ, Chan DW (2001) Immunosensors—principles and applications to clinical chemistry. Clin Chim Acta 314(1–2):1–26
- 90. Zhang X, Ju H, Wang J (2011) Electrochemical sensors, biosensors and their biomedical applications. Academic Press, Amsterdam
- Rapp BE, Gruhl FJ, Länge K (2010) Biosensors with label-free detection designed for diagnostic applications. Anal Bioanal Chem 398(6):2403–2412
- 92. Okuno J et al (2007) Label-free immunosensor for prostate-specific antigen based on singlewalled carbon nanotube array-modified microelectrodes. Biosens Bioelectron 22 (9–10):2377–2381
- 93. Mao K et al (2012) Label-free electrochemical immunosensor based on graphene/methylene blue nanocomposite. Anal Biochem 422(1):22–27
- 94. Jang HD et al (2015) 3D label-free prostate specific antigen (PSA) immunosensor based on graphene–gold composites. Biosens Bioelectron 63:546–551
- 95. Jia X et al (2014) A label-free immunosensor based on graphene nanocomposites for simultaneous multiplexed electrochemical determination of tumor markers. Biosens Bioelectron 53:160–166
- 96. Elshafey R et al (2013) Label-free impedimetric immunosensor for ultrasensitive detection of cancer marker murine double minute 2 in brain tissue. Biosens Bioelectron 39(1):220–225
- 97. Chikkaveeraiah BV et al (2012) Electrochemical immunosensors for detection of cancer protein biomarkers. ACS Nano 6(8):6546–6561
- 98. Weng S et al (2013) Label-free electrochemical immunosensor based on K3 [Fe (CN) 6] as signal for facile and sensitive determination of tumor necrosis factor-alpha. Sensors Actuators B Chem 184:1–7
- 99. Giannetto M et al (2017) Competitive amperometric immunosensor for determination of p53 protein in urine with carbon nanotubes/gold nanoparticles screen-printed electrodes: a potential rapid and noninvasive screening tool for early diagnosis of urinary tract carcinoma. Anal Chim Acta 991:133–141
- 100. Xu T et al (2014) Simultaneous electrochemical detection of multiple tumor markers using metal ions tagged immunocolloidal gold. Biosens Bioelectron 56:174–179
- 101. Kalyoncu D, Buyuksunetci YT, Anık Ü (2019) Development of a Sandwich Immunosensor for concurrent detection of carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA), vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and α-fetoprotein (AFP) biomarkers. Mater Sci Eng C 101:88–91
- 102. Ahmad SAA, Zaini MS, Kamarudin MA (2019) An electrochemical sandwich immunosensor for the detection of HER2 using antibody-conjugated PbS quantum dot as a label. J Pharm Biomed Anal 174:608–617
- 103. Sun D et al (2019) Electrochemical immunosensors with AuPt-vertical graphene/glassy carbon electrode for alpha-fetoprotein detection based on label-free and sandwich-type strategies. Biosens Bioelectron 132:68–75

- 104. Fowler JM et al (2008) Recent developments in electrochemical immunoassays and immunosensors. In: Electrochemical sensors, biosensors and their biomedical applications. Academic Press, Amsterdam, pp 115–143
- 105. Shi P et al (2020) Non-covalent modification of glassy carbon electrode with isoorientin and application to alpha-fetoprotein detection by fabricating an immunosensor. Sensors Actuators B Chem 305:127494
- 106. Zhang X et al (2018) Sandwich-type electrochemical immunosensor based on Au@ Ag supported on functionalized phenolic resin microporous carbon spheres for ultrasensitive analysis of α -fetoprotein. Biosens Bioelectron 106:142–148
- 107. Khoshroo A, Mazloum-Ardakani M, Forat-Yazdi M (2018) Enhanced performance of labelfree electrochemical immunosensor for carbohydrate antigen 15-3 based on catalytic activity of cobalt sulfide/graphene nanocomposite. Sensors Actuators B Chem 255:580–587
- 108. Zhang X et al (2020) Design of organic/inorganic nanocomposites for ultrasensitive electrochemical detection of a cancer biomarker protein. Talanta 212:120794
- 109. Paimard G et al (2020) An Impedimetric Immunosensor modified with electrospun core-shell nanofibers for determination of the carcinoma embryonic antigen. Sensors Actuators B Chem 311:127928
- 110. Butmee P et al (2020) An ultrasensitive immunosensor based on manganese dioxide-graphene nanoplatelets and core shell Fe3O4@ Au nanoparticles for label-free detection of carcinoembryonic antigen. Bioelectrochemistry 132:107452
- 111. Saadati A et al (2020) A novel biosensor for the monitoring of ovarian cancer tumor protein CA 125 in untreated human plasma samples using a novel nano-ink: a new platform for efficient diagnosis of cancer using paper based microfluidic technology. Anal Methods 12 (12):1639–1649
- 112. Chauhan D, Nohwal B, Pundir C (2020) An electrochemical CD59 targeted noninvasive immunosensor based on graphene oxide nanoparticles embodied pencil graphite for detection of lung cancer. Microchem J 156:104957
- 113. Zeng Y et al (2018) A sensitive label-free electrochemical immunosensor for detection of cytokeratin 19 fragment antigen 21-1 based on 3D graphene with gold nanoparticle modified electrode. Talanta 178:122–128
- 114. Jalil O, Pandey CM, Kumar D (2020) Electrochemical biosensor for the epithelial cancer biomarker EpCAM based on reduced graphene oxide modified with nanostructured titanium dioxide. Microchim Acta 187:1–9
- 115. Guerrero S et al (2020) Design of electrochemical immunosensors using electro-click chemistry. Application to the detection of IL-1β cytokine in saliva. Bioelectrochemistry 133:107484
- 116. Aydın EB (2020) Highly sensitive impedimetric immunosensor for determination of interleukin 6 as a cancer biomarker by using conjugated polymer containing epoxy side groups modified disposable ITO electrode. Talanta 215:120909
- 117. Pachauri N et al (2020) Silver molybdate nanoparticles based immunosensor for the non-invasive detection of Interleukin-8 biomarker. Mater Sci Eng C 113:110911
- 118. Xu W et al (2018) A signal-decreased electrochemical immunosensor for the sensitive detection of LAG-3 protein based on a hollow nanobox-MOFs/AuPt alloy. Biosens Bioelectron 113:148–156
- 119. Ma E et al (2020) Electrochemical immunosensors for sensitive detection of neuron-specific enolase based on small-size trimetallic Au@ Pd^Pt nanocubes functionalized on ultrathin MnO2 nanosheets as signal labels. ACS Biomater Sci Eng 6(3):1418–1427
- 120. Amani J et al (2018) An electrochemical immunosensor based on poly p-phenylenediamine and graphene nanocomposite for detection of neuron-specific enolase via electrochemically amplified detection. Anal Biochem 548:53–59
- 121. Ehzari H, Amiri M, Safari M (2020) Enzyme-free sandwich-type electrochemical immunosensor for highly sensitive prostate specific antigen based on conjugation of quantum dots and antibody on surface of modified glassy carbon electrode with core-shell magnetic metal-organic frameworks. Talanta 210:120641

- 122. Thunkhamrak C et al (2020) Highly sensitive voltammetric immunosensor for the detection of prostate specific antigen based on silver nanoprobe assisted graphene oxide modified screen printed carbon electrode. Talanta 208:120389
- 123. Valverde A et al (2020) Carbon/inorganic hybrid nanoarchitectures as carriers for signaling elements in electrochemical immunosensors: first biosensor for the determination of the inflammatory and metastatic processes biomarker RANK-ligand. ChemElectroChem 7 (3):810–820
- 124. Li Y et al (2017) Ultrasensitive electrochemical immunosensor for quantitative detection of SCCA using Co3O4@ CeO2-Au@ Pt nanocomposite as enzyme-mimetic labels. Biosens Bioelectron 92:33–39
- 125. Du Y, Dong S (2017) Nucleic acid biosensors: recent advances and perspectives. Anal Chem 89(1):189–215
- 126. Wang J (2002) Electrochemical nucleic acid biosensors. Anal Chim Acta 469(1):63-71
- 127. Fang L-X, Cao J-T, Huang K-J (2015) A sensitive electrochemical biosensor for specific DNA sequence detection based on flower-like VS2, graphene and Au nanoparticles signal amplification. J Electroanal Chem 746:1–8
- 128. Lee H-E, Kang YO, Choi S-H (2014) Electrochemical-DNA biosensor development based on a modified carbon electrode with gold nanoparticles for influenza A (H1N1) detection: effect of spacer. Int J Electrochem Sci 9(12):6793–6808
- 129. Shakoori Z et al (2015) Electrochemical DNA biosensor based on gold nanorods for detecting hepatitis B virus. Anal Bioanal Chem 407(2):455–461
- 130. Palek E, Fojta M (2001) Peer reviewed: detecting DNA hybridization and damage. Analyt Chem 73:74A–83A
- 131. Wang K et al (2015) Dual-probe electrochemical DNA biosensor based on the "Y" junction structure and restriction endonuclease assisted cyclic enzymatic amplification for detection of double-strand DNA of PML/RARα related fusion gene. Biosens Bioelectron 71:463–469
- 132. Jin H et al (2012) Circulating methylated DNA as biomarkers for cancer detection. In: Methylation-from DNA, RNA and histones to diseases and treatment
- 133. Carr O et al (2020) Genosensor made with a self-assembled monolayer matrix to detect MGMT gene methylation in head and neck cancer cell lines. Talanta 210:120609
- 134. Esquela-Kerscher A, Slack FJ (2006) Oncomirs—microRNAs with a role in cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 6(4):259–269
- 135. Lu J et al (2005) MicroRNA expression profiles classify human cancers. Nature 435 (7043):834–838
- Croce CM (2009) Causes and consequences of microRNA dysregulation in cancer. Nat Rev Genet 10(10):704–714
- 137. Mitchell PS et al (2008) Circulating microRNAs as stable blood-based markers for cancer detection. Proc Natl Acad Sci 105(30):10513–10518
- 138. Kilic T et al (2018) microRNA biosensors: opportunities and challenges among conventional and commercially available techniques. Biosens Bioelectron 99:525–546
- Faraoni I et al (2009) miR-155 gene: a typical multifunctional microRNA. Biochim Biophys Acta 1792(6):497–505
- 140. Salimi A, Kavosi B, Navaee A (2019) Amine-functionalized graphene as an effective electrochemical platform toward easily miRNA hybridization detection. Measurement 143:191–198
- 141. Ge Z et al (2014) Hybridization chain reaction amplification of microRNA detection with a tetrahedral DNA nanostructure-based electrochemical biosensor. Anal Chem 86 (4):2124–2130
- 142. Tran H et al (2013) Label-free and reagentless electrochemical detection of microRNAs using a conducting polymer nanostructured by carbon nanotubes: application to prostate cancer biomarker miR-141. Biosens Bioelectron 49:164–169
- 143. Kaplan M et al (2017) A novel method for sensitive microRNA detection: electropolymerization based doping. Biosens Bioelectron 92:770–778

- 144. Cheng F-F et al (2014) Bimetallic Pd–Pt supported graphene promoted enzymatic redox cycling for ultrasensitive electrochemical quantification of microRNA from cell lysates. Analyst 139(16):3860–3865
- 145. Erdem A et al (2020) Voltammetric detection of miRNA hybridization based on electroactive indicator-cobalt phenanthroline. Int J Biol Macromol 158:819–825
- 146. Kutluk H et al (2020) Impact of assay format on miRNA sensing: electrochemical microfluidic biosensor for miRNA-197 detection. Biosens Bioelectron 148:111824
- 147. Povedano E et al (2019) A novel zinc finger protein-based amperometric biosensor for miRNA determination. Anal Bioanal Chem 412(21):5031–5041
- 148. Jirakova L et al (2019) Multiplexed immunosensing platform coupled to hybridization chain reaction for electrochemical determination of microRNAs in clinical samples. Electroanalysis 31(2):293–302
- 149. Yang C et al (2014) Multiplexed and amplified electronic sensor for the detection of microRNAs from cancer cells. Anal Chem 86(23):11913–11918
- 150. Wegman DW, Krylov SN (2011) Direct quantitative analysis of multiple miRNAs (DQAMmiR). Angew Chem Int Ed 50(44):10335–10339
- 151. Huang R, He N, Li Z (2018) Recent progresses in DNA nanostructure-based biosensors for detection of tumor markers. Biosens Bioelectron 109:27–34
- 152. Ma J et al (2019) An electrochemical sensor for Oct4 detection in human tissue based on target-induced steric hindrance effect on a tetrahedral DNA nanostructure. Biosens Bioelectron 127:194–199
- 153. Xu S et al (2020) One DNA circle capture probe with multiple target recognition domains for simultaneous electrochemical detection of miRNA-21 and miRNA-155. Biosens Bioelectron 149:111848
- 154. Wang Y et al (2019) Label-free microfluidic paper-based electrochemical aptasensor for ultrasensitive and simultaneous multiplexed detection of cancer biomarkers. Biosens Bioelectron 136:84–90
- 155. Farzin L et al (2019) Employing AgNPs doped amidoxime-modified polyacrylonitrile (PAN-oxime) nanofibers for target induced strand displacement-based electrochemical aptasensing of CA125 in ovarian cancer patients. Mater Sci Eng C 97:679–687
- 156. Liu N et al (2019) Electrochemical aptasensor for ultralow fouling cancer cell quantification in complex biological media based on designed branched peptides. Anal Chem 91 (13):8334–8340
- 157. Wang H et al (2020) Competitive electrochemical aptasensor based on a cDNA-ferrocene/ MXene probe for detection of breast cancer marker Mucin1. Anal Chim Acta 1094:18–25
- 158. Bezerra G et al (2019) Electrochemical aptasensor for the detection of HER2 in human serum to assist in the diagnosis of early stage breast cancer. Anal Bioanal Chem 411(25):6667–6676
- 159. Huang R et al (2019) A sensitive Aptasensor based on a hemin/G-Quadruplex-assisted signal amplification strategy for electrochemical detection of gastric cancer exosomes. Small 15 (19):1900735
- 160. Jalalvand AR (2019) Fabrication of a novel and ultrasensitive label-free electrochemical aptasensor for detection of biomarker prostate specific antigen. Int J Biol Macromol 126:1065–1073
- 161. Su X et al (2020) One-pot synthesized AuNPs/MoS2/rGO nanocomposite as sensitive electrochemical aptasensing platform for nucleolin detection. J Electroanal Chem 859:113868
- 162. Gu C et al (2019) Bimetallic ZrHf-based metal-organic framework embedded with carbon dots: ultra-sensitive platform for early diagnosis of HER2 and HER2-overexpressed living cancer cells. Biosens Bioelectron 134:8–15
- 163. An Y et al (2019) An ultrasensitive electrochemical aptasensor for the determination of tumor exosomes based on click chemistry. Biosens Bioelectron 142:111503
- 164. Negahdary M, Moradi A, Heli H (2019) Application of electrochemical aptasensors in detection of cancer biomarkers. Biomed Res Ther 6:3315–3324

- 165. He L et al (2019) Bifunctional bioplatform based on NiCo Prussian blue analogue: label-free impedimetric aptasensor for the early detection of carcino-embryonic antigen and living cancer cells. Sensors Actuators B Chem 298:126852
- 166. Shekari Z, Zare HR, Falahati A (2019) Electrochemical sandwich aptasensor for the carcinoembryonic antigen using graphene quantum dots, gold nanoparticles and nitrogen doped graphene modified electrode and exploiting the peroxidase-mimicking activity of a G-quadruplex DNAzyme. Microchim Acta 186(8):530
- 167. Sun D et al (2019) Aptamer-based electrochemical cytosensors for tumor cell detection in cancer diagnosis: a review. Anal Chim Acta 1082:1–17
- 168. Purohit B et al (2019) Cancer cytosensing approaches in miniaturized settings based on advanced nanomaterials and biosensors. In: Nanotechnology in modern animal biotechnology. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp 133–147
- 169. Yaman YT et al (2018) Peptide nanoparticles (PNPs) modified disposable platform for sensitive electrochemical cytosensing of DLD-1 cancer cells. Biosens Bioelectron 104:50–57
- 170. Lian M et al (2017) A self-assembled peptide nanotube–chitosan composite as a novel platform for electrochemical cytosensing. Sensors Actuators B Chem 251:86–92
- 171. Kirbay FO et al (2018) Biofunctionalization of PAMAM-montmorillonite decorated poly (ε-caprolactone)-chitosan electrospun nanofibers for cell adhesion and electrochemical cytosensing. Biosens Bioelectron 109:286–294
- 172. Gu C et al (2018) Ultrasensitive and versatile homogeneous electrochemical cytosensing platform based on target-induced displacement reaction for "signal-on" bioassay. Sensors Actuators B Chem 270:1–8
- 173. Tian L et al (2018) An ultrasensitive electrochemical cytosensor based on the magnetic field assisted binanozymes synergistic catalysis of Fe3O4 nanozyme and reduced graphene oxide/ molybdenum disulfide nanozyme. Sensors Actuators B Chem 260:676–684
- 174. Dervisevic M et al (2017) Highly sensitive detection of cancer cells with an electrochemical cytosensor based on boronic acid functional polythiophene. Biosens Bioelectron 90:6–12
- 175. Wang Q et al (2018) Electrochemical cytosensor for detection of cell surface sialic acids based on 3D biointerface. Electrochim Acta 282:923–930
- 176. Sugawara K, Kuramitz H, Kadoya T (2018) Label-free cytosensing of cancer cells based on the interaction between protein and an electron-transfer carbohydrate-mimetic peptide. Anal Chim Acta 1040:166–176
- 177. Zhang H et al (2019) 3D carbon nanosphere and gold nanoparticle-based voltammetric cytosensor for cell line A549 and for early diagnosis of non-small cell lung cancer cells. Microchim Acta 186(1):39
- 178. Tepeli Y et al (2015) An electrochemical cytosensor based on a PAMAM modified glassy carbon paste electrode. RSC Adv 5(66):53973–53978
- 179. Ou D et al (2019) A novel cytosensor for capture, detection and release of breast cancer cells based on metal organic framework PCN-224 and DNA tetrahedron linked dual-aptamer. Sensors Actuators B Chem 285:398–404
- 180. Shen C et al (2019) Electrochemical detection of circulating tumor cells based on DNA generated electrochemical current and rolling circle amplification. Anal Chem 91 (18):11614–11619
- 181. Yang J et al (2020) In situ-generated multivalent aptamer network for efficient capture and sensitive electrochemical detection of circulating tumor cells in whole blood. Anal Chem 92 (11):7893–7899
- 182. Hasanzadeh M, Shadjou N, de la Guardia M (2015) Recent advances in nanostructures and nanocrystals as signal-amplification elements in electrochemical cytosensing. TrAC Trends Anal Chem 72:123–140
- 183. Uslu B, Ozkan SA (2011) Electroanalytical methods for the determination of pharmaceuticals: a review of recent trends and developments. Anal Lett 44(16):2644–2702
- 184. Siddiqui MR, AlOthman ZA, Rahman N (2017) Analytical techniques in pharmaceutical analysis: a review. Arab J Chem 10:S1409–S1421

- Salvati E, Stellacci F, Krol S (2015) Nanosensors for early cancer detection and for therapeutic drug monitoring. Nanomedicine 10(23):3495–3512
- 186. Meneghello A et al (2018) Biosensing technologies for therapeutic drug monitoring. Curr Med Chem 25(34):4354–4377
- 187. Karthik R et al (2017) A facile graphene oxide based sensor for electrochemical detection of prostate anti-cancer (anti-testosterone) drug flutamide in biological samples. RSC Adv 7 (41):25702–25709
- 188. Karthik R et al (2017) A highly sensitive and selective electrochemical determination of non-steroidal prostate anti-cancer drug nilutamide based on f-MWCNT in tablet and human blood serum sample. J Colloid Interface Sci 487:289–296
- 189. Abbasghorbani M (2018) Fe3O4 loaded single wall carbon nanotubes and 1-methyl-3octylimidazlium chloride as two amplifiers for fabrication of highly sensitive voltammetric sensor for epirubicin anticancer drug analysis. J Mol Liq 266:176–180
- 190. Brahman PK et al (2017) An electrochemical sensing platform for trace recognition and detection of an anti-prostate cancer drug flutamide in biological samples. RSC Adv 7 (60):37898–37907
- 191. Aliakbarinodehi N, De Micheli G, Carrara S (2016) Enzymatic and nonenzymatic electrochemical interaction of abiraterone (antiprostate cancer drug) with multiwalled carbon nanotube bioelectrodes. Anal Chem 88(19):9347–9350
- 192. Hashkavayi AB, Raoof JB (2017) Design an aptasensor based on structure-switching aptamer on dendritic gold nanostructures/Fe3O4@ SiO2/DABCO modified screen printed electrode for highly selective detection of epirubicin. Biosens Bioelectron 91:650–657
- 193. Hajian R et al (2017) DNA-binding studies of valrubicin as a chemotherapy drug using spectroscopy and electrochemical techniques. J Pharm Anal 7(3):176–180
- 194. Karimi-Maleh H et al (2018) Surface amplification of pencil graphite electrode with polypyrrole and reduced graphene oxide for fabrication of a guanine/adenine DNA based electrochemical biosensors for determination of didanosine anticancer drug. Appl Surf Sci 441:55–60
- 195. Sengiz C et al (2015) Multiwalled carbon nanotubes-chitosan modified single-use biosensors for electrochemical monitoring of drug-DNA interactions. Electroanalysis 27(8):1855–1863
- 196. Du Y et al (2017) Preparation of graphene-copper nanocomposite for constructing electrochemical sensor for paclitaxel anti-cancer drug detection in Taxus Chinensis. Int J Electrochem Sci 12:2563–2572
- 197. Afzali M et al (2019) A novel voltammetric sensor based on palladium nanoparticles/carbon nanofibers/ionic liquid modified carbon paste electrode for sensitive determination of anticancer drug pemetrexed. J Mol Liq 282:456–465
- 198. Chen T-W et al (2020) Sonochemical synthesis and fabrication of neodymium sesquioxide entrapped with graphene oxide based hierarchical nanocomposite for highly sensitive electrochemical sensor of anti-cancer (raloxifene) drug. Ultrason Sonochem 64:104717
- 199. Najari S et al (2018) Electrochemical sensor based on gold nanoparticle-multiwall carbon nanotube nanocomposite for the sensitive determination of docetaxel as an anticancer drug. Ionics 24(10):3209–3219
- 200. Zahed FM et al (2018) Silver nanoparticles decorated polyaniline nanocomposite based electrochemical sensor for the determination of anticancer drug 5-fluorouracil. J Pharm Biomed Anal 161:12–19
- 201. Alavi-Tabari SA, Khalilzadeh MA, Karimi-Maleh H (2018) Simultaneous determination of doxorubicin and dasatinib as two breast anticancer drugs uses an amplified sensor with ionic liquid and ZnO nanoparticle. J Electroanal Chem 811:84–88
- 202. Afzali M, Mostafavi A, Shamspur T (2019) Developing a novel sensor based on ionic liquid molecularly imprinted polymer/gold nanoparticles/graphene oxide for the selective determination of an anti-cancer drug imiquimod. Biosens Bioelectron 143:111620

- 203. Dehdashtian S, Hashemi B, Aeenmehr A (2019) The application of perlite/cobalt oxide/ reduced graphene oxide (PC-rGO)/metal organic framework (MOF) composite as electrode modifier for direct sensing of anticancer drug idarubicin. IEEE Sensors J 19(24):11739–11745
- 204. Hatamluyi B, Hashemzadeh A, Darroudi M (2020) A novel molecularly imprinted polymer decorated by CQDs@ HBNNS nanocomposite and UiO-66-NH2 for ultra-selective electrochemical sensing of Oxaliplatin in biological samples. Sensors Actuators B Chem 307:127614
- 205. Zaidi SA (2019) Effective imprinting of an anticancer drug, 6-thioguanine, via mussel-inspired self-polymerization of dopamine over reduced graphene oxide. Analyst 144(7):2345–2352
- 206. Liu Y et al (2018) An electrochemical sensor based on a molecularly imprinted polymer for determination of anticancer drug mitoxantrone. Sensors Actuators B Chem 255:544–551
- 207. Zhang Q et al (2017) Electrochemical determination of the anticancer drug capecitabine based on a graphene-gold nanocomposite-modified glassy carbon electrode. Int J Electrochem Sci 12:10773–10782
- 208. Prasad BB, Pathak PK (2017) Development of surface imprinted nanospheres using the inverse suspension polymerization method for electrochemical ultra sensing of dacarbazine. Anal Chim Acta 974:75–86
- 209. Materon EM et al (2018) Development of a simple electrochemical sensor for the simultaneous detection of anticancer drugs. J Electroanal Chem 827:64–72
- 210. Jandaghi N et al (2020) Cerium-doped flower-shaped ZnO nano-crystallites as a sensing component for simultaneous electrochemical determination of epirubicin and methotrexate. Microchim Acta 187(1):24
- 211. Alavi-Tabari SA et al (2018) An amplified platform nanostructure sensor for the analysis of epirubicin in the presence of topotecan as two important chemotherapy drugs for breast cancer therapy. New J Chem 42(5):3828–3832
- 212. Tzouvadaki I et al (2018) Graphene nanowalls for high-performance chemotherapeutic drug sensing and anti-fouling properties. Sensors Actuators B Chem 262:395–403
- 213. Rezaeifar Z et al (2018) Electrochemical determination of anticancer drug, flutamide in human plasma sample using a microfabricated sensor based on hyperbranchedpolyglycerol modified graphene oxide reinforced hollow fiber-pencil graphite electrode. Mater Sci Eng C 91:10–18
- 214. Hatamluyi B, Es'haghi Z (2017) A layer-by-layer sensing architecture based on dendrimer and ionic liquid supported reduced graphene oxide for simultaneous hollow-fiber solid phase microextraction and electrochemical determination of anti-cancer drug imatinib in biological samples. J Electroanal Chem 801:439–449
- 215. Lima HRS et al (2019) Blend films based on biopolymers extracted from babassu mesocarp (Orbignya phalerata) for the electrochemical detection of methotrexate antineoplastic drug. J Solid State Electrochem 23(11):3153–3164
- 216. Chen T-W et al (2019) A sensitive electrochemical determination of chemotherapy agent using graphitic carbon nitride covered vanadium oxide nanocomposite; sonochemical approach. Ultrason Sonochem 58:104664
- 217. Kokulnathan T et al (2019) A cerium vanadate interconnected with a carbon nanofiber heterostructure for electrochemical determination of the prostate cancer drug nilutamide. Microchim Acta 186(8):579
- 218. Karthik R et al (2017) Voltammetric determination of the anti-cancer drug nilutamide using a screen-printed carbon electrode modified with a composite prepared from β-cyclodextrin, gold nanoparticles and graphene oxide. Microchim Acta 184(2):507–514
- 219. Shpigun LK, Andryukhina EY (2018) Electrochemical sensor based on nanocomposite of ionic liquid modified graphene oxide–chitosan and its application for flow injection detection of anticancer thiopurine drugs. Electroanalysis 30(10):2356–2365
- 220. Shashaani H et al (2016) Silicon nanowire based biosensing platform for electrochemical sensing of Mebendazole drug activity on breast cancer cells. Biosens Bioelectron 85:363–370
- 221. Chen J et al (2018) A graphene oxide-DNA electrochemical sensor based on glassy carbon electrode for sensitive determination of methotrexate. Electroanalysis 30(2):288–295

- 222. Bahner N et al (2018) An aptamer-based biosensor for detection of doxorubicin by electrochemical impedance spectroscopy. Anal Bioanal Chem 410(5):1453–1462
- 223. Suhito IR et al (2019) Rapid and sensitive electrochemical detection of anticancer effects of curcumin on human glioblastoma cells. Sensors Actuators B Chem 288:527–534
- 224. Idili A et al (2019) Seconds-resolved pharmacokinetic measurements of the chemotherapeutic irinotecan in situ in the living body. Chem Sci 10(35):8164–8170
- 225. Hasanzadeh M, Shadjou N (2016) Pharmacogenomic study using bio-and nanobioelectrochemistry: drug–DNA interaction. Mater Sci Eng C 61:1002–1017
- 226. Arshad N, Farooqi SI (2018) Cyclic voltammetric DNA binding investigations on some anticancer potential metal complexes: a review. Appl Biochem Biotechnol 186(4):1090–1110



Cell Cycle Arrest: An Impending Therapeutic Strategy to Curb Cancer

3

Gaurav Kumar, Sonam Mittal, Deepak Parashar, Kapilesh Jadhav, Anjali Geethadevi, Pradeep Singh Cheema, and Hardeep Singh Tuli

Abstract

Eukaryotic cell division is divided into several phases and each of these phases has their own control mechanisms. Failure of any of these control mechanisms may lead to development of errors which may be propagated to up-coming generations leading to development of carcinogenic phenotype. Therefore, cell cycle has become an attractive target in anticancer research which is mainly focused on dealing with the regulators and checkpoints involved in the progression of cell cycle. The major components involved in controlling the cell cycle are cyclins, cyclin-dependent kinases (CDKs), and cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors (CDKIs). Apart from these, an efficient DNA repair system and the proper assembly of spindle fibers also contribute to smooth progression of cell cycle. Therefore, in addition to the great dependency of anticancer research on cyclins, CDKs, and CDKIs, DNA repair system and assembly of spindle fiber

Gaurav Kumar and Sonam Mittal contributed equally with all other contributors.

G. Kumar · P. S. Cheema

Department of Biochemistry, University of Delhi, New Delhi, India

S. Mittal (🖂) School of Biotechnology, Jawaharlal Nehru University, New Delhi, India

D. Parashar · A. Geethadevi

Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Medical College of Wisconsin, Milwaukee, WI, USA e-mail: dparashar@mcw.edu; ageethadevi@mcw.edu

K. Jadhav

Department of Biotechnology, School of Engineering and Technology Jaipur National University, Jaipur, Rajasthan, India

H. S. Tuli

Department of Biotechnology, Maharishi Markandeshwar (Deemed to be University), Mullana, Ambala, Haryana, India

© The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive licence to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2020 H. S. Tuli (ed.), *Drug Targets in Cellular Processes of Cancer: From Nonclinical to Preclinical Models*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-15-7586-0_3 also contribute to the foundation of anticancer research. In this chapter, we describe cell cycle and its importance in anticancer research, the clinical studies based on cell cycle to curb neoplastic development, and approaches used in antitumor research to counter cancer progression.

Keywords

Cell cycle · Cyclins · Checkpoints · Cancer · Anticancer therapy

3.1 Introduction

The cell cycle is a coordinated sequence of events that deals with duplication of genomic material and subsequent distribution of duplicated genetic material leading to the division of cells [1]. In the case of eukaryotes, the cell cycle has been categorized into several phases including Gap 1 (G1) phase, DNA synthesis (S) phase, Gap 2 (G2) phase, and Mitosis (M) phase. In first three phases, a cell prepares itself for division, and in M phase, segregation of chromosomes occurs followed by division of cells [2]. The M phase is progressed by initiation of prophase where nuclear envelop is disappeared and chromosomes become visible as chromatids. Prophase is followed by the alignment of chromosomes in metaphase, segregation of sister chromatids in anaphase, and subsequent movement of chromosomes at opposite poles in telophase followed by the division of genetic material leading to next interphase which is characterized by G1, S, and G2 phases as shown in Fig. 3.1 [3, 4]. The interphase is although a resting phase, but prepares a cell for the actual M phase, since a cell performs a normal metabolic role in interphase to duplicate its genetic material in S phase followed by DNA proofreading, and preparation of M phase by the end of G2 phase. Additionally, G0 phase is a part of cell cycle in which cells are quiescent but have the potential of division under proper stimulus. Strict regulation of all the events in cell cycle is important for duplication of genetic material with high fidelity and its transfer in next generation with great accuracy since, even subtle errors in the cell cycle may lead to the fatal outcomes that may manifest in the development of complex diseases such as cancer. This chapter aims to provide a glimpse of the cell cycle and its crucial component with emphasis on the regulation of cell cycle in development as well as prevention of cancer.

3.2 Regulation of Cell Cycle by Interacting Partners

Several regulatory components are involved in the hassle-free progression of the cell cycle. These components work in a fashionable manner. Cyclins, cyclin-dependent kinases (CDKs), and CDK inhibitors (CDKIs) are the key components involved in



Fig. 3.1 Different phases of the cell cycle. Cell cycle comprises G1 phase, S phase, G2 phase, and M phase. Duplication of genetic material and cell organelles to assist in remaining cell cycle phases starts in G1 phase. S phase is represented by actual duplication of genetic material while in G2 phase, a cell continues to grow by completing its genetic content. M phase is demonstrated by actual segregation of chromosomes followed by division of cells. In G0 phase, cells undergo quiescence and may participate in division under the effect of proper signal

Table 3.1 The functional role of CDKs and cyclins in			
	CDKs	Cyclins	Cell cycle phase
different phases of cell	CDK1	Cyclin A	G2/M transition
cycle (adapted and	CDK1	Cyclin B	М
modified from Bai et al. [5])	CDK2	Cyclin A	S
	CDK2	Cyclin E	G1/S transition
	CDK4	Cyclin D1, D2, and D3	G1
	CDK6	Cyclin D1, D2, and D3	G1

regulating the cell cycle which perform in a coordinated manner to ensure proper progression of the cell cycle. The following few sections are briefly focused on the description of each of these regulatory components. Additionally, different interacting partners involved in progression of cell cycle are given in Table 3.1 below.

Cyclins

Cyclins are proteins known to regulate the progression of the cell cycle by their ability to complex with appropriate CDK partners. The expression of a particular

cyclin occurs in a particular phase of cell cycle, therefore, there is a sequential change in the expression pattern of cyclins which is dependent on specific cell progression phase.

Of the two types of cyclins, including cell-cycle related cyclins, viz. Cyclin A, B, D, and E, and non-cell cycle-related cyclins, viz. Cyclin C and H, cell-cycle related cyclins such as cyclin D and E play a pivotal role in G1 to S phase transition of the cell cycle [6]. Similarly, cyclin A forms the complex with CDK1 and CDK2 and plays a key role in S and M phase transition. The accumulation of cyclin A starts during the S phase and is down-regulated before commencement of M phase [7]. Similarly, cyclin B regulates the M phase and is required for a cell to enter and proceed through M phase. Therefore, cyclic change in the levels of cyclins is necessary in cell cycle progression.

Cyclin-Dependent Kinases (CDKs)

CDKs are about 300 amino acid proteins that contain binding motifs favoring the binding of appropriate cyclins. On binding to cyclins as their preferred binding partners, CDKs become catalytically active [8, 9]. Unlike cyclins, the expression of CDKs remains constant throughout the cell cycle, and several members of CDK family switch their association with cyclins, and their functional activities vary in accordance with a particular cell cycle phase. Notably, four different CDKs, namely, CDK 1, 2, 3, and 4 are responsible for governing the progression of the cell cycle [10]. In this way, at the G1/S phase transition, CDK4/6 and CDK 2 are required to make the cells to enter in S phase. CDK2 remains active throughout the S phase, and its activity declines after the cell exits S phase [9]. Similarly, CDK 1 is active during the G2 phase with persistent activity during mitosis [6]. CDK 1 associates with cyclin A and B, and acts on the interface of the G2/M phase. The accumulation of cyclin A and B and their degradation at the initiation of anaphase leads the cells to enter and exit mitosis, respectively. Therefore, periodic changes in the activities of CDKs are required for transition in phases of the cell cycle.

CDK Inhibitors (CDKIs)

CDKIs are up-regulated in response to a variety of anti-proliferative signals. CDKIs are known to regulate the activity and functions of CDK family members [11]. CDKIs are majorly categorized in two families, namely, CIP/KIP family of universal cyclin/CDK inhibitors, and INK4 family. The members of CIP/KIP family include p21 ^{Waf1/Cip1}, p27 ^{Kip21}, and p57 ^{Kip2} proteins, and are known to bind and inhibit both cyclins, through their conserved LFG residues present in their cyclin box motif, and CDKs concurrently [12]. On the other hand, the members of INK4 family including p16 ^{INK4a}, p15 ^{INK4b}, p18 ^{INK4c}, and p19 ^{INK4d}, specifically bind and inhibit cyclin D, CDK4, and CDK6 (Fig. 3.2) [13].



Fig. 3.2 Different families of CDKIs controlling the cell cycle. CDKIs of CIP/KIP family include p21 ^{Waf1/Cip1}, p27 ^{Kip21}, and p57 ^{Kip2}, while CDKIs of INK4 family include p16 ^{INK4a}, p15 ^{INK4b}, p18 ^{INK4c}, and p19 ^{INK4d}. The members of both CDKI families work in a coordinated manner so as to inhibit the progression of cell cycle under certain circumstances

It is noteworthy that the relative concentration and distribution of the members of these two families determine the progression of the cell cycle. For instance, p21 plays a significant role in the inhibition of CDK kinase activity and inhibits the replication of DNA. Additionally, it is also known to arrest the cell cycle in G 1 phase so as to allow a cell to repair its DNA damage; which is seen when p53 is up-regulated (Fig. 3.3) [14]. Therefore, CDKIs act as a surveillance system to regulate the faithful progression of the cell cycle.

3.3 Cell Cycle Checkpoints

The status of the cell cycle progression from one phase to next is ensured by chronological activation as well as inactivation of a plethora of *regulatory gates* which are known as cell cycle checkpoints. These checkpoints monitor the status of



Fig. 3.3 Regulation of cell cycle under genotoxic stress. When DNA is damaged, p53 dependent up-regulation of p21 leads to inhibition of cyclin E-CDK2 complex resulting in hypophosphorylation of Rb protein which is accomplished by inhibition of cell cycle, DNA repair, and apoptosis

dividing and non-dividing cells [15]. Functionally, checkpoints are subsets of gene products that function in a sequential and controlled manner to ensure the fidelity in the cell cycle progression. If any of these checkpoints are mutated or altered, they confer independence in the cell cycle progression; which was otherwise dependent on successful completion of on-going cellular progression. Cells can arrest the progression of the cell cycle transiently so as to overcome the stress, viz. DNA damage. Otherwise, if the stress is irreversible, then checkpoints can direct a cell to programmed cell death. Alteration in the reliability of checkpoints can manifest with an expansion of DNA damage and permanent genetic lesions over several generations. It is noteworthy that cell cycle checkpoints are often hampered in cancerous cells resulting in the propagation of tumorigenic growth [16]. Hence, a cell has to pass through a huge number of internal checkpoints to ensure proper forwarding of genetic information to daughter generation [3, 17, 18]. The following few sections are focused on the type of cell cycle checkpoints and their importance in cancer.

G1/S Checkpoint

The inhibition of G1 phase cyclin and CDK complexes plays a significant role in maintaining the G1/S checkpoint [19]. As discussed earlier, CDKs can be negatively regulated by CDKIs. Among CDKIs, the members of the INK4 family are known to inhibit CDK4 and CDK6 during the G1 phase, while the members of CIP/KIP family can inhibit the activity of CDKs in all phases of the cell cycle (Fig. 3.2), thereby firmly maintaining the G1/S checkpoint. Furthermore, when a normal cell faces the genotoxic insult, transcription of p21, an important member of the CDKI family is up-regulated by p53 protein. Subsequently, p21 binds and inactivates cyclin E-CDK2 complex leading to hypophosphorylation of pRB followed by arresting the cell cycle from G1/S transition, allowing a cell to repair DNA damage, accumulate apoptotic factors such as Puma, Bax, Noxa, and up-regulate oxidative stress response as shown in Fig. 3.3. Additionally, p16 arrests the cell cycle in the G1 phase in p53 independent manner in response to DNA damage by abrogating cyclin D/CDK4 and cyclin D/CDK6 dependent pRB phosphorylation [20, 21]. Therefore, G1/S checkpoint acts by targeting two important tumor suppressor pathways which are often deregulated in a variety of human cancers.

S Phase Checkpoint

The S phase checkpoint, also known as intra-S phase checkpoint, operates to avoid the duplication of damaged DNA to transfer in mitosis further. This checkpoint is regulated by two different signaling pathways which include ATM/ATR-Chk1-Cdc25A and ATM-Nbs1-SMC1 [22]. DNA damage induced by ionizing radiations of UV radiations may provoke either of these pathways to arrest the cell cycle in the S phase. ATM or ATR results in phosphorylation of Chk1 that in turn phosphorylates Cdc25 A on serine residues maintaining the required concentration of Cdc25 A. The augmented functional activity of Chk1 and Chk2 leads to Cdc25 A down-regulation resulting in subsequent inhibition and inactivation of Cdk2-cyclin E complex in response to genotoxic insult [23]. ATM-mediated phosphorylation of Nbs1 on Ser 343 residue and some other residues results in activation of Nbs1-Mre11-Rad50 complex which is involved in S phase arrest [24, 25]. Similarly, cohesin protein SMC1 is also phosphorylated by ATM on Ser 957 and Ser 966 depending on the phosphorylation status of Nbs1, which is essential in S phase arrest of the cell cycle. Several other components including BRCA1, FANCD2, MDC1, and p53 BP1 are also involved in intra-S checkpoint [22, 26].

G2 Phase Checkpoint

If a cell feels genotoxic stress, then the cell can trigger a checkpoint mechanism arresting the cell cycle in G2 phase. For instance, ATM (ataxia-telangiectasia mutated)- and ATR (ATM and Rad3-related)-dependent signaling can arrest the

cell cycle in G2 phase by inhibiting CDK1 as a consequence of DNA damage. If a cell is exposed to ionizing radiations, ATM-dependent checkpoint kinase 2 (Chk2) activation can be seen. Whereas if a cell is exposed to ultraviolet radiation insult, ATR dependent Chk1 activation is prevalent [27]. Chk1 and Chk2 are known to phosphorylate Cdc25 C, thus generate a docking site for 14-3-3 proteins which leads to nuclear export and cytoplasmic sequestration of phosphatases followed by inhibition of CDK1 resulting in G2 phase arrest of the cell cycle [27].

Previously, studies have revealed that sustained G2 arrest can be mediated by p53 as a consequence of DNA damage in cancerous cells [28, 29]. p53 leads to transcriptional up-regulation of 14-3-3 σ and p21 thereby inhibits G2 progression as a consequence of cytoplasmic sequestration and thus inactivating CDK1-cyclin B complex, respectively [29–32]. Additionally, once accumulated, p21 may cause the arrest of the cell cycle in G2 phase (Fig. 3.3) by disturbing the interaction of proliferating cell nuclear antigen and Cdc25 C [33].

Mitotic Spindle Checkpoint

The attachment of microtubules and chromosomes is under the strict control of mitotic spindle fiber checkpoint. This checkpoint monitors the accurate segregation of chromosomes during anaphase. Kinetochore associated proteins including MAD2, BUBR1, BUB1, BUB3 proteins are key components of mitotic spindle checkpoints [34]. Out of these, MAD2 and BUB are known to directly interact and inhibit APC machinery preventing the entry of cells in anaphase in case of mitotic spindle fiber dysfunction. Similarly, BUB1 and BUB3 also contribute to mitotic arrest in case of spindle dysfunction [34].

3.4 Dysregulation in Checkpoint Leading to Cancer

Cancer is the second leading cause of death in developed countries including United States [35, 36]. Abnormal cell proliferation due to the loss of cell cycle checkpoints is a key hallmark of cancer and also crucial for cancer progression [37–39]. Indeed, modulation in the machinery of cell cycle progression occurs in a variety of cancers. A healthy cell considers such modulations as a genetic insult which results in dysregulation of tumor suppressor genes which are considered as a suitable target for the implication of anticancer regimens [40]. For instance, regulation of cell cycle progression by tumor suppressor Rb protein plays a central role in curbing tumor development since oncogenic modulation in cyclins, CDKs, and other regulators of pRB is prevalent in a plethora of human cancers, viz. retinoblastoma, osteosarcoma, and many other cancers [41]. In cancers where pRB protein encoding is normal, even a subtle alteration in the alteration in signaling pathways regulating pRb can be frequently observed with augmented levels of cyclin D and cyclin E, deletion of p 16, and enhanced amplification of genes encoding CDK4 and CDK6 [41]. It is noteworthy that nearly half of the metastatic breast cancers are manifested with

increased expression of cyclin D as compared to normal breast epithelium in the vicinity [42]. In support of this, previously it has been speculated that transgenic mice overexpressing either human cyclin D1 or cyclin E in breast cells are more prone to develop breast adenocarcinomas [43, 44]. Likewise, sarcomas, melanomas, gliomas, and breast cancer have also shown amplification in CDK4/6 encoding genes [45]. Therefore, cell cycle dysregulation as a consequence of an alteration in cell cycle machinery is a major phenomenon detected in various cancer types.

Alteration In Cellular Checkpoint Proteins

The molecular events of checkpoint proteins play a crucial role in cell cycle regulation and these checkpoints altered during cancer progression [46]. Gene encoding cell cycle checkpoint proteins may undergo several genetic alterations leading to the development of cancer. For instance, mutations in p53 are one of the most often reported genetic alterations in human cancers [21]. Germline mutations in p53 are responsible for Li-Fraumeni syndrome which is manifested with provoked incidences for the development of breast cancer, brain tumors, and sarcomas [47]. The normal function of p53 may be altered by several cellular proteins such as Mdm2. This protein binds with p53 and leads to ubiquitin-mediated proteasomal degradation. Additionally, overexpression of Mdm2 may result in subsequent inactivation of p53 [48, 49]. Similarly, CDK1 modifications are also very often in human tumors. Apart from this, lower expression levels of p27 are found in aggressive breast cancers [50, 51], which may be more susceptible to oncogene-dependent transformation [52]. Similarly, lower expression levels of p27 are found in human bladder cancer [53]. Furthermore, either deletion or epigenetic modification, viz. methylation of p15 and p16 is related to human melanomas, lymphomas, and many other cancers [45]. Similarly, lower expression levels of p57 are associated with human bladder cancers [53] and epigenetic modification, viz. methylation of p15 and p16 or their deletion is linked with human mesotheliomas, melanomas, lymphomas, and pancreatic cancers [45].

Alteration in Spindle Fiber Checkpoint

The development of a plethora of human cancers is also linked to modulation in spindle checkpoints. For example, mutations in BUB1 have been identified and linked with the development of human colon cancer [54] which promotes the tumorigenic transformation of cells lacking BRCA2 breast cancer susceptibility gene [55]. Previously it has also been reported that MAD2 haploinsufficiency results in premature anaphase and chromosome instability in mammalian cells, resulting in increased incidences of lung cancer development [56]. Hence, alteration in either of the spindle fiber checkpoint components may manifest in the development of cancerous growth.

Alteration in DNA Repair System

Mutations in the components of the DNA repair pathway may also lead to the development of tumors due to sustained DNA damage. For instance, in ataxia-telangiectasia, a familial disease, ATM mutations are manifested with increased chances of lymphomas, breast cancers, and leukemias [57].

3.5 Therapeutic Approaches to Curb Cell Cycle in Cancer

It is clear that even subtle alterations in the cell cycle result in the development of a plethora of human cancers. Moreover, pieces of evidence have also supported the fact that cells with defective checkpoint functions are more prone to develop cancer. Fortunately, it also provides the opportunity to the scientific community to develop effective therapeutic regimens against carcinogenesis. Hence, the research is always focused on the development of alternative approaches to deal with cancer. The efforts against cancer are focused on the identification of novel, efficient, and potent drug molecules which have potential to target cell cycle checkpoints by considering (1) the use of high-throughput screening of anticancer lead molecules (2) the use of structure-based rational drug designing strategies for the development of small molecules against cancer, and (3) the use of genetics, proteomics, and metabolomics to identify potent anticancer therapeutics. The following few sections are focused on such approaches in a battle against cancer.

Screening of Novel Anticancer Molecules

Strategies involving the search for novel molecules have been employed to identify anticancer compounds against cancer. Previously, the National Cancer Institute (NCI) examined the inhibitory activity of about 70,000 small molecules against 60 different cells of human cancer origin [58]. Similarly, a group of authors also used NCI cell lines to examine the transcriptional levels of genes involved in cell cycle arrest and correlated the outcomes with standard anticancer chemotherapeutics [59]. Previously, it has been seen that the p53 status of cells is a crucial determinant of chemosensitivity since cells with mutant p53 are less responsive towards chemotherapeutic agents as compared to wild type cells [60]. Similarly, cDNA microarray studies have also been used earlier to examine the gene expression status of cell lines responding to the treatment with chemotherapeutic agents. Such evidence provide a valuable and definitive link between chemosensitivity and gene expression [61].

Apart from this, high-throughput screening has also been implemented in order to identify potent small molecules against cell cycle checkpoint components. For instance, breast cancer cells expressing mutant p53 were used in one of such studies where the G2 phase arrest of the cell cycle was induced by radiations. The cells were then co-treated with nocodazole, a microtubule inhibitor, and extracts from marine invertebrates. Consequently, isogranulatimide was identified as a novel inhibitor of

the G2 phase working in synergism with ionizing radiations [62]. Similarly, eight novel molecules with potent anti-mitotic efficacy were identified from 24,000 extracts from marine invertebrates and plants [63].

Genomic Approaches

Genetic approaches to counter cancer primarily depend on (1) conservation of cellular checkpoint pathways and (2) ease of manipulation in the genome of the organism under investigation. Therefore, Saccharomyces cerevisiae provides an excellent choice to be considered as a system to encounter against cancer [64]. Previously, anticancer drugs were screened on several strains of S. cerevisiae containing known mutations in cellular checkpoint pathways Notably, the toxicity profiles of ionizing radiations and chemopreventive therapeutic regimens were different from one another in several strains with defined mutations indicating the importance of particular mutation in cell cycle checkpoint and DNA repair pathways and thus giving a clue for deciding the therapeutic regimen [65]. Similarly, to identify selective peptide inhibitors and to identify novel cellular therapeutic candidates for anticancer drugs, *Schizosaccharomyces pombe* has also been used [66]. Additionally, the benefits can be taken from yeast genome which can be combined with cDNA microarrays to examine the changes in expression patterns of genes involved in cell cycle checkpoints after treatment with anticancer therapeutics [67]. Indeed, this approach has been used to generate a database of several cell cycle mutants of S. cerevisiae to screen novel anticancer molecules and ionizing radiations [68] and fortunately, the analysis of their profiles has demonstrated novel candidates in cell cycle regulatory pathways.

Chemical Approaches

Since the activity of cell cycle components such as CDKs is often deregulated in cancer, inhibitors of CDKs may be effective anticancer agents. For instance, Flavopiridol arrests the cell cycle in G1/S and G2/M phases by acting as CDKI and inhibiting CDK1, 2, and 4. Flavopiridol also acts synergistically with other anticancer drugs and has potent anticancer efficacy in human cancer cells and several in vivo xenograft tumor studies with mice [69]. Additionally, a number of phase 1 studies and phase 2 studies conducted on subjects with lung, renal, colorectal, and esophageal cancers have demonstrated the anticancer potential of Flavopiridol. Furthermore, several anticancer studies with breast and prostate cancer and non-Hodgkin's lymphoma are in process with Flavopiridol [45]. Furthermore, chemopreventive potency of several agents such as ionizing radiations can be enhanced by therapeutic agents such as caffeine or pentoxifylline which disturb G2 checkpoints [70, 71]. Similarly, UCN01 has also demonstrated anticancer activities against a variety of in vitro and in vivo cancer models by acting as a potent inhibitor of several kinases including Akt, protein kinase C, CDKs, and PDK 1. The

anticancer properties of UCN01 involve a variety of cellular pathways including prevention of nucleotide excision DNA repair, inhibition of G2 checkpoint kinase Chk1 thereby arresting the cells in G1/S phase followed by apoptosis [72–77]. Similarly, histone deacetylase inhibitors including FR901228 and MS27275 have shown promising anticancer activity in vitro [78], in vivo [79], and in clinical studies [80]. Therefore, a huge number of plant derived active pharmaceutical ingredients such as curcumin, quercetin, isothiocyanates, gambogic acid, carnosol, and many others are involved in cancer chemoprevention by targeting cell cycle as a preferable anticancer therapy [81–85].

3.6 Experiences from Clinical Studies

From the above discussion it is clear that arresting the cell cycle can be an impending strategy to curb the progression of cancer. Moreover, several clinical studies have also supported a positive correlation between cell cycle arrest and cancer prevention. Inhibition of CDK4/6, aurora kinase, Wee1 kinase, spindle proteins, viz. Kinesin, and microtubules have been seen as some of potent therapies against cancer in a variety of clinical studies [5, 86]. Recently, Mills et al. [87] have reviewed a number of clinical studies justifying the involvement of cell cycle arrest as a potent therapeutic anticancer strategy [87]. Furthermore, some of the completed clinical studies are enlisted below in Table 3.2.

3.7 Conclusion and Future Perspectives

For sustained development of novel and effective anticancer therapeutics, it is necessary that therapeutic agents must have the ability to identify the molecular differences between healthy and cancerous cells. Thereafter, therapeutic agents should selectively target tumor cells keeping the healthy cells intact and alive. Hence, the cytotoxic efficacy of such agents should be at par or well enough to affect cancer cells only. Unfortunately, with partial success in hand, the desired treatment of cancer is not possible. This is further aided by a poor prognosis of cancers in initial stages. However, mechanism-based approaches such as the use of proteomics and genomics have provided enormous opportunities to the scientific community and clinicians, to come up with effective treatment regimens against cancer. Although to fulfill the lacunae in existing treatment approaches, there is a consistent need to develop technologies with enough potential to identify the cell cycle checkpoint components with extreme precision. Additionally, advanced drugdelivery strategies, for instance, nano-encapsulation, may also aid up in present-day treatment approaches giving more effective therapeutic outcomes against cancer. The scientific community should also focus on exploiting the novel, in-depth, and mechanistic approaches to meet the need for early diagnosis and effective anticancer treatment.

\mathbf{S}	
ŝ	
als.	
Ē	
ICa	
il.	
w.c	
MA.	
2	
ло.	ŀ
d fi	
ine	
ota	
a ol	
Dati	F
ñ	
apy	
ner	ŀ
x tl	
nce	
ica	
ant	
ent	
ote	
аp	
as	
est	
an	L
cle	
cy	
cell	
g	
eri	
sid	
con	
ls c	
tria	
al	
inic	
[C]	L
ent	ſ
ffeı	
Di	
Ņ	
'n.	ŀ
þle	
Ta	

Type of cancer/study involvedDrug molecule under testPhaseStatusSponsor nameattributedNor-polasms. Jymphoma,PD03329911CompletedPfizer74Nor-polasms. Jymphoma,PD03329911CompletedPfizama Enterprises Limited29Norlid tumors, hematologicP1446A-051CompletedPiramal Enterprises Limited29NeoplasmP276-001CompletedPiramal Enterprises Limited39VeroplasmP276-001CompletedPiramal Enterprises Limited39Advanced refractoryP1446A-051CompletedPiramal Enterprises Limited39NatomosSNS-032 injection1CompletedSuesis Pharmaceuticals25Natomos transferencis,SNS-032 injection1CompletedSuesis Pharmaceuticals21Natomos transferencis,SNS-032 injection1CompletedBusens Pharmaceuticals23Natomos transferencis,SNS-032 injection1CompletedBusens Pharmaceuticals23Natomos transferencis,SNS-032 injection1CompletedBusens Pharmaceuticals23Noticolid nonescuticalsSNS-032 injection1CompletedBusens Pharmaceuticals23Noticolid nonescuticalsNonescuticals1CompletedNonesis Pharmaceuticals23Noticolid nonescuticalsNonescuticals1CompletedNonesis Pharmaceuticals23Noticolid nonescuticalsNonescuticalsNonescutic)	-	,)	No of
Organization Diagnation Diagn	Ê	four former former of the form	المتعامية المحامية فمرا	Dhana	Ctotto		subjects
opperiod option D_{OOD} D_{OOD} D_{OOD} D_{OOD} D_{OOD} D_{OOD} D_{OOD} uid tumors, hematologic $P1446A-05$ 1CompletedPiramal Enterprises Limited29uignancy $P276-00$ 1CompletedPiramal Enterprises Limited39vanced refractory $P1446A-05$ 1CompletedPiramal Enterprises Limited39value $P1000000000000000000000000000000000000$	- La	pe of carter/study filvoryed	DD 0222001	I 11dSC	Completed	Deree	
Jid tumors, hematologicP1446A-05ICompletedPiramal Enterprises Limited29alignancy.P276-00ICompletedPiramal Enterprises Limited39coplasmP1446A-05ICompletedPiramal Enterprises Limited39dvanced refractoryP1446A-05ICompletedPiramal Enterprises Limited39alignanciesSNS-032 injectionICompletedSunesis Pharmaceuticals25Jymphoid malignancies,SNS-032 injectionICompletedSunesis Pharmaceuticals21unoid Jymphooma, multipleSNS-032 injectionICompletedSunesis Pharmaceuticals21velomaSNS-032 injectionICompletedSunesis Pharmaceuticals21opidationsMattornalignantics,SNS-032 injectionICompletedSunesis Pharmaceuticals21opidationsMattornalignantics,SNS-032 injectionICompletedSunesis Pharmaceuticals21opidationsMattornalignant neoplasmICompletedBayerI010oplasmsBAY100394ICompletedUniversity of Chicago,12did neoplasmIncescP276-00, radiation:Mational Cancer Institute23du cockExternal beam radiotherapyICompletedUniversity of Florida10on-small cell lung cancerP0332991ICompletedUniversity of Florida10on-small cell lung cancerP0332991IICompleted<	Zĕ	copiasins, 1ympnoma, 1n-Hodgkin	1662000-UJ	1	Compreted	r IIzer	/+
ecoplasmP276-00ICompletedPiramal Enterprises Limited50advanced refractoryP1446A-05ICompletedPiramal Enterprises Limited39alignanciesSNS-032 injectionICompletedPinamal Enterprises Limited39olid unnorsSNS-032 injectionICompletedSunesis Pharmaceuticals25Hymphoortic leukemia,SNS-032 injectionICompletedSunesis Pharmaceuticals21hronic lymphoortic leukemia,SNS-032 injectionICompletedSunesis Pharmaceuticals21velomaBAY 1000394ICompletedBayer10velomaBAY 1000394ICompletedBayer10velomaBartic malignant neoplasm,IlorasertibBayer10detastatic malignant neoplasmIlorasertibICompletedPinamal Enterprises Limited23du neckExternal beam radiotherapyIICompletedPiramal Enterprises Limited23du neckExternal beam radiotherapyIICompletedPiramal Enterprises Limited23do neckExternal beam radiotherapyIICompletedPiramal Enterprises Limited23do neckExternal beam radiotherapyIICompletedPiramal Enterprises Limited23do neckExternal beam radiotherapyICompletedPinaristy of Florida19for-semall cell lung cancerPinaciclibIICompletedNational Cancer Institute16 <t< td=""><td>S E</td><td>olid tumors, hematologic nalignancy</td><td>P1446A-05</td><td>I</td><td>Completed</td><td>Piramal Enterprises Limited</td><td>29</td></t<>	S E	olid tumors, hematologic nalignancy	P1446A-05	I	Completed	Piramal Enterprises Limited	29
Advanced refractoryP1446A-05ICompletedPiramal Enterprises Limited39nalignanciesSNS-032 injectionICompletedPiramal Enterprises Limited3930 idi tumorsSNS-032 injectionICompletedSunesis Pharmaceuticals253-1ymphoid malignancies,SNS-032 injectionICompletedSunesis Pharmaceuticals213-1ymphoid malignancies,SNS-032 injectionICompletedSunesis Pharmaceuticals213-1ymphora, multipleMatto and collPiramal Enterprises Limited1010Metastatic malignant neoplasm,BAY 1000394ICompletedBayer10Metastatic malignant neoplasm,IncreatibleICompletedBayer10Metastatic malignant neoplasm,IncreatibleICompletedNational Cancer Institute23Metastatic malignant neoplasmP276-00, radiation:I/IICompletedUniversity of Floriday23Metastatic malignant neoplasmP0033291IICompletedUniversity of Florida23Metastatic malignant neoplasmPD033291IICompletedNational Cancer Institute23Metastatic malignant neoplasmPD033291IICompletedNational Cancer Institute23Metastatic malignant neoplasmPD033291ICompletedNational Cancer Institute23Metastatic malignant neoplasmPlanaICompletedNational Cancer Institute23Metastatic malignant neoplasm <td></td> <td>Veoplasm</td> <td>P276-00</td> <td>I</td> <td>Completed</td> <td>Piramal Enterprises Limited</td> <td>50</td>		Veoplasm	P276-00	I	Completed	Piramal Enterprises Limited	50
Solid tunorsSNS-032 injectionICompletedSunesis Pharmaceuticals253-1ymphoid malignancies, intonic lymphocytic leukemia, mantle cell lymphoma, multipleSNS-032 injectionI213-tymphocytic leukemia, mantle cell lymphoma, multipleSNS-032 injectionICompletedSunesis Pharmaceuticals213-tymphocytic leukemia, myelomaBAY1000394ICompletedBayer213-tymphocytic leukemia, myelomaBAY1000394ICompletedBayer103-toolid neoplasm, unresectableIncasertibICompletedUniversity of Chicago, National Cancer Institute103-duamous cell carcinoma of headP276-00, radiation: 		Advanced refractory malignancies	P1446A-05	Ι	Completed	Piramal Enterprises Limited	39
3-1ymphoid malignancies, infonic lymphocytic leukemia, mantle cell lymphoum, multipleSNS-032 injectionICompletedSunesis Pharmaceuticals21infonic lymphoum, multipleBAY1000394ICompletedBayer10nyclomaBAY1000394ICompletedBayer10NeoplasmsBAY1000394ICompletedBayer10VeoplasmsIncreationICompletedUniversity of Chicago,12Metastatic malignant neoplasm, undignant neoplasmIncreationICompletedNational Cancer Institute23Metastatic malignant neoplasmP276-00, radiation: 		Solid tumors	SNS-032 injection	I	Completed	Sunesis Pharmaceuticals	25
NeoplasmsBAY1000394ICompletedBayer10Metastatic malignant neoplasm, todid neoplasm, unresectableIlorasertibICompletedUniversity of Chicago,12Metastatic malignant neoplasm, todi neoplasmP276-00, radiation:I/ICompletedUniversity of Chicago,12Squamous cell carcinoma of headP276-00, radiation:I/ICompletedPriramal Enterprises Limited23Non neckExternal beam radiotherapyI/ICompletedUniversity of Florida23Von-small cell lung cancerPD0332991IICompletedUniversity of Florida19Refractory multiple myelomaDinaciclibIICompletedNational Cancer Institute19		B-lymphoid malignancies, chronic lymphocytic leukemia, mantle cell lymphoma, multiple myeloma	SNS-032 injection	Ι	Completed	Sunesis Pharmaceuticals	21
Metastatic malignant neoplasm, oolid neoplasm, unresectableIncreationIIINational cancer InstituteNational Cancer Institute12National cancer of headP276-00, radiation:1/IICompletedPriramal Enterprises Limited23Squamous cell carcinoma of headP276-00, radiation:1/IICompletedPriramal Enterprises Limited23Non neckEBRTP00332991IICompletedUniversity of Florida19Non-small cell lung cancerP00332991IICompletedNational Cancer Institute19Refractory multiple myelomaDinaciclibIICompletedNational Cancer Institute16		Neoplasms	BAY1000394	I	Completed	Bayer	10
Squamous cell carcinoma of head barmal barmal beam radiotherapy (EBRT)P276-00, radiation: External beam radiotherapy (EBRT)I/IICompletedPiramal Enterprises Limited23Non-small cell lung cancerPD0332991IICompletedUniversity of Florida19Refractory multiple myelomaDinaciclibIICompletedNational Cancer Institute16		Metastatic malignant neoplasm, solid neoplasm, unresectable malignant neoplasm	Ilorasertib	I	Completed	University of Chicago, National Cancer Institute	12
Non-small cell lung cancerPD0332991IICompletedUniversity of Florida19Refractory multiple myelomaDinaciclibIICompletedNational Cancer Institute16		Squamous cell carcinoma of head and neck	P276-00, radiation: External beam radiotherapy (EBRT)	II/I	Completed	Piramal Enterprises Limited	23
Refractory multiple myeloma Dinaciclib II Completed National Cancer Institute 16		Non-small cell lung cancer	PD0332991	Π	Completed	University of Florida	19
		Refractory multiple myeloma	Dinaciclib	Π	Completed	National Cancer Institute	16

Table	3.2 (continu	ed)					
Sr.							No of subjects
no.	Trial Id	Type of cancer/study involved	Drug molecule under test	Phase	Status	Sponsor name	enrolled
12	NCT 01624441	Estrogen receptor negative HER2/Neu negative male breast carcinoma, progesterone receptor negative recurrent breast carcinoma, stage IV breast cancer AJCC v6 and $v7$, triple-negative breast carcinoma	Dinaciclib, Epirubicin hydrochloride	Ι	Completed	National Cancer Institute	40
13	NCT 01684215	Neoplasms, breast neoplasms	PD-0332991, Letrozole	П	Completed	Pfizer	61
14	NCT 02457351	Medical oncology	BAY 1000394, Itraconazole (Sporanox)	I	Completed	Bayer	14
15	NCT 01711528	Recurrent plasma cell myeloma	Bortezomib, Dexamethasone, Dinaciclib	I	Completed	National Cancer Institute	41
16	NCT 02047890	Neoplasms	BAY 1000394 BAY 1000394	I	Completed	Bayer	12
17	NCT 00824343	Squamous cell carcinoma of head and neck	P276-00	Π	Completed	Piramal Enterprises Limited	86
18	NCT 00871910	Solid Tumors, lymphoma, non-Hodgkin, multiple myeloma	SCH 727965, Aprepitant, Ondansetron, Dexamethasone	Ι	Completed	Merck Sharp & Dohme Corp.	81
19	NCT 00871663	Solid tumors, lymphoma, non-Hodgkin, multiple myeloma, leukemia, lymphocytic chronic. B-cell	SCH 727965	Ι	Completed	Merck Sharp & Dohme Corp.	123
20	NCT 02441946	Breast cancer, hormone receptor positive tumor, early-stage breast carcinoma	Abemaciclib, Loperamide, Anastrozole	П	Completed	Eli Lilly and Company	224

58

12	٢	112	36	255
NCIC Clinical Trials Group, Astex Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Canadian Cancer Trials Group	NCIC Clinical Trials Group, Astex Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Canadian Cancer Trials Group	Bayer	National Cancer Institute	Pfizer
Completed	Completed	Completed	Completed	Completed
=	П	I	IVI	Ξ
AT7519M	AT7519M	BAY 1000394	Dinaciclib, biological: Ofatumumab	PF-0449913, low dose ARA-C (LDAC), Decitabine, Daunorubicin, Cytarabine
Mantle cell lymphoma	Chronic lymphocytic leukemia	Neoplasms	Chronic lymphocytic leukemia, prolymphocytic leukemia, recurrent small lymphocytic lymphoma, refractory chronic lymphocytic leukemia	Acute myeloid leukemia
NCT 01652144	NCT 01627054	NCT 01188252	NCT 01515176	NCT 01546038
21	22	23	24	25

References

- 1. Baserga R, Wiebel F (1969) The cell cycle of mammalian cells. Int Rev Exp Pathol 7:1
- 2. Norbury C, Nurse P (1992) Animal cell cycles and their control. Annu Rev Biochem 61 (1):441-468
- 3. McDonald ER, El-Deiry W (2000) Cell cycle control as a basis for cancer drug development. Int J Oncol 16(5):871–957
- 4. Scholey JM, Brust-Mascher I, Mogilner A (2003) Cell division. Nature 422(6933):746-752
- 5. Bai J, Li Y, Zhang G (2017) Cell cycle regulation and anticancer drug discovery. Cancer Biol Med 14(4):348
- 6. Sherr CJ (1996) Cancer cell cycles. Science 274(5293):1672-1677
- 7. Sobczak-Thepot J et al (1993) Localization of cyclin a at the sites of cellular DNA replication. Exp Cell Res 206(1):43–48
- Morgan DO (1997) Cyclin-dependent kinases: engines, clocks, and microprocessors. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol 13(1):261–291
- 9. Murray AW (2004) Recycling the cell cycle: cyclins revisited. Cell 116(2):221-234
- 10. Elledge SJ (1996) Cell cycle checkpoints: preventing an identity crisis. Science 274 (5293):1664–1672
- Toyoshima H, Hunter T (1994) P27, a novel inhibitor of G1 cyclin-cdk protein kinase activity, is related to P21. Cell 78(1):67–74
- 12. Zohny SF et al (2017) The KIP/CIP family members P21^{Waf1/Cip1} and P57^{Kip2} as diagnostic markers for breast cancer. Cancer Biomark 18(4):413–423
- Cánepa ET et al (2007) INK4 proteins, a family of mammalian CDK inhibitors with novel biological functions. IUBMB Life 59(7):419–426
- 14. El-Deiry WS et al (1994) WAF1/CIP1 is induced in P53-mediated G1 arrest and apoptosis. Cancer Res 54(5):1169–1174
- Rao PN, Johnson RT (1970) Mammalian cell fusion: studies on the regulation of DNA synthesis and mitosis. Nature 225(5228):159–164
- 16. Paulovich AG, Toczyski DP, Hartwell LH (1997) When checkpoints fail. Cell 88(3):315-321
- Murray AW (1991) Coordinating cell cycle events. In: Cold spring harbor symposia on quantitative biology. Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, pp 399–408
- 18. Murray A (1994) Cell cycle checkpoints. Curr Opin Cell Biol 6(6):872-876
- Sherr CJ, Roberts JM (1999) CDK inhibitors: positive and negative regulators of G1-phase progression. Genes Dev 13(12):1501–1512
- Shapiro GI, Edwards CD, Rollins BJ (2000) The physiology of P16 INK4A-mediated G1 proliferative arrest. Cell Biochem Biophys 33(2):189–197
- 21. Stewart ZA, Pietenpol JA (2001) P53 signaling and cell cycle checkpoints. Chem Res Toxicol 14(3):243–263
- 22. Falck J et al (2002) The DNA damage-dependent intra-S phase checkpoint is regulated by parallel pathways. Nat Genet 30(3):290–294
- 23. Kastan MB, Bartek J (2004) Cell-cycle checkpoints and cancer. Nature 432(7015):316-323
- Lim D-S et al (2000) ATM phosphorylates P95/Nbs1 in an S-phase checkpoint pathway. Nature 404(6778):613–617
- Zhao S et al (2000) Functional link between ataxia-telangiectasia and Nijmegen breakage syndrome gene products. Nature 405(6785):473–477
- 26. Pichierri P, Rosselli F (2004) The DNA crosslink-induced S-phase checkpoint depends on ATR–CHK1 and ATR–NBS1–FANCD2 pathways. EMBO J 23(5):1178–1187
- Abraham RT (2001) Cell cycle checkpoint signaling through the ATM and ATR kinases. Genes Dev 15(17):2177–2196
- Bunz F et al (1998) Requirement for P53 and P21 to sustain G2 arrest after DNA damage. Science 282(5393):1497–1501
- Flatt PM et al (2000) P53 regulation of G2 checkpoint is retinoblastoma protein dependent. Mol Cell Biol 20(12):4210–4223

- 30. Chan TA et al (1999) 14-3-3 σ is required to prevent mitotic catastrophe after DNA damage. Nature 401(6753):616–620
- 31. Hermeking H et al (1997) 14-3-3σ is a P53-regulated inhibitor of G2/M progression. Mol Cell 1 (1):3–11
- Innocente SA, Abrahamson JLA, Cogswell JP, Lee JM (1999) P53 regulates a G2 checkpoint through cyclin B1. Proc Natl Acad Sci 96(5):2147–2152
- 33. Kawabe T et al (2002) Cdc25C interacts with PCNA at G2/M transition. Oncogene 21 (11):1717–1726
- Musacchio A, Hardwick KG (2002) The spindle checkpoint: structural insights into dynamic signalling. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 3(10):731–741
- 35. Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A (2019) Cancer statistics, 2019. CA Cancer J Clin 69(1):7-34
- 36. Suri A et al (2012) Cancer testis antigens: a new paradigm for cancer therapy. Onco Targets Ther 1(7):1194–1196
- 37. Jagadish N et al (2016) Sperm-associated antigen 9 (SPAG9) promotes the survival and tumor growth of triple-negative breast cancer cells. Tumor Biol 37(10):13101–13110
- Kanojia D et al (2013) Sperm associated antigen 9 plays an important role in bladder transitional cell carcinoma. PLoS One 8(12):e81348
- 39. Sinha A et al (2013) Down regulation of SPAG9 reduces growth and invasive potential of triplenegative breast cancer cells: possible implications in targeted therapy. J Exp Clin Cancer Res 32 (1):69
- Stewart ZA, Westfall MD, Pietenpol JA (2003) Cell-cycle dysregulation and anticancer therapy. Trends Pharmacol Sci 24(3):139–145
- Zheng L, Lee W-H (2001) The retinoblastoma gene: a prototypic and multifunctional tumor suppressor. Exp Cell Res 264(1):2–18
- 42. Weinstat-Saslow D et al (1995) Overexpression of cyclin D MRNA distinguishes invasive and in situ breast carcinomas from non-malignant lesions. Nat Med 1(12):1257–1260
- Bortner DM, Rosenberg MP (1997) Induction of mammary gland hyperplasia and carcinomas in transgenic mice expressing human cyclin E. Mol Cell Biol 17(1):453–459
- Wang TC et al (1994) Mammary hyperplasia and carcinoma in MMTV-cyclin D1 transgenic mice. Nature 369(6482):669–671
- Elsayed YA, Sausville EA (2001) Selected novel anticancer treatments targeting cell signaling proteins. Oncologist 6(6):517–537
- 46. Jagadish N et al (2015) A-kinase anchor protein 4 (AKAP4) a promising therapeutic target of colorectal cancer. J Exp Clin Cancer Res 34(1):142
- 47. Ozbun MA, Butel JS (1995) Tumor suppressor P53 mutations and breast cancer: a critical analysis. In: Advances in cancer research. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp 71–141
- Freedman DA, Wu L, Levine AJ (1999) Functions of the MDM2 oncoprotein. Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences CMLS 55(1):96–107
- Momand J, Jung D, Wilczynski S, Niland J (1998) The MDM2 gene amplification database. Nucleic Acids Res 26(15):3453–3459
- 50. Catzavelos C et al (1997) Decreased levels of the cell-cycle inhibitor P27Kip1 protein: prognostic implications in primary breast cancer. Nat Med 3(2):227–230
- Porter PL et al (1997) Expression of cell-cycle regulators P27 Kip1 and cyclin E, alone and in combination, correlate with survival in young breast cancer patients. Nat Med 3(2):222–225
- Muraoka RS et al (2002) ErbB2/Neu-induced, cyclin D1-dependent transformation is accelerated in P27-haploinsufficient mammary epithelial cells but impaired in P27-null cells. Mol Cell Biol 22(7):2204–2219
- Oya M, Schulz WA (2000) Decreased expression of P57 KIP2 MRNA in human bladder cancer. Br J Cancer 83(5):626–631
- 54. Cahill DP et al (1998) Mutations of mitotic checkpoint genes in human cancers. Nature 392 (6673):300–303
- 55. Lee H et al (1999) Mitotic checkpoint inactivation fosters transformation in cells lacking the breast cancer susceptibility gene, Brca2. Mol Cell 4(1):1–10

- 56. Michel LS et al (2001) MAD2 haplo-insufficiency causes premature anaphase and chromosome instability in mammalian cells. Nature 409(6818):355–359
- 57. Khanna KK (2000) Cancer risk and the ATM gene: a continuing debate. J Natl Cancer Inst 92 (10):795–802
- Weinstein JN et al (1997) An information-intensive approach to the molecular pharmacology of cancer. Science 275(5298):343–349
- 59. Amundson SA et al (2000) An informatics approach identifying markers of chemosensitivity in human cancer cell lines. Cancer Res 60(21):6101–6110
- 60. O'Connor PM et al (1997) Characterization of the P53 tumor suppressor pathway in cell lines of the national cancer institute anticancer drug screen and correlations with the growth-inhibitory potency of 123 anticancer agents. Cancer Res 57(19):4285–4300
- 61. Scherf U et al (2000) A gene expression database for the molecular pharmacology of cancer. Nat Genet 24(3):236–244
- 62. Roberge M et al (1998) High-throughput assay for G2 checkpoint inhibitors and identification of the structurally novel compound isogranulatimide. Cancer Res 58(24):5701–5706
- 63. Roberge M et al (2000) Cell-based screen for antimitotic agents and identification of analogues of rhizoxin, eleutherobin, and paclitaxel in natural extracts. Cancer Res 60(18):5052–5058
- 64. Perego P et al (2000) Yeast mutants as a model system for identification of determinants of chemosensitivity. Pharmacol Rev 52(4):477–492
- 65. Simon JA et al (2000) Differential toxicities of anticancer agents among DNA repair and checkpoint mutants of saccharomyces cerevisiae. Cancer Res 60(2):328–333
- 66. Norman TC et al (1999) Genetic selection of peptide inhibitors of biological pathways. Science 285(5427):591–595
- 67. Spellman PT et al (1998) Comprehensive identification of cell cycle–regulated genes of the yeast saccharomyces cerevisiae by microarray hybridization. Mol Biol Cell 9(12):3273–3297
- 68. Hughes TR et al (2000) Functional discovery via a compendium of expression profiles. Cell 102 (1):109–126
- Buolamwini JK (2000) Cell cycle molecular targets in novel anticancer drug discovery. Curr Pharm Des 6(4):379–392
- 70. Theron T, Binder A, Verheye-Dua F, Böhm L (2000) The role of G2-block abrogation, DNA double-strand break repair and apoptosis in the radiosensitization of melanoma and squamous cell carcinoma cell lines by pentoxifylline. Int J Radiat Biol 76(9):1197–1208
- Yao S-L et al (1996) Selective radiosensitization of P53–deficient cells by caffeine–mediated activation of P34 Cdc2 kinase. Nat Med 2(10):1140–1143
- 72. Facchinetti MM, De Siervi A, Toskos D, Senderowicz AM (2004) UCN-01-induced cell cycle arrest requires the transcriptional induction of P21waf1/Cip1 by activation of mitogen-activated protein/extracellular signal-regulated kinase kinase/extracellular signal-regulated kinase pathway. Cancer Res 64(10):3629–3637
- 73. Kawabe T et al (2004) G2 checkpoint abrogators as anticancer drugs. Mol Cancer Ther 3 (4):513-519
- 74. Peifer C, Alessi DR (2008) Small-molecule inhibitors of PDK1. ChemMedChem 3 (12):1810–1838
- Senderowicz AM, Sausville EA (2000) Preclinical and clinical development of cyclindependent kinase modulators. J Natl Cancer Inst 92(5):376–387
- Wang Q et al (1996) UCN-01: a potent abrogator of G2 checkpoint function in cancer cells with disrupted P53. J Natl Cancer Inst 88(14):956–965
- 77. Yamauchi T, Keating MJ, Plunkett W (2002) UCN-01 (7-hydroxystaurosporine) inhibits DNA repair and increases cytotoxicity in normal lymphocytes and chronic lymphocytic leukemia lymphocytes1 1 supported in part by grants CA32839, CA81534, and P30 CA16672 from the NIH. Mol Cancer Ther 1(4):287–294
- Nakajima H et al (1998) FR901228, a potent antitumor antibiotic, is a novel histone deacetylase inhibitor. Exp Cell Res 241(1):126–133

- 79. Saito A et al (1999) A synthetic inhibitor of histone deacetylase, MS-27-275, with marked in vivo antitumor activity against human tumors. Proc Natl Acad Sci 96(8):4592–4597
- Piekarz RL et al (2001) Inhibitor of histone deacetylation, depsipeptide (FR901228), in the treatment of peripheral and cutaneous T-cell lymphoma: a case report. Blood 98(9):2865–2868
- Kashyap D, Mittal S et al (2016) Molecular mechanisms of action of quercetin in cancer: recent advances. Tumor Biol 37(10):12927–12939
- Kashyap D, Mondal R et al (2016) Molecular targets of gambogic acid in cancer: recent trends and advancements. Tumor Biol 37(10):12915–12925
- 83. Kashyap D et al (2017) Mechanistic insight into carnosol-mediated pharmacological effects: recent trends and advancements. Life Sci 169:27–36
- Kumar G et al (2015) Isothiocyanates: a class of bioactive metabolites with chemopreventive potential. Tumor Biol 36(6):4005–4016
- 85. Kumar G, Mittal S, Sak K, Tuli HS (2016) Molecular mechanisms underlying chemopreventive potential of curcumin: current challenges and future perspectives. Life Sci 148:313–328
- Dickson MA, Schwartz GK (2009) Development of cell-cycle inhibitors for cancer therapy. Curr Oncol 16(2):36
- Mills CC, Kolb EA, Sampson VB (2017) Recent advances of cell-cycle inhibitor therapies for pediatric cancer. Cancer Res 77(23):6489–6498



Md. Junaid, Yeasmin Akter, Syeda Samira Afrose, Mousumi Tania, and Md. Asaduzzaman Khan

Abstract

Apoptosis is a biological feature, which causes programmed cell death. It consists of two pathways, namely extrinsic and intrinsic, and mitochondria are the site of apoptotic process completion. An abnormality in the apoptotic process can make cells immoral, which is one of the major characteristics of cancer cell formation and cancer development. Chemotherapeutic molecules, which have been used as anticancer drugs, or drugs under investigations, have mostly designed in a way that they can revert apoptotic abnormalities or induce apoptosis. This book chapter discusses the apoptotic process and its abnormalities in cancer cells, and how chemotherapeutic drugs can induce apoptosis, with most advanced and updated findings on mechanisms of action.

M. Junaid

Y. Akter

Department of Biotechnology and Genetic Engineering, Noakhali Science and Technology University, Noakhali, Bangladesh

S. S. Afrose Department of Chemistry, University of Chittagong, Chattogram, Bangladesh

M. Tania Division of Molecular Cancer, Red Green Research Center, Dhaka, Bangladesh

M. A. Khan (🖂) Key Laboratory of Epigenetics and Oncology, The Research Center for Preclinical Medicine, Southwest Medical University, Luzhou, China e-mail: asadkhan@swmu.edu.cn

Md. Junaid, Yeasmin Akter and Syeda Samira Afrose contributed equally with all other contributors.

Molecular Modeling Drug-design and Discovery Laboratory, Pharmacology Research Division, Bangladesh Council of Scientific and Industrial Research, Chattogram, Bangladesh

[©] The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive licence to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2020 H. S. Tuli (ed.), *Drug Targets in Cellular Processes of Cancer: From Nonclinical to Preclinical Models*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-15-7586-0_4
Keywords

Apoptosis \cdot Intrinsic pathways \cdot Cytochrome C \cdot Extrinsic pathways \cdot Death ligand \cdot Caspase

4.1 Introduction

To grow and eliminate unnecessary or toxic materials, our body takes the support of apoptosis. Apoptosis is a type of cell death known as biological programmed cell death (PCD) in a controlled manner. The principal of apoptosis was first introduced in 1842 by Karl Vogt, a German scientist, which was later explained in detail by Walther Flemming in 1885 [1]. The number of cells is controlled by the contribution of both cell division and cell death. Intracellular cell death is activated when particular cells become useless. This technique is, therefore, referred to as programmed cell death, even though it is more commonly known as "apoptosis", a Greek word meaning "falling off." Billions of cells die in the bone marrow and intestine every hour in a healthy adult human [2]. Development of mouse paws, tadpole to frog, finger and toe formation of the fetus are all about apoptosis. If this were not so, the tissue would go through excess expansion and shrinkage, affected by antigen or limitless cell proliferation. Mainly there are two pathways in apoptosis: extrinsic pathway (via death receptor) is activated by extracellular pro-apoptotic stimuli; intrinsic pathway (mitochondrial) is initiated following mechanisms ingrained to the cell by itself. Stimulation of the caspases is the result of apoptotic pathways, which is crucial for this process [3]. The caspases change from inactive zymogen to active component during apoptosis [4].

Genome integrity and cellular homeostasis are processed through a complex system that proceeds following DNA damage, stimulating checkpoints of cell cycle and promoting DNA repair, or removing injured cells from the proliferation. Moreover, cell death regulates cell proliferation, such as the number of nerve cells to match the number of target cells entailed for innervations. Basically cell death controls cell division. So any stunt in the pathway can lead to heart failures, neurodegenerative diseases, immune-deficiencies, and more to say cancer, that is, uncontrolled cell proliferation [5, 6]. Accelerating apoptosis approach has been a novel way in the history of cancer treatment by the fact that abnormal cell death has seen to be the mainstay of tumor growth and anticancer drug resistance. The most effective anticancer drugs thus might target apoptosis pathway.

4.2 Basic Mechanism of Apoptosis

Approximately 50 to 70 billion cells go through apoptosis in adult people per day [7]. PCD, or more specifically, apoptosis, is a unique strategy for protecting a host from every possible pathogen. The apoptosis process is characterized by the accumulation of nuclear chromatin, condensation of cytoplasm, DNA damaging, formation of blebs, and dissolution of cell into small apoptotic bodies consumed by lysosomes of surrounding cells [8]. This PCD is stimulated by active caspase (cysteine-aspartic acid-specific proteases) protein, following intrinsic or extrinsic route. Extrinsic pathway worked by activating cell surface death receptor, while intrinsic pathway took place in mitochondria impairing the cytoskeletal protein and nuclear proteins which are crucial for cell surveillance [9]. Generally, the caspases remain as inactive zymogen form which develop into their active heterotetrameric forms in a consecutive proteolytic apoptotic stimulation process.

Mitochondrial proteins are involved in intrinsic pathways of apoptosis (Fig. 4.1). Cells with damaged DNA and/or overexpressed oncogenes influence this pathway. The overall pathway is governed by the B-cell lymphoma 2 (Bcl-2) family proteins [9]. The upregulation of Bcl-2 Homology 3 (BH3)-only proteins activates both Bcl-2 Associated X (BAX) and Bcl-2 antagonist/killer (BAK) [10]. BAX is regulated by tumor suppressor p53 [11]. BAK and BAX oligomerization results in forming mitochondrial outer membrane permeabilization (MOMP) after activation. MOMP is the significant event of intrinsic apoptosis and is taken as the point of no return



Fig. 4.1 Basic mechanism of apoptosis

[12]. Eventually upon the release of intermembrane protein cytochrome c, apoptosome forms, and apoptotic protease-activating factor-1 (APAF-1), deoxyadenosine triphosphate (dATP) activate procaspase-9 [13]. After that procaspase-9 is activated into caspase-9 that activates killer protein caspases-3 and -7 [14]. The executioner caspases immediately start to cleave proteins that leads to cell death. Additionally p53 has been demonstrated as crucial for the induction of apoptosis enabling activation of cell cycle checkpoints and DNA damage surveillance and p21 has appeared as down-regulator of p53, resulted in controlling apoptosis and cell cycle progression [6].

The extrinsic or death receptor pathway is mediated by death receptors (DR) activated by ligand binding (Fig. 4.1). DRs belong to tumor necrosis factor (TNF) receptor super family. Some death ligands possess TNF, TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL), and Fas ligand (Fas-L) [15]. The perforin/ granzyme pathway is also involved in apoptosis, but mostly unclear. In this pathway, apoptosis is programmed via any of granzyme A or B. All these three apoptotic pathways coincide in the same terminal cellular pathway [15]. After ligand binding to receptor, intracellular death domain of DRs binds with some specific protein motifs like Fas-associated death domain (FADD) and TNF receptor-associated death domain (TRADD). These certain proteins are connected with other protein interaction domain, named death effector domain (DED). Pro-caspase-8 also has DED that is stimulated upon interaction with the DED of FADD [16]. At this phase, a death inducing signaling complex (DISC) is formed. This signal triggers auto-catalytic activation of procaspase-8 [17]. The active caspase-8 then activates effector caspases, which performs the execution of destruction. Moreover, there are other pathways of caspase activation too, including a principle role of caspase-2 or caspase-12 in apoptosis activation by endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress [18]. Several of the inhibitor of apoptotic protein (IAP) family members have also been found to take part in pathological conditions, particularly neurodegenerative disorders and cancer by upsurging proliferation protein [19].

4.3 Apoptosis Dysregulation in Cancer Cells

Abnormal apoptosis has been found to be associated with human diseases whereas extreme apoptosis causes degenerative disorders, and inadequate apoptosis results in neoplastic diseases. Cancer involves the anomalous growth of cells due to the loss of balance between apoptosis and proliferation. The ratio of pro-apoptotic and anti-apoptotic proteins plays an important role in apoptosis regulation. In this respect, cancer cells evade apoptosis by deactivating the machinery of cell death through different mechanisms such as overexpression of Bcl-2 family proteins or inhibition of pro-apoptotic Bcl-2 proteins, thus acquisition of a higher survival benefit. Moreover, another well-known mechanism of cancer cell survival is tumor suppressor p53 inactivation [20]. Usually, cancer cells evade this apoptosis by following mechanisms (1) disruption of pro-apoptotic and anti-apoptotic protein balance



Fig. 4.2 Deregulation of apoptosis due to (**a**) Reduction in caspase activation; (**b**) Enhancement of IAP expression; (**c**) Imbalance in pro- and anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 ratio; (**d**) Impairment in death receptor signaling pathway mediated by reduced death signal, reduced death receptor expression, and decoy receptor expression without death domain

(2) Enhancement of IAP expression (3) inhibition of function of caspases, and (4) compromised signaling in DRs (Fig. 4.2).

Disruption of Pro-apoptotic and Anti-apoptotic Protein Balance

The Bcl-2 family of proteins are anti-apoptotic and pro-apoptotic, and they are involved in apoptosis regulation, particularly through the intrinsic pathway of caspase activation as they exist in upstream of cellular damage (irreversible) and function primarily in mitochondria. Based on the function and Bcl-2 homology (BH) domains, Bcl-2 family proteins are of three groups. (1) The anti-apoptotic proteins Bcl-2, Bcl-xtra large (Bcl-xL), myeloid cell leukemia 1 (Mcl-1), Bcl-w, A1/Bfl-1, and Bcl-B/Bcl-2-like protein 10 (Bcl-B/Bcl2L10) that comprise all of the four BH domains, and they defend cells from apoptotic signals. (2) The second group involves BH-3 proteins including Bcl-2 associated agonist of cell death (Bad), Bcl-2-modifying factor (Bmf), BH3 interacting domain death agonist (Bid), Noxa, Bcl-2-like protein 11 (Bim), BCL2 interacting killer (Bik), p53 upregulated modulator of apoptosis (Puma) and Harakiri, Bcl-2 interacting protein (Hrk).

These pro-apoptotic proteins being the initiator of apoptosis, become activated in response to deprivation of growth factors, DNA damage, and ER stress (3) A third group protein members including Bak, Bax, and Bcl-2 related ovarian killer/Mtd (Bok/Mtd) that contain all four BH domains, and they are pro-apoptotic too [21]. If there is an imbalance in the balance between pro-apoptotic and anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 family of proteins, the outcome is dysregulation in apoptosis process in the damaged cells.

Enhancement of IAP Expression

Apoptosis inhibitor c-IAP1 (BIRC2), NAIP (BIRC1), X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis protein (XIAP, BIRC4), IAP-like protein 2 (BIRC3), c-IAP2 (BIRC8), Apollon (BRUCE, BIRC6), Survivin (BIRC5), and Livin/MLIAP (BIRC7) are a group of functionally and structurally similar proteins, which regulate signal transduction, cytokinesis, and apoptosis. These inhibitors contain a characteristic baculovirus IAP repeat (BIR) protein domain and reduce the activity of caspase via binding BIR domain to caspase active site. IAPs promote degradation of active caspases by this mechanism or by keeping away the caspases from their target, thereby inhibit apoptosis [22].

Reduced Caspase Activity

The cellular machinery that mediates apoptosis includes a cysteine proteases family termed caspases. Therefore, it is rational to consider that Mammalian caspases are divided into 3 clusters functionally: initiator (caspase 2, 8, 9, and 10), executioner (caspase 3, 6, and 7), and inflammatory (caspase 1, 4, 5, 11, and 12) [23]. The binding of a death ligand to a DR initiates the extrinsic pathway of apoptosis, which then recruits, dimerizes, and activates the caspase-8 via TRADD/FADD adapter proteins. Activated caspase-8 later either stimulates apoptosis by cleaving directly and in that way activates the executioner caspases (3, 6, and 7), or stimulates intrinsic pathway of apoptosis via BID cleavage to persuade effective cell death. The mitochondrial or intrinsic or apoptosis pathway can be initiated through different cellular stresses that trigger to the freeing of cytochrome c from mitochondria, and apoptosome formation, consisted of apoptotic protease-activating factor 1 (APAF1), caspase-9, and cytochrome c, consequently activate caspase-9. Later the activated caspase-9 stimulates apoptosis by cleaving and activating executioner caspases [24]. Caspases become one of the key proteins in apoptosis initiation and execution. That is why, a reduced level of caspases or dysfunction of caspases is linked to decrease of apoptosis or cancer progression.

Impaired Death Receptor Signaling

DRs and DR-associated ligands are essential elements in extrinsic apoptotic pathway. DRs which are involved in this pathway are TNFR1 (also called DR 1), Fas (also known as APO-1 or DR2 or CD95), DR3 (also known as APO-3), DR4 (also known as TRAIL-1 or APO-2), DR5 (also known as TRAIL-2), DR 6, nerve growth factor receptor (NGFR) and ectodysplasin A receptor (EDAR). These receptors contain a death domain and triggered by death signaling, death domain attracted by numerous molecules that result in signaling cascade activation. But, when death ligands bind to decoy DRs excluding a death domain, it fails to generate signaling complexes, consequently fail to initiate signaling cascade. Different anomalies in this pathway, leading to avoidance of extrinsic apoptotic pathway have been characterized, for example, receptor downregulation or destruction of its function, as well as a reduction in death signal levels, which play role in the impairment of signaling and henceforth reduce apoptosis [25].

4.4 Chemotherapeutic Drugs and Apoptosis

Researchers developed numerous chemotherapeutics by targeting the intrinsic and extrinsic pathway regulating proteins of apoptosis. Fas and TRAIL induce the extrinsic pathway, and caspase 9 activation by MOMP and blocking of XIAP by second mitochondrial-derived activator of caspase/direct inhibitor of apoptosis protein binding protein with a low isoelectric point (SMAC/DIABLO) play role in the initiation of intrinsic apoptotic pathway [4].

Chemotherapeutics Targeting the Extrinsic Apoptotic Pathway

Pro-apoptotic Receptor Agonists (PARAs)

Activation of TRAIL stimulates apoptosis in cancer cells via TRAIL-R1 and TRAIL-R2 DRs. It is pre-clinically evident that agonistic antibodies against TRAIL-Rs induce apoptosis in different cancer types without affecting normal tissues, that made it an appropriate approach in targeting cancer [4].

Pan Recombinant Human TRAIL (rh-TRAIL) Antibodies: Dulanermin

Both of TRAIL-R1 and TRAIL-R2 are targeted by rh-TRAIL. In cancer cells, Dulanermin selectively induces apoptosis by activating caspase and leading to consequential cell death [26]. A number of studies reported its apoptotic function as a single chemotherapeutic agent or in combination with other agents in hematological cancer and solid tumor [4].

TRAIL-R1 Agonistic Monoclonal Antibodies: Mapatumumab

Mapatumumab, a human immunoglobulin G1 lambda ($IgG1\lambda$) targets TRAIL-R1. A number of studies (mainly pre-clinical) revealed that mapatumumab inhibits tumor

progression in mice indicating established human tumor xenografts expressing TRAIL-R1. Mapatumumab is competent to improve the anticancer potential of cytotoxic compounds in numerous cancer cell lines as a single agent, with those resilient to chemotherapy [27]. Its activity also evaluated in combination with other chemotherapeutics by many studies. A phase I clinical trial investigated mapatumumab activity with paclitaxel and carboplatin in advanced solid tumor patients, where 44% of patients acquired stable disease (SD) [28]. Again, mapatumumab was used in combination with genetiabine and cisplatin, and 25 gained SD with an average length of 6 months [29]. Another study combined mapatumumab and sorafenib in patients with progressive hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC), and reported a PR in 2 patients out of 19, with 4 SD patients [30].

TRAIL-R2 Agonistic Monoclonal Antibodies

Lexatumumab Lexatumumab is a fully recombinant human IgG1 λ mAb, which efficiently binds with and triggers TRAIL-R2. Its activity against ovarian, breast, renal, colorectal cancer (CRC), and hematological cells and animal model by activating caspase 8 and caspase 9 is well-evident [31].

Conatumumab Conatumumab (AMG 655), another mAb found to stimulate the caspases in human cancers by targeting specifically TRAIL-R2 [32]. Though there is no data of overall survival (OS) or progression free survival (PFS) advantage with doxorubicin in refractory soft tissue sarcoma or carboplatin and paclitaxel in non-small-cell lung carcinoma (NSCLC) [33, 34], in combination with gemcitabine in randomized phase II study resulted in a non-significant upgrading [35].

Other Agonistic TRAIL-R2 Antibodies: Tigatuzumab, Drozitumab, and LBY135

Tigatuzumab, drozitumab, and LBY135 are agonist antibodies to TRAIL-R2, which have been tested in phase I/II trials. During the study, minor responses were found for drozitumab in 3 patients suffered from CRC, chondrosarcoma, and granulosa cell tumor, whereas 14 patients out of 41 got SD [36]. In case of tigatuzumab phase I trial, 7 patients out of 17 got SD [37]. LBY135 testing reports revealed that clinical activity was restricted to SD, when used as single agent, though 2 PRs (CRC, breast) were attained in combination with capecitabine [38].

Chemotherapeutics Targeting the Intrinsic Apoptotic Pathway

Bcl-2 Inhibitors

Anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 proteins, named Bcl-XL, Bcl-2, Mcl-1, and Bcl-w are overexpressed in different cancers, including hematological malignancies, small-cell lung cancer (SCLC) and B-cell lymphoma [39]. Inhibitors are of different types as follows:

Antisense Oligonucleotides as Bcl-2 Inhibitors: Oblimersen Sodium The 18-antisense oligonucleotide "oblimersen sodium" (Genasense, G3139) targets Bcl-2 m RNA of intrinsic pathway. G3139 exerts pro-apoptotic effects by increasing Bax, discharging cytochrome c from mitochondria to stimulate caspases, and eventually releasing Smac/DIABLO to suppress IAPs, which causes caspase 3 and 9 activation, triggering the initiation of apoptosis [40]. Also, Bcl-2 downregulated by oblimersen in the non-apoptotic pathway where stimulation by Bcl-2 caused the release of Beclin-1 to mediate cell death by autophagy [41]. Furthermore, oblimersen has been found to boost tumor immunity via triggering polyclonal antibody production, and stimulating dendritic cell maturation [42].

Small Molecule Downregulating Bcl-2 Gene or Protein Expression Several small molecules are established for regulating upstream factors of anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 proteins that caused their reduced expression [43]. Sodium butyrate (NaB), Depsipeptide and Vorinostat are the inhibitors of class-I histone deacetylase (HDAC), which expression is positively correlated with Bcl-2 expression. Inhibition of HDAC1 causes the downregulation of the Bcl-2, Bcl-XL, and Mcl-1 in multiple myeloma (MM) and mesothelioma cells [44].

Synthetic Retinoid Synthetic retinoids were documented to decline the expression of Mcl-1 through phosphorylating the c-Jun kinase (JNK) in malignant cells without affecting non-cancerous cells [45]. The upregulation of Mcl-1 is generally linked with several antitumor drugs resistance, so Mcl-1reduced expression should augment cytotoxicity of the cancer cell targeting drugs.

BH3 Mimetics Targeting BH3 Domain of Bcl-2

BH3 mimetics small molecules can target BH3 domain of Bcl-2. These BH3 mimetics make interaction with anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 proteins via binding to their BH-3 binding groove. Some of the BH3 mimetics are discussed below:

Gossypol Gossypol (AT-101, Ascenta) isolated from cotton seeds and roots. This BH3 mimetic natural polyphenolic compound suppressed Bcl-2 by disrupting the Bcl-2 and pro-apoptotic protein hetero dimerization [46]. Levo gossypol with higher affinity binds with hydrophobic groove of Bcl-2, Bcl-XL, and Mcl-1 and mediates apoptosis more competently compared to dextro gossypol [47]. It can also bind to Bak directly, consequently form oligomer by activating the Bak [48]. Moreover, levo gossypol also upsurges the sensitivity of chemotherapy and radiation therapy via activating the signaling pathway of stress-activated protein kinases (SAPK/JNK) that is regulating mitochondrial pro- and anti-apoptotic proteins [47]. Subsequently, levo gossypol is verified in a clinical trial in combination with other chemotherapeutic agents, such as with docetaxel in hormone refractory prostate cancer and with rituximab in treating chronic lymphocytic leukemia (CLL) [43].

Obatoclax Obatoclax (also identified as GX15-070) is an indole bi pyrrole small molecule that can inhibit Bcl-2. It prevents BAK to bind with MCL-1 and upregulates BIM expression [49].

ABT-263 (Navitoclax) and ABT-737 (A-779024) ABT-737 (A-779024) mimics BH3 domain of BAD protein and specifically binds with higher affinity to Bcl-XL, Bcl-2, and Bcl-w, but not to Bcl-B, Mcl-1, and A1 proteins [50], ABT-263 (navitoclax) shows parallel anti-Bcl-2 activity with its antecedent, and reveals higher affinity for Bcl-2, Bcl-w, and Bcl-XL, but not for protein A1 or Mcl-1 [51]. ABT-737 displays strong antitumor activity as single agent in vitro against small-cell carcinoma cells and lymphoma, and similarly in mouse xenograft models with elevated upregulation of Bcl-XL or Bcl-2 [52]. Phase I and II clinical trials disclosed that both ABT-737 and ABT-263 were efficient in SCLC and CLL. Besides their activity as single agent, ABT-737 and ABT-263 have noteworthy effects in triggering apoptosis as combination therapy with other anticancer drugs. ABT-263 has been found to increase the effectiveness of chemotherapy and radiation therapy for CLL, SCLC, follicular lymphoma, and so on [51], while ABT-737 prompts sensitization of cancer cells to arsenic trioxide, flavopiridol, or fenretinide [53]. Further studies exhibited that ABT-263 promotes sensitization of many solid tumors to conventional agents, such as cyclophosphamide, fludarabine, and rituximab [51, 54]. Nevertheless, both ABT-263 and ABT-737 can decrease platelet for pointing Bcl-xl, which is essential in upholding the life expectancy of circulating platelet, demanding the improvement of Bcl-2 inhibitors selectively [52]. Several other BH3-mimetic compounds developed, that shares similar features like ABT-263 and ABT-737's inhibiting Bcl-xl and Bcl-2; these compounds include S44563, BM-1198, AZD4320, and Bcl2-32 [3].

ABT-199 (Venetoclax) ABT-199 (GDC-0199) showed its inhibitory effect against Non-Hodgkin's lymphoma (NHL) cell lines, comprising those resultant from follicular lymphoma (FL), diffuse large B-cell lymphoma (DLBCL), or mantle cell lymphoma (MCL), along with its activity in clinical trials against acute myeloid leukemia (AML) and acute lymphoblastic leukemia (ALL) cell lines [55]. Due to its specific inhibitory function to Bcl-2, it was approved to treat CLL by FDA in 2015 [56]. ABT-199 was designed to circumvent the nonselective interaction of ABT-263 with Bcl-xl inducing the antagonistic effect of thrombocytopenia [57]. Research studies also exposed that ABT-199 had a substantial sensitizing role in combination therapy with other anticancer drugs, like obinutuzumab, rituximab, in AML and CLL patients [52, 58, 59].

S55746 (Bcl201, Servier-1) This orally available chemotherapeutic agent showed effective killing of cancer cells overexpressing Bcl-2 in vitro and in vivo, and it was tested in refractory CLL patients in a phase I trial. S55746 also tested as a sensitizing agent in combination with phosphoinositide 3-kinase delta (PI3K δ) inhibitor in follicular lymphoma (FL) and mantle cell lymphoma [52].

Selective Inhibitors Targeting Bcl-XL Agent (A-1155463, A-1331852, and WEHI-539) These therapeutic agents mimic BH3-only proteins and do not bind to Bcl-2, instead they bind strongly at p4 and p2 hotspots of Bcl-XL [60]. In colorectal cancer, Bcl-XL plays vital role, and study showed that these inhibitors are efficient against solid tumors. WEHI-539 was developed based on A-1155463 or A-1331852 and possesses the greatest selectivity for Bcl-XL, signifying its promising role as a single agent for some solid tumors [61].

Selective Anti-Mcl-1 Agents (UMI-177, A-1210477, and AMG176) UMI-77 precludes Mcl-1from binding with Bak and Bax, which stimulate apoptosis for many tumor cells. Though, UMI-77 had a rational selectivity for Mcl-1, demanding additional optimization. Consequently, A-1210477 was created and revealed high selectivity and binding affinity for p3 and p4 hotspots of Mcl-1. Through a sub nanomolar affinity, A-1210477 can be employed as a single agent and could also combine with ABT-263 to kill more cell lines [62].

AMG176, the recognized Mcl-1 inhibitor, also tested for clinical acceptability, antitumor response, pharmacokinetics in combination therapy for refractory multiple myeloma, Burkitt Lymphoma (BL), and AML where it induces apoptosis by altering the expression of anti-apoptotic and pro-apoptotic Bcl-2 proteins [52, 63, 64].

Maritoclax Maritoclax (also called marinopyrrole A) was isolated from marinedwelling *Streptomyces* species that can directly target MCL-1, and marks it for proteasomal degradation; thus effectively mediating apoptosis. Also it can stimulate apoptosis in MM cell lines through interfering with MCL-1 [3].

ML311/EU-5346, S63845, S64315 (MIK665) ML311/EU-5346 has optimal strength for MCL-1 suppression in MCL-1 dependent cell lines. A threefold to fourfold lower efficacy for Bcl-2 inhibition and negligible effect on BCL-XL inhibition [3]. S63845 revealed effectiveness against MCL-1 reliant cell lines equally in vitro and in vivo, which were resilient to both venetoclax and navitoclax, as like A1210477, but S63845's effectiveness against MCL-1-reliant cell lines was above 1000 times superior. S64315 (MIK665) was derived from S63845, and is currently employing patients for two phase I studies: in myelodysplastic syndrome and refractory/relapsed AML (clinical trial ref.#NCT02979366), and another in patients with lymphoma or relapsed/refractory MM (clinical trial ref.#NCT02992483) [3].

AZD5991 AZD5991 is comparatively newly described. It is macrocyclic structurally and lucidly designed compound demonstrating higher selectivity for MCL-1. It binds directly to MCL-1, promptly enabling the detachment of BAK from the BAK/ MCL-1 [3].

Targeting Inhibitors of Apoptosis (IAPs) by SMCS

Smac-Mimetic Compounds (SMCS) [SH-130, JP1201, Compound A (CA), AT-406, LCL-161, GDC-0152, Birinapant, HGS-1029, BV6 XIAP]

A Smac-mimetic SH-130 compound, as a radio sensitizer has revealed activity in prostate cancer cells. JP1201 was found effective against pancreatic cancer model. An unique and smac-mimetic molecule, "compound A" (CA), was found synergistically effective with TRAIL in primary CLL cells as an inhibitor of XIAP to promote effective apoptosis [4].

AT-406, another inhibitor of cellular inhibitor of apoptosis protein 1 (cIAP1), cIAP2, XIAP play inhibitory role towards solid tumors. It is also utilized synergistically with Carboplatin, cisplatin, Bcl-2, paclitaxel, radiation therapy, TRAIL, and BRAF inhibitors [65]. LCL-161 destroys cIAP1 and cIAP2 and has potential action against solid tumors, multiple myelofibrosis, esophageal squamous cell carcinoma, and NSCLC. It is used in combination with TNF- α /TRAIL, paclitaxel, and radiation therapy [65, 66]. GDC-0152 is an inhibitor of cIAP1, cIAP2, XIAP and ML-1AP, and it has been used against breast cancer and glioblastoma [65, 67].

Birinapant was found to degrade cIAP1 and cIAP2 in solid tumors and melanoma. It is used in combination therapy by combining with Carboplatin, TRAIL, TNF- α [65, 68]. HGS-1029 causes XIAP inhibition, and loss of cIAP expression [69] in colon cancer and adenocarcinoma [65]. BV6 XIAP, degrade cIAP1 and cIAP2 [70] playing role against breast cancer, AML, and childhood ALL in combination with different chemotherapeutics, such as Drozitumab, 5-azacytidine, and dexamethasone [65]. Table 4.1, represents a bird eye view of various chemotherapeutic agents that are known to target apoptotic cell death of cancer.

Targeting Survivin and XIAP

Upregulation of XIAP via apoptotic stimuli is associated with tumor cell death resistance [77]. Some agents targeting XIAP and survivin are discussed below.

AEG35156 This has been tested in early phase clinical trials. Pre-clinical studies displayed the efficacy of AEG35156 in triggering XIAP downregulation and therefore boost apoptosis [71].

YM155 This small imadazolium-based YM155 (sepantronium bromide) compound was recognized against anti-apoptotic protein survivin. YM155 showed pre-clinical success regarding survivin inhibition at both of mRNA and protein levels [72].

LY2181308 This molecule can bind to survivin complementarily and suppress its expression in cancerous cells. As a radio sensitizer, it showed potential effect in cancer cell lines with an inhibition of survivin expression [73, 78], along with substantial suppression of human xenograft growth while directed intravenously.

Drug inducing apoptosis	Molecular mechanism	References
Dulanermin	Caspase activation	[31]
Mapatumumab	Enhance the anticancer activities of cytotoxic compounds	[31]
Lexatumumab	Activating caspase 8 and caspase 9	[31]
Conatumumab	Activating intracellular caspases by stimulating DR5	[32]
Drozitumab	Stimulate death receptor DR5	[36]
Tigatuzumab	Stimulate death receptor DR5	[37]
LBY135	Stimulate death receptor DR5	[38]
Oblimersen sodium (Genasense, G3139)	Increasing Bax, discharging cytochrome c from mitochondria to stimulate caspases and eventually releasing Smac/DIABLO to suppress IAPs, and activation of caspase-3 and caspase-9	[40]
Sodium butyrate (NaB), Depsipeptide, and Vorinostat	Downregulation of the anti-apoptotic proteins Bcl-2, Bcl-XL, and Mcl-1	[44]
Synthetic retinoid	Reduce the expression of Mcl-1 through phosphorylating the c-Jun kinase (JNK)	[45]
Gossypol	Suppressed Bcl-2 by disrupting the Bcl-2 and pro-apoptotic proteins hetero dimerization, activate the Bak,	[46, 48]
Obatoclax	Prevents the binding of BAK to MCL-1, and increases BIM expression	[49]
ABT-199, ABT-263, and ABT-737 (navitoclax)	Inhibit Bcl-2, Bcl-XL proteins; but not of BCL-w protein	[50, 51, 55, 56]
S55746 (Bcl201, Servier-1)	Inhibit anti-apoptotic Bcl-2	[52]
A-1155463, A-1331852, and WEHI-539	Inhibit anti-apoptotic Bcl-XL	[60, 61]
UMI-177	Precludes Mcl-1 from binding with Bak and Bax, which stimulate apoptosis	[52, 62– 64]
A-1210477 and AMG176	Inhibit anti-apoptotic Mcl-1	[52]
Maritoclax (marinopyrrole A)	Binds to Mcl-1 and induces proteasomal degradation	[3]
ML311/EU-5346, S63845, S64315 (MIK665)	Inhibit anti-apoptotic Mcl-1	[3]
AZD5991	Inhibit anti-apoptotic Mcl-1	[3]
SH-130 compound	Enhance radiation-induced activation of caspase and induction of apoptosis	[4]
JP1201	Inhibit IAPs	[4]
Compound A (CA)	Inhibit XIAP	[4]
AT-406	Inhibit cIAP1, XIAP, cIAP2	[65]
LCL-161	Destroys cIAP1 and cIAP2	[66, 65]
GDC-0152	Inhibit XIAP, cIAP1, cIAP2, and ML-IAP	[65, 67]
Birinapant	Degrade cIAP1 and cIAP2	[65, 68]

Table 4.1 Apoptosis inducing chemotherapeutics in pre-clinical and clinical trial and their mode of action for triggering apoptosis

(continued)

Drug inducing apoptosis	Molecular mechanism	References
HGS-1029	Inhibition of XIAP inhibition, and loss of cIAP expression	[65, 69]
BV6 XIAP	Degrade cIAP1 and cIAP2	[65, 70]
AEG35156	Down regulation of XIAP	[71]
YM155	Inhibit survivin	[72]
LY2181308	Inhibit survivin	[73]
Thymoquinone	Regulation of p53 pathway, generation of ROS, and interference with NF-κB pathway	[74]
Cordycepin	Increased ROS generation	[75]
Resveratrol	Upregulation of the expression and enzymatic activity of SOD, CAT, and GAP	[76]

Table 4.1 (continued)

LY2181308 also made tumor susceptible to cytotoxics such as paclitaxel, gemcitabine, and docetaxel [73].

Other Molecules

Thymoquinone Thymoquinone (TQ), a compound from black cumin was found to induce apoptosis in cervical cancer cells (CaSki and SiHa). In those cell lines, not by affecting the expression of poly A polymerase (PARP), Bcl-2, Bax, caspase 3 and 9, indicating other possible mechanisms involved in apoptosis induction, such as regulation of p53 pathway, NF- κ B pathway, reactive oxygen species (ROS) generation, etc. [74].

Cordycepin Cordycepin treatment was found to enhance apoptotic cell death in SiHa and HeLa cervical cancer cell lines. Its mode of action indicated that apoptotic activity was might be due to the increased ROS generation in the tested cancer cell lines as no remarkable changes were detected for anti-apoptotic or pro-apoptotic proteins [75].

Resveratrol Resveratrol treatment in a low concentration remarkably elevated the activity of superoxide dismutase (SOD) in PC-3, MCF-7, and HepG-2 cells, and upregulated the expression of SOD, Catalase, and glutathione peroxidase disproportionally in cancer cells that leads to H_2O_2 accumulation in mitochondria, which in turn stimulated apoptotic death of cancer cells [76].

Role of Redox Potential of Anticancer Molecules in Apoptosis Induction

ROSs are reactive biochemical components, for example, superoxide anion (O_2^{-}) , hydroxyl radical (OH), hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) , or nitroperoxide (ONOOH). Upon produced by eukaryotic cells cellular aerobic metabolism plays major role in signaling pathway and apoptosis. Oxidative stress by ROS and associated signaling pathways offer a critical challenge towards anticancer therapies because of its both pro- and antitumor dual roles. Cancer cell requires moderate oxidative stress for its proliferation and invasion, whereas increased oxidative exposure to cancer cell could induce its apoptosis. Highly effective redox system makes cancer cell resistant to oxidative stress. Thus targeting the redox system in cancer cells by using oxidants or antioxidants is an important approach in current cancer therapeutic research [79, 80].

Antioxidant Enzymes: Regulator of Apoptosis

SOD, catalase, glutathione peroxidase (GPx), and thioredoxin reductases (Trx) are important antioxidant enzyme systems. These enzymatic antioxidants possess the ability to destroy ROS that provide highly effective protection against vigorous and substantial oxidative damage.

Studies corroborated that the mitochondria are the key generators of ROS as well as the leading target of generated ROS. Enormous accumulation of ROSs in mitochondria triggers Mn-SOD overexpression to suppress oxidative injury in mitochondria. Besides, this accumulated ROS in mitochondria can promote the transition of mitochondrial permeability, hence distort the stability of mitochondrial membrane. Mitochondrial outer membrane damage eventually causes the cytochrome c release along with pro-apoptotic factors, namely apoptosis inducing factor (AIF), OMI/HtrA2, Smac/Diablo, and endonuclease G, finally prompts caspase activation and apoptosis [81]. GSH used as reductant by GPx to catalyze the conversion of organic hydroperoxides or H₂O₂ into water or the analogous alcohols. GPxs members have anti-oxidative role at diverse cellular organelles, such as cytosol and mitochondria (GPx1), cytosol and nucleus (GPx2), plasma (GPx3), and in membrane (GPx4). The endogenous Trx antioxidant system includes NADPH and Trx, which play very significant role against oxidative insults. These antioxidants repair DNA and protein via reducing methionine sulfoxide reductases and ribonucleotide reductase. Trx antioxidants and its binding proteins (TBP2 and ASK1) regulate apoptosis or metabolism of lipids and carbohydrates. Both Trx and GSH system can defend oxidative attack by removing different ROS effectively [81, 82].

For example, resveratrol, a natural anticancer polyphenol mediates the accumulation of H_2O_2 in mitochondria through antioxidant enzymes regulation, which in turn, stimulated apoptosis in different cancer cells [76]. Resveratrol also plays suppressive role in colorectal cancer in rats by inhibiting oxidative stress. Investigational results demonstrated that resveratrol supplementation (entire-period) considerably elevated the enzymatic (SOD, glutathione reductase, catalase, GST, and GPx) and non-enzymatic (decreased vitamin C, beta-carotene, vitamin E, and glutathione) antioxidant status along with a concomitant alleviation in the level of lipid peroxidation markers. Taurine upsurges the expression of catalase, SOD, and GPx gene and hence, it was found potent against melanoma [80].

ROS Trigger Apoptosis by Modulating Different Cellular Pathways

Initiation of cell apoptosis originates from intracellular and extracellular signals by the DRs and the mitochondria-mediated extrinsic and intrinsic pathways. After the initiation of cellular apoptosis, disruption of the homeostasis of intracellular redox system and consistent oxidative alterations of DNA, lipid, and protein enhance ROS concentration that influences oxidative stress mediated signaling of apoptosis. ROS stimulate the cancer cell apoptosis through TRAIL, and increase CD95 expression and TRAIL DRs via instigating NF-kB [83]. Further, ROS-induced activation of JNK plays an important role in mitochondrial dysfunction with consecutive apoptosis initiation. Instigation of ROS/JNK can also uplift and withstand p53 activity that further leads to robust apoptotic effect in cancer cells [84]. The mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) that is sensitive to redox and the apoptosis signal-regulating kinase 1 (ASK1) are the upstream proteins of ROS/JNK. The activity of ASK1 is inhibited due to its interactions with redox proteins (Trx1 and Grx). ROS induce the dissociation of Trx1 from the Trx1-ASK1 complex, and also recruit tumor necrosis factor receptor-associated factors (TRAF2/TRAF6) to the Trx1-ASK1 complex. Stimulated ASK1 later provide signals to activate JNK, and persuades apoptosis either by signaling to mitochondria or by AP-1-dependent pro-apoptotic gene transcription. Moreover, ROS-induced distraction of the Trx2/ASK1/ASK2 complex of the mitochondria mediates cytochrome c release. ROS can also be increased due to the ER stress and stimulate the adjacent mitochondria for initiating the intrinsic apoptosis signaling pathway [85].

Anticancer molecules found to play significant role in ROS mediated apoptosis by activating different molecular pathways. Evidence have shown that thymoquinone mediates apoptosis by ROS generation through various molecular signaling pathways, like inducing Akt activation and stimulating Bax protein's conformational changes that eventually leads to the damage of membrane potential of mitochondria and cytochrome c release and next, initiation of the caspasedependent apoptotic pathway. Also, ginsenosides apply their anticancer potentials through ROS mediated signaling cascades [86]. Figure 4.3 presents a simplified diagram showing ROS mediated apoptotic mechanisms.



Fig. 4.3 ROS mediated signaling of apoptosis through caspase activation via the release of cytochrome c and ASK-1 activation

Mechanism of Balancing Antioxidant/Oxidant Mechanism by Chemotherapeutic Molecules to Protect Cells and Induce Apoptosis

Cancer cells are capable of adopting to new environments easily because of their highly compatible redox mechanisms that allow them to mediate a new redox balance for promoting cancer cell's growth.

There are different anticancer molecules mimicking antioxidant enzymes, targeting anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 proteins, caspase activation, and IAP. Mangafodipir is a potent SOD mimic possessing a combination of catalase-, SOD, and glutathione reductase-like functions. Hence, it can modulate different ROS cascade steps by neutralizing H_2O_2 , $O2^{--}$ and by reestablishing GSH enzymes actions [87]. Niclosamide has proved as a powerful radiosensitizer that sensitize cells to

H₂O₂, via activating p38 MAPK-c-Jun axis, thus increasing apoptosis [88]. Organotellurides are well designated catalyst of redox with unique prooxidative role. Tellurium and selenium-based compounds convert the oxidizing redox milieu (existed in particular cancer cells) into a deadly accumulation of ROS that force these cells towards an acute redox threshold, and finally destroy these cells via apoptosis [89]. Allicin from garlic is a reactive sulfur species that has oxidizing properties, and is capable to oxidize thiols groups in cells, for example, cysteine residues in glutathione. This organosulfur stimulates apoptosis by elevating the cytochrome c level of mitochondria and release of Bax [90]. Quercetin provides anti-oxidant activity as metal chelator and ROS scavenger. It also exerted anticancer functions in cancer cells mainly via activating apoptosis [91].

4.5 Limitation of Apoptosis Targeting Chemotherapeutics

Chemotherapeutic Dulanermin did not show any maximum tolerated dose (MTD) and dose-limiting toxicity (DLT) in patients. Again, phase I studies reported that Mapatumumab is safe. However, the most recurrent side effects were nausea, hypotension, fatigue, transaminitis, pyrexia, thrombocytopenia, and neutropenic fever found for mapatumumab. In case of Lexatumumab, the DLTs were transaminitis, hyperamylasaemia, and hyperbilirubinaemia. Phase I clinical study of AMG655/Conatumumab displayed fatigue, and elevated lipase level in patients. Study of antisense oligonucleotide Oblimersen revealed fatigue, and LFTs elevation. ABT-263 caused nausea, thrombocytopenia, fatigue, and elevated ALT, grade 4 thrombocytopenia, and bronchitis as dose-limiting toxicity (DLT). Grade III thrombocytopenia in some patients was observed by ABT-199, tumor lysis syndrome (TLS), neutropenia, or infections as adverse effects in patients [92]. Obatoclax showed neurological symptoms including dizziness, gait disturbance, somnolence, euphoric mood. OTc prolongation. AEG35156 showed DLT such as hypophosphatemia, asymptomatic reversible transaminitis, and thrombocytopenia. Another apoptosis inducing therapeutic YM155 showed nausea, stomatitis, pyrexia, and thrombocytopenia. LY2181308 showed flu-like symptoms, prolonged prothrombin time, thrombocytopenia, fatigue, and grade III transaminitis [4]. One of the established chemotherapeutic Levo gossypol affects male reproduction, causes fatigue, diarrhea, lymphopenia, neutropenia, hypophosphatemia, and mediates gastrointestinal (GI) toxicity in patients [93], necessitating the improvement of analogs with less toxicity. This caused the current advancement of apogossypol, which does not possess two reactive aldehydes that have been recommended to be accountable for the levo gossypol toxicity [4]. Conversely, for AZD4320, BCL2-32, BM-1197, S44563, WEHI-539, A-1155463, A-1331852, A1210477, Maritoclax, ML311/ EU5346, S63845, and UMI-77, no pre-clinical or active clinical trial done and not assessed in humans for toxicity. Furthermore, S55746 (BCL201, Servier-1), S64315/MIK665, AZD5991, and AMG176 are in clinical trial but no adverse effect has been reported yet [3]. Figure 4.4 summarizes the adverse effects of apoptosis.



Fig. 4.4 Adverse effect of apoptosis inducing chemotherapeutics in patients

4.6 Conclusion

Apoptosis is one of the vital biological processes of life, and lack of cellular apoptosis is one of the major events in carcinogenesis Targeting the defective regulatory system of apoptosis is thus one of the most important approaches in chemotherapies. Drugs inducing apoptosis by targeting its different events have always received special consideration, and there are ongoing processes in scientific research to develop cancer treatments, especially chemotherapeutics on the basis of targeting apoptosis.

References

- Maghsoudi N, Zaketi Z, Lockshin R (2012) Programmed cell death and apoptosis—where it came from and where it is going: from Elie Metchnikoff to the control of caspases. Exp Oncol 34:146–152
- Raff M, Alberts B, Lewis J et al (2002) Molecular biology of the cell, 4th edn. National Center for Biotechnology InformationÕs Bookshelf
- 3. Knight T, Luedtke D, Edwards H et al (2019) A delicate balance–the BCL-2 family and its role in apoptosis, oncogenesis, and cancer therapeutics. Biochem Pharmacol 162:250–261
- Khan KH, Blanco-Codesido M, Molife LR (2014) Cancer therapeutics: targeting the apoptotic pathway. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol 90:200–219

- Koch A, Roth W, Steffek T et al (2008) Impact of apoptosis in acute rejection episodes after heart transplantation: immunohistochemical examination of right ventricular myocardial biopsies. Transplant Proc 40:943–946
- Mirzayans R, Andrais B, Kumar P et al (2017) Significance of wild-type p53 signaling in suppressing apoptosis in response to chemical genotoxic agents: impact on chemotherapy outcome. Int J Mol Sci 18:928
- 7. Curtin JF, Cotter TG (2003) Apoptosis: historical perspectives. Essays Biochem 39:1-10
- Kerr JF, Wyllie AH, Currie AR (1972) Apoptosis: a basic biological phenomenon with wideranging implications in tissue kinetics. Br J Cancer 26:239–257
- 9. Zaman S, Wang R, Gandhi V (2014) Targeting the apoptosis pathway in hematologic malignancies. Leuk Lymphoma 55:1980–1992
- Lomonosova E, Chinnadurai G (2008) BH3-only proteins in apoptosis and beyond: an overview. Oncogene 27:S2–S19
- 11. Elmore S (2007) Apoptosis: a review of programmed cell death. Toxicol Pathol 35:495-516
- Lopez J, Tait S (2015) Mitochondrial apoptosis: killing cancer using the enemy within. Br J Cancer 112:957–962
- Hassan M, Watari H, AbuAlmaaty A et al (2014) Apoptosis and molecular targeting therapy in cancer. Biomed Res Int 2014:150845
- 14. Green DR, Llambi F (2015) Cell death signaling. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 7:a006080
- 15. Goldar S, Khaniani MS, Derakhshan SM et al (2015) Molecular mechanisms of apoptosis and roles in cancer development and treatment. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 16:2129–2144
- 16. Goonesinghe A, Mundy ES, Smith M et al (2005) Pro-apoptotic Bid induces membrane perturbation by inserting selected lysolipids into the bilayer. Biochem J 387:109–118
- 17. Boatright KM, Salvesen GS (2003) Mechanisms of caspase activation. Curr Opin Cell Biol 15:725–731
- Szegezdi E, Logue SE, Gorman AM et al (2006) Mediators of endoplasmic reticulum stressinduced apoptosis. EMBO Rep 7:880–885
- Saleem M, Qadir MI, Perveen N et al (2013) Inhibitors of apoptotic proteins: new targets for anticancer therapy. Chem Biol Drug Des 82:243–251
- 20. Fernald K, Kurokawa M (2013) Evading apoptosis in cancer. Trends Cell Biol 23:620-633
- 21. Dewson G, Kluck RM (2010) Bcl-2 family-regulated apoptosis in health and disease. Cell Health Cytoskelet 2:22
- 22. Wei Y, Fan T, Yu M (2008) Inhibitor of apoptosis proteins and apoptosis. Acta Biochim Biophys Sin Shanghai 40:278–288
- Fink SL, Cookson BT (2005) Apoptosis, pyroptosis, and necrosis: mechanistic description of dead and dying eukaryotic cells. Infect Immun 73:1907–1916
- 24. O'Brien MA, Kirby R (2008) Apoptosis: a review of pro-apoptotic and anti-apoptotic pathways and dysregulation in disease. J Vet Emerg Crit Car 18:572–585
- 25. Lavrik I, Golks A, Krammer PH (2005) Death receptor signaling. J Cell Sci 118:265-267
- Ashkenazi A, Pai RC, Fong S et al (1999) Safety and antitumor activity of recombinant soluble Apo2 ligand. J Clin Invest 104:155–162
- 27. Pukac L, Kanakaraj P, Humphreys R et al (2005) HGS-ETR1, a fully human TRAIL-receptor 1 monoclonal antibody, induces cell death in multiple tumour types in vitro and in vivo. Br J Cancer 92:1430–1441
- 28. Leong S, Cohen RB, Gustafson DL et al (2009) Mapatumumab, an antibody targeting TRAIL-R1, in combination with paclitaxel and carboplatin in patients with advanced solid malignancies: results of a phase I and pharmacokinetic study. J Clin Oncol 27:4413–4421
- 29. Mom CH, Verweij J, Oldenhuis CN et al (2009) Mapatumumab, a fully human agonistic monoclonal antibody that targets TRAIL-R1, in combination with gemcitabine and cisplatin: a phase I study. Clin Cancer Res 15:5584–5590
- 30. Sun W, Nelson D, Alberts S et al (2011) Phase Ib study of mapatumumab in combination with sorafenib in patients with advanced hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) and chronic viral hepatitis. J Clin Oncol 29:261–261

- 31. Georgakis GV, Li Y, Humphreys R et al (2005) Activity of selective fully human agonistic antibodies to the TRAIL death receptors TRAIL-R1 and TRAIL-R2 in primary and cultured lymphoma cells: induction of apoptosis and enhancement of doxorubicin- and bortezomibinduced cell death. Br J Haematol 130:501–510
- 32. Kaplan-Lefko PJ, Graves JD, Zoog SJ et al (2010) Conatumumab, a fully human agonist antibody to death receptor 5, induces apoptosis via caspase activation in multiple tumor types. Cancer Biol Ther 9:618–631
- 33. Paz-Ares L, Bálint B, de Boer RH et al (2013) A randomized phase 2 study of paclitaxel and carboplatin with or without conatumumab for first-line treatment of advanced non–small-cell lung cancer. J Thorac Oncol 8:329–337
- 34. Demetri GD, Le Cesne A, Chawla SP et al (2012) First-line treatment of metastatic or locally advanced unresectable soft tissue sarcomas with conatumumab in combination with doxorubicin or doxorubicin alone: a phase I/II open-label and double-blind study. Eur J Cancer 48:547–563
- 35. Kindler H, Richards D, Garbo L et al (2012) A randomized, placebo-controlled phase 2 study of ganitumab (AMG 479) or conatumumab (AMG 655) in combination with gemcitabine in patients with metastatic pancreatic cancer. Ann Oncol 23:2834–2842
- 36. Camidge DR, Herbst RS, Gordon MS et al (2010) A phase I safety and pharmacokinetic study of the death receptor 5 agonistic antibody PRO95780 in patients with advanced malignancies. Clin Cancer Res 16:1256–1263
- Forero-Torres A, Shah J, Wood T et al (2010) Phase I trial of weekly tigatuzumab, an agonistic humanized monoclonal antibody targeting death receptor 5 (DR5). Cancer Biother Radiopharm 25:13–19
- 38. Sharma S, de Vries EG, Infante JR et al (2014) Safety, pharmacokinetics, and pharmacodynamics of the DR5 antibody LBY135 alone and in combination with capecitabine in patients with advanced solid tumors. Investig New Drugs 32:135–144
- Youle RJ, Strasser A (2008) The BCL-2 protein family: opposing activities that mediate cell death. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 9:47–59
- Emi M, Kim R, Tanabe K et al (2005) Targeted therapy against Bcl-2-related proteins in breast cancer cells. Breast Cancer Res 7:R940
- 41. Kim R, Emi M, Matsuura K et al (2007) Antisense and nonantisense effects of antisense Bcl-2 on multiple roles of Bcl-2 as a chemosensitizer in cancer therapy. Cancer Gene Ther 14:1–11
- 42. Jahrsdörfer B, Jox R, Mühlenhoff L et al (2002) Modulation of malignant B cell activation and apoptosis by bcl-2 antisense ODN and immunostimulatory CpG ODN. J Leukoc Biol 72:83–92
- Kang MH, Reynolds CP (2009) Bcl-2 inhibitors: targeting mitochondrial apoptotic pathways in cancer therapy. Clin Cancer Res 15:1126–1132
- 44. Cao XX, Mohuiddin I, Ece F et al (2001) Histone deacetylase inhibitor downregulation of bcl-xl gene expression leads to apoptotic cell death in mesothelioma. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 25:562–568
- 45. Kang MH, Wan Z, Kang YH et al (2008) Mechanism of synergy of N-(4-hydroxyphenyl) retinamide and ABT-737 in acute lymphoblastic leukemia cell lines: Mcl-1 inactivation. J Natl Cancer Inst 100:580–595
- 46. Loberg RD, McGregor N, Ying C et al (2007) In vivo evaluation of AT-101 (R-(-)-gossypol acetic acid) in androgen-independent growth of VCaP prostate cancer cells in combination with surgical castration. Neoplasia 9:1030–1037
- 47. Zerp SF, Stoter R, Kuipers G et al (2009) AT-101, a small molecule inhibitor of anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 family members, activates the SAPK/JNK pathway and enhances radiation-induced apoptosis. Radiat Oncol 4:47
- 48. Mohammad RM, Wang S, Aboukameel A et al (2005) Preclinical studies of a nonpeptidic small-molecule inhibitor of Bcl-2 and Bcl-XL [(-)-gossypol] against diffuse large cell lymphoma. Mol Cancer Ther 4:13–21

- 49. Nguyen M, Marcellus RC, Roulston A et al (2007) Small molecule obatoclax (GX15-070) antagonizes MCL-1 and overcomes MCL-1-mediated resistance to apoptosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104:19512–19517
- Oltersdorf T, Elmore SW, Shoemaker AR et al (2005) An inhibitor of Bcl-2 family proteins induces regression of solid tumours. Nature 435:677–681
- 51. Tse C, Shoemaker AR, Adickes J et al (2008) ABT-263: a potent and orally bioavailable Bcl-2 family inhibitor. Cancer Res 68:3421–3428
- 52. Ashkenazi A, Fairbrother WJ, Leverson JD et al (2017) From basic apoptosis discoveries to advanced selective BCL-2 family inhibitors. Nat Rev Drug Discov 16:273–284
- Morales M-C, Pérez-Yarza G, Nieto-Rementeria N et al (2005) Intracellular glutathione levels determine cell sensitivity to apoptosis induced by the antineoplastic agent N-(4-hydroxyphenyl) retinamide. Anticancer Res 25:1945–1951
- 54. Roberts AW, Seymour JF, Brown JR et al (2012) Substantial susceptibility of chronic lymphocytic leukemia to BCL2 inhibition: results of a phase I study of navitoclax in patients with relapsed or refractory disease. J Clin Oncol 30:488–496
- 55. Vandenberg CJ, Cory S (2013) ABT-199, a new Bcl-2–specific BH3 mimetic, has in vivo efficacy against aggressive Myc-driven mouse lymphomas without provoking thrombocytopenia. Blood 121:2285–2288
- 56. Pekarsky Y, Balatti V, Croce CM (2018) BCL2 and miR-15/16: from gene discovery to treatment. Cell Death Differ 25:21–26
- 57. Souers AJ, Leverson JD, Boghaert ER et al (2013) ABT-199, a potent and selective BCL-2 inhibitor, achieves antitumor activity while sparing platelets. Nat Med 19:202–208
- 58. Flinn IW, Brunvand M, Choi MY et al (2015) Safety and efficacy of a combination of venetoclax (GDC-0199/ABT-199) and obinutuzumab in patients with relapsed/refractory or previously untreated chronic lymphocytic leukemia-results from a phase 1b study (GP28331). Blood 126:494
- 59. Ma S, Brander DM, Seymour JF et al (2015) Deep and durable responses following venetoclax (ABT-199/GDC-0199) combined with rituximab in patients with relapsed/refractory chronic lymphocytic leukemia: results from a phase 1b study. Blood 126:830
- 60. Lessene G, Czabotar PE, Sleebs BE et al (2013) Structure-guided design of a selective BCL-X L inhibitor. Nat Chem Biol 9:390–397
- 61. Zhang H, Xue J, Hessler P et al (2015) Genomic analysis and selective small molecule inhibition identifies BCL-X L as a critical survival factor in a subset of colorectal cancer. Mol Cancer 14:126
- 62. Leverson J, Zhang H, Chen J et al (2015) Potent and selective small-molecule MCL-1 inhibitors demonstrate on-target cancer cell killing activity as single agents and in combination with ABT-263 (navitoclax). Cell Death Dis 6:e1590
- 63. Caenepeel S, Brown SP, Belmontes B et al (2018) AMG 176, a selective MCL1 inhibitor, is effective in hematologic cancer models alone and in combination with established therapies. Cancer Discov 8:1582–1597
- 64. Daly T, Ippolito T, Gu JJ et al (2019) MCL-1 inhibition by the selective MCL-1 inhibitor AMG-176 induces in vitro activity against burkitt lymphoma cell lines and synergistically enhances the cytotoxic effect of chemotherapy and BH3 mimetics. Blood 134:5303
- 65. Rathore R, McCallum JE, Varghese E et al (2017) Overcoming chemotherapy drug resistance by targeting inhibitors of apoptosis proteins (IAPs). Apoptosis 22:898–919
- 66. Qin Q, Zuo Y, Yang X et al (2014) Smac mimetic compound LCL161 sensitizes esophageal carcinoma cells to radiotherapy by inhibiting the expression of inhibitor of apoptosis protein. Tumour Biol 35:2565–2574
- 67. Tchoghandjian A, Soubéran A, Tabouret E et al (2016) Inhibitor of apoptosis protein expression in glioblastomas and their in vitro and in vivo targeting by SMAC mimetic GDC-0152. Cell Death Dis 7:e2325

- 68. Condon SM, Mitsuuchi Y, Deng Y et al (2014) Birinapant, a smac-mimetic with improved tolerability for the treatment of solid tumors and hematological malignancies. J Med Chem 57:3666–3677
- 69. Eckhardt S, Gallant G, Sikic B et al (2010) Phase I study evaluating the safety, tolerability, and pharmacokinetics (PK) of HGS1029, a small-molecule inhibitor of apoptosis protein (IAP), in patients (pts) with advanced solid tumors. J Clin Oncol 28:2580–2580
- Belz K, Schoeneberger H, Wehner S et al (2014) Smac mimetic and glucocorticoids synergize to induce apoptosis in childhood ALL by promoting ripoptosome assembly. Blood 124:240–250
- 71. LaCasse EC, Cherton-Horvat GG, Hewitt KE et al (2006) Preclinical characterization of AEG35156/GEM 640, a second-generation antisense oligonucleotide targeting X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis. Clin Cancer Res 12:5231–5241
- 72. Nakahara T, Kita A, Yamanaka K et al (2007) YM155, a novel small-molecule survivin suppressant, induces regression of established human hormone-refractory prostate tumor xenografts. Cancer Res 67:8014–8021
- Carrasco RA, Stamm NB, Marcusson E et al (2011) Antisense inhibition of survivin expression as a cancer therapeutic. Mol Cancer Ther 10:221–232
- 74. Li J, Khan M, Wei C et al (2017) Thymoquinone inhibits the migration and invasive characteristics of cervical cancer cells SiHa and CaSki in vitro by targeting epithelial to mesenchymal transition associated transcription factors Twist1 and Zeb1. Molecules 22:2105
- 75. Tania M, Shawon J, Saif K et al (2019) Cordycepin downregulates Cdk-2 to interfere with cell cycle and increases apoptosis by generating ROS in cervical cancer cells: in vitro and in silico study. Curr Cancer Drug Targets 19:152–159
- 76. Khan MA, Chen H-c, Wan X-x et al (2013) Regulatory effects of resveratrol on antioxidant enzymes: a mechanism of growth inhibition and apoptosis induction in cancer cells. Mol Cells 35:219–225
- 77. Tamm I, Kornblau SM, Segall H et al (2000) Expression and prognostic significance of IAP-family genes in human cancers and myeloid leukemias. Clin Cancer Res 6:1796–1803
- 78. Rödel F, Frey B, Leitmann W et al (2008) Survivin antisense oligonucleotides effectively radiosensitize colorectal cancer cells in both tissue culture and murine xenograft models. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 71:247–255
- 79. Farhood B, Najafi M, Salehi E et al (2019) Disruption of the redox balance with either oxidative or anti-oxidative overloading as a promising target for cancer therapy. J Cell Biochem 120:71–76
- Khan MA, Tania M, Zhang D-z et al (2010) Antioxidant enzymes and cancer. Chinese J Cancer Res 22:87–92
- Suen D-F, Norris KL, Youle RJ (2008) Mitochondrial dynamics and apoptosis. Genes Dev 22:1577–1590
- He L, He T, Farrar S et al (2017) Antioxidants maintain cellular redox homeostasis by elimination of reactive oxygen species. Cell Physiol Biochem 44:532–553
- Morioka S, Omori E, Kajino T et al (2009) TAK1 kinase determines TRAIL sensitivity by modulating reactive oxygen species and cIAP. Oncogene 28:2257–2265
- 84. Shi Y, Nikulenkov F, Zawacka-Pankau J et al (2014) ROS-dependent activation of JNK converts p53 into an efficient inhibitor of oncogenes leading to robust apoptosis. Cell Death Differ 21:612–623
- Hattori K, Naguro I, Runchel C et al (2009) The roles of ASK family proteins in stress responses and diseases. Cell Commun Signal 7:9
- 86. Aggarwal V, Tuli HS, Varol A et al (2019) Role of reactive oxygen species in cancer progression: molecular mechanisms and recent advancements. Biomol Ther 9:735
- Coriat R, Leconte M, Kavian N et al (2011) Mangafodipir protects against hepatic ischemiareperfusion injury in mice. PLoS One 6:e27005
- Son A-R, Ahn J, Song J-Y (2014) Niclosamide enhances ROS-mediated cell death through c-Jun activation. Biomed Pharmacother 68:619–624

- Coriat R, Marut W, Leconte M et al (2011) The organotelluride catalyst LAB027 prevents colon cancer growth in the mice. Cell Death Dis 2:e191
- 90. Cha JH, Choi YJ, Cha SH et al (2012) Allicin inhibits cell growth and induces apoptosis in U87MG human glioblastoma cells through an ERK-dependent pathway. Oncol Rep 28:41–48
- Nicco C, Batteux F (2018) ROS modulator molecules with therapeutic potential in cancers treatments. Molecules 23:84
- 92. Seymour JF (2016) Effective mitigation of tumor lysis syndrome with gradual venetoclax dose ramp, prophylaxis, and monitoring in patients with chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Ann Hematol 95:1361–1362
- 93. Hu J, Duan Z, Yu G et al (2019) Bcl-2 inhibitors as sensitizing agents for cancer chemotherapy. In: Protein kinase inhibitors as sensitizing agents for chemotherapy. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp 151–168



Regulatory Roles of Autophagy in Cancer

Sonam Mittal, Gaurav Kumar, Deepak Parashar, Anjali Geethadevi, Kapilesh Jadhav, G. L. Balasubramani, Pradeep Singh Cheema, Chandra Mohan Srivastava, and Hardeep Singh Tuli

Abstract

Autophagy is an intracellular degradation and recycling system that aids in maintaining the cellular metabolism and homeostasis. Various cellular stresses, including organelle damage, deprivation of nutrients, and accumulation of damaged proteins lead to autophagy that can be associated with cell survival or cell death. Autophagy is initiated with the formation of autophagosome which is a double membrane vesicle. Autophagosome fuses with the lysosome to form autolysosome and deliver cytoplasmic contents that can be degraded or recycled to adapt cellular stressful conditions. Autophagy acts in playing dual roles in tumor suppression and tumor promotion. In addition, autophagy is involved in the

S. Mittal · G. L. Balasubramani School of Biotechnology, Jawaharlal Nehru University, New Delhi, India

G. Kumar $(\boxtimes) \cdot P$. S. Cheema Department of Biochemistry, University of Delhi, New Delhi, India

D. Parashar · A. Geethadevi

Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Medical College of Wisconsin, Milwaukee, WI, USA e-mail: dparashar@mcw.edu; ageethadevi@mcw.edu

K. Jadhav

Department of Biotechnology, School of Engineering and Technology, Jaipur National University, Jaipur, Rajasthan, India

C. M. Srivastava Centre for Polymer Technology, Amity School of Applied Sciences, Amity University Haryana, Gurugram, India

H. S. Tuli Department of Biotechnology, Maharishi Markandeshwar (Deemed to be University), Mullana, Ambala, Haryana, India

© The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive licence to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2020 H. S. Tuli (ed.), *Drug Targets in Cellular Processes of Cancer: From Nonclinical to Preclinical Models*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-15-7586-0_5

Sonam Mittal and Gaurav Kumar contributed equally with all other contributors.

maintenance of stemness and homeostasis in cancer stem cells, cancer metastases, and development of resistance to anti-cancer reagents by regulating the expression of many autophagy associated genes. Autophagy modulators such as chloroquine, rapamycin, and their derivatives are used against many cancers, and are in clinical trials. The complete understanding of mechanisms that link autophagy with cancer growth and suppression may aid in the development of promising therapeutics against cancer.

Keywords

 $Autophagy \cdot Cancer \cdot Anti-cancer \ therapy \cdot Tumor \ microenvironment \cdot Tumor \ cells$

5.1 Introduction

Autophagy is a process of "self-eating" and degradation of cellular contents such as damaged organelles and misfolded proteins generated under cellular stress including starvation, cell death, tumor development, or tumor suppression. The process of autophagy is initiated with the formation of autophagosome and ends with the degradation or recycling of cellular contents in autolysosomes that are formed when autophagosomes fuse with lysosomes. This helps in protecting the cells from abnormal proteins and toxins, and to maintain cellular homeostasis and metabolism, which aids in the cell survival [1, 2]. Autophagy can be selective or non-selective depending upon the cellular needs of nutrients. In selective autophagy specific targets, viz. damaged organelles, misfolded protein aggregates, and intracellular pathogens are recognized and degraded or recycled. On the contrary, in non-selective autophagy cytoplasmic contents are packed into autophagosomes and supplied to lysosomes for degradation. Increasing evidence have reported that defects in autophagy are associated with metabolic stress, genomic damage, and oncogenesis [3]. Additionally, autophagy has been associated with cancer initiation and cancer suppression [4, 5]. Studies have shown that autophagy may modulate the expression of many oncogenes and tumor suppressor genes [6, 7]. In this chapter, we discuss the role of autophagy in cancer and highlight the recent advances employed in understanding the mechanism of interactions between tumor microenvironment, and autophagy (Fig. 5.1).

5.2 Molecular Mechanism of Autophagy

Autophagy is a naturally conserved cellular degradation and intracellular recycling system that aids in maintaining the cellular metabolism and homeostasis. A number of cellular stresses including organelle damage, deprivation of nutrients, and



Fig. 5.1 Regulation of autophagy in cancer: Increasing demands of nutrients in tumor microenvironment and chemotherapeutic treatment upregulate the autophagy. Autophagy is initiated with the formation of autophagosome which fuses with lysosome to form autolysosome where cellular contents are degraded or recycled. Targeting the genes associated with autophagosome (ULK1, Beclin-1, ATGs, VPS34) decreases the formation of autophagosome, thus inhibits autophagy and blocking autolysosome formation leads to the accumulation of ineffective autophagosome and cell death

accumulation of damaged proteins lead to autophagy that can be associated with cell survival or cell death [8, 9].

In the normal cells, autophagy is utilized at basal levels for maintaining cellular homeostasis, biological functions, removal of damaged organelles and abnormal proteins, and quality control of cellular content [2, 10]. While in cancer cells, autophagy inhibits the tumor growth by inhibiting the cell survival, and also promotes tumorigenesis by facilitating the tumor cell proliferation [11, 12]. Several proteins control the mechanisms associated with autophagy. For example, mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) is one of such proteins which act as a key player of signaling events associated with stress, cell proliferation, and tumor progression. Each complex in mTOR, namely, mTORC1 and mTORC2, exhibits different cellular localization and functions [13–15]. The activity of mTORC1 is regulated by AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK). Activated mTORC1 phosphorylates autophagy-related protein 13 (ATG13) and prevents it to form a Unc-51-like autophagy-activating kinase (ULK1) complex consisting of ATG1, ATG17, and ATG101. This event blocks the recruitment of this complex to pre-autophagosomes

at the plasma membrane, and inhibits autophagy. Inhibition of mTORC1 activity by various means, such as organelle damage and starvation, leads to the induction of autophagy [16, 17]. Although, the exact mechanism of mTORC1 in the induction of autophagy is not known [18], however, it has been reported that inhibition of mTORC1 dephosphorylates and activates the ULK1 [16]. These activated ULK complexes then lead to the autophagosome nucleation and elongation, a crucial step in the onset of autophagy.

Further maturation and elongation of autophagosome require Beclin1, ATGs and VPS34, microtubule-associated protein 1 light chain 3 (LC3) [19, 20]. ATG5, ATG12/ATG16L complexes recruit LC3 and promote autophagosome elongation. Consequently, ATG4B converts inactive isoform of LC3 to active cytosolic isoform, LC-I. Thereafter, phosphatidylethanolamine (PE), ATG3, and ATG7 drive the conversion of LC3-I to LC3-II, a marker for autophagosome, followed by loading of LC3-II over the inner and outer membrane of autophagosome. After maturation, the autophagosomes fuse with lysosomes and form autolysosomes, exposing their content to hydrolases that catalyze the removal of unwanted proteins and damaged organelles (Fig. 5.1) [21].

5.3 Autophagy and Tumor Suppression

Initially, autophagy was considered as a phenomenon of tumor suppression, as the basal level of autophagy leads to tumor suppression by removing damaged organelles and abnormal proteins to maintain homeostasis. Depletion of Beclin 1 in various cancers such as breast, prostate, hepatocellular, cervical, squamous cell carcinoma, and ovarian cancers results in the inhibition of autophagy, suggesting the role of Beclin 1 gene as a tumor suppressor [22-24]. Furuya et al. showed that MKN28 human gastric cancer cell line with overexpressed Beclin 1 displayed increased apoptosis towards chemotherapeutic drug cis-diamminedichloroplatinum [25]. Similarly, Beclin 1 reduced the cell proliferation and increased the apoptosis induced by paclitaxel in CaSki cervical cancer cell line [26]. A range of proteins such as Bax interacting factor-1 (Bif-1) and UV radiation resistance-associated gene (UVRAG) is important for maintaining the function of Beclin 1 as a tumor suppressor protein, and thereby regulates the autophagy positively [27]. The depletion in Bif-1 and UVRAG proteins decreased autophagosome formation and autophagy, resulting in tumor progression in the prostate, colon, gastric, and breast cancer. Various in vivo studies with mice have shown that depletion of autophagy regulators, viz. ATG4, ATG5, ATG7, ATG3, ATG5, and ATG9 is associated with the development of cancer [28-30]. For instance, in ATG4 null mice, exposure of chemical carcinogens increased the susceptibility to generate fibrosarcoma [31].

In addition, autophagy plays an important role in tumor suppression via regulating reactive oxygen species (ROS) and any damage in mitochondria increases the ROS production and resulting in tumorigenesis [32]. In addition to this, studies with autophagy receptor P62 provided a potential link between autophagy and tumor suppression. Loss of autophagy leads to the accumulation of P62 which can

contribute to tumorigenesis [33]. Overexpression of P62 promotes the oxidative stress and tumor growth in renal cell carcinoma suggesting that autophagy suppresses the tumor growth through the elimination of P62 and any defect in the autophagy leads to the oncogenesis [34]. Therefore, the studies mentioned in this section confirm that autophagy is the crucial event in the regulation of tumor suppression and any impairment in the autophagy leads manifest with the oncogenesis.

5.4 Autophagy and Tumor Promotion

Increasing evidence have shown the involvement of autophagy in tumor initiation and promotion. During tumorigenesis, cells are exposed to various stressful conditions such as nutrient deprivation and hypoxia [35, 36]. During cancer, cellular metabolism is altered to meet the increasing demands of energy and nutrients; that are replenished by autophagy which recycles the important metabolic substrates to proliferative cancer cells, thus help the tumor to grow by increasing stress tolerance. Activating mutations in the Ras gene have been reported in many cancers including colon, lung, and pancreatic cancer. Ras is a GTPase essential for maintaining cell proliferation and survival [37]. It has been observed that activation of Ras in cancer cells increases autophagy, thus leading to increased tumor survival and growth [38]. Similarly, autophagy promotes the growth of BRAF-driven melanoma and lung cancers [39, 40]. Additionally, inactivation of ATG17/FIP200 inhibited the growth of breast cancer in mice suggesting the association of autophagy in tumor promotion [41]. However, the detailed mechanism and the genetic context that lead to autophagy dependency in cancer remain poorly understood and require further investigations. Figure 5.2 describes the role of autophagy in tumor progression and tumor suppression.

5.5 Autophagy and Tumor Microenvironment

The tumor microenvironment consists of many factors associated with inflammation, hypoxia, and immune response. A high demand for nutrients and energy in the tumor microenvironment is fulfilled by autophagy by supplying metabolic substrates [42]. Cancer cells exhibit high hypoxic conditions in the tumor microenvironment, which activates the stress-related signaling pathways, viz. hypoxia-inducible factor-1 alpha (HIF-1 α), affecting autophagy pathway to enable cancer cells survival and progression in low oxygen conditions [43–45]. HIF-1 α affects tumor growth by regulating many cancer-related genes and autophagy pathways through an increase in glucose metabolism [46]. Factors contributing inflammations are over-activated in the tumor microenvironment and contribute to tumor progression by enhancing the accumulation of ROS in the cancer cells and immune cells, which secretes immune-regulatory cytokines such as transforming growth factor- β , interleukin-6, interleukin-10, and tumor necrosis factor- α in the tumor microenvironment. These



Fig. 5.2 A schematic diagram of dual role of autophagy in cancer

molecules induce chronic inflammatory responses and mediate tumorigenic effects [44]. Thus, inflammation induced by autophagy in the tumor microenvironment and nearby cells results in tumor progression, suggesting the possible role of autophagy in modulating tumor microenvironment.

5.6 Autophagy and Cancer Metastasis

Cancer cells can invade the surrounding tissues and migrate to distant organs through lymphatic and vascular systems. Autophagy displayed both pro- and antimetastatic effects in many studies. In the early stages of metastasis, autophagy acts in anti-metastatic manner by limiting chronic inflammation and cell death, thereby reducing migration and invasion of cancer cells. Moreover, in advanced metastasis, autophagy promotes metastasis by enhancing cancer cell survival and migration to distant sites [47–49]. In contrast to the tumor suppressive role of Beclin 1 gene, study has shown that inhibition of Beclin 1 and LC3 autophagy genes inhibited breast cancer proliferation, migration, and invasion [50]. However, the relationship between Beclin 1 gene expression and tumor progression is not yet conclusive. In addition to this, reduction in ATG5 expression decreased overall survival in melanoma patients [51]. In another study, inhibition of mTOR signaling inhibited metastasis and induced autophagy mediated cell death in gastric cancer [52]. During apoptotic death, cancer cells get detached from the extracellular matrix (ECM), a process known as anoikis [53]. It is suggested that inhibition of autophagy not only blocks the lung metastasis but also decreases the anoikis resistance in hepatocellular carcinoma [54].

Epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) is essential for cancer metastasis leading to inhibition in cell–cell adhesion, change in cell polarity to increase cell motility and invasion [55, 56]. During EMT, cells undergo a transition from epithelial to mesenchymal phenotype. Moreover, EMT is essential for embryonic development and plays an important role in wound healing [57]. Few studies have reported the association between EMT and autophagy in cancer. Autophagy is enhanced in cancer cells undergoing EMT transition in response to cellular stress and inhibition of autophagy associated proteins such as Beclin 1, LC3, ATG5, and ATG7 increases the EMT transition in glioblastoma cells, thus leading to migration and invasion [58].

5.7 Autophagy as Drug-Resistant Factor in Tumors

Increasing evidence have shown that upregulation of autophagy leads to the resistance against anti-cancer drugs [59, 60]. Chemotherapy is a commonly used therapeutic strategy in cancer treatment; the success rate of chemotherapy is usually limited due to the development of resistance towards chemotherapeutic drugs [42, 61, 62]. Autophagy acts as one of the protective measures in cancer cells undergoing treatment with chemotherapeutic drugs and the induction of protective autophagy is a major cancer treatment. For example, autophagy is often associated with the development of chemoresistance against 5-Fluorouracil (5FU); an anticancer drug which blocks DNA synthesis by inhibiting thymidylate synthase [63, 64]. The activation of Beclin 1 and LC3I to LC3II conversion lead to the induction of protective autophagy followed by the activation of JNK and BCL2, which increase the autophagic flux and thereby leads to the chemoresistance [64]. In addition to 5FU, cisplatin is also used as a primary treatment drug in various solid cancers such as breast, pancreatic, and colon cancers, but treatment efficacy of cisplatin is also restricted due to the development of chemoresistance [64–66]. Studies on ovarian cancer have shown that autophagy contributed to the cisplatinmediated resistance via activation of the Beclin 1 and ERK pathway [67, 68]. Another study in esophageal cancer has shown that cisplatin treatment enhances autophagy via the overexpression of Beclin 1, ATG7, and LC3I to LC3II conversion [69]. Moreover, the inhibition of autophagy in combination with cisplatin treatment significantly enhanced the cell death in esophageal cancer [69-71]. Autophagy mediated therapeutic resistance has also been shown with targeted agents such as AKT inhibitors, histone deacetylase inhibitors, and tyrosine kinase inhibitors, such as imatinib [72]. On contrary, there are many situations whereby depletion of autophagy decreased the efficacy of a specific therapy [73]. Therefore, further work is necessary in order to understand the mechanism of autophagy activation or suppression in response to cancer-directed therapies.

5.8 Autophagy as a Modulator of Immune Response in Cancer

In addition to conferring chemoresistance in cancer cells, autophagy also regulates the immune response towards anti-cancer therapy. In anti-tumor immunity, tumor cells release the tumor-antigens in the surrounding environment, which are taken up by antigen-presentation cells, and are presented to T-cells for the activation of T cellmediated cytotoxicity against tumor cells [74]. Other immune cells such as dendritic cells and B-cells eliminate the cancer cells by releasing chemokines and cytokines. Knockdown of Beclin 1 and ATG7 inhibits autophagy and impairs the ability of T-cell to survive by mitochondrial dysfunction and ROS production [75, 76]. Therefore, autophagy is required for T-cells survival. Nevertheless, hypoxia-mediated autophagy leads to the activation of STAT3 and thereby, renders the cancer cells to be killed by T-cell mediated cytotoxicity. Moreover, reduced expression of Beclin 1 and ATG5 inhibits the autophagy and inactivates STAT3, thus sensitize the cancer cells to T-cell mediated cytotoxicity [77]. In conclusion, abnormal activation of STAT3 reduced the sensitivity of the immune response.

5.9 Autophagy in Cancer Stem Cells (CSCs)

Cancer stem cells (CSCs) represent a small amount of population of cells having the ability of self-renewal and differentiation. CSCs can induce tumor initiation, proliferation, and metastasis, thereby contribute to chemoresistance [78, 79]. Various studies have reported the role of autophagy in the maintenance of stemness and homeostasis in these CSCs [78, 79]. For instance, the inhibition of autophagy reduces the differentiation, while its enhancements increase the differentiation in glioma cells [80–83]. Reduction in the expression of Beclin 1 and LC3II is associated with the development of astrocytic cancers [84]. Autophagy contributes to mesenchymal-like properties in breast cancer stem cells and reduction in expression of LC3II and ATG12 proteins decreases cancer stem-like phenotypes [85].

Sharif et al. have shown that the knockdown of ATG7 and ATG5 blocks autophagy and decreases stemness associated markers, viz. SOX2, Oct4, and Nanog. In view of this, reduction in autophagy suppressed tumor cell proliferation and increased the cell death in colorectal CSCs [82]. In another study with colorectal CSCs, induction of autophagy leads to the resistance to anti-cancer drugs and maintained stem cell like phenomenon [86]. All these findings suggested that autophagy is essential for regulating pluripotency and maintaining therapeutic resistance in CSCs.

5.10 Targeting Autophagy in Cancer Therapy

Association of autophagy with tumor progression or suppression makes it one of the potential targets to increase cancer therapy. Various drugs targeting different stages of autophagy starting from autophagosome formation to auto lysosome have been

identified previously [87–89]. For instance, an autophagy inhibitor; chloroquine (CQ) can potentiate the effects of photososan-II-mediated photodynamic therapy and enhance the apoptotic cell death in colorectal cancer cells [90]. Various studies have supported that autophagy acts as a promising and potential therapeutic target. Many autophagy regulators, viz. CO, hydroxychloroquine (HCO), rapamycin and their derivatives; temsirolimus and everolimus are currently in use against cancer. Temsirolimus and everolimus are Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approved autophagy regulators [91]. Both inhibitors induce autophagy by targeting mTORC1 [14]. Everolimus is used against breast cancer and neuroendocrine tumors of pancreatic origin, while temsirolimus is used in curbing mantle-cell lymphoma [92, 93]. Both CQ and HCQ are anti-malaria drugs that block autophagy by altering the lysosomal pH and inhibition of autolysosome formation; the last step in autophagy process [94–96]. Preclinical studies with CQ or HCQ in bladder and pancreatic cancer have shown promising results. Treatment with CQ or HCQ inhibited autophagy and induced cell death and apoptosis in bladder cancer. Similarly, treatment with CQ induced autophagic cell death in metastatic pancreatic adenocarcinoma [97, 98]. Therefore, these reagents can potentiate the therapeutic effects of chemotherapy in many cancers. Various natural and synthetic autophagy inhibitors and their mode of actions are listed in Table 5.1 and Table 5.2 indicates the ongoing clinical trials with autophagy inhibitors in different cancer. Information given in Table 5.2 is retrieved from *clinicaltrials.gov*.

5.11 Conclusions

Autophagy plays a very complex and distinct role in cancer either by supporting tumor progression or inhibiting tumor growth. Autophagy promotes tumor progression by supplying essential nutrients to the cells and by maintaining the levels of ROS production. Additionally, autophagy promotes resistance in many cancers to targeted anti-cancer drugs and chemotherapy. Despite this information, there are many unanswered questions with respect to autophagy that need further investigation. For example, it is important to study the molecular events that tumor cells harness to switch the basal level of autophagy to a higher level. It is also not clear whether there are specific cargos or events to be degraded selectively in cancer cells to promote growth. Studying the interaction between tumor microenvironment and autophagy activity will provide the better insights on the dependency of tumor on autophagy. More studies are required in this context to further understand the subsets of tumor benefiting from autophagy inhibition and development of biomarkers of basal level autophagy in tumors that may be useful to develop better cancer therapeutics.

Compound name	Type of cancer	Mode of action	References
Artemisinin	Lung cancer, Esophageal cancer. Pancreatic cancer, ovarian cancer and glioblastoma	Induction of apoptosis in cancer cells in synergism with chloroquine Induction of autophagy by suppressing activation of NF- κ B and the ROS accumulation Autophagy and apoptosis in cancer cells through inhibition of mTOR kinase	[99–102]
Artesunate, (semisynthetic derivative of artemisinin)	Colorectal cancer, breast cancer and glioblastoma	Activation of Beclin-1, LC3-I/LC3-II, and caspase- 3 Increase sensitivity of epirubicin, a chemotherapeutic agent in breast cancer cells via autophagy	[103–106]
Curcumin	Colon cancer, malignant glioma uterine leiomyosarcoma Mesothelioma and chronic myelogenous leukemia	Decrease activation of AKT/mTOR/p70S6 kinase signaling pathway Induction of autophagy mediated apoptosis by regulating PI3K/AKT/ mTOR and NF-κB signaling pathways	[107–112]
Celastrol	Gastric cancer, osteosarcoma glioblastoma and pancreatic cancer	Induction of autophagy mediated apoptosis Promoted proteotoxic stress	[113–117]
Paclitaxel	Breast and prostate cancer	Accumulation of LC3B-II proteins and induction of autophagosomes induced miR-101 and autophagy mediated apoptosis	[118–121]
Resveratrol	Lung cancer, ovarian cancer, myeloma, hepatocellular cancer, cervical cancer, oral cancer, glioblastoma, breast cancer, cervical cancer, Promyelocytic leukemia, prostate cancer, chronic myelogenous leukemia, skin cancer and renal cancer	Induction of LC3-II proteins and autophagy mediated apoptosis formation of acidic vesicular organelles Suppression of Wnt/β-catenin pathway Inhibition of NF-κB pathway and AKT/mTOR pathway	[122–126]
γ-Tocotrienol	Breast cancer	Induction of LC3-II proteins and autophagy mediated apoptosis	[127, 128]

 Table 5.1
 Natural and synthetic compound targeting autophagy in different cancers

(continued)

Compound name	Type of cancer	Mode of action	References
Palm-mixed	Breast and prostate cancer	Induction of autonhagy	[120 130]
tocotrienol complex	breast and prostate cancer	mediated apoptosis	[129, 150]
to council of compilen		Accumulation of	
		dihydroceramide and	
		dihydrosphingosine	
Thymoquinone	Glioblastoma and head and	Activation of LC3-II and	[131–133]
	neck squamous cell cancer	p62 proteins and induction	
		of autophagosomes	
Ursolic acid	Cervical cancer, breast	Activation of LC3-II and	[134–139]
	cancer, glioblastoma,	p62 proteins,	
	prostate cancer, Colon	autophagosome formation,	
	cancer and osteosarcoma	and autophagy mediated	
		apoptosis. Endoplasmic	
		activation of glycolytic and	
		PI3K/AKT-mediated	
		autophagy pathway	
		Modulation of Beclin-1 and	
		Akt/mTOR pathways and	
		JNK pathway	
Synthetic ursolic	Lung cancer	Activation and	[140]
acid		accumulation of Beclin-1	
		and LC3A/B-II	
Chloroquine and	Bladder cancer, melanoma	Activation of LC3-II and	[97, 98,
hydroxychloroquine	and pancreatic cancer	p62 proteins,	141]
		autophagosome formation,	
		and autophagy mediated	
Ouinserine	Colon concer	apoptosis	F140 1401
Quinacrine	Colon cancer	regulation of autophagy	[142, 145]
Temeirolimus	Adenoid cystic carcinoma	Activation and	[144]
remsironnus	Adenoid cystic caremonia	accumulation of Beclin-1	
		and LC3A/B-II inactivation	
		of mTOR	
		Induction of autophagy	
		mediated apoptosis	
Everolimus	Breast cancer	Induces autophagic cell	[145]
		death in aromatase	
		inhibitor-resistant breast	
		cancer by targeting	
	1	estrogen receptor	

Table 5.1 (continued)

NCT number	Conditions	Interventions	Phases
NCT03037437	Hepatocellular cancer	Sorafenib, hydroxychloroquine	Phase 2
NCT03774472	Breast cancer	Hydroxychloroquine, letrozole, palbociclib	Phase 1/phase 2
NCT04132505	Pancreatic adenocarcinoma	Binimetinib, hydroxychloroquine	Phase 1
NCT03047837	Colon cancer	Aspirin, metformin	Phase 2
NCT03377179	Cholangiocarcinoma	ABC294640, hydroxychloroquine	Phase 2
NCT04163107	Multiple myeloma	Hydroxychloroquine, carfilzomib, dexamethasone	Phase 1
NCT03243461	Glioblastoma	Temozolomide, chloroquine	Phase 3
NCT03754179	Melanoma	Dabrafenib, trametinib, hydroxychloroquine	Phase 1/phase 2
NCT03598595	Osteosarcoma	Docetaxel, gemcitabine, hydroxychloroquine	Phase 1/phase 2
NCT03972592	Lymphatic malformation	Topical 0.1% Sirolimus	Phase 2
NCT04201457	Glioma	Dabrafenib, trametinib, hydroxychloroquine	Phase 1/phase 2

 Table 5.2
 Detail of ongoing clinical trials with drugs targeting autophagy in various cancers

References

- Mizushima N (2005) The pleiotropic role of autophagy: from protein metabolism to bactericide. Cell Death Differ 12(Suppl 2):1535–1541
- 2. Mizushima N (2007) Autophagy: process and function. Genes Dev 21:2861-2873
- Ameisen JC (2002) On the origin, evolution, and nature of programmed cell death: a timeline of four billion years. Cell Death Differ 9:367–393
- Lorin S, Hamaï A, Mehrpour M, Codogno P (2013) Autophagy regulation and its role in cancer. Semin Cancer Biol 23:361–379
- 5. White E (2012) Deconvoluting the context-dependent role for autophagy in cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 12:401–410
- 6. Maiuri MC, Tasdemir E, Criollo A, Morselli E, Vicencio JM, Carnuccio R et al (2009) Control of autophagy by oncogenes and tumor suppressor genes. Cell Death Differ 16:87–93
- 7. Botti J, Djavaheri-Mergny M, Pilatte Y, Codogno P (2006) Autophagy signaling and the cogwheels of cancer. Autophagy 2:67–73
- Russell RC, Yuan H-X, Guan K-L (2014) Autophagy regulation by nutrient signaling. Cell Res 24:42–57
- 9. Mizushima N, Levine B (2010) Autophagy in mammalian development and differentiation. Nat Cell Biol 12:823–830
- Yu L, Chen Y, Tooze SA (2018) Autophagy pathway: cellular and molecular mechanisms. Autophagy 14:207–215
- Lim K-H, Staudt LM (2013) Toll-like receptor signaling. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 5: a011247
- Salminen A, Kaarniranta K, Kauppinen A (2013) Beclin 1 interactome controls the crosstalk between apoptosis, autophagy and inflammasome activation: impact on the aging process. Ageing Res Rev 12:520–534

- 13. Dibble CC, Manning BD (2013) Signal integration by mTORC1 coordinates nutrient input with biosynthetic output. Nat Cell Biol 15:555–564
- Pópulo H, Lopes JM, Soares P (2012) The mTOR signalling pathway in human cancer. Int J Mol Sci 13:1886–1918
- Kim YC, Guan K-L (2015) mTOR: a pharmacologic target for autophagy regulation. J Clin Invest 125:25–32
- Kim J, Kundu M, Viollet B, Guan K-L (2011) AMPK and mTOR regulate autophagy through direct phosphorylation of Ulk1. Nat Cell Biol 13:132–141
- 17. Scott RC, Schuldiner O, Neufeld TP (2004) Role and regulation of starvation-induced autophagy in the drosophila fat body. Dev Cell 7:167–178
- Martina JA, Chen Y, Gucek M, Puertollano R (2012) MTORC1 functions as a transcriptional regulator of autophagy by preventing nuclear transport of TFEB. Autophagy 8:903–914
- Torii S, Yoshida T, Arakawa S, Honda S, Nakanishi A, Shimizu S (2016) Identification of PPM1D as an essential Ulk1 phosphatase for genotoxic stress-induced autophagy. EMBO Rep 17:1552–1564
- Itakura E, Kishi C, Inoue K, Mizushima N (2008) Beclin 1 forms two distinct phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase complexes with mammalian Atg14 and UVRAG. Mol Biol Cell 19:5360–5372
- Ktistakis NT, Tooze SA (2016) Digesting the expanding mechanisms of autophagy. Trends Cell Biol 26:624–635
- Shen Y, Li D-D, Wang L-L, Deng R, Zhu X-F (2008) Decreased expression of autophagyrelated proteins in malignant epithelial ovarian cancer. Autophagy 4:1067–1068
- Liang XH, Jackson S, Seaman M, Brown K, Kempkes B, Hibshoosh H et al (1999) Induction of autophagy and inhibition of tumorigenesis by beclin 1. Nature 402:672–676
- 24. Yue Z, Jin S, Yang C, Levine AJ, Heintz N (2003) Beclin 1, an autophagy gene essential for early embryonic development, is a haploinsufficient tumor suppressor. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100:15077–15082
- Furuya D, Tsuji N, Yagihashi A, Watanabe N (2005) Beclin 1 augmented cis-diamminedichloroplatinum induced apoptosis via enhancing caspase-9 activity. Exp Cell Res 307:26–40
- 26. Sun Y, Liu J-H, Jin L, Lin S-M, Yang Y, Sui Y-X et al (2010) Over-expression of the Beclin1 gene upregulates chemosensitivity to anti-cancer drugs by enhancing therapy-induced apoptosis in cervix squamous carcinoma CaSki cells. Cancer Lett 294:204–210
- 27. Oba M, Yano S, Shuto T, Suico MA, Eguma A, Kai H (2008) IFN-gamma down-regulates Hsp27 and enhances hyperthermia-induced tumor cell death in vitro and tumor suppression in vivo. Int J Oncol 32:1317–1324
- Kuma A, Hatano M, Matsui M, Yamamoto A, Nakaya H, Yoshimori T et al (2004) The role of autophagy during the early neonatal starvation period. Nature 432:1032–1036
- Komatsu M, Waguri S, Ueno T, Iwata J, Murata S, Tanida I et al (2005) Impairment of starvation-induced and constitutive autophagy in Atg7-deficient mice. J Cell Biol 169:425–434
- 30. Saitoh T, Fujita N, Jang MH, Uematsu S, Yang B-G, Satoh T et al (2008) Loss of the autophagy protein Atg16L1 enhances endotoxin-induced IL-1beta production. Nature 456:264–268
- Mariño G, Salvador-Montoliu N, Fueyo A, Knecht E, Mizushima N, López-Otín C (2007) Tissue-specific autophagy alterations and increased tumorigenesis in mice deficient in Atg4C/ autophagin-3. J Biol Chem 282:18573–18583
- Filomeni G, De Zio D, Cecconi F (2015) Oxidative stress and autophagy: the clash between damage and metabolic needs. Cell Death Differ 22:377–388
- Inami Y, Waguri S, Sakamoto A, Kouno T, Nakada K, Hino O et al (2011) Persistent activation of Nrf2 through p62 in hepatocellular carcinoma cells. J Cell Biol 193:275–284
- 34. Li L, Shen C, Nakamura E, Ando K, Signoretti S, Beroukhim R et al (2013) SQSTM1 is a pathogenic target of 5q copy number gains in kidney cancer. Cancer Cell 24:738–750
- 35. Degenhardt K, Mathew R, Beaudoin B, Bray K, Anderson D, Chen G et al (2006) Autophagy promotes tumor cell survival and restricts necrosis, inflammation, and tumorigenesis. Cancer Cell 10:51–64
- 36. Rabinowitz JD, White E (2010) Autophagy and metabolism. Science 330:1344-1348
- 37. Zhu D, Zhou J, Zhao J, Jiang G, Zhang X, Zhang Y et al (2019) ZC3H13 suppresses colorectal cancer proliferation and invasion via inactivating Ras-ERK signaling. J Cell Physiol 234:8899–8907
- 38. Guo JY, Chen H-Y, Mathew R, Fan J, Strohecker AM, Karsli-Uzunbas G et al (2011) Activated Ras requires autophagy to maintain oxidative metabolism and tumorigenesis. Genes Dev 25:460–470
- Strohecker AM, White E (2014) Targeting mitochondrial metabolism by inhibiting autophagy in BRAF-driven cancers. Cancer Discov 4:766–772
- 40. Strohecker AM, Guo JY, Karsli-Uzunbas G, Price SM, Chen GJ, Mathew R et al (2013) Autophagy sustains mitochondrial glutamine metabolism and growth of BrafV600E–driven lung tumors. Cancer Discov 3:1272–1285
- Wei H, Wei S, Gan B, Peng X, Zou W, Guan J-L (2011) Suppression of autophagy by FIP200 deletion inhibits mammary tumorigenesis. Genes Dev 25:1510–1527
- 42. Kumar G, Tuli HS, Mittal S, Shandilya JK, Tiwari A, Sandhu SS (2015) Isothiocyanates: a class of bioactive metabolites with chemopreventive potential. Tumor Biol 36:4005–4016
- Daskalaki I, Gkikas I, Tavernarakis N (2018) Hypoxia and selective autophagy in cancer development and therapy. Front Cell Dev Biol 6:104
- 44. Vaupel P, Mayer A (2005) Hypoxia and anemia: effects on tumor biology and treatment resistance. Transfus Clin Biol 12:5–10
- 45. Masoud GN, Li W (2015) HIF-1α pathway: role, regulation and intervention for cancer therapy. Acta Pharm Sin B 5:378–389
- 46. Denko NC (2008) Hypoxia, HIF1 and glucose metabolism in the solid tumour. Nat Rev Cancer 8:705–713
- Langley RR, Fidler IJ (2011) The seed and soil hypothesis revisited--the role of tumor-stroma interactions in metastasis to different organs. Int J Cancer 128:2527–2535
- Kenific CM, Thorburn A, Debnath J (2010) Autophagy and metastasis: another double-edged sword. Curr Opin Cell Biol 22:241–245
- 49. Sosa MS, Bragado P, Aguirre-Ghiso JA (2014) Mechanisms of disseminated cancer cell dormancy: an awakening field. Nat Rev Cancer 14:611–622
- 50. Hamurcu Z, Delibaşı N, Geçene S, Şener EF, Dönmez-Altuntaş H, Özkul Y et al (2018) Targeting LC3 and Beclin-1 autophagy genes suppresses proliferation, survival, migration and invasion by inhibition of cyclin-D1 and uPAR/integrin β1/Src signaling in triple negative breast cancer cells. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol Germany 144:415–430
- 51. Liu H, He Z, von Rütte T, Yousefi S, Hunger RE, Simon H-U (2013) Down-regulation of autophagy-related protein 5 (ATG5) contributes to the pathogenesis of early-stage cutaneous melanoma. Sci Transl Med 5:202ra123
- 52. Hashimoto I, Koizumi K, Tatematsu M, Minami T, Cho S, Takeno N et al (2008) Blocking on the CXCR4/mTOR signalling pathway induces the anti-metastatic properties and autophagic cell death in peritoneal disseminated gastric cancer cells. Eur J Cancer 44:1022–1029
- 53. Vanharanta S, Massagué J (2013) Origins of metastatic traits. Cancer Cell 24:410-421
- Guadamillas MC, Cerezo A, Del Pozo MA (2011) Overcoming anoikis--pathways to anchorage-independent growth in cancer. J Cell Sci 124:3189–3197
- 55. Polyak K, Weinberg RA (2009) Transitions between epithelial and mesenchymal states: acquisition of malignant and stem cell traits. Nat Rev Cancer 9:265–273
- 56. Kalluri R, Weinberg RA (2009) The basics of epithelial-mesenchymal transition. J Clin Invest 119:1420–1428
- Thiery JP, Acloque H, Huang RYJ, Nieto MA (2009) Epithelial-mesenchymal transitions in development and disease. Cell 139:871–890

- Catalano M, D'Alessandro G, Lepore F, Corazzari M, Caldarola S, Valacca C et al (2015) Autophagy induction impairs migration and invasion by reversing EMT in glioblastoma cells. Mol Oncol 9:1612–1625
- 59. Chen Z, Jiang Q, Zhu P, Chen Y, Xie X, Du Z et al (2019) NPRL2 enhances autophagy and the resistance to Everolimus in castration-resistant prostate cancer. Prostate 79:44–53
- 60. Xiao X, Wang W, Li Y, Yang D, Li X, Shen C et al (2018) HSP90AA1-mediated autophagy promotes drug resistance in osteosarcoma. J Exp Clin Cancer Res 37:201
- Kashyap D, Mondal R, Tuli HS, Kumar G, Sharma AK (2016) Molecular targets of gambogic acid in cancer: recent trends and advancements. Tumour Biol 37:12915–12925
- Mittal S, Rajala MS (2020) Heat shock proteins as biomarkers of lung cancer. Cancer Biol Ther 21(6):477–485
- Malet-Martino M, Jolimaitre P, Martino R (2002) The prodrugs of 5-fluorouracil. Curr Med Chem Anticancer Agents 2:267–310
- 64. Park JM, Huang S, Wu T-T, Foster NR, Sinicrope FA (2013) Prognostic impact of Beclin 1, p62/sequestosome 1 and LC3 protein expression in colon carcinomas from patients receiving 5-fluorouracil as adjuvant chemotherapy. Cancer Biol Ther 14:100–107
- 65. Sui X, Kong N, Wang X, Fang Y, Hu X, Xu Y et al (2014) JNK confers 5-fluorouracil resistance in p53-deficient and mutant p53-expressing colon cancer cells by inducing survival autophagy. Sci Rep 4:4694
- 66. Liang X, Tang J, Liang Y, Jin R, Cai X (2014) Suppression of autophagy by chloroquine sensitizes 5-fluorouracil-mediated cell death in gallbladder carcinoma cells. Cell Biosci 4:10
- Wang J, Wu GS (2014) Role of autophagy in cisplatin resistance in ovarian cancer cells. J Biol Chem 289:17163–17173
- 68. Bao L, Jaramillo MC, Zhang Z, Zheng Y, Yao M, Zhang DD et al (2015) Induction of autophagy contributes to cisplatin resistance in human ovarian cancer cells. Mol Med Rep 11:91–98
- 69. Cheng CY, Liu JC, Wang JJ, Li YH, Pan J, Zhang YR (2017) Autophagy inhibition increased the anti-tumor effect of cisplatin on drug-resistant esophageal cancer cells. J Biol Regul Homeost Agents 31:645–652
- Zhu L, Du H, Shi M, Chen Z, Hang J (2013) ATG7 deficiency promote apoptotic death induced by Cisplatin in human esophageal squamous cell carcinoma cells. Bull Cancer 100:15–21
- Liu D, Yang Y, Liu Q, Wang J (2011) Inhibition of autophagy by 3-MA potentiates cisplatininduced apoptosis in esophageal squamous cell carcinoma cells. Med Oncol 28:105–111
- Frtmer A, Huber V, Gilch S, Yoshimori T, Erfle V, Duyster J et al (2007) The anticancer drug imatinib induces cellular autophagy. Leukemia 21:936–942
- Levy JMM, Thorburn A (2011) Targeting autophagy during cancer therapy to improve clinical outcomes. Pharmacol Ther 131:130–141
- 74. Chen DS, Mellman I (2013) Oncology meets immunology: the cancer-immunity cycle. Immunity 39:1–10
- 75. Parekh VV, Wu L, Boyd KL, Williams JA, Gaddy JA, Olivares-Villagómez D et al (2013) Impaired autophagy, defective T cell homeostasis, and a wasting syndrome in mice with a T cell-specific deletion of Vps34. J Immunol 190:5086–5101
- Bronietzki AW, Schuster M, Schmitz I (2015) Autophagy in T-cell development, activation and differentiation. Immunol Cell Biol 93:25–34
- 77. Noman MZ, Buart S, Van Pelt J, Richon C, Hasmim M, Leleu N et al (2009) The cooperative induction of hypoxia-inducible factor-1 alpha and STAT3 during hypoxia induced an impairment of tumor susceptibility to CTL-mediated cell lysis. J Immunol 182:3510–3521
- Islam F, Qiao B, Smith RA, Gopalan V, Lam AK-Y (2015) Cancer stem cell: fundamental experimental pathological concepts and updates. Exp Mol Pathol 98:184–191
- Gupta PB, Chaffer CL, Weinberg RA (2009) Cancer stem cells: mirage or reality? Nat Med 15:1010–1012

- Pan H, Cai N, Li M, Liu G-H, Izpisua Belmonte JC (2013) Autophagic control of cell "stemness". EMBO Mol Med 5:327–331
- 81. Hou J, Han Z, Jing Y, Yang X, Zhang S, Sun K et al (2013) Autophagy prevents irradiation injury and maintains stemness through decreasing ROS generation in mesenchymal stem cells. Cell Death Dis 4:e844
- Sharif T, Martell E, Dai C, Kennedy BE, Murphy P, Clements DR et al (2017) Autophagic homeostasis is required for the pluripotency of cancer stem cells. Autophagy 13:264–284
- Zhao Y, Huang Q, Yang J, Lou M, Wang A, Dong J et al (2010) Autophagy impairment inhibits differentiation of glioma stem/progenitor cells. Brain Res 1313:250–258
- 84. Huang X, Bai H-M, Chen L, Li B, Lu Y-C (2010) Reduced expression of LC3B-II and Beclin 1 in glioblastoma multiforme indicates a down-regulated autophagic capacity that relates to the progression of astrocytic tumors. J Clin Neurosci 17:1515–1519
- Cufí S, Vazquez-Martin A, Oliveras-Ferraros C, Martin-Castillo B, Vellon L, Menendez JA (2011) Autophagy positively regulates the CD44(+) CD24(-/low) breast cancer stem-like phenotype. Cell Cycle 10:3871–3885
- 86. Lee JH, Yun CW, Han Y-S, Kim S, Jeong D, Kwon HY et al (2018) Melatonin and 5-fluorouracil co-suppress colon cancer stem cells by regulating cellular prion protein-Oct4 axis. J Pineal Res 65:e12519
- Morel E, Mehrpour M, Botti J, Dupont N, Hamaï A, Nascimbeni AC et al (2017) Autophagy: a druggable process. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 57:375–398
- 88. Eritja N, Chen B-J, Rodríguez-Barrueco R, Santacana M, Gatius S, Vidal A et al (2017) Autophagy orchestrates adaptive responses to targeted therapy in endometrial cancer. Autophagy 13:608–624
- Belounis A, Nyalendo C, Le Gall R, Imbriglio TV, Mahma M, Teira P et al (2016) Autophagy is associated with chemoresistance in neuroblastoma. BMC Cancer 16:891
- 90. Xiong L, Liu Z, Ouyang G, Lin L, Huang H, Kang H et al (2017) Autophagy inhibition enhances photocytotoxicity of Photosan-II in human colorectal cancer cells. Oncotarget 8:6419–6432
- Kwitkowski VE, Prowell TM, Ibrahim A, Farrell AT, Justice R, Mitchell SS et al (2010) FDA approval summary: temsirolimus as treatment for advanced renal cell carcinoma. Oncologist 15:428–435
- 92. Yao JC, Phan AT, Jehl V, Shah G, Meric-Bernstam F (2013) Everolimus in advanced pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: the clinical experience. Cancer Res 73:1449–1453
- Anandappa G, Hollingdale A, Eisen T (2010) Everolimus a new approach in the treatment of renal cell carcinoma. Cancer Manag Res 2:61–70
- Njaria PM, Okombo J, Njuguna NM, Chibale K (2015) Chloroquine-containing compounds: a patent review (2010 - 2014). Expert Opin Ther Pat 25:1003–1024
- 95. Redmann M, Benavides GA, Berryhill TF, Wani WY, Ouyang X, Johnson MS et al (2017) Inhibition of autophagy with bafilomycin and chloroquine decreases mitochondrial quality and bioenergetic function in primary neurons. Redox Biol 11:73–81
- 96. Manic G, Obrist F, Kroemer G, Vitale I, Galluzzi L (2014) Chloroquine and hydroxychloroquine for cancer therapy. Mol Cell Oncol 1:e29911
- 97. Lin Y-C, Lin J-F, Wen S-I, Yang S-C, Tsai T-F, Chen H-E et al (2017) Chloroquine and hydroxychloroquine inhibit bladder cancer cell growth by targeting basal autophagy and enhancing apoptosis. Kaohsiung J Med Sci 33:215–223
- Frieboes HB, Huang JS, Yin WC, McNally LR (2014) Chloroquine-mediated cell death in metastatic pancreatic adenocarcinoma through inhibition of autophagy. JOP 15:189–197
- 99. Feng X, Li L, Jiang H, Jiang K, Jin Y, Zheng J (2014) Dihydroartemisinin potentiates the anticancer effect of cisplatin via mTOR inhibition in cisplatin-resistant ovarian cancer cells: involvement of apoptosis and autophagy. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 444:376–381
- 100. Jia G, Kong R, Ma Z-B, Han B, Wang Y-W, Pan S-H et al (2014) The activation of c-Jun NH 2-terminal kinase is required for dihydroartemisinin-induced autophagy in pancreatic cancer cells. J Exp Clin Cancer Res 33:8

- 101. Hu W, Chen S-S, Zhang J-L, Lou X-E, Zhou H-J (2014) Dihydroartemisinin induces autophagy by suppressing NF-κB activation. Cancer Lett 343:239–248
- 102. Ganguli A, Choudhury D, Datta S, Bhattacharya S, Chakrabarti G (2014) Inhibition of autophagy by chloroquine potentiates synergistically anti-cancer property of artemisinin by promoting ROS dependent apoptosis. Biochimie 107:338–349
- 103. Jiang F, Zhou J, Zhang D, Liu M, Chen Y (2018) Artesunate induces apoptosis and autophagy in HCT116 colon cancer cells, and autophagy inhibition enhances the artesunate-induced apoptosis. Int J Mol Med 42:1295–1304
- 104. Wang ZC, Liu Y, Wang H, Han QK, Lu C (2017) Research on the relationship between artesunate and Raji cell autophagy and apoptosis of Burkitt's lymphoma and its mechanism. Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci 21:2238–2243
- 105. Berte N, Lokan S, Eich M, Kim E, Kaina B (2016) Artesunate enhances the therapeutic response of glioma cells to temozolomide by inhibition of homologous recombination and senescence. Oncotarget 7:67235
- 106. Chen K, Shou L-M, Lin F, Duan W-M, Wu M-Y, Xie X et al (2014) Artesunate induces G2/M cell cycle arrest through autophagy induction in breast cancer cells. Anti-Cancer Drugs 25:652–662
- 107. Shinojima N, Yokoyama T, Kondo Y, Kondo S (2007) Roles of the Akt/mTOR/p70S6K and ERK1/2 signaling pathways in curcumin-induced autophagy. Autophagy 3:635–637
- 108. Lee YJ, Kim N-Y, Suh Y-A, Lee C (2011) Involvement of ROS in curcumin-induced autophagic cell death. Korean J Physiol Pharmacol 15:1–7
- 109. Li B, Takeda T, Tsuiji K, Wong TF, Tadakawa M, Kondo A et al (2013) Curcumin induces cross-regulation between autophagy and apoptosis in uterine leiomyosarcoma cells. Int J Gynecol Cancer 23:803–808
- 110. Masuelli L, Benvenuto M, Di Stefano E, Mattera R, Fantini M, De Feudis G et al (2017) Curcumin blocks autophagy and activates apoptosis of malignant mesothelioma cell lines and increases the survival of mice intraperitoneally transplanted with a malignant mesothelioma cell line. Oncotarget 8:34405
- 111. Kumar G, Mittal S, Sak K, Tuli HS (2016) Molecular mechanisms underlying chemopreventive potential of curcumin: current challenges and future perspectives. Life Sci 148:313–328
- 112. Aoki H, Takada Y, Kondo S, Sawaya R, Aggarwal BB, Kondo Y (2007) Evidence that curcumin suppresses the growth of malignant gliomas in vitro and in vivo through induction of autophagy: role of Akt and extracellular signal-regulated kinase signaling pathways. Mol Pharmacol 72:29–39
- 113. Lee H-W, Jang KSB, Choi HJ, Jo A, Cheong J-H, Chun K-H (2014) Celastrol inhibits gastric cancer growth by induction of apoptosis and autophagy. BMB Rep 47:697
- 114. Boridy S, Le PU, Petrecca K, Maysinger D (2014) Celastrol targets proteostasis and acts synergistically with a heat-shock protein 90 inhibitor to kill human glioblastoma cells. Cell Death Dis 5:e1216–e1216
- 115. Li HY, Zhang J, Sun LL, Li BH, Gao HL, Xie T et al (2015) Celastrol induces apoptosis and autophagy via the ROS/JNK signaling pathway in human osteosarcoma cells: an in vitro and in vivo study. Cell Death Dis 6:e1604–e1604
- 116. Zhao X, Gao S, Ren H, Huang H, Ji W, Hao J (2014) Inhibition of autophagy strengthens celastrol-induced apoptosis in human pancreatic cancer in vitro and in vivo models. Curr Mol Med 14:555–563
- 117. Guo J, Huang X, Wang H, Yang H (2015) Celastrol induces autophagy by targeting AR/miR-101 in prostate cancer cells. PLoS One 10:e0140745
- 118. Rowinsky EK, Donehower RC (1995) Paclitaxel (taxol). N Engl J Med 332:1004-1014
- 119. Notte A, Ninane N, Arnould T, Michiels C (2013) Hypoxia counteracts taxol-induced apoptosis in MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells: role of autophagy and JNK activation. Cell Death Dis 4:e638

- 120. Xi G, Hu X, Wu B, Jiang H, Young CYF, Pang Y et al (2011) Autophagy inhibition promotes paclitaxel-induced apoptosis in cancer cells. Cancer Lett 307:141–148
- 121. Veldhoen RA, Banman SL, Hemmerling DR, Odsen R, Simmen T, Simmonds AJ et al (2013) The chemotherapeutic agent paclitaxel inhibits autophagy through two distinct mechanisms that regulate apoptosis. Oncogene 32:736–746
- 122. Li Q, Yue Y, Chen L, Xu C, Wang Y, Du L et al (2018) Resveratrol sensitizes carfilzomibinduced apoptosis via promoting oxidative stress in multiple myeloma cells. Front Pharmacol 9:334
- 123. Tomas-Hernández S, Blanco J, Rojas C, Roca-Martínez J, Ojeda-Montes MJ, Beltrán-Debón R et al (2018) Resveratrol potently counteracts quercetin starvation-induced autophagy and sensitizes HepG2 cancer cells to apoptosis. Mol Nutr Food Res 62:1700610
- 124. Liu Q, Fang Q, Ji S, Han Z, Cheng W, Zhang H (2018) Resveratrol-mediated apoptosis in renal cell carcinoma via the p53/AMP-activated protein kinase/mammalian target of rapamycin autophagy signaling pathway. Mol Med Rep 17:502–508
- 125. Back JH, Zhu Y, Calabro A, Queenan C, Kim AS, Arbesman J et al (2012) Resveratrolmediated downregulation of Rictor attenuates autophagic process and suppresses UV-induced skin carcinogenesis. Photochem Photobiol 88:1165–1172
- 126. Puissant A, Robert G, Fenouille N, Luciano F, Cassuto J-P, Raynaud S et al (2010) Resveratrol promotes autophagic cell death in chronic myelogenous leukemia cells via JNK-mediated p62/SQSTM1 expression and AMPK activation. Cancer Res 70:1042–1052
- 127. Tiwari RV, Parajuli P, Sylvester PW (2014) γ-Tocotrienol-induced autophagy in malignant mammary cancer cells. Exp Biol Med 239:33–44
- 128. Tiwari RV, Parajuli P, Sylvester PW (2015) Synergistic anticancer effects of combined γ-tocotrienol and oridonin treatment is associated with the induction of autophagy. Mol Cell Biochem 408:123–137
- 129. Jang Y, Rao X, Jiang Q (2017) Gamma-tocotrienol profoundly alters sphingolipids in cancer cells by inhibition of dihydroceramide desaturase and possibly activation of sphingolipid hydrolysis during prolonged treatment. J Nutr Biochem 46:49–56
- 130. Tran AT, Ramalinga M, Kedir H, Clarke R, Kumar D (2015) Autophagy inhibitor 3-methyladenine potentiates apoptosis induced by dietary tocotrienols in breast cancer cells. Eur J Nutr 54:265–272
- 131. Pazhouhi M, Sariri R, Rabzia A, Khazaei M (2016) Thymoquinone synergistically potentiates temozolomide cytotoxicity through the inhibition of autophagy in U87MG cell line. Iran J Basic Med Sci 19:890
- 132. Racoma IO, Meisen WH, Wang Q-E, Kaur B, Wani AA (2013) Thymoquinone inhibits autophagy and induces cathepsin-mediated, caspase-independent cell death in glioblastoma cells. PLoS One 8:e72882
- 133. Chu S-C, Hsieh Y-S, Yu C-C, Lai Y-Y, Chen P-N (2014) Thymoquinone induces cell death in human squamous carcinoma cells via caspase activation-dependent apoptosis and LC3-II activation-dependent autophagy. PLoS One 9:e101579
- 134. Shin SW, Kim SY, Park J-W (2012) Autophagy inhibition enhances ursolic acid-induced apoptosis in PC3 cells. Biochim Biophys Acta 1823:451–457
- 135. Zhao C, Yin S, Dong Y, Guo X, Fan L, Ye M et al (2013) Autophagy-dependent EIF2AK3 activation compromises ursolic acid-induced apoptosis through upregulation of MCL1 in MCF-7 human breast cancer cells. Autophagy 9:196–207
- 136. Leng S, Hao Y, Du D, Xie S, Hong L, Gu H et al (2013) Ursolic acid promotes cancer cell death by inducing Atg5-dependent autophagy. Int J Cancer 133:2781–2790
- 137. Xavier CPR, Lima CF, Pedro DFN, Wilson JM, Kristiansen K, Pereira-Wilson C (2013) Ursolic acid induces cell death and modulates autophagy through JNK pathway in apoptosisresistant colorectal cancer cells. J Nutr Biochem 24:706–712
- 138. Lewinska A, Adamczyk-Grochala J, Kwasniewicz E, Deregowska A, Wnuk M (2017) Ursolic acid-mediated changes in glycolytic pathway promote cytotoxic autophagy and apoptosis in phenotypically different breast cancer cells. Apoptosis 22:800–815

- Jung J, Seo J, Kim J, Kim JH (2018) Ursolic acid causes cell death in PC-12 cells by inducing apoptosis and impairing autophagy. Anticancer Res 38:847–853
- 140. Mendes VIS, Bartholomeusz GA, Ayres M, Gandhi V, Salvador JAR (2016) Synthesis and cytotoxic activity of novel A-ring cleaved ursolic acid derivatives in human non-small cell lung cancer cells. Eur J Med Chem 123:317–331
- 141. Egger ME, Huang JS, Yin W, McMasters KM, McNally LR (2013) Inhibition of autophagy with chloroquine is effective in melanoma. J Surg Res 184:274–281
- 142. Wang T, Goodall ML, Gonzales P, Sepulveda M, Martin KR, Gately S et al (2015) Synthesis of improved lysomotropic autophagy inhibitors. J Med Chem 58:3025–3035
- 143. Mohapatra P, Preet R, Das D, Satapathy SR, Choudhuri T, Wyatt MD et al (2012) Quinacrinemediated autophagy and apoptosis in colon cancer cells is through a p53- and p21-dependent mechanism. Oncol Res 20:81–91
- 144. Liu W, Huang S, Chen Z, Wang H, Wu H, Zhang D (2014) Temsirolimus, the mTOR inhibitor, induces autophagy in adenoid cystic carcinoma: in vitro and in vivo. Pathol Res Pract 210:764–769
- 145. Lui A, New J, Ogony J, Thomas S, Lewis-Wambi J (2016) Everolimus downregulates estrogen receptor and induces autophagy in aromatase inhibitor-resistant breast cancer cells. BMC Cancer 16:487



ROS and Oxidative Stress in Cancer: Recent Advances

Mehmet Varol

Abstract

Reactive oxygen species (ROS) have long been considered as one of the major regulatory factors for the intracellular and intercellular signaling cascades. The sensitive redox balance that is controlled through an improved antioxidant system along with the enzymatic and non-enzymatic ROS production pathways sustains physiological functions in the healthy cells. During the course of cancer, a progressive deterioration of the redox balance can be followed via the overproduction of ROS, and results in the formation of malignant phenotype through induction of cancer hallmarks, including death evasion, uncontrolled proliferation, deregulating the cellular energetics, evading the immune response, provoking inflammation, inducing genome instability and mutations, developing drug resistance, angiogenesis, invasiveness, and metastasis. Apart from the carcinogenic roles of ROS, they have been employed as a target, mediator, and weapon in cancer treatment modalities because of the characteristic features considered as a double-edged sword. This chapter has consequently purposed to indicate the sophisticated roles, contributions, activities, and importance of ROS in the progression of cancer and cancer treatment strategies, and drawn the attention of scientists more to enhance the research on the complicated and versatile relationship between ROS and cancer.

Keywords

Reactive oxygen species \cdot Cancer hallmarks \cdot Carcinogenesis \cdot Cell death pathways \cdot Drug resistance

M. Varol (🖂)

Department of Molecular Biology and Genetics, Faculty of Science, Kotekli Campus, Mugla Sitki Kocman University, Mugla, Turkey e-mail: mehmetvarol@mu.edu.tr

[©] The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive licence to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2020 H. S. Tuli (ed.), *Drug Targets in Cellular Processes of Cancer: From Nonclinical to Preclinical Models*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-15-7586-0_6

6.1 Introduction

Although a mass effort of scientists and the considerable research budgets have been drained to find the convenient cure, drugs, and treatment strategies for cancer diseases, cancer is still ranked as the second leading cause of death and considered as a major public health problem worldwide [1]. The most recent global cancer statics showed that there was an estimated 18.1 million new cancer cases and 9.6 million cancer deaths in 2018, and this bitter truth reminds us once again the importance of the scientific research on the mechanisms of carcinogenesis, cancer treatment strategies, and drugs [2]. It is well known that carcinogenesis is a prolonged, complicated, and multi-stage process that can be induced by the harmful environmental factors along with the genetic predispositions [3-5]. Because of the stress occurring in microenvironment, carcinogenesis begins with malignant transformation of some cells in the organism, and the malign transformation of these cells is followed by hyperproliferation, insensitivity to the growth suppressing factors (evasion), resistance to the programmed cell death (apoptosis), invasiveness, production of angiogenic factors to induce the formation of new capillary vessels from the existing ones (angiogenesis), and finally gaining metastatic ability, which is defined as the ability to reach different parts of the organism through veins [6, 7]. Additionally, the irregularities in the cellular energetics and the escape from the immune system are also considered as the substantial parts of carcinogenesis [6, 8]. Although the process of carcinogenesis is common for almost all cancer diseases, it has been demonstrated that there are more than 200 types of cancer, and a tumor tissue exhibits a morphologically and functionally heterogeneous structure that consists of various cancer cells with different physiological characters, mutations, and epigenetic profiles [9-12]. Thus, understanding the underlying mechanisms of cancer hallmarks has a great importance to find the convenient cure, drugs, and treatment strategies for cancer diseases. It is well known that the cellular levels of oxygen molecules, reactive oxygen species (ROS), and antioxidants have a balance in the healthy cells located in a homeostatic microenvironment [13–15]. However, this balance observed in the homeostatic microenvironment can be disrupted in the progress of some diseases such as cancer, diabetes, neurodegenerative diseases, premature aging, and obesity [16–19]. The disruption of the balance between ROS and antioxidant molecules is considered as a leading factor for many intracellular and intercellular problems such as the disruption of mitochondrial metabolism and cellular energetics, the occurrence of the unstable and hypoxic microenvironment, and the alteration of molecular pathways [20-22]. Moreover, it is well known that reactive oxygen species and oxidative stress play key roles in the progress of carcinogenesis and effect the all cancer hallmarks [23]. Therefore, understanding the complicated and sophisticated roles of oxidative stress and reactive oxygen species has an exclusive place in cancer biology and anticancer therapy [24-26].

6.2 Cellular Sources and Regulation of ROS

Although all living aerobic organisms need molecular oxygen vitally for their cellular respiration as a central molecule, the oxygen-containing free radicals were determined as toxic compounds for aerobic organisms by Gerschman and coworkers [27, 28]. It is well known today that the increased levels of reactive oxygen species (ROS) take disruptive effects on the function, homeostasis, and structure of cells by inducing oxidative stress and lead to the development of various pathologies such as and neurodegenerative diseases, inflammatory. cardiovascular, age-related disorders, and cancer [22, 29]. Cancer cells are characterized by the overproduction of ROS both in the various cellular compartments and in the cancer cell microenvironment, and this overproduction can alter the genetic stability of cells along with many cellular processes [30-32]. Although there is a certain balance between ROS and antioxidant factors in the healthy cells, the balance can be disrupted by endogenous and exogenous ROS generators leading to the excessive ROS production or the antioxidant defenses limitation [33, 34]. The endogenous ROS generators can be listed as mitochondria, peroxisomes, endoplasmic reticulum, transition metal ions, lipoxygenases, cytochrome P450, and NADPH oxidase, though the exogenous ROS generators are ionizing radiation, ultraviolet rays, chemotherapeutics, environmental toxins, and inflammatory cytokines [29, 35]. Reactive oxygen species can be observed as radicals that have at least one unpaired electron, and chemically reactive non-radical species without unpaired electron [36]. The non-radical species such as singlet oxygen $({}^{1}O_{2})$, ozone (O_{3}) , hydrogen peroxide $(H_{2}O_{2})$, hypochlorous acid (HOCl) can be converted to radical ones, though the short-lived and highly electrophilic radicals such as hydroxyl (OH[•]), superoxide $(O_2^{\bullet-})$, and peroxyl $(RO_2^{\bullet-})$ molecules show substantial cytotoxic activity by oxidizing proteins, lipids, nucleic acids, and other cellular molecules [37-39]. The generation of ROS in biological systems can be eventuated by enzymatic and non-enzymatic reactions, and the enzymatic generation of ROS can be achieved by the contribution of the cytochrome P450 enzymes, arachidonic acid, cyclooxygenase (COX), lipoxygenase (LOX), xanthine oxidase (XO), uncoupled endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS), and NADPH oxidases (NOXs) [39–41]. Superoxide anion radicals that are considered as the primary reactive oxygen species are formed by transferring one electron to the molecular oxygen (O_2) , and so the further interaction to generate other reactive oxygen species can be occurred, such as the formation of hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) , which can be generated spontaneously or by the effect of the superoxide dismutase enzyme (SOD). Moreover, hydrogen peroxide can be converted to the highly toxic hydroxyl radicals (OH[•]) through the iron-catalyzed Fenton reaction, and leads to the cellular damage and genomic instability due to the formation of oxidized proteins, lipids, and nucleic acids [37, 42]. Apart from the enzymatic ROS generation, ROS can be non-enzymatically generated by the mitochondrial respiratory chain [43]. During the aerobic respiration, the oxygen molecules are reduced to water in the electron transport chain by cytochrome-c oxidase, though approximately 1-2% of the oxygen molecules are reduced to superoxide $(O_2^{\bullet-})$ because of the electron leakage from the electron transport steps of ATP production [29]. Then, the formed



Fig. 6.1 Oxidant and antioxidant pathways for ROS homeostasis. O_2^{-} (superoxide radical), OH[•] (hydroxyl radical), ONOO⁻ (peroxynitrite), H₂O₂ (hydrogen peroxide), H₂O (water), COX (cyclo-oxygenase), eNOS (endothelial nitric oxide synthase), NO (nitric oxide), SOD (superoxide dismutase), PRX (peroxiredoxins), TRX (thioredoxin reductase), and GPx (glutathione peroxidases)

superoxide radicals can be converted by the effect of SOD enzymes to the hydrogen peroxide molecules, which can be further converted to the hydroxyl radicals (OH•) through the Fe²⁺ or Cu²⁺ ions-catalyzed Fenton reactions (Fig. 6.1) [31, 36, 44]. Although mitochondria is widely considered as the major source of ROS, mitochondria-generated ROS production may have been overestimated due to the generation of functional damages during the mitochondrial isolation procedures, and

performing the new techniques showed that there are much lesser amounts of mitochondria-generated ROS than the previously estimated amounts [36, 45].

The membrane-bound NADPH oxidases (NOXs) are also considered as another major source of superoxide radicals [46, 47]. NOXs can be found on the membranes of plasma, nucleus, mitochondria, and endoplasmic reticulum, and so NOXscatalyzed reduction of oxygen molecules into superoxide radicals can be observed where these membranes are located, and NOX-derived superoxide radical that could not diffuse across membranes can be further converted by SODs into hydrogen peroxides, which have an ability to diffuse across membranes as redox signaling molecules (Fig. 6.1) [31, 37, 48]. Peroxisome organelles are recognized as an another prominent source of ROS by generating superoxide radical, hydrogen peroxide, hydroxyl radical, nitric oxide (NO[•]), and peroxynitrite (ONOO⁻) through the reduced catalase (CAT) activity, which has been reported in many cancers such as hepatocellular carcinoma, prostate, lung, colon, and kidney cancers [29]. Another organelle, which is ROS source, is endoplasmic reticulum that has many cellular functions including calcium storage, lipid metabolism and the synthesis, folding, posttranslational modifications, and transport of proteins [49]. Along with the NOX-derived ROS production over the membrane of the endoplasmic reticulum, the accumulation of unfolded and misfolded proteins in the lumen of endoplasmic reticulum due to the alterations in the protein folding pathways may lead to endoplasmic reticulum stress that triggers the ROS production, and the increased levels of reticulum induce endoplasmic ROS in endoplasmic reticulum stress [50, 51]. Although the endogenous and exogenous ROS generators increase the ROS levels in cells, the antioxidant defense factors maintain the ROS homeostasis [25]. The antioxidant defense components include antioxidant enzymes (e.g., catalase (CAT), glutathione peroxidases (GPXs), glutathione reductase (Gr), peroxiredoxins (PRXs), superoxide dismutase (SOD), and thioredoxin reductase (TRX)), antioxidant molecules (e.g., alpha-lipoic acid, bilirubin, coenzyme Q, ferritin, glutathione, l-carnitine, metallothionein, melatonin, and uric acid), dietary natural products (e.g., ascorbic acid, β -carotene, polyphenol metabolites, selenium, and tocopherol), and synthetic products (e.g., butylated hydroxytoluene, N-acetyl cysteine (NAC), and tiron) [36].

6.3 ROS in Cancer Cell Proliferation and Survival

It has been well established that ROS play a key role in mitogenic signaling cascades by prolonging activation of growth factors and boosting levels of cellular signaling factors [52–54]. The proliferation of many cancers such as lung, liver, and breast cancers can be enhanced by the increased ROS level though the proliferation of these cancers can be alleviated by the administration of antioxidants [55]. The metabolism of cancer cells is commonly very active because of the oncogenic signals such as Bcr-Abl, c-Myc, and Ras oncogenes-related signals, and these oncogenic signals can also increase endogenous ROS generation without the induction of apoptosis [26, 56, 57]. Oncogenic Ras mutations, for instance, induce ROS generation through



Fig. 6.2 ROS-mediated cell proliferation and cell cycle arrest signaling in cancer

NOX isoform (NOX4) that improves cell proliferation, and K-Ras oncoprotein upregulates the pro-proliferative signal epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) by elevating mitochondrial ROS production [31, 58]. Thus, it is widely considered that the oncogene-induced ROS generation positively regulates cancer cell proliferation by promoting mitogenic signaling cascades such as protein kinase D (PKD), mitogen activated-protein kinase/extracellular-regulated kinase 1/2 (MAPK/ERK 1/2), and phosphoinositide-3-kinase/protein kinase B (PI3K/Akt) signaling pathways (Fig. 6.2) [52]. For example, increased ROS level inhibits MAPK by oxidation of cysteine residues in the active site and the degradation of MAPK phosphatase 3 (MPK3) prominently reduces ERK 1/2 activity [59]. Similar to the inhibition of MAPK phosphatases, the protein tyrosine phosphatase 1B (PTP1B), phosphatase and tensin homolog (PTEN) protein, and ubiquitin ligase are negatively regulated by the increased level of ROS via oxidation of cysteine residues in the active sites of these proteins [53, 60, 61].

Moreover, the elevated level of ROS activates the cell proliferation-related transcription factors such as nuclear factor- κB (NF- κB) and activator protein-1

(AP1) that upregulate the cancer cell proliferation (Fig. 6.2) [53]. Interestingly, mitochondria-generated ROS can induce both cell proliferation and cell quiescence by playing a dual role in cell cycle. The increased level of mitochondria-generated ROS that mostly formed by superoxide (O2^{•-}) induces cell proliferation as well as superoxide dismutase (SOD) antioxidant defense system (Fig. 6.1), which converts the superoxide to the hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) , and the increased hydrogen peroxide drives proliferating cells into quiescence [52, 62, 63]. Moreover, it is well known that ROS can induce DNA damage such as double-strand breaks and the DNA damage results in cell cycle arrest thanks to the cell cycle checkpoints (Fig. 6.2) [64]. For example, it has been reported that the increased ROS can result in a p53 independent G2/M arrest in colorectal cancer cells by activation of checkpoint kinase 1 (Chk1) [65]. Additionally, the phosphatase inhibition activity of ROS also induces cell cycle arrest by effecting on the cell division cycle 25 (Cdc25) protein phosphatase family consisted of Cdc25A, Cdc25B, and Cdc25C proteins that have substantial roles in the progression of the various cell cycle stages such as synthesis (S) and mitosis (M) phases [66]. For example, it has been reported that the ROS-decreased Cdc25C level leads to G2/M cell cycle arrest and the elevated ROS dramatically decrease Cdc25A level and its phosphatase activity [64, 67– 69]. On the other hand, ROS accumulation can also predictably take an important role in cancer cell survival as well as cell proliferation and cell cycle arrest because of the common signaling factors such as PTEN, PI3K, PKD, Akt, ERK 1/2, and NF- κ B (Fig. 6.2) [26, 31, 52]. For example, increased generation of hydrogen peroxide leads to the oxidation of cysteine thiol groups of PTEN, PTP1B, and PP2 (protein phosphatase 2) and inactivation of these phosphatases promote cell survival by negatively regulation of PI3K/Akt signaling [31, 70, 71]. It has been reported that this kind of phosphatases' inactivation can be observed in many types of cancer such as breast, prostate, ovarian and endometrial cancers, glioblastomas, and melanomas [72, 73]. Ras activation along with growth factor signaling can be also induced by hydrogen peroxide, and this activation leads to blocking the PTEN signaling cascades and induction of PI3K/Akt/mTOR and MAPK/ERK 1/2 cell survival pathways [31, 58]. Moreover, these cell survival pathways can be regulated by ROS-induced inactivation of their downstream pro-apoptotic targets such as Bad, Bax, Bim, Foxo [52, 74–76]. Apart from the Ras oncogene, the cell survival can be also regulated by the other oncogenes such as c-Myc oncogene that induce hMre11 signals and improve the cell survival in many cancers such as cervical carcinoma, colon cancer, leukemia, lymphoma, and testicular cancer (Fig. 6.2) [77, 78].

6.4 ROS and Endogenous Signaling Molecules

It is widely known that there is a tight relationship between the ROS generation and the endogenous signaling molecules such as the growth factors and cytokines, which regulate the molecular mechanisms of many cellular phenomena such as proliferation, growth, invasion, healing, differentiation, metastasis, etc., by involving the intracellular and intercellular signaling pathways [53, 79]. Although the ROS

production can be induced by the intracellular growth factors and cytokines such as epidermal growth factor (EGF), endothelial cell growth factor (ECGF), transforming growth factor beta 1 (TGF- β 1), and hepatocyte growth factor (HGF), the elevated ROS in turn can stimulate the multiple growth factors and cytokines that play crucial roles in carcinogenesis by binding to the cell membrane receptors such as receptor serine/threonine kinases, G protein-coupled receptors, receptor tyrosine kinases, and cytokine receptors [32, 73, 79-81]. This phenomenon between the endogenous signaling molecules and ROS display the existence of a positive feedback loop [32]. For example, it has been reported that ROS production in several culture systems may be elevated by TGF- β 1, which plays substantial roles in growth regulation and tumor cell progression as a multipotent cytokine [80–82]. Similarly, the tight relationship has been shown between ROS production and HGF, which is known as a prognostic marker for hepatocellular carcinoma, ROS can mediate the HGF receptor and c-met signaling [83-85]. Moreover, the superoxide level in a cell can be elevated by the stimulation of angiotensin, epidermal growth factor (EGF), lysophosphatidic acid, platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF), and tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α) though the oncogenic mutation of RhoGTPase K-ras has been reported to be related with the elevation of superoxide level and the incidences of several cancers [30, 53, 86–91]. As well as the oncogenic mutation of RhoGTPase K-ras, the major ones of growth factors and cytokines including HGF, PDGF, vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), and TNF- α increase the production of ROS through NADPH oxidases or mitochondrial electron transport chain system depending on the cellular environment [32, 92, 93]. Although the structures of NADPH oxidases are similar to each other, their regulatory subunits and activation mechanisms are different from each other. For example, p22phox is a necessity for the activation of NOX4 though the other NADPH oxidases do not need it [94, 95]. Moreover, NOX4 can be activated by the influences of various growth factors and receptors such as TGF, bone morphogeneticprotein-2 (BMP-2), insulin like growth factor-I (IGF-I) and toll like receptor 4 (TLR4), and the activated NOX4 plays role in the ROS generation [96-98]. As the effects of NOX-generated ROS production, the relationship between endogenous signaling molecules and ROS generation generally affects the fate of cancer hallmark such as cancer cell proliferation and cell survival, angiogenesis, invasion, metastasis, and increased genomic instability by the altering and blocking of related signaling cascades [52, 99].

6.5 ROS and Emerging Hallmarks of Cancer

As widely known, Hanahan and Weinberg published an influential paper in the year 2000 that describes the hallmark of cancer, including six major traits, and they updated the described cancer hallmarks in 2011 by adding two emerging and two enabling traits of cancer [6, 7]. The emerging hallmarks of cancer have been described as deregulating the cellular energetics and evading the immune response [6]. It is not surprising that there is a strict relationship between the emerging hallmarks of cancer and the intracellular accumulation of ROS, and the elevated

metabolic activity, oncogenic signals, and genetic changes in cancer cells induce an increased ROS production along with the adaptation to the antioxidant system and the compensation for the oxidative damages [31, 100]. Thus, alterations occur in the redox homeostasis and cellular signaling pathways, and cancer cell metabolism is reprogrammed [101]. Cancer cells acquire adaptations to survive under hypoxic conditions and utilize alternative metabolic pathways because of their higher metabolism than the normal cells [23, 101]. This alteration in the energy metabolism of cancer cells was firstly discovered in 1924 by Otto Warburg, who reported that cancer cells convert glucose to lactate using glycolytic pathway instead of pyruvate regardless of the presence of oxygen [102]. This phenomenon has been known as Warburg effect, which contributes an aggressive cancer phonotype because a prolonged survive under hypoxic condition leads to a series of alterations in genetic stability, metabolic pathways, organelles, etc., though the hypoxic condition leads to cell death in normal cells [52, 103]. It can be clearly seen that there is a reciprocal crosstalk between the redox balance and metabolic pathways such as glycolysis, the pentose phosphate pathway, one-carbon metabolism, fatty acid oxidation, and glutaminolysis [31, 104]. For example, redox homeostasis can be regulated by glycolysis through shuttling of the pentose phosphate pathway-generated intermediate nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH) and glutaminolysisgenerated intermediate glutathione (GSH) [52]. Although it is expected that the glucose-deprivation causes cell death by the accumulation of hydrogen peroxide, the Warburg effect provides the cancer cells to acquire adaptation of the glucosedeprivation by exaggeratedly using glycolysis pathway to prevent hydrogen peroxide-induced cell death [105, 106]. Targeting glycolysis and lactate dehydrogenase enzyme is therefore considered a successful strategy to prevent the cancer cell progression by inducing oxidative stress and decreasing the production of the intracellular ATP [31, 107–109]. For example, let-7a that is an early-discovered microRNA was used as a therapeutic enhancer because let-7a elevates the ROS generation and downregulates some enzymes involved in glycolysis such as glucose 6-phosphate dehydrogenase (G6PD) and inosine monophosphate dehydrogenase (IMPDH) [110]. Pyruvate kinase muscle isoenzyme 2 (PKM2), the isoenzyme of the rate-limiting glycolysis enzyme named pyruvate kinase, plays a crucial role in reprogramming cancer metabolism, but the ectopic expression of microRNA-1 and microRNA-133b inhibits PKM2 through silencing polypyrimidine tract-binding protein 1 (PTBP1), which can convert the active PKM2 to the inactive PKM1 [111, 112]. On the other hand, it is well documented that cancer cells produce an elevated level of ribose 5-phosphate by employing pentose phosphate pathway that is considered a key feature for many cancers, and regulate the ROS homeostasis through NOXs and replenishing the decreased GSH and TRX [31, 113]. As previously mentioned, mitochondria is considered as one of the major sources of ROS because they are inevitably generated in oxidative phosphorylation as the byproducts [114]. The elevated ROS accumulation because of hypoxia causes oxidative stress and consequently results in damages of organelles and the other cellular components such as lipids, proteins, metabolites, etc. [115, 116]. Moreover, the structure, morphology, and dynamics of mitochondria are considered linking with the accumulated amounts of ROS, i.e., there is a mutual interaction between mitochondria and ROS [117]. The overproduction of ROS induces mitochondrial damages and these damages result in the elevated ROS production, so this phenomenon is called as ROS-induced ROS release [115, 118, 119]. For example, mitochondria induce elevated production of ROS under hypoxic condition and the hypoxia-induced ROS production can cause the mitochondrial fragmentation though the mitochondrial fusion is considered as a cellular adaptation process for the alterations in the surrounding environment, and which can prevent the elevated production of ROS [120, 121]. One of the most prominent transcription factors for the cellular adaptation to the hypoxic conditions is hypoxia inducible factor-1 (HIF-1) that is a heterodimer consisted of two subunits HIF-1 α and HIF-1 β , and it is well known that ROS play a key role in the accumulation of HIF-1 [52, 122, 123]. The increased levels of antioxidants reduce the accumulation of HIF-1 though the increased levels of hydrogen peroxide and superoxide elevate the accumulation of HIF-1 [63, 124, 125]. Apart from the endogenous ROS, the exogenous ROS can alter mitochondrial dynamics by inhibiting mitofusin-1 (Mfn1) and mitofusin-2 (Mfn2) and inducing the depolarization of mitochondrial membrane potential, which trigger the mitochondrial fission along with the overproduction of ROS [115, 126]. Moreover, the oxidative stress-induced mitochondrial fission and fusion influence on the mitochondrial metabolism and function because of the dramatic changes in mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA), ribosomes, proteins, metabolites, etc., that lead to many diseases including cancers, cardiometabolic diseases, neuropathies, and neurodegenerative diseases [127-129].

As previously mentioned, the second emerging hallmark has been described as evading the immune response, and ROS have been identified as immunosuppressive factors in the cancer microenvironment to facilitate the other cancer hallmarks such as growth, invasion, and metastasis [6, 31, 130]. Apart from the pathological conditions such as cancer, ROS play key roles in the regulation of immune responses and serve as central mediators of immune cells [131]. For example, dendritic cells (DC) that have a substantial role in antigen specific immune response as the major antigen-presenting cells (APC) are activated by hydrogen peroxide, which can be produced in a large quantity by phagocytic cells [132]. On the other hand, the pathological conditions such as cancer or chronic inflammatory diseases can alleviate the function of natural killer cells (NK cells) and the effector T cells depending on the macrophages- and granulocytes-generated ROS levels [133–135]. Although NK cells increase the ROS production in the early stage of the encounter with cancer cells to mediate cytolysis, it has been reported that monocyte-generated ROS production in cancer patients inhibits the interferon gamma (IFN-y) production, proliferation, activation, and cytotoxicity of NK cells along with the induction of NK cells' apoptosis [136, 137]. The differences of NK cells responses to the ROS generation are regulated by the CD56^{bright} and CD56^{dim} that are the NK cells antigen subsets [138]. Monocyte-derived ROS direct CD56^{dim} NK cells to apoptosis though the CD56^{bright} NK cells display a significant resistance to the ROS-induced functional inhibition and apoptosis because of their stronger antioxidant capacity than CD56^{dim} NK cells [139–141]. Thus, the resistance of CD56^{bright} NK cells provides the cancer cells to evade immune system because the ROS-sensitive CD56^{dim} NK cells have higher cytotoxic activity than the ROS-resistant CD56^{bright} NK cells [136]. Similarly, the oxidative stress in the cancer microenvironment provides cancer cells to evade immune system by regulating the accumulation of different subsets of T cells because the conventional T cells are more sensitive to the hydrogen peroxide-induced cell death than the regulatory T cells (T_{regs}) that have an ability to inhibit the functions of other infiltrating immune cells [142–144]. Moreover, either the functions of T cells can be suppressed or the apoptosis of T cells can be induced via Jak3/STAT5 signaling pathway, which is regulated through the inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS)-generated nitric oxide (NO) production by myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSCs) [136, 145–147].

6.6 ROS and Enabling Hallmarks of Cancer

In the paper published by Hanahan and Weinberg [6], two enabling hallmarks of cancer have been added to the previously described six hallmarks along with the two emerging hallmarks, and these two enabling hallmarks have been described as the tumor-promoting inflammation, and the genome instability and mutation [6, 7]. Actually, the relationship between inflammation and carcinogenesis has been known far before the paper of Hanahan and Weinberg [6]. In 1863, Rudolf Virchow reported that the "lymphoreticular infiltrate" reflected the origin of cancer at the locations of chronic inflammation by observing white blood cells or leukocytes in neoplastic tissues [23, 148–150]. The currently known data obtained from the numerous studies performed after the Virchow's hypothesis clearly indicate that there is a tight and intricate relationship between the cancer progression and the promotion of inflammation coordinated by the level of inflammatory cytokines (TNF, interleukin-1 (IL-1), and IL-6), chemokines (CXC chemokine receptor 4 (CXCR4) and IL-8), and inflammation-related factors, especially located in the tumor microenvironment [151–153]. Moreover, it is well known that ROS predictably take important roles in the regulation of the sophisticated interaction between the course of cancer and the promotion of inflammation by effecting the presences, levels, and types of the inflammatory cytokines, chemokines, and inflammation-modulating factors such as activator protein 1 (AP-1), HIF-1 α , specificity protein 1 (Sp1), β -catenin, wingless-type MMTV integration site family (Wnt), HIF-1 α , NF- κ B, peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors-gamma (PPAR-γ), p53, signal transducer and activator of transcription 1 (STAT1)/STAT3, and nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2 (Nrf2) [154–157]. A series of signal transduction cascades can be activated by the accumulation of inflammatory cells in the tumor microenvironment, which provokes the further recruiting of inflammatory cells by producing cytokines and chemokines, and a massive ROS production is therefore occurred by the activation of the oxidation-related enzymes such as iNOS, NOX, XO, and myeloperoxidase (MPO), and the upregulation of the expression of COX2 and LOXs [156, 158]. The massively produced ROS leads to significant oxidative damages in genetic materials, macromolecules, and organelles, which support the progression of carcinogenesis and overpowered production of supplemental ROS, and this excessively produced ROS activate again the inflammatory cytokines, chemokines, and inflammation-modulating factors. This phenomenon may be named as "inflammatory response-mediated ROS-induced ROS release" by considering its similarity with "ROS-induced ROS release" because ROS-induced inflammatory responses release excessive ROS that induce again inflammatory responses [154, 155, 159, 160].

The other enabling hallmark of cancer has been described as the genome instability and mutation, the main cause of the genetic diversity in many cancers and the cancer cell heterogeneity within the tumor tissue, and the overproduced ROS are known as the prominent factors leading the oxidative DNA damages, including base damages and modifications, deletions and insertions in DNA sequence, DNA miscoding lesions, DNA single-strand and double-strand breaks, gene amplification, and the activation of oncogenes, which contribute in cancer initiation and progression [26, 31, 161-164]. It can be possible to say that there is a cycle between the overproduction of ROS and the oxidative DNA damages. As previously mentioned, the elevated ROS level can activate the oncogenes such as Bcr-Abl, c-Myc, and Ras, which can play substantial roles in the regulation of tumor suppressor genes, cancer cell proliferation, mitochondrial dysfunction, angiogenesis, and metastasis, and the oncogene activation is known as the main cause of the overproduction of ROS that leads to the formation of replication stress [165-167]. For example, it has been reported that the replication fork velocity can be reduced because the polymerase activity is affected by the occurrences of ROS-oxidized deoxyribonucleotide triphosphates (dNTPs) [168, 169]. The progression of replication fork can be regulated by ROS by dissociation of peroxiredoxin2 oligomers (PRDX2), and the fork accelerator named TIMELESS can be inhibited by a replisome associated ROS sensor formed PRDX2 [170]. Thus, the replication fork speed can be reduced through the dissociation of PRDX2 and TIMELESS, which is regulated by the overproduced ROS [170]. Moreover, the replication forks can be prevented physically due to the occurrences of oxidized bases, and this phenomenon can cause the breakdown of replication forks at fragile sites across the genetic material along with the under-replicated or over-replicated DNA [64, 171]. On the other hand, the highly accumulated ROS may directly effect on DNA through reacting with purines, pyrimidines, and chromatin proteins, and causing the DNA single-strand and double-strand breaks [172, 173]. A point mutation, for example, can be formed because of the production of 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyadenosine (8-OH-dAdo) or 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine (8-OHdG) that are the widely known oxidative DNA damage markers, which can be occurred through the reaction of hydroxyl radicals with adenine or guanine nucleotides, respectively [173–176]. Additionally, it should be noted that quinine is considered as the most sensitive nucleobase to oxidation than other nucleotides, and so 8-OHdG emerges as the most common oxidized nucleobase [177]. Apart from the 8-OHdG, there are some other oxidative DNA damage markers such as 8-oxo-7.8-dihydroguanine (8-oxoGua), 8-oxo-7.8dihydroadenine (8-oxoAde), 8-oxo-7,8-dihydro-2-deoxyguanosine (8-oxodG), 5,6-dihydroxy-5,6-dihydrothymine, 2,6-diamino-4-hydroxy-5-formamidopyrimidine, and 4,6-diamino-5-formamido-pyrimidine [29, 172, 178]. ROS-induced production of oxidized nucleobases generally leads to further mutations and DNA damages along with the accumulation on some specific location such as telomere sites, which are less efficiently repaired than the other genomic sites [179]. 8-oxoGua can be, for example, accumulated on the telomere sites, and behaves as a blockage for telomerase activity through reducing the binding potential of telomeric proteins, disrupting telomere length, and precluding of chromosomal-end capping, and this phenomenon can result in cell death, aging, carcinogenesis, chromosome instability, and genotoxic formations such as nuclear buds (NBUDs), nucleoplasmic bridges (NPBs), and micronuclei (MN) [179–181].

6.7 ROS and Angiogenesis

Angiogenesis can be considered as one of the most important cancer hallmarks because cancer cells rapidly proliferate to form and expand the tumor tissue, but the tumor tissue expansion increases the distance between cells and capillary vessels [12]. However, the appropriate distance between the cells and capillary vessels is restricted to 100–200 µm to maintain the balanced composition of oxygen, carbon dioxide, nutrient substances, and metabolic wastes [182, 183]. Additionally, the tumor tissue enlargement provides a hypoxic, hypoglycemic, hypoferric, and acidified microenvironment along with the occurrence of an intolerable mechanical stress on the cancer cells, and so the cancer cells are driven to migrate, invade, and metastasize [12]. The cancer cells induce therefore angiogenesis to form new capillary vessels originated from the existing vessels, run away from the stressed microenvironment by participating in the circulatory system, and sustain the course of carcinogenesis [184]. Angiogenesis is regulated via an angiogenic switch, which can be opened and closed by variation of the balance between angiogenesis promoting (angiogenic) and suppression (anti-angiogenic) factors [185]. The formation of ROS and the occurrence of oxidative stress within the cells and microenvironment predictably regulate the direction of the angiogenic switch along with the activation of angiogenic or anti-angiogenic factors through the regulation of transcriptional factors, releasing of some growth factors, and alteration of the cellular signaling cascades (Fig. 6.3) [186, 187]. For example, the cancer cells in a hypoxic microenvironment can induce the releasing of proangiogenic growth factors such as vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), epidermal growth factor (EGF), fibroblast growth factor (FGF), hepatocyte growth factor (HGF), and platelet-derived growth factor (PDGFB) and the increased production of the other angiogenic proteins such as angiopoietin-1, leptin, endoglin, prominin-1, transforming growth factor beta (TGF-beta), integrins, and matrix metalloproteinase (MMP) enzymes [12, 188– 190]. After the opening of angiogenic switch and the formation of new capillaries surrounding the tumor tissue, the tumor cells and their microenvironments are re-oxygenated. Contrary to the expectations, the tumor-induced angiogenesis and re-oxygenation of tumor cells lead to larger problems instead of solving the problem of cancer cells [187].



Fig. 6.3 ROS and VEGF-mediated angiogenesis. Hypoxic environment and elevated ROS increase the production of angiogenic factors such as VEGF and angiopoietin, and activate a series of signaling cascades to regulate angiogenesis

Although the hypoxic microenvironment induces an overproduction of ROS by disrupting the mitochondrial metabolism and the electron transport system, an oxygen abundance occurs because of the angiogenesis-motivated re-oxygenation phase, which results in 100 times higher ROS production than hypoxic state [191– 193]. This phenomenon is named as "cyclic hypoxia" because hypoxia-induced angiogenesis leads to an excessive production of ROS and these ROS induce again angiogenesis through the direct activation of HIF-1 α , VEGF, and VEGFR2, and the oxidation of lipids that stimulate NF-kB pathway-mediated angiogenesis [187]. ROS-induced equilibrium corruptions in the angiogenic switch can lead to many structural and functional abnormalities within the newly formed capillaries surrounding tumor tissue, and these abnormalities result in hyperpermeability, hypoglycemia, hypoxia, abnormal blood flow, and increased pressure, which also increase the ROS production [187, 194]. Additionally, ROS such as superoxide anion and hydrogen peroxide molecules have a special importance for the vascular cells because they can regulate the fate of these cells depending on the concentrations [195]. For example, the low concentrations of hydrogen peroxide such as 0.1-10 µM induce the capillary tube-like formation of endothelial cells though its high concentrations (>125 μ M) induce lethal damages [187, 195]. Consequently, ROS have a substantial role in the regulation of angiogenesis though the tumor-induced angiogenesis is one of the major causes of the excessive ROS production, and it is widely considered that the main source of ROS caused by tumor-induced angiogenesis is mitochondria and electron transport system because of the hypoxic condition and the cyclic hypoxia-induced oxygen abundance [12, 187].

6.8 ROS in Cancer Cell Invasion and Metastasis

Cancer cell invasion and metastasis are commonly considered as the carcinogenesis processes that can be possible depending on the formation of angiogenesis though the metastasis can be observed in many solid tumors regardless of the early or late stages of the carcinogenesis [6, 187, 196]. Besides the similarities of the underlying reasons of the tumor-induced angiogenesis and metastasis, the close interaction between angiogenesis and metastasis has been known since the first observations of Judah Folkman (1971) and Pietro Gullino (1978) [189, 197–199]. As previously mentioned, the uncontrolled expansion of tumor tissue results in an unsuited microenvironment qualified with the hypoxic, hypoglycemic, hypoferric, and acidified features along with the mechanical stress, and so the cells forming tumor tissue would like to escape from this microenvironment by inducing angiogenesis and operating the complex processes of metastasis [12, 187]. Metastasis can be occurred employing a series of cellular phenomena, including the degradation of extracellular matrix (ECM), losing the cellular polarity and detaching from the ECM, cancer cell invasion along with the amoeboid or mesenchymal migration, accessing to the capillary vessels, intravasation, sustaining the anchorage-independent growth and survival by evading anoikis (anchorage-dependent apoptosis), bypassing the immune surveillance, extravasation, adhesion, proliferation, and colonization within the secondary tumor site [200–203]. Numerous papers have revealed that ROS have substantial regulative roles in the complex processes of metastasis as well as in the angiogenesis, and many clinical and experimental data have suggested that the level of ROS is changed during the metastasis [204]. For example, several studies reported that the overproduced ROS induce the epithelial to mesenchymal transition (EMT), a biological phenomenon that acts on the metastasis-related cellular functions such as the cell-cell and cell-matrix interactions along with the cellular motility and migration, and EMT can be regulated by various cytokines such as TGF- β 1 and EGF, transcription factors including Twist, Snai1, Slug and ZEB1/2 (zinc-finger E-boxbinding homeobox), and signaling pathways such as the inhibitory kappa B kinase (IKK)/NF-kB, MAPK, Notch, PI3K/Akt, TGF-b/Smad, and Wnt/b-catenin signaling pathways [205–208]. Although the cell invasion is facilitated by the elevated expression of urokinase plasminogen activator (uPA) and matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs), the cell-cell and cell-matrix adhesions are emaciated by decreasing the epithelial markers and tight junction proteins such as occludin, claudin, and e-cadherin, and increasing the mesenchymal markers such as fibronectin, vimentin, and n-cadherin [205, 208]. The overproduced ROS are commonly considered as the prominent regulator for the processes of EMT and metastasis, and ROS-induced cancer cell metastasis by affecting the molecular pathways, transcription factor, cytokines, and growth factor have been extensively reviewed by many scientists [204, 205, 209–212]. For example, one of the prominent inducer of EMT named TGF-β1 can be regulated by ROS-dependent pathway; the Rac1-NOXs-ROS-dependent activation of NF- κ B pathway mediates the TGF- β 1-regulated uPA and MMP9 activities on cell migration and invasion [210, 213]. Additionally, the Rac-dependent ROS production has been suggested to be related to the activities of MMPs (e.g., MMP2, MMP3, and MMP9) and the transduction of mechanical perturbations into a pro-invasive gene expression [209, 214–216]. Moreover, the loss of TGF- β 1activated kinase 1 (TAK1) can lead to the integrin-Ras-induced ROS production that activates the EMT signaling cascade [217]. Pelicano and coworkers reported that mitochondria-derived ROS production leads to the AP-1 signaling pathwaymediated upregulation of C-X-C motif chemokine 14 (CXCL14) expression and the boost in cell motility by increasing the amount of cytosolic Ca^{2+} levels [218]. On the other hand, the evading anoikis (anchorage-dependent apoptosis), which is the most important part of metastasis is succeeded by ROS-dependent mechanisms. Anoikis resistance of cancer cells can be conferred through NOX4-induced ROS-activated the epidermal growth factor receptors (EGFR) and angiopoietin-like 4 (ANGPTL4)integrin complex-induced ROS-activated PI3K/Akt and ERK pathway [219-221].

6.9 ROS and Cancer Cell Death Pathways

Although the overproduced ROS are well known as a key factor in the initiation and development of cancer through the disrupting effects on the genetic materials, cellular macromolecules, organelles, signaling cascades, components, and homeostatic balances along with the significant contribution in the cancer cell survival, the disproportionately increased ROS emerge as a substantial approach for the cancer treatment strategies because of the cell death provoking activity [23, 52]. Apart from the non-inflammatory, caspase-independent, and ROS-sensitive special cell death pathway named "oxeiptosis," there are well-described ROS-induced cell death pathways such as caspase-dependent apoptosis, caspase-independent ferroptosis, and necroptosis, inflammasome-driven pyroptosis, and autophagic cell death (Fig. 6.4) [222–227].

Kelch-like ECH-associated protein 1 (Keap1) is known as a main sensor to monitor oxidative and electrophilic stress, and regulates the expression of cytoprotective molecules by ubiquitination and degradation of Nrf2 under the physiological conditions, though the overproduced ROS-oxidized Keap1 leads to insufficient expression of cytoprotective molecules and highly expressed antioxidant factors, viz., NAD(P)H quinone dehydrogenase 1 (NQO1), homeobox protein 1 (Hox1), and Thioredoxin (Txn) because of the highly accumulated Nrf2 [227, 228]. Besides the accumulation and translocation of Nrf2, the oxidized Keap1 could not interact with the phosphoglycerate mutase 5 (PGAM5) that is known as a common factor for many caspase-independent cell death pathways, and so the released PGAM5 dephosphorylates the apoptosis inducing factor mitochondria associated 1 (AIFM1) at Ser116 [227, 229]. Thus, AIFM1-deficient cells undergo to the oxeiptosis by ROS-induced cell death pathway that includes KEAP1, PGAM5 and AIFM1 [227].



Fig. 6.4 ROS-induced cell death pathways

On the other hand, the ROS-induced caspase-dependent cell death pathways are well known and the cellular pathways have been broadly described in many papers [222–227]. For example, cytochrome-c is released from mitochondria because of the ROS-induced mitochondrial abnormalities and dysfunctions, and so apoptosome complex can be formed by the incorporation of the released cytochrome-c, Apaf-1 (apoptotic peptidase activating factor 1), and procaspase-9 to activate effector caspases, e.g., caspase-3, which leads to the cleavage of cellular proteins and apoptosis [23, 230]. Additionally, the intracellular accumulation of ROS regulates the expression of the pro-apoptotic (Bad, Bak, Bax, Bid, and Bim) and anti-apoptotic (Bcl-2, Bcl-w, and Bcl-xL) members of the Bcl-2 family via their phosphorylation and ubiquitination, and the Bcl-2 family proteins play key roles in the regulation of the mitochondrial membrane permeabilization and apoptotic signaling [52, 231, 232]. The other well-known ROS-induced cell death is autophagy that can be regulated by several kinase cascades such as the most familiar mammalian target of rapamycin complex1 (mTORC1), which can be regulated by PTEN/PI3K/AKT signaling pathway [233]. The overproduced ROS-induced autophagy results in degradation of the mitochondria that excessively produce ROS, and so this kind of autophagy is called as mitophagy that leads to the reduced ROS levels as a result of the NIX/BNIP3L and PARKIN/PTEN induced putative kinase 1 (PINK1) molecular pathways [52, 234-236]. Moreover, the ROS-induced autophagy can be occurred through Nrf2/Keap1 pathway by preventing degradation of Nrf2 as well as the ROS-induced oxeiptosis [237]. The attentions of many scientists seem to be focused on the ROS-dependent cell death pathways because there is certainly a complex relationship between the intracellular ROS and the cell death pathways, and the ROS-mediated anticancer drugs and treatment strategies are commonly considered as the beneficial treatment modalities.

6.10 ROS and Anticancer Treatment Strategies

Although unexpected and long-term changes in the intracellular ROS level are considered as the main factors for the occurrence of extremely complex cellular processes that induce carcinogenesis, numerous studies have shown that cancer cells are more susceptible to the changes in intracellular ROS accumulations and more dependent on the antioxidant systems than their healthy counterparts [39]. The exogenous ROS generation is therefore considered as a promising option for the anticancer treatment strategies because the vulnerability of cancer cells towards oxidative stress provides a therapeutic selectivity in anticancer therapies [238]. ROS-dependent treatment strategies are generally based on three different approaches such as directing cancer cells to the cell death pathways by promoting an excessive ROS generation, activating ROS-dependent cancer cell death by blocking the antioxidant systems, and inhibiting carcinogenesis by reducing ROS generation via activating antioxidant systems and employing antioxidant molecules. There are many chemotherapeutic agents that increase ROS generation to selectively induce cancer cell death because of the ROS-induced irreparable damages [54]. Examples of these chemotherapeutics include, but not limited to the arsenic trioxide, anthracyclines (e.g., daunorubicin, doxorubicin, epirubicin, and idarubicin), bleomycin, β -lapachone, cisplatin, elesclomol, and sulindac [54, 238–240]. These drugs can induce ROS generation by using different cellular mechanisms. For example, doxorubicin that is a topoisomerase inhibitor, DNA intercalation agent, and also one of the most known chemotherapeutics employed in the treatment of many cancers, including bile duct, breast, endometrium, esophagus, gastric, pancreatic and liver cancers, osteosarcoma, Kaposi's sarcoma and soft tissue sarcomas, Hodgins and non-Hodgins lymphomas, induces intracellular ROS generation by reacting with flavoprotein reductases, intracellular chelation of iron, which respectively result in apoptosis and ferroptosis [52, 241, 242]. Apart from the application of chemotherapy-induced ROS generation, there are different cancer treatment strategies that induce intracellular ROS generation, such as photodynamic cancer therapy (PDT) and sonodynamic cancer therapy (SDT) [243, 244]. PDT is a non-invasive and clinically approved treatment method that induces excessive ROS generation in the presence of molecular oxygen thanks to the synergic interactions of a non-thermal light source and a nontoxic photosensitizer molecule to induce apoptosis by damaging the cellular components of target cells [244, 245]. Similar to the PDT, the ultrasound-mediated cancer therapy (SDT) induces apoptosis in the target cells through the production of ultrasonic cavitation, sonochemical bubble collapse, and finally free radicals and ROS generation [243, 246]. The second ROS-dependent cancer treatment approach emerges as the suppressing cellular antioxidant systems (e.g., glutathione and thioredoxin) resulting in the overproduced ROS-dependent activation of cell death pathways, and examples of these chemotherapeutics include 2-methoxyestradiol, buthionine sulfoximine, phenylethyl isothiocyanate, imexon, mangafodipir, and tetrathiomolybdate [39]. For example, buthionine sulfoximine, phenylethyl isothiocyanate, and imexon lead to the increased accumulation of intracellular ROS by reducing the intracellular GSH level [247–249]. Moreover, it has been thought that the redox adaptation mechanisms can be evaded by combining the first and second ROS-depended anticancer treatment approaches, viz., the promoting an excessive ROS generation and the suppressing cellular antioxidant systems [39]. The last one of the ROS-dependent treatment approaches is known as the targeting ROS production by using antioxidant molecules that can be employed as a cancer preventive therapy by using daily dietary compounds such as green tea-derived vitamin epigallocatechin-3-gallate (EGCG), carotenes vitamin C and [250, 251]. However, it should be noted that there are also some reports indicating that some antioxidants such as carotene, vitamin A, and vitamin E can be effective on the elevated risk of cancer [252–254]. The substantial contributions of ROS into the drug resistance development processes and further progression of carcinogenesis should be also noted, because the overproduced ROS are well known as the prominent factors for the oncogenic signaling, genetic instability, and DNA damages along with the metabolic adaptations, enhanced proliferation, and survival [255]. Consequently, it should be thoroughly considered the advantages, disadvantages, and the exact activity mechanisms of the ROS-dependent anticancer therapies because it is clear that targeting redox homeostasis of cells may lead to the unexpected and unwanted consequences as well as the expected and wanted

outcomes.

6.11 Concluding Remarks and Future Prospects

As can be clearly seen in the previous parts of the chapter, ROS play substantial roles in the regulation of physiological homeostasis such as the controlling of cellular signaling cascades via low-level productions and the provoking of cell death pathways via overproductions. Although numerous studies have shown that more than 150 human disorders are related to the disruption of redox homeostasis, the bulk of ROS-mediated intracellular signaling pathways and the consequences remain unknown. It is well known that cancer cells induce the overproduction of ROS and the elevated ROS production contributes in the progression of carcinogenesis through provoking the DNA damage and genetic instability, cancer cell proliferation and survival, metabolic adaptations, and drug resistance. Interestingly, ROS-induced cell deaths in a cancer tissue can result in a more aggressive and chemotherapy resistant cancer tissue in some cases because the elevated ROS can kill the sensitive cancer cells though the aggressive ones can cope with the same amount of ROS. Conversely, the combination therapy that is employed by using redox-active molecules and conventional treatment strategies is considered as a rational option to overcome chemotherapy resistance. Many anticancer drugs, for example, kill the cancer cells by activation of ROS-dependent cell death pathways though the cancer cells develop resistance towards them by activating the antioxidant systems. The antioxidant system inhibitors can be therefore employed to evade the cancer cell resistance. It should be also noted that the anticancer drugs that kill the cancer cells by ROS-dependent cell death pathways are preferred more to perform a selective treatment because the cancer cells are regarded as more sensitive that health counterparts due to the lack of redox homeostasis. On the other hand, the antioxidant dietary substances are generally considered as beneficial to preclude carcinogenesis and many scientists have recommended people to include these substances in their daily diets to keep them away the cancer risks. However, some papers have displayed the link between the increased cancer risks and some dietary antioxidants such as carotene, vitamin A, and vitamin E. Thus, the activity mechanisms of the dietary antioxidants need to be extensively investigated to understand well their benefits and harms, and give recommendations to the people who would like to keep themselves healthy. Although the consequences of the enhanced ROS production in the cells seem to be not predictable because of the dependence on many different factors, the ROS-mediated treatment strategies such as photodynamic therapy and sonodynamic therapy seem to be promising because of their non-invasive features. The relationship between microRNAs and ROS was not extensively discussed to keep concise in this chapter, but this relationship seems to be substantial for the regulation of many intracellular signals and epigenetic changes. Moreover, the extensive investigations of ROS-mediated effects of drugs on epigenetic mechanisms seem to be quite beneficial because ROS are known as the effective factors on epigenetic regulations and aberrations that play crucial roles in cancer heterogeneity and carcinogenesis. Consequently, ROS are considered as a doubleedged sword and the effects of the edges should be therefore extensively investigated by developing interdisciplinary projects and collaborations to understand well and employ efficiently this sword as a weapon, target, or mediator in the cancer treatment modalities.

References

- 1. Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A (2020) Cancer statistics, 2020. CA Cancer J Clin 70(1):7-30
- 2. Bray F et al (2018) Global cancer statistics 2018: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. CA Cancer J Clin 68(6):394–424
- Plon SE, Lupo PJ (2019) Genetic predisposition to childhood cancer in the genomic era. Annu Rev Genomics Hum Genet 20:241–263
- 4. Walsh T et al (2017) Genetic predisposition to breast cancer due to mutations other than BRCA1 and BRCA2 founder alleles among Ashkenazi Jewish women. JAMA Oncol 3 (12):1647–1653
- Chaffer CL, Weinberg RA (2015) How does multistep tumorigenesis really proceed? Cancer Discov 5(1):22–24
- 6. Hanahan D, Weinberg RA (2011) Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. Cell 144 (5):646–674

- 7. Hanahan D, Weinberg RA (2000) The hallmarks of cancer. Cell 100(1):57-70
- Voron T et al (2014) Control of the immune response by pro-angiogenic factors. Front Oncol 4:70
- Meacham CE, Morrison SJ (2013) Tumour heterogeneity and cancer cell plasticity. Nature 501(7467):328–337
- Hansen KD et al (2011) Increased methylation variation in epigenetic domains across cancer types. Nat Genet 43(8):768
- Dagogo-Jack I, Shaw AT (2018) Tumour heterogeneity and resistance to cancer therapies. Nat Rev Clin Oncol 15(2):81
- 12. Varol M (2020) Natural remedies and functional foods as angiogenesis modulators. In: Functional foods in cancer prevention and therapy. Elsevier, pp 1–31
- 13. Tsuda K (2012) Associations of oxidative stress and inflammation and their role in the regulation of membrane fluidity of red blood cells in hypertensive and normotensive men: an electron spin resonance investigation. Adv Biosci Biotechnol 3(7A):1020–1027
- 14. Cook JA et al (2004) Oxidative stress, redox, and the tumor microenvironment. In: Seminars in radiation oncology. Elsevier
- 15. Costa A, Scholer-Dahirel A, Mechta-Grigoriou F (2014) The role of reactive oxygen species and metabolism on cancer cells and their microenvironment. In: Seminars in cancer biology. Elsevier
- Sena LA, Chandel NS (2012) Physiological roles of mitochondrial reactive oxygen species. Mol Cell 48(2):158–167
- Yang S et al (2000) Mitochondrial adaptations to obesity-related oxidant stress. Arch Biochem Biophys 378(2):259–268
- Matsuda M, Shimomura I (2013) Increased oxidative stress in obesity: implications for metabolic syndrome, diabetes, hypertension, dyslipidemia, atherosclerosis, and cancer. Obes Res Clin Pract 7(5):e330–e341
- Kruk J (2014) Overweight, obesity, oxidative stress and the risk of breast cancer. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 15(22):9579–9586
- Waypa GB, Smith KA, Schumacker PT (2016) O2 sensing, mitochondria and ROS signaling: the fog is lifting. Mol Asp Med 47:76–89
- Michiels C, Tellier C, Feron O (2016) Cycling hypoxia: a key feature of the tumor microenvironment. Biochim Biophys Acta 1866(1):76–86
- 22. Zhang J et al (2016) ROS and ROS-mediated cellular signaling. Oxidative Med Cell Longev 2016:4350965
- 23. Aggarwal V et al (2019) Role of reactive oxygen species in cancer progression: molecular mechanisms and recent advancements. Biomol Ther 9(11):735
- 24. Yang Y et al (2013) Reactive oxygen species in cancer biology and anticancer therapy. Curr Med Chem 20(30):3677–3692
- Panieri E, Santoro M (2016) ROS homeostasis and metabolism: a dangerous liason in cancer cells. Cell Death Dis 7(6):e2253–e2253
- 26. de Sá Junior PL et al (2017) The roles of ROS in cancer heterogeneity and therapy. Oxidative Med Cell Longev 2017:2467940
- 27. Gerschman R (1954) Oxygen poisoning and x-irradiation: a mechanism in common. In: Glutathione. Elsevier, pp 288–291
- Gerschman R et al (1954) Influence of x-irradiation on oxygen poisoning in mice. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med 86(1):27–29
- 29. Snezhkina AV et al (2019) ROS generation and antioxidant defense systems in normal and malignant cells. Oxidative Med Cell Longev 2019:6175804
- 30. Storz P (2005) Reactive oxygen species in tumor progression. Front Biosci 10 (1-3):1881-1896
- Kumari S, Badana AK, Malla R (2018) Reactive oxygen species: a key constituent in cancer survival. Biomark Insights 13:1177271918755391

- 32. Galadari S et al (2017) Reactive oxygen species and cancer paradox: to promote or to suppress? Free Radic Biol Med 104:144–164
- Dickinson BC, Chang CJ (2011) Chemistry and biology of reactive oxygen species in signaling or stress responses. Nat Chem Biol 7(8):504
- 34. Droge W (2002) Free radicals in the physiological control of cell function. Physiol Rev 82 (1):47–95
- 35. Krumova K, Cosa G (2016) Overview of reactive oxygen species. In: Singlet oxygen: applications in biosciences and nanosciences. Royal Society of Chemistry
- 36. Hecht F et al (2016) The role of oxidative stress on breast cancer development and therapy. Tumor Biol 37(4):4281–4291
- 37. Chio IIC, Tuveson DA (2017) ROS in cancer: the burning question. Trends Mol Med 23 (5):411–429
- Jones DP (2008) Radical-free biology of oxidative stress. Am J Phys Cell Phys 295(4):C849– C868
- 39. Zhang W, Huang P (2017) ROS. In: Cancer therapeutic targets. Springer, New York, pp 935–944
- 40. Sosa V et al (2013) Oxidative stress and cancer: an overview. Ageing Res Rev 12(1):376-390
- Gorrini C, Harris IS, Mak TW (2013) Modulation of oxidative stress as an anticancer strategy. Nat Rev Drug Discov 12(12):931–947
- 42. Dizdaroglu M, Jaruga P (2012) Mechanisms of free radical-induced damage to DNA. Free Radic Res 46(4):382–419
- 43. Murphy MP (2009) How mitochondria produce reactive oxygen species. Biochem J 417 (1):1–13
- 44. Handy DE, Loscalzo J (2012) Redox regulation of mitochondrial function. Antioxid Redox Signal 16(11):1323–1367
- 45. Nohl H et al (2003) Are mitochondria a spontaneous and permanent source of reactive oxygen species? Redox Rep 8(3):135–141
- 46. Blanchetot C, Boonstra J (2008) The ROS-NOX connection in cancer and angiogenesis. Crit Rev Eukaryot Gene Expr 18(1):35–45
- 47. Bedard K, Krause K-H (2007) The NOX family of ROS-generating NADPH oxidases: physiology and pathophysiology. Physiol Rev 87(1):245–313
- 48. Fisher AB (2009) Redox signaling across cell membranes. Antioxid Redox Signal 11 (6):1349–1356
- Schwarz DS, Blower MD (2016) The endoplasmic reticulum: structure, function and response to cellular signaling. Cell Mol Life Sci 73(1):79–94
- Papaioannou A, Chevet E (2017) Driving cancer tumorigenesis and metastasis through UPR signaling. In: Coordinating organismal physiology through the unfolded protein response. Springer, pp 159–192
- 51. Clarke HJ et al (2014) Endoplasmic reticulum stress in malignancy. Cancer Cell 25 (5):563–573
- 52. Moloney JN, Cotter TG (2018) ROS signalling in the biology of cancer. In: Seminars in cell and developmental biology. Elsevier
- Raza MH et al (2017) ROS-modulated therapeutic approaches in cancer treatment. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol 143(9):1789–1809
- Pelicano H, Carney D, Huang P (2004) ROS stress in cancer cells and therapeutic implications. Drug Resist Updat 7(2):97–110
- 55. Glasauer A, Chandel NS (2014) Targeting antioxidants for cancer therapy. Biochem Pharmacol 92(1):90–101
- Torti D, Trusolino L (2011) Oncogene addiction as a foundational rationale for targeted anticancer therapy: promises and perils. EMBO Mol Med 3(11):623–636
- Luo J, Solimini NL, Elledge SJ (2009) Principles of cancer therapy: oncogene and non-oncogene addiction. Cell 136(5):823–837
- Ma L et al (2018) Breast cancer-associated mitochondrial DNA haplogroup promotes neoplastic growth via ROS-mediated AKT activation. Int J Cancer 142(9):1786–1796

- 59. Chan DW et al (2008) Loss of MKP3 mediated by oxidative stress enhances tumorigenicity and chemoresistance of ovarian cancer cells. Carcinogenesis 29(9):1742–1750
- 60. Chiarugi P (2005) Review PTPs versus PTKs: the redox side of the coin. Free Radic Res 39 (4):353–364
- 61. Ravid T et al (2004) C-Cbl-mediated ubiquitinylation is required for epidermal growth factor receptor exit from the early endosomes. J Biol Chem 279(35):37153–37162
- 62. Sarsour EH et al (2008) Manganese superoxide dismutase activity regulates transitions between quiescent and proliferative growth. Aging Cell 7(3):405–417
- 63. Wang M et al (2005) Manganese superoxide dismutase suppresses hypoxic induction of hypoxia-inducible factor-1 α and vascular endothelial growth factor. Oncogene 24 (55):8154–8166
- 64. Srinivas US et al (2019) ROS and the DNA damage response in cancer. Redox Biol 25:101084
- 65. Macip S et al (2006) Oxidative stress induces a prolonged but reversible arrest in p53-null cancer cells, involving a Chk1-dependent G 2 checkpoint. Oncogene 25(45):6037–6047
- 66. Boutros R, Lobjois V, Ducommun B (2007) CDC25 phosphatases in cancer cells: key players? Good targets? Nat Rev Cancer 7(7):495–507
- 67. Xiao D et al (2005) Diallyl trisulfide-induced G 2–M phase cell cycle arrest in human prostate cancer cells is caused by reactive oxygen species-dependent destruction and hyperphosphorylation of Cdc25C. Oncogene 24(41):6256–6268
- 68. Brisson M et al (2007) Independent mechanistic inhibition of cdc25 phosphatases by a natural product caulibugulone. Mol Pharmacol 71(1):184–192
- 69. Okoh V et al (2015) Redox signalling to nuclear regulatory proteins by reactive oxygen species contributes to oestrogen-induced growth of breast cancer cells. Br J Cancer 112 (10):1687–1702
- Lee S-R et al (2002) Reversible inactivation of the tumor suppressor PTEN by H2O2. J Biol Chem 277(23):20336–20342
- Salmeen A et al (2003) Redox regulation of protein tyrosine phosphatase 1B involves a sulphenyl-amide intermediate. Nature 423(6941):769–773
- 72. Wu H, Goel V, Haluska FG (2003) PTEN signaling pathways in melanoma. Oncogene 22 (20):3113–3122
- 73. Liu L-Z et al (2006) Reactive oxygen species regulate epidermal growth factor-induced vascular endothelial growth factor and hypoxia-inducible factor-1α expression through activation of AKT and P70S6K1 in human ovarian cancer cells. Free Radic Biol Med 41 (10):1521–1533
- 74. Brunet A et al (1999) Akt promotes cell survival by phosphorylating and inhibiting a Forkhead transcription factor. Cell 96(6):857–868
- 75. Kawamura N et al (2007) Akt1 in osteoblasts and osteoclasts controls bone remodeling. PLoS One 2(10):e1058
- 76. Zhao Y et al (2017) ROS signaling under metabolic stress: cross-talk between AMPK and AKT pathway. Mol Cancer 16(1):79
- 77. Shi X et al (2012) Reactive oxygen species in cancer stem cells. Antioxid Redox Signal 16 (11):1215–1228
- 78. Vafa O et al (2002) c-Myc can induce DNA damage, increase reactive oxygen species, and mitigate p53 function: a mechanism for oncogene-induced genetic instability. Mol Cell 9 (5):1031–1044
- 79. Kasiappan R, Safe SH (2016) ROS-inducing agents for cancer chemotherapy. Reactive Oxygen Species 1(1):22–37-22–37
- Wu W-S (2006) The signaling mechanism of ROS in tumor progression. Cancer Metastasis Rev 25(4):695–705
- 81. Rhyu DY et al (2005) Role of reactive oxygen species in TGF-β1-induced mitogen-activated protein kinase activation and epithelial-mesenchymal transition in renal tubular epithelial cells. J Am Soc Nephrol 16(3):667–675

- 82. Akhurst RJ, Derynck R (2001) TGF-β signaling in cancer—a double-edged sword. Trends Cell Biol 11:S44–S51
- Ren Y et al (2005) Hepatocyte growth factor promotes cancer cell migration and angiogenic factors expression: a prognostic marker of human esophageal squamous cell carcinomas. Clin Cancer Res 11(17):6190–6197
- 84. Daveau M et al (2003) Hepatocyte growth factor, transforming growth factor α , and their receptors as combined markers of prognosis in hepatocellular carcinoma. Mol Carcinog 36 (3):130–141
- Ferraro D et al (2006) Pro-metastatic signaling by c-Met through RAC-1 and reactive oxygen species (ROS). Oncogene 25(26):3689–3698
- 86. Bae YS et al (2000) Platelet-derived growth factor-induced H2O2 production requires the activation of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase. J Biol Chem 275(14):10527–10531
- 87. Chen X-L et al (2004) Superoxide, H2O2, and iron are required for TNF-α-induced MCP-1 gene expression in endothelial cells: role of Rac1 and NADPH oxidase. Am J Phys Heart Circ Phys 286(3):H1001–H1007
- Cheng J-C, Klausen C, Leung PC (2010) Hydrogen peroxide mediates EGF-induced downregulation of E-cadherin expression via p38 MAPK and snail in human ovarian cancer cells. Mol Endocrinol 24(8):1569–1580
- Shin I et al (1999) Lysophosphatidic acid increases intracellular H2O2 by phospholipase D and RhoA in rat-2 fibroblasts. Mol Cells 9(3):292–299
- 90. Griendling KK et al (1994) Angiotensin II stimulates NADH and NADPH oxidase activity in cultured vascular smooth muscle cells. Circ Res 74(6):1141–1148
- 91. Rahman M (2016) Systems biology in cancer immunotherapy, vol 2. Bentham Science Publishers
- Wang C-A et al (2014) Vascular endothelial growth factor C promotes breast cancer progression via a novel antioxidant mechanism that involves regulation of superoxide dismutase
 Breast Cancer Res 16(5):462
- 93. Lee KH, Kim SW, Kim J-R (2009) Reactive oxygen species regulate urokinase plasminogen activator expression and cell invasion via mitogen-activated protein kinase pathways after treatment with hepatocyte growth factor in stomach cancer cells. J Exp Clin Cancer Res 28 (1):73
- 94. Cheng G et al (2001) Homologs of gp91phox: cloning and tissue expression of Nox3, Nox4, and Nox5. Gene 269(1–2):131–140
- 95. Wedgwood S et al (2013) Increased p22phox/Nox4 expression is involved in remodeling through hydrogen peroxide signaling in experimental persistent pulmonary hypertension of the newborn. Antioxid Redox Signal 18(14):1765–1776
- 96. Edderkaoui M et al (2011) NADPH oxidase activation in pancreatic cancer cells is mediated through Akt-dependent up-regulation of p22phox. J Biol Chem 286(10):7779–7787
- Lee JK et al (2007) NADPH oxidase promotes pancreatic cancer cell survival via inhibiting JAK2 dephosphorylation by tyrosine phosphatases. Gastroenterology 133(5):1637–1648
- 98. Maloney E et al (2009) Activation of NF-κB by palmitate in endothelial cells: a key role for NADPH oxidase-derived superoxide in response to TLR4 activation. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 29(9):1370–1375
- Block K, Gorin Y (2012) Aiding and abetting roles of NOX oxidases in cellular transformation. Nat Rev Cancer 12(9):627–637
- 100. Kim J, Kim J, Bae J-S (2016) ROS homeostasis and metabolism: a critical liaison for cancer therapy. Exp Mol Med 48(11):e269–e269
- 101. D'Souza LC et al (2020) Oxidative stress and cancer development: are noncoding RNAs the missing links? Antioxid Redox Signal. https://doi.org/10.1089/ars.2019.7987
- 102. Liberti MV, Locasale JW (2016) The Warburg effect: how does it benefit cancer cells? Trends Biochem Sci 41(3):211–218
- 103. Dang CV (2012) Links between metabolism and cancer. Genes Dev 26(9):877-890

- 104. Du W et al (2013) TAp73 enhances the pentose phosphate pathway and supports cell proliferation. Nat Cell Biol 15(8):991–1000
- 105. Aykin-Burns N et al (2009) Increased levels of superoxide and H2O2 mediate the differential susceptibility of cancer cells versus normal cells to glucose deprivation. Biochem J 418 (1):29–37
- 106. Owada S et al (2013) Critical role of H2O2 generated by NOX4 during cellular response under glucose deprivation. PLoS One 8(3):e56628
- 107. Minamoto T, Ougolkov AV, Mai M (2002) Detection of oncogenes in the diagnosis of cancers with active oncogenic signaling. Expert Rev Mol Diagn 2(6):565–575
- 108. Xie H et al (2014) Targeting lactate dehydrogenase-a inhibits tumorigenesis and tumor progression in mouse models of lung cancer and impacts tumor-initiating cells. Cell Metab 19(5):795–809
- 109. Ganapathy-Kanniappan S, Geschwind J-FH (2013) Tumor glycolysis as a target for cancer therapy: progress and prospects. Mol Cancer 12(1):152
- 110. Serguienko A et al (2015) Metabolic reprogramming of metastatic breast cancer and melanoma by let-7a microRNA. Oncotarget 6(4):2451
- 111. Lockney NA et al (2015) Pyruvate kinase muscle isoenzyme 2 (PKM2) expression is associated with overall survival in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. J Gastrointest Cancer 46(4):390–398
- 112. Taniguchi K et al (2016) PTBP1-associated microRNA-1 and-133b suppress the Warburg effect in colorectal tumors. Oncotarget 7(14):18940
- 113. Riganti C et al (2012) The pentose phosphate pathway: an antioxidant defense and a crossroad in tumor cell fate. Free Radic Biol Med 53(3):421–436
- 114. Mittler R (2017) ROS are good. Trends Plant Sci 22(1):11-19
- 115. Kim B, Song YS (2016) Mitochondrial dynamics altered by oxidative stress in cancer. Free Radic Res 50(10):1065–1070
- 116. Indo HP et al (2015) A mitochondrial superoxide theory for oxidative stress diseases and aging. J Clin Biochem Nutr 56(1):1–7
- 117. Cid-Castro C, Hernandez-Espinosa DR, Morán J (2018) ROS as regulators of mitochondrial dynamics in neurons. Cell Mol Neurobiol 38(5):995–1007
- 118. Zorov DB, Juhaszova M, Sollott SJ (2014) Mitochondrial reactive oxygen species (ROS) and ROS-induced ROS release. Physiol Rev 94(3):909–950
- 119. Zorov DB et al (2000) Reactive oxygen species (Ros-induced) Ros release: a new phenomenon accompanying induction of the mitochondrial permeability transition in cardiac myocytes. J Exp Med 192(7):1001–1014
- 120. Han Y et al (2019) Mitochondrial fission causes cisplatin resistance under hypoxic conditions via ROS in ovarian cancer cells. Oncogene 38(45):7089–7105
- Sabouny R, Shutt TE (2020) Reciprocal regulation of mitochondrial fission and fusion. Trends Biochem Sci 45(7):564–577
- 122. Movafagh S, Crook S, Vo K (2015) Regulation of hypoxia-inducible factor-1a by reactive oxygen species: new developments in an old debate. J Cell Biochem 116(5):696–703
- 123. Lamberti MJ et al (2017) Transcriptional activation of HIF-1 by a ROS-ERK axis underlies the resistance to photodynamic therapy. PLoS One 12(5):e0177801
- 124. Hagen T (2012) Oxygen versus reactive oxygen in the regulation of HIF-1: the balance tips. Biochem Res Int 2012:436981
- 125. Kaewpila S et al (2008) Manganese superoxide dismutase modulates hypoxia-inducible factor- 1α induction via superoxide. Cancer Res 68(8):2781–2788
- 126. Muñoz JP et al (2013) Mfn2 modulates the UPR and mitochondrial function via repression of PERK. EMBO J 32(17):2348–2361
- 127. Westermann B (2010) Mitochondrial fusion and fission in cell life and death. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 11(12):872–884
- 128. Archer SL (2013) Mitochondrial dynamics—mitochondrial fission and fusion in human diseases. N Engl J Med 369(23):2236–2251

- Vásquez-Trincado C et al (2016) Mitochondrial dynamics, mitophagy and cardiovascular disease. J Physiol 594(3):509–525
- 130. Ghosh S et al (2015) Reactive oxygen species in the tumor niche triggers altered activation of macrophages and immunosuppression: role of fluoxetine. Cell Signal 27(7):1398–1412
- 131. Nathan C, Cunningham-Bussel A (2013) Beyond oxidative stress: an immunologist's guide to reactive oxygen species. Nat Rev Immunol 13(5):349–361
- 132. Rutault K et al (1999) Reactive oxygen species activate human peripheral blood dendritic cells. Free Radic Biol Med 26(1–2):232–238
- 133. Schmielau J, Finn OJ (2001) Activated granulocytes and granulocyte-derived hydrogen peroxide are the underlying mechanism of suppression of t-cell function in advanced cancer patients. Cancer Res 61(12):4756–4760
- 134. Malmberg K-J et al (2001) Inhibition of activated/memory (CD45RO+) T cells by oxidative stress associated with block of NF-κB activation. J Immunol 167(5):2595–2601
- 135. Li W et al (2008) NK cell apoptosis in coronary artery disease: relation to oxidative stress. Atherosclerosis 199(1):65–72
- 136. Yang Y et al (2013) Reactive oxygen species in the immune system. Int Rev Immunol 32 (3):249–270
- 137. Herberman RB (2002) Cancer immunotherapy with natural killer cells. In: Seminars in oncology. Elsevier
- 138. Frey M et al (1998) Differential expression and function of L-selectin on CD56bright and CD56dim natural killer cell subsets. J Immunol 161(1):400–408
- 139. Romero AI et al (2006) NKp46 and NKG2D receptor expression in NK cells with CD56dim and CD56bright phenotype: regulation by histamine and reactive oxygen species. Br J Haematol 132(1):91–98
- 140. Harlin H et al (2007) The CD16– CD56bright NK cell subset is resistant to reactive oxygen species produced by activated granulocytes and has higher antioxidative capacity than the CD16+ CD56dim subset. J Immunol 179(7):4513–4519
- 141. Thorén FB et al (2007) The CD16–/CD56bright subset of NK cells is resistant to oxidantinduced cell death. J Immunol 179(2):781–785
- 142. Gupta S et al (2007) Differential sensitivity of naive and subsets of memory CD4+ and CD8+ T cells to hydrogen peroxide-induced apoptosis. Genes Immun 8(7):560–569
- 143. Mougiakakos D, Johansson CC, Kiessling R (2009) Naturally occurring regulatory T cells show reduced sensitivity toward oxidative stress-induced cell death. Blood 113 (15):3542–3545
- 144. Nishikawa H, Sakaguchi S (2014) Regulatory T cells in cancer immunotherapy. Curr Opin Immunol 27:1–7
- 145. Jia W, Jackson-Cook C, Graf MR (2010) Tumor-infiltrating, myeloid-derived suppressor cells inhibit T cell activity by nitric oxide production in an intracranial rat glioma+ vaccination model. J Neuroimmunol 223(1–2):20–30
- 146. Harari O, Liao JK (2004) Inhibition of MHC II gene transcription by nitric oxide and antioxidants. Curr Pharm Des 10(8):893-898
- 147. Ohl K, Tenbrock K (2018) Reactive oxygen species as regulators of MDSC-mediated immune suppression. Front Immunol 9:2499
- 148. Korniluk A et al (2017) From inflammation to cancer. Ir J Med Sci 186(1):57-62
- 149. Trinchieri G (2011) Innate inflammation and cancer: is it time for cancer prevention? F1000 Med Rep 3:11
- 150. Singh N et al (2019) Inflammation and cancer. Ann Afr Med 18(3):121
- 151. Greten FR, Grivennikov SI (2019) Inflammation and cancer: triggers, mechanisms, and consequences. Immunity 51(1):27-41
- 152. Gonda TA, Tu S, Wang TC (2009) Chronic inflammation, the tumor microenvironment and carcinogenesis. Cell Cycle 8(13):2005–2013
- 153. Landskron G et al (2014) Chronic inflammation and cytokines in the tumor microenvironment. J Immunol Res 2014:149185

- 154. Forrester SJ et al (2018) Reactive oxygen species in metabolic and inflammatory signaling. Circ Res 122(6):877–902
- 155. Kashyap D et al (2019) Role of reactive oxygen species in cancer progression. Curr Pharmacol Rep 5(2):79–86
- 156. Wu Y et al (2014) Molecular mechanisms underlying chronic inflammation-associated cancers. Cancer Lett 345(2):164–173
- 157. Reuter S et al (2010) Oxidative stress, inflammation, and cancer: how are they linked? Free Radic Biol Med 49(11):1603–1616
- 158. Giannoni E, Parri M, Chiarugi P (2012) EMT and oxidative stress: a bidirectional interplay affecting tumor malignancy. Antioxid Redox Signal 16(11):1248–1263
- 159. Azad N, Rojanasakul Y, Vallyathan V (2008) Inflammation and lung cancer: roles of reactive oxygen/nitrogen species. J Toxicol Environ Health B Crit Rev 11(1):1–15
- 160. Gomes M et al (2016) Inflammation and lung cancer oxidative stress, ROS, and DNA damage. In: Reactive oxygen species in biology and human health. CRC Press
- 161. Cadet J, Davies KJ (2017) Oxidative DNA damage & repair: an introduction. Free Radic Biol Med 107:2–12
- 162. Karanjawala ZE et al (2002) Oxygen metabolism causes chromosome breaks and is associated with the neuronal apoptosis observed in DNA double-strand break repair mutants. Curr Biol 12(5):397–402
- 163. Cooke MS et al (2003) Oxidative DNA damage: mechanisms, mutation, and disease. FASEB J 17(10):1195–1214
- 164. Levine AS et al (2017) The oxidative DNA damage response: a review of research undertaken with Tsinghua and Xiangya students at the University of Pittsburgh. Sci China Life Sci 60 (10):1077–1080
- 165. Traverso N et al (2013) Role of glutathione in cancer progression and chemoresistance. Oxidative Med Cell Longev 2013:972913
- 166. Maya-Mendoza A et al (2015) Myc and Ras oncogenes engage different energy metabolism programs and evoke distinct patterns of oxidative and DNA replication stress. Mol Oncol 9 (3):601–616
- 167. Park M et al (2014) Novel signaling axis for ROS generation during K-Ras-induced cellular transformation. Cell Death Discov 21(8):1185–1197
- 168. Meng Y et al (2018) DUOXA1-mediated ROS production promotes cisplatin resistance by activating ATR-Chk1 pathway in ovarian cancer. Cancer Lett 428:104–116
- 169. Graindorge D et al (2015) Singlet oxygen-mediated oxidation during UVA radiation alters the dynamic of genomic DNA replication. PLoS One 10(10):e0140645
- 170. Somyajit K et al (2017) Redox-sensitive alteration of replisome architecture safeguards genome integrity. Science 358(6364):797–802
- 171. Sedletska Y, Radicella JP, Sage E (2013) Replication fork collapse is a major cause of the high mutation frequency at three-base lesion clusters. Nucleic Acids Res 41(20):9339–9348
- 172. Fruehauf JP, Meyskens FL (2007) Reactive oxygen species: a breath of life or death? Clin Cancer Res 13(3):789–794
- 173. Halliwell B (2007) Oxidative stress and cancer: have we moved forward? Biochem J 401 (1):1–11
- 174. Qing X et al (2019) Prognostic significance of 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine in solid tumors: a meta-analysis. BMC Cancer 19(1):997
- 175. Jaruga P, Rodriguez H, Dizdaroglu M (2001) Measurement of 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyadenosine in DNA by liquid chromatography/mass spectrometry. Free Radic Biol Med 31(3):336–344
- 176. Valavanidis A, Vlachogianni T, Fiotakis C (2009) 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine (8-OHdG): a critical biomarker of oxidative stress and carcinogenesis. J Environ Sci Health C 27 (2):120–139
- 177. Hajas G et al (2013) 8-Oxoguanine DNA glycosylase-1 links DNA repair to cellular signaling via the activation of the small GTPase Rac1. Free Radic Biol Med 61:384–394
- 178. Tudek B et al (2010) Involvement of oxidatively damaged DNA and repair in cancer development and aging. Am J Transl Res 2(3):254

- 179. Opresko PL et al (2005) Oxidative damage in telomeric DNA disrupts recognition by TRF1 and TRF2. Nucleic Acids Res 33(4):1230–1239
- 180. Coluzzi E et al (2014) Oxidative stress induces persistent telomeric DNA damage responsible for nuclear morphology change in mammalian cells. PLoS One 9(10):e110963
- 181. Gisselsson D et al (2001) Telomere dysfunction triggers extensive DNA fragmentation and evolution of complex chromosome abnormalities in human malignant tumors. Proc Natl Acad Sci 98(22):12683–12688
- 182. Grimes DR et al (2014) A method for estimating the oxygen consumption rate in multicellular tumour spheroids. J R Soc Interface 11(92):20131124
- Pittman RN (2013) Oxygen transport in the microcirculation and its regulation. Microcirculation 20(2):117–137
- Felmeden D, Blann A, Lip G (2003) Angiogenesis: basic pathophysiology and implications for disease. Eur Heart J 24(7):586–603
- 185. Bergers G, Benjamin LE (2003) Tumorigenesis and the angiogenic switch. Nat Rev Cancer 3 (6):401–410
- 186. Kim Y-M et al (2017) ROS-induced ROS release orchestrated by Nox4, Nox2, and mitochondria in VEGF signaling and angiogenesis. Am J Phys Cell Phys 312(6):C749–C764
- 187. Varol M (2017) Angiogenesis as an important target in cancer therapies. Researches on Science and Art in 21st Century Turkey. Gece Publishing, Turkey, pp 1971–1981
- 188. Salajegheh A (2016) Angiogenesis in health, disease and malignancy. Springer
- 189. Carmeliet P (2005) Angiogenesis in life, disease and medicine. Nature 438(7070):932-936
- 190. Weis SM, Cheresh DA (2011) Tumor angiogenesis: molecular pathways and therapeutic targets. Nat Med 17(11):1359
- 191. Granger DN, Kvietys PR (2015) Reperfusion injury and reactive oxygen species: the evolution of a concept. Redox Biol 6:524–551
- 192. Hsieh C-H et al (2010) Cycling hypoxia increases U87 glioma cell radioresistance via ROS induced higher and long-term HIF-1 signal transduction activity. Oncol Rep 24(6):1629–1636
- 193. Toffoli S et al (2009) Intermittent hypoxia is an angiogenic inducer for endothelial cells: role of HIF-1. Angiogenesis 12(1):47–67
- 194. Wang Z et al (2015) Broad targeting of angiogenesis for cancer prevention and therapy. In: Seminars in cancer biology. Elsevier
- 195. Kim Y-W, Byzova TV (2014) Oxidative stress in angiogenesis and vascular disease. Blood 123(5):625–631
- 196. Talmadge JE, Fidler IJ (2010) AACR centennial series: the biology of cancer metastasis: historical perspective. Cancer Res 70(14):5649–5669
- 197. Folkman J (1971) Tumor angiogenesis: therapeutic implications. N Engl J Med 285 (21):1182–1186
- 198. Carmeliet P, Jain RK (2000) Angiogenesis in cancer and other diseases. Nature 407 (6801):249–257
- 199. Gullino PM (1978) Angiogenesis and oncogenesis. Oxford University Press
- 200. Talkenberger K et al (2017) Amoeboid-mesenchymal migration plasticity promotes invasion only in complex heterogeneous microenvironments. Sci Rep 7(1):1–12
- 201. Kim Y-N et al (2012) Anoikis resistance: an essential prerequisite for tumor metastasis. Int J Cell Biol 2012:306879
- Clark AG, Vignjevic DM (2015) Modes of cancer cell invasion and the role of the microenvironment. Curr Opin Cell Biol 36:13–22
- 203. Smith HA, Kang Y (2013) The metastasis-promoting roles of tumor-associated immune cells. J Mol Med 91(4):411–429
- 204. Nishikawa M (2008) Reactive oxygen species in tumor metastasis. Cancer Lett 266(1):53-59
- 205. Denisenko TV, Gorbunova AS, Zhivotovsky B (2019) Mitochondrial involvement in migration, invasion and metastasis. Front Cell Develop Biol 7:355
- 206. Chaffer CL, Weinberg RA (2011) A perspective on cancer cell metastasis. Science 331 (6024):1559–1564

- 207. Lamouille S, Xu J, Derynck R (2014) Molecular mechanisms of epithelial–mesenchymal transition. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 15(3):178
- 208. Lu W, Kang Y (2019) Epithelial-mesenchymal plasticity in cancer progression and metastasis. Dev Cell 49(3):361–374
- 209. Pani G, Galeotti T, Chiarugi P (2010) Metastasis: cancer cell's escape from oxidative stress. Cancer Metastasis Rev 29(2):351–378
- 210. Liao Z, Chua D, Tan NS (2019) Reactive oxygen species: a volatile driver of field cancerization and metastasis. Mol Cancer 18(1):65
- 211. Thews O, Riemann A (2019) Tumor pH and metastasis: a malignant process beyond hypoxia. Cancer Metastasis Rev 38(1–2):113–129
- 212. Lu J (2019) The Warburg metabolism fuels tumor metastasis. Cancer Metastasis Rev 38 (1-2):157-164
- 213. Saitoh M (2018) Regulation of EMT by TGF- β signaling in cancer cells, in regulation of signal transduction in human cell research. Springer, pp 71–84
- 214. Radisky DC et al (2005) Rac1b and reactive oxygen species mediate MMP-3-induced EMT and genomic instability. Nature 436(7047):123-127
- 215. Binker MG et al (2009) EGF promotes invasion by PANC-1 cells through Rac1/ROSdependent secretion and activation of MMP-2. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 379 (2):445–450
- 216. Kheradmand F et al (1998) Role of Rac1 and oxygen radicals in collagenase-1 expression induced by cell shape change. Science 280(5365):898–902
- 217. Lam C et al (2013) Loss of TAK1 increases cell traction force in a ROS-dependent manner to drive epithelial-mesenchymal transition of cancer cells. Cell Death Dis 4(10):e848–e848
- 218. Pelicano H et al (2009) Mitochondrial dysfunction and reactive oxygen species imbalance promote breast cancer cell motility through a CXCL14-mediated mechanism. Cancer Res 69 (6):2375–2383
- 219. Zhu P et al (2011) Angiopoietin-like 4 protein elevates the prosurvival intracellular O2-: H2O2 ratio and confers anoikis resistance to tumors. Cancer Cell 19(3):401–415
- 220. Du S et al (2018) NADPH oxidase 4 regulates anoikis resistance of gastric cancer cells through the generation of reactive oxygen species and the induction of EGFR. Cell Death Dis 9 (10):1–18
- 221. Kim H et al (2017) Regulation of anoikis resistance by NADPH oxidase 4 and epidermal growth factor receptor. Br J Cancer 116(3):370–381
- 222. Amri F et al (2017) Neuroglobin protects astroglial cells from hydrogen peroxide-induced oxidative stress and apoptotic cell death. J Neurochem 140(1):151–169
- 223. Kim J-Y, Park J-H (2003) ROS-dependent caspase-9 activation in hypoxic cell death. FEBS Lett 549(1–3):94–98
- 224. Radogna F et al (2016) Cell type-dependent ROS and mitophagy response leads to apoptosis or necroptosis in neuroblastoma. Oncogene 35(29):3839–3853
- 225. Ravindran J et al (2011) Modulation of ROS/MAPK signaling pathways by okadaic acid leads to cell death via, mitochondrial mediated caspase-dependent mechanism. Apoptosis 16 (2):145–161
- 226. Shen C et al (2017) Aldehyde dehydrogenase 2 deficiency negates chronic low-to-moderate alcohol consumption-induced cardioprotection possibly via ROS-dependent apoptosis and RIP1/RIP3/MLKL-mediated necroptosis. Biochim Biophys Acta 1863(8):1912–1918
- 227. Holze C et al (2018) Oxeiptosis, a ROS-induced caspase-independent apoptosis-like cell-death pathway. Nat Immunol 19(2):130–140
- 228. Bryan HK et al (2013) The Nrf2 cell defence pathway: Keap1-dependent and-independent mechanisms of regulation. Biochem Pharmacol 85(6):705–717
- 229. Wang Z et al (2012) The mitochondrial phosphatase PGAM5 functions at the convergence point of multiple necrotic death pathways. Cell 148(1–2):228–243
- 230. Redza-Dutordoir M, Averill-Bates DA (2016) Activation of apoptosis signalling pathways by reactive oxygen species. Biochim Biophys Acta 1863(12):2977–2992

- 231. Li D et al (2004) Reactive oxygen species (ROS) control the expression of Bcl-2 family proteins by regulating their phosphorylation and ubiquitination. Cancer Sci 95(8):644–650
- 232. Hildeman DA et al (2003) Control of Bcl-2 expression by reactive oxygen species. Proc Natl Acad Sci 100(25):15035–15040
- 233. Li Z et al (2011) Mitochondrial ROS generation for regulation of autophagic pathways in cancer. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 414(1):5–8
- 234. Zhang J, Ney PA (2009) Role of BNIP3 and NIX in cell death, autophagy, and mitophagy. Cell Death Differ 16(7):939–946
- Novak I (2012) Mitophagy: a complex mechanism of mitochondrial removal. Antioxid Redox Signal 17(5):794–802
- 236. Youle RJ, Narendra DP (2011) Mechanisms of mitophagy. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 12(1):9-14
- 237. Taguchi K et al (2012) Keap1 degradation by autophagy for the maintenance of redox homeostasis. Proc Natl Acad Sci 109(34):13561–13566
- 238. Pelicano H et al (2003) Inhibition of mitochondrial respiration a novel strategy to enhance drug-induced apoptosis in human leukemia cells by a reactive oxygen species-mediated mechanism. J Biol Chem 278(39):37832–37839
- 239. Lo Y-L, Wang W (2013) Formononetin potentiates epirubicin-induced apoptosis via ROS production in HeLa cells in vitro. Chem Biol Interact 205(3):188–197
- 240. Marchetti M et al (2009) Sulindac enhances the killing of cancer cells exposed to oxidative stress. PLoS One 4(6):e5804
- 241. Koleini N et al (2019) Oxidized phospholipids in doxorubicin-induced cardiotoxicity. Chem Biol Interact 303:35–39
- 242. Tsang W et al (2003) Reactive oxygen species mediate doxorubicin induced p53-independent apoptosis. Life Sci 73(16):2047–2058
- 243. Varol M (2016) Ultrasound-mediated cancer therapy as a noninvasive and repeatable treatment strategy. J App Pharm 8:e109
- 244. Varol M (2015) An alternative treatment modality of diseases using photodynamic therapy with a wide range biological targeting possibility. Res J Biol 3:21–25
- 245. Varol M (2020) Photodynamic therapy assay. Methods Mol Biol 2109:241-250
- 246. You DG et al (2016) ROS-generating TiO 2 nanoparticles for non-invasive sonodynamic therapy of cancer. Sci Rep 6:23200
- 247. Maeda H et al (2004) Effective treatment of advanced solid tumors by the combination of arsenic trioxide and L-buthionine-sulfoximine. Cell Death Differ 11(7):737–746
- 248. Trachootham D et al (2006) Selective killing of oncogenically transformed cells through a ROS-mediated mechanism by β -phenylethyl isothiocyanate. Cancer Cell 10(3):241–252
- Dragovich T et al (2007) Phase I trial of imexon in patients with advanced malignancy. J Clin Oncol 25(13):1779–1784
- 250. Lambert JD, Elias RJ (2010) The antioxidant and pro-oxidant activities of green tea polyphenols: a role in cancer prevention. Arch Biochem Biophys 501(1):65–72
- 251. Rani K (2017) Role of antioxidants in prevention of diseases. J Appl Biotechnol Bioeng 4 (1):00091
- 252. Middha P et al (2017) β -carotene supplementation and lung cancer incidence in the alphatocopherol, beta-carotene cancer prevention study: the role of tar and nicotine. Nicotine Tob Res 21(8):1045–1050
- 253. Omenn GS et al (1996) Effects of a combination of beta carotene and vitamin a on lung cancer and cardiovascular disease. N Engl J Med 334(18):1150–1155
- 254. Klein EA et al (2011) Vitamin E and the risk of prostate cancer: the selenium and vitamin E cancer prevention trial (SELECT). JAMA 306(14):1549–1556
- 255. Okon IS, Zou M-H (2015) Mitochondrial ROS and cancer drug resistance: implications for therapy. Pharmacol Res 100:170–174


Inflammatory Mediators: Potential Drug Targets in Cancer

Mükerrem Betül Yerer, Eren Demirpolat, and İffet İpek Boşgelmez

Abstract

Inflammation or allergic responses are bio-physiological processes that are known to be associated with the progression of disorders such as neurodegeneration and cancer. Previously it has been seen that inflammatory markers such as cytokines and chemokines are elevated several times in cancer patients. Majorly, NF-k β is one among the other inflammation-inducing pathways, which have been found to be inhibited by various chemotherapeutic drugs. They are also found to induce inhibition of inflammation via p38/MAPK and PI3K/Akt and COX-2 activity. In the present chapter, the advancements in understanding the inflammation-mediated cancer progression and associated preclinical/clinical studies will be discussed.

Keywords

 $Inflammation \cdot Cytokines \cdot Chemokines \cdot Tumor\ microenvironment \cdot Cross-talk$

7.1 Introduction

In recent years, mounting evidence have underlined the link between inflammation and cancer. Many types of cancers stem from sites of infection, chronic irritation, and inflammation (Table 7.1). Patients suffering from chronic inflammatory

M. B. Yerer (🖂) · E. Demirpolat

Department of Pharmacology, Faculty of Pharmacy, Erciyes University, Kayseri, Turkey e-mail: mbyerer@erciyes.edu.tr

İ. İ. Boşgelmez

Department of Pharmaceutical Toxicology, Faculty of Pharmacy, Erciyes University, Kayseri, Turkey

[©] The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive licence to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2020 H. S. Tuli (ed.), *Drug Targets in Cellular Processes of Cancer: From Nonclinical to Preclinical Models*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-15-7586-0_7

Etiologic agent or condition	Inflammation or Infection	Cancer	References
Asbestos fibers	Asbestosis	Mesothelioma	[1]
Tobacco smoke exposure	Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease	Lung cancer	[2]
Excessive alcohol use history, mutations	Pancreatitis	Pancreatic cancer	[3]
Possible genetic and environmental factors	Inflammatory bowel disease	Colorectal cancer	[4]
Helicobacter pylori	Gastritis, ulcer	Gastric adenocarcinoma	[5]
Hepatitis B And/or C virus	Hepatitis	Hepatocellular carcinoma	[6]
Different etiological factors including infections	Prostatitis	Prostate cancer	[7]
Human papillomavirus	Cervicitis	Cervical cancer	[8]
Bacterial infection in prostate	Prostatitis	Atypical prostate hyperplasia and dysplasia	[9]
Several etiological factors	Thyroiditis	Papillary thyroid carcinoma	[10]

Table 7.1 Examples of inflammation- and infection-associated cancers

disorders are more likely to have cancer, which has been also well-listed by Kumar Kundu et al. [11]. With the extensive knowledge about the tumor microenvironment, orchestrated by inflammatory cells via chemical mediators, has proved that inflammation is an inevitable participant in the neoplastic progress [12] and antiinflammatory drugs reduces this risk by prevention and also important for therapy [13, 14].

The response of the body to a cancer has many relationships with inflammation. Recurrent or persistent inflammation has been associated with the induction or promotion processes or it may affect the susceptibility to carcinogenesis. In 1863, Virchow hypothesized that chronic inflammation was at sites of origin of cancer, and according to the hypothesis, several irritants may enhance cell proliferation as a result of the tissue injury and ensuing inflammation [15]. Since the Virchow's early observation regarding the relationship of inflammation and cancer, as also evident from the increasing number of published materials in this field (Fig. 7.1), accumulating data have underlined the fact that tumors may originate at the sites of chronic inflammation or infection [16].

Inflammation is the body's natural defense mechanism against cell injury or tissue damage. Upon tissue damage, mast cells and macrophages secrete molecules that regulate the migration of leucocytes and inflammatory cells to the site of damage. In general, acute inflammation is followed by rapid resolution where irritants are cleared from the host. However, as depicted in Fig. 7.2, when resolution fails, a state of chronic inflammation ensues owing to excess production of cytokines, chemokines, and growth factors that inevitably lead to uncontrolled inflammatory reactions which leads to cancer progress [17].



2000 2001 2002 2003 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 2009 2010 2011 2012 2013 2014 2015 2016 2017 2018 2019 Years

Fig. 7.1 (a) Distribution of the top-25 "Web of Science Categories" within the published items regarding the terms "cancer" and "inflammation" (last accessed: June 6th 2020). The distribution of "Web of Science Categories" within the published items on the topics "cancer" and "inflammation" reveals 63,169 records (as of June 6th 2020), while primarily related with "Oncology" as expected (~23.5%), other fields including "Biochemistry Molecular Biology," "Cell Biology," and "Pharmacology Pharmacy" also appear in the tree map. (b) The number of publications in the "Web of Science" between 2000 and 2019 per year related to search terms "cancer" and "inflammation." The search of this combination hits 2603 publications in 2020 (last accession: June 6th 2020)



Fig. 7.2 The potential interplay between inflammation and cancer

There are two different paradigms to the link between inflammation and cancer: (1) the intrinsic pathway, and (2) the extrinsic pathway [18]. In the intrinsic pathway, different classes of oncogenes are activated leading to the expression of inflammation-associated programs and cause an inflammatory microenvironment. Therefore, DNA damage, chromosomal instability, and epigenetic alterations that consequently lead to inappropriate gene expression are the key components of the intrinsic pathway. In the extrinsic pathway, inflammatory signals from infections and autoimmune diseases play a crucial role and these inflammatory conditions promote cancer development. Both pathways activate various important transcription factors [including nuclear factor κ B (NF- κ B) and signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3)] that are key inducers of the inflammatory cascade [19–22].

The cross-talk between the pro-inflammatory and tumorigenic mediators (e.g., cytokines, chemokines, oncogenes, transcription factors, immune cells, etc.) retards the efforts to clarify the molecular mechanism(s) that cause formation of the inflammatory-tumor microenvironment. The activation and/or deactivation of these molecular mediators, as delicate key points between inflammation and cancer, are

influenced by intrinsic (i.e., hereditary) and extrinsic (i.e., environmental and lifestyle) factors.

7.2 ROS and RNS and Their Role in Inflammation and Cancer

A possible mechanism by which chronic inflammation can trigger tumorigenesis is the generation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and/or reactive nitrogen species (RNS) in the inflamed tissue and subsequent DNA damage which results in the activation of oncogenes and inactivation of tumor suppressor genes [14]. Cancer encompasses the initiation, promotion, and progression stages where oxidative stress may affect any of them (Fig. 7.2). In the initiation stage, it causes mutational changes in DNA. In promotion it blocks cell-to-cell communication, changes secondary messenger systems and these lead cancer cells to proliferate faster and lose the apoptosis ability. In progression phase, DNA is changed much more which makes the cancer cells become chemo-resistant and migrate to other tissues [23].

Endogenous or exogenous sources such as alcohol, radiation, pesticides, diet, smoking, developmental life, infections, obesity, generation of ROS, and reactive nitrogen species (RNS) may trigger the cancer progress [24]. Examples for endogenous sources include cytochrome P450 metabolism, peroxisomes, mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation, activation of inflammatory cells such as macrophages and neutrophils. During mitochondrial respiratory process, it is assumed that 1-2%of molecular oxygen is converted to ROS including superoxide, hydrogen peroxide, hydroxyl and peroxynitrite radicals, through one to three electron reductions in the electron transport chain. These ROS are not stable and may damage the key components of the cell such as lipids, proteins, and DNA. On the other hand, DNA damage is not always necessary for tumor formation and epigenetic alterations is another factor. Epigenetic changes such as DNA methylation, acetylation, deacetylation can be thought as non-genotoxic mechanisms for tumor formation. According to the studies, oxidative stress may cause formation of single-stranded DNA which leads to DNA methylation. DNA methylation, which occurs in the promoter region of genes, causes gene silencing and this contributes to the process of carcinogenesis. In this regard, oxidative stress can trigger cancer formation through genetic and epigenetic mechanisms [25].

Mutation is one of the ROS-related genes which can lead to carcinogenesis. ROS mediated DNA oxidation generates a by-product, named 8-hydroxy-2-'-deoxyguanosine (8-OHdG). This molecule is highly mutagenic for DNA which enhances carcinogenesis. The damage is not observed only in DNA. Also, proteins are affected and they lose their function as a consequence of oxidative stress. Loss of protein function may be associated with many diseases. Cell membrane is rich in polyunsaturated lipids and they are very sensitive to oxidation by ROS which causes lipid peroxidation. This alters the permeability of cell membrane that could lead to cell death [26].

Ras pathway is one of the most critical pathways that is related to oxidative stress, inflammation, and cancer. According to the studies if there is a mutant Ras, it leads to

an increase in ROS levels leading to DNA damage [26]. Almost 25% of all malignancies has a link with a Ras mutation leading to promotion of cell proliferation, tumor growth, and angiogenesis. Ras increases the expression of some inflammatory genes such as IL-1, IL-6, IL-11, and IL-8 [27].

Down-regulation of the antioxidant defense mechanisms by a serine threonine kinase Akt might contribute to the survival of tumor cells. Akt that is activated by ROS via inhibition of phosphatase can disable proapoptotic molecules including caspase 9, Bcl-2 and trigger the NF- κ B and inhibit apoptosis. Mild oxidative stress may trigger NF- κ B activation while excess oxidative stress lead to inhibition of NF- κ B. The activation is dose dependent; however, antioxidants including N-acetylcysteine, thiols, polyphenols, and vitamin E can block NF- κ B stimuli [27].

Breast cancer type 1 susceptibility protein 1 (BRCA1) that is responsible for DNA repair has been mutated in 40–50% of hereditary breast cancer patients. BRCA1 can upregulate the genes which are involved in antioxidant response because it can control transcription factors such as nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor (Nrf2) which induces Glutathione-S-Transferase (GST) and Glutathione Peroxidase (GPx) in order to fight against oxidative stress. It is thought that Nrf2 is the master regulator of antioxidant response BRCA1 also reduces RNS-based protein nitration in cells and enhances DNA repair mechanisms [26]. People who have mutations in BRCA1 gene cannot produce functional protein properly and they are at risk for cancer development.

There are so many signaling pathways that are related with ROS, inflammation, and cancer, some of which are listed in Table 7.2.

ROS-related cancer formation can be divided into different progression categories, including (a) cell proliferation (via ERK1/2), (b) evasion of apoptosis (via PI3K, Src, NF- κ B), (c) tissue invasion and metastasis (matrix metalloproteinases; MMPs), and (d) angiogenesis (VEGF) [28, 29]. Under hypoxic conditions, the tissue environment becomes more hypoxic because cancer cells have high proliferation rates. To overcome with this situation, cancer cells upregulate the angiogenesis genes because angiogenesis means new blood and oxygen supply for them. Furthermore, excessive ROS may regulate the metastasis via upregulation of metastasis-linked genes and by induction of enhanced glycolysis with the help of mitochondrial DNA encoding [30].

Tumors have many angiogenic factors such as vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs), angiopoietin-1, fibroblast growth factor (FGF), interleukin-8, platelet derived growth factor (PDGF), and tumor growth factor (TGF). VEGF is highly expressed in most human cancer cells and it is accepted as the rate limiting factor for the regulation of angiogenesis. VEGF, the major factor in angiogenesis, is upregulated in cancer cells by hypoxic conditions, ROS production, growth factors, and cytokines [31]. This factor stimulates endothelial cell proliferation and migration through binding the receptor tyrosine kinase VEGF receptor 2. Binding to the receptor kinase insert domain receptor (KDR) is phosphorylated ends up with the activation of some downstream enzymes such as ERK1/2, Akt, as well as endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS), contributing to

AHR	c-Myc	eNOS	iNOS	mTor	Protein kinase C
AP-1	CREB	ERK	Integrin	NAD[P]H quinone oxidoreductase 1	PPAR-γ
ATM	Cyclins and cell cycle regulation	Fas	Interferon	NF-ĸB	PTEN
cAMP	Cytokine network	FOXO	JAK/ STAT	Nrf2	Protein tyrosine phosphatases/ protein tyrosine kinases PTPs/ PTKs
cAMP- dependent protein kinase A	DNA methylation	HIF-1α	JNK	PI3K/Akt	Sp1
Cdk5	DNA repair mechanism	Heme oxygenase- 1	МАРК	p38	TNF
Chemokines	Epidermal growth factor	IL-10	Mismatch repair	p53	VEGF

Table 7.2 Signaling pathways linked to ROS and inflammation in cancer

angiogenesis of the vessels to carry more oxygen and glucose to the tumor microenvironment.

7.3 Role of Hypoxia and (HIF-1α) in Inflammation and Cancer

Normally at the initiation stage of cancer, cells proliferate so fast and the environment becomes hypoxic. Under these circumstances, signaling pathways are activated to regulate proliferation, angiogenesis, and death but these mechanisms are not effective on cancer cells because they develop adaptive counter mechanisms to survive and proliferate more even under hypoxic conditions. Cells shifts from aerobic to anaerobic metabolism and hypoxia-inducible factor-1a (HIF-1 α) like pathways are activated (Fig. 7.2). Prolonged hypoxia causes cell death but new vessels which are formed near cancerous tissue supplies low oxygen at the beginning but cancer cells are adaptive to proliferate under hypoxic condition. After the vessels are grown, they supply enough oxygen for cells to help them proliferate more [32].

7.4 Role of Chemical Mediators of Cancer Microenvironment and Transcription Factors

During chronic inflammation, numerous intracellular signaling pathways are deregulated. For example, inflammation-driven deregulation of kinases such as Janus kinase (JAK) and mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPKs) leads to transmission of growth signals that permit cellular acquisition of a malignant phenotype. Additionally, inflammation-induced aberrant activation of several transcription factors such as STAT3, NF- κ B, and HIF-1 α (hypoxia-inducible factor-1 α) has often been implicated in oncogenesis [17, 18, 20, 33]. The well described arachidonic acid pathway in cancer progress is depicted in Fig. 7.3.

Some pro-inflammatory gene products have been described that mediate an important role in the suppression of proliferation, apoptosis, invasion, metastasis, and angiogenesis. Some of these products are tumor necrosis factor (TNF) and members of its superfamily, IL-1 α , IL-1 β , IL-6, IL-8, IL-18, chemokines, MMP-9, VEGF, Cyclooxygenase 2 (COX-2), and Lipoxygenase (5-LOX). The expression of all these genes are mainly organized by a transcription factor known as NF- κ B, which is constitutively produced in most tumors and its production is increased by carcinogenic viral proteins (HIV-tat, HIV-nef, HIV-vpr, KHSV, EBV-LMP1, carcinogens (such as tobacco smoke), tumor promoters, chemotherapeutic agents, HTLV1-tax, HPV, HCV, and HBV), and γ -irradiation [34].

Inflammation can contribute to carcinogenesis through potential mechanisms that cover induction of genomic instability, changes in epigenetic events resulting in





improper gene expression, aggressive tumor neovascularization, resistance to apoptosis, enhanced proliferation of initiated cells, invasion via tumor-associated basement membrane and metastasis, etc. [11].

Many of pro-inflammatory mediators, especially prostaglandins, cytokines, and chemokines turn on the angiogenic switches mainly regulated by VEGF, thereby causing inflammatory angiogenesis and tumor cell-stroma communication.

NF-κB enables a mechanistic linkage between inflammation and cancer, thus provides an important mediator for the control of the ability of pre-neoplastic and malignant cells to fight against apoptosis-based tumor-surveillance mechanisms. In addition, the fact that NF-κB controls tumor angiogenesis and invasiveness, and the signaling pathways that mediate its own activation, provides attractive targets for novel prophylactic and therapeutic approaches [19]. Key mediators at the intersection of the extrinsic and intrinsic pathway include cytokines (e.g., TNF), transcription factors (e.g., NF-κB, STAT3, HIF-1α), and chemokines. Signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3) that acts as a point of convergence for various oncogenic signaling pathways is triggered in tumor cells and in immune cells available in the tumor microenvironment.

Constitutively activated STAT3 on the one hand decreases the expression of mediators to be used in immune response against tumor cells, on the other hand increases the production of immunosuppressive mediators that turn on STAT3 in various immune-cell subsets, altering gene-expression programs and, inhibiting anti-tumor immune responses [21] (Table 7.3).

7.5 Role of Inflammatory Cells: TAMs and TANs

Neutrophils act as the first recruited cells to an acute inflammatory response. Next, monocytes differentiate into macrophages, while they are guided to the tissue injury site via chemotactic factors called chemokines. Macrophages, as the major source of growth factors and cytokines, completely affect the endothelial, epithelial, and mesenchymal cell proliferation in the microenvironment. Besides, mast cells take part in the acute inflammation due to the release of inflammatory mediators, namely histamine, cytokines, and lipid mediators leading to large number of cell migration to the local microenvironment of the inflamed tissue [12].

Regarding neutrophils, it has been suggested that a four-step mechanism controls the recruitment of these cells to injury sites as well as to the extracellular matrix including activation of the selectin family of adhesion molecules (L-, P-, and E-selectin).

This process in the microenvironment of the inflammation comprises; (1) facilitation of transport on the vascular endothelium; (2) triggering the signaling pathways related with the activation and upregulation of leukocyte integrins mediated by cytokines and leukocyte-activating molecules; (3) immobilization of neutrophils on vascular endothelium through the medium of tight adhesion via $\alpha_4\beta_1$ and $\alpha_4\beta_7$ integrins binding to endothelial vascular cell-adhesion molecule-1 (VCAM-1) and

Signaling		
molecules	Role in inflammation-associated cancer	References
Pro- inflammatory	Over-expression in inflamed, hyperplastic, metaplastic tissues, and adenocarcinomas	[35]
cytokines	DNA damage induction	[36]
	Stimulation of inflammatory angiogenesis	[37]
	Activation of pro-inflammatory signaling via JAK-STAT and NF- κB	[38]
	Stimulation of cell proliferation and inhibition of apoptosis	[39, 40]
Chemokines	Attraction of inflammatory and immune cells to the microenvironment	[41]
	Promotion of tumor cell migration	[42]
	Enhancement of extravasation of tumor cells through stromal tissue	[43]
	Stimulation of inflammatory angiogenesis through upregulation of proangiogenic factors (e.g., VEGF and MMP)	[12]
COX-2	Catalyzing the biosynthesis of lipid mediators related with inflammation	[34]
	Contributing to the maintenance of a persistent inflammatory state in the premalignant and malignant lesions	[44]
	Over-expression in cancers related with inflammation	[42]
	Promotion of cell proliferation and apoptosis blockage	[45]
	Acceleration of angiogenesis via triggering PGE_2 signaling and expression of VEGF and stabilization of HIF-1 α	[46]
PGE ₂	Promotion of tumorigenesis in animal models	[47]
	Excessive production in inflamed, hyperplastic, and dysplastic tissues, and carcinomas	[48]
	Augmentation of cell proliferation, suppression of apoptosis	[49]
	Induction of proangiogenic factors (e.g., VEGF)	[34]
	Activation of pro-inflammatory signaling pathways within the tumor microenvironment	[50]
iNOS	Elevation in tumoral lesions	[51]
	Induction of ROS and RNS associated with DNA damage	[52]
	Production of pro-inflammatory mediators such as nitric oxide (NO)	[53]
	Acting as a downstream effector of NF-κB and inflammatory cytokine-mediated signaling	[53]
NO	Promotion of tumor growth via cell proliferation	[54]
	Leading to S-nitrosylation of pivotal proteins related with inflammation and cancer	[55]
	Nitrosative stress resulting in DNA damage	[56–58]
NF-κB	Increasing the expression/production of pro-inflammatory mediators	[59]
	Augmentation of the antiapoptotic proteins expression	[60]
	Promotion of invasion and metastasis	[61]

Table 7.3 The role of signaling molecules in inflammation and cancer (a compilation of Refs. [11, 12, 34–61])

MadCAM-1, respectively, (4) transmigration through the endothelium to injury sites, with the help of extracellular proteases (e.g., MMPs) [12, 62].

Although the infiltration of leukocytes to the neoplastic tissue appears to provide anti-tumor effect; expanding evidence underlines the fact that the infiltrate of activated macrophages and lymphocytes recruited from the microcirculation is a critical source of pro-inflammatory cytokines, chemokines, growth factors, and angiogenic factors in the neoplastic tissue microenvironment [16, 63].

At the site of injury, chemokines and cytokines play a pivotal role in the recruitment of appropriate subsets of leucocytes to initiate and maintain the inflammatory response. Macrophages are differentiated cells of circulating peripheralblood monocytes, which migrate into tissues both at steady state and/or in response to inflammation [64–66].

Numerous reports highlight the direct link between tumor-associated macrophage (TAM) density and tumor progress (Table 7.4). Moreover, by regulating activation and/or deactivation of numerous kinases, transcription factors and molecular mediators, TAMs consistently mediate the switch from chronic inflammation to tumorigenesis. An increase in TAM numbers correlates with an increase in tumor angiogenesis. By expressing mediators such as transforming growth factor β (TGF β), VEGF, PDGF, MMPs, thymidine phosphorylase (TP) and various chemokines, TAMs either directly or indirectly influence the angiogenic process [77, 78].

7.6 A Summary of Inflammation and Its Pro's and Con's in Cancer Progress

As a summary, inflammation is a well-defined mechanism lying under carcinogenesis and uses many common pathways both in the cancer and wound healing progress. In the inflamed environment as a reaction to tissue injury, a multifactorial network of chemical signals is triggered to maintain a host response dedicated to "recover" or "repair" the impacted site which is orchestrated with many cells and the factors released from these cells. For instance, chemotactic factors such as TGF- β and PDGF, derived from activated platelets, induce and activate the proteolytic enzymes crucial for remodeling of the extracellular matrix. Epithelial and stromal cell types engage in a reciprocal signaling dialogue to facilitate healing [12].

The cells related to inflammation play different roles in cancer progress. Early in the neoplastic process, these cells are critical tumor promoters that produce an attractive environment for tumor growth, facilitate genomic instability, and promote angiogenesis. Afterwards, during tumorigenic process, neoplastic cells divert inflammatory mechanisms (e.g., selectin–ligand interactions, MMP production, and chemokine functions) to favor proliferation and metastasis [19–22]. During the inflammation, neutrophil chemotaxis is activated by various components (e.g., circulating complement factor 5, leukotriene B4, kallikrein, endotoxins and factors released from platelets such as PDGF, TGF- β , platelet-activating factor, and platelet factor-4). In wound healing process in the inflamed tissue, these phagocytic cells

Type of tumor	Details or outcomes of the study	References
Bladder	A significantly higher TAM count was detected in invasive bladder cancers as compared to superficial cancers. A high TAM count was associated with higher cystectomy rates, distant metastasis and vascular invasion; moreover, these patients had a lower 5-year survival rate. In this regard, evaluation of TAM count in these tissue samples has been suggested to predict the prognosis, as well as a tool for selection of the convenient treatment	[67]
Breast	CD68, CD163, and MMP-9 were co-localized, displaying higher expression in ER- breast cancers. In consideration of the association between higher CD163 protein expression in TAMs with augmented overall survival in ER-cases but not in ER+ cancers, the authors have suggested that triple negative breast cancer may benefit from an analysis of CD163 for a diagnostic and/or macrophage-targeted therapeutic intent	[68]
Breast	Evaluation of the VEGF protein expression in primary breast carcinomas and its association with focal macrophage infiltration (macrophage index) revealed a significant inverse correlation between VEGF and EGFR (high VEGF expression—low EGFR levels). The authors reported two types of macrophage infiltrates in breast cancers: (1) EGFR-positive and low VEGF expression in tumor, (2) EGFR-negative tumors with high VEGF expression. In EGFR+ tumors, macrophage counts were higher, while they found no associations between VEGF expression and microvessel-density increase. On the other hand, VEGF expression and macrophage index were positively associated in the EGFR- group	[69]
Cervix	IL-8 levels and TAM numbers were significantly correlated, thus IL-8 content may be of use as a prognostic indicator as an angiogenic factor originating from TAMs. While the prognosis of patients with high IL-8 was poor, the 24-months survival rate was recorded as 67% in patients with low IL-8	[70]
Colon	This study, enrolling two independent large cohorts, has shown that CD206/CD68 ratio that was significantly associated with poor disease-free survival and overall survival may serve as a prognostic and predictive marker of postoperative adjuvant chemotherapy for stage II colon cancer	[71]
Colorectal	An association between high intra-epithelial CD68+ macrophage density and poor overall survival or progression-free survival was of note. In colorectal cancer, the density of intratumoral macrophages may be utilized as a prognostic indicator in order to further stratify the T cell populations	[72]
Esophageal	The infiltration of CD68(+) macrophages and CD163(+) macrophages have been evaluated in patients with	[73]

Table 7.4 Role of TAM in several cancer types

(continued)

Type of tumor	Details or outcomes of the study	References
	esophageal cancer. Results have depicted that high CD68 (+) and CD163(+) macrophage infiltration correlated with poor response to chemotherapy, both clinically and pathologically. In the patients undergoing neoadjuvant chemotherapy, CD163(+) as the marker for M2 macrophages, has been suggested as an independent factor for prognosis	
Hodgkin's lymphoma	An increased number of TAMs (CD68+) was strongly correlated with shorter progression-free survival along with a tendency for relapse after autologous hematopoietic stem-cell transplantation that leads to shorter disease- specific survival in patients with classic Hodgkin's lymphoma	[74]
Lung (non-small cell lung cancer)	High levels of M1, CD204 + M2, and CD68 macrophages have been suggested as independent prognostic indicators of prolonged survival in patients. A pathological stage- related evaluation is provided	[75]
Prostate	The odds ratio for lethal prostate cancer has been estimated as 1.93 (95%CI: 1.23–3.03) for patients with high infiltration of CD163-positive M2 macrophages versus low infiltration. Additionally, higher CD163 positive macrophages in patients with an uncertain outcome has been shown to predict a poorer prognosis	[76]

Table 7.4 (continued)

initiate tissue repair by providing the early response pro-inflammatory cytokines such as tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α) [79], and interleukin (IL)-1 α and IL-1 β [80]. These cytokines play role in the leukocyte adherence to vascular endothelium, to initiate repair by inducing expression of MMPs and keratinocyte growth factor (KGF/fibroblast growth factor (FGF-7)) by fibroblasts [81]. All these factors are key components and suitable targets for cancer therapy.

After the deployment of monocytes/macrophages to the inflammation site, they differentiate into mature macrophages or immature dendritic cells [69]. Endothelial, epithelial, mesenchymal or neuroendocrine cells in their local microenvironment are profoundly affected by macrophage products in cancer site after this complex inflammation process. Macrophages serve in the regulation of the local tissue remodeling: Briefly, they induce ECM components, stimulate production of MMPs, and other proteolytic enzymes as well as urokinase-type plasminogen activator, clear apoptotic and necrotic cells, and modulate angiogenesis via local production of thrombospondin-1 [12, 82].

In conclusion, there are many mediators orchestrated with the cells and the cell end-products released in the tumor microenvironment those have been shown to be related in both cancer and inflammation revealing the strong relationship between them. Taking this into account, many potential drug targets have been identified in this aspect, and in this chapter, we tried to summarize these factors which might be potential drug targets in several cancer types.

References

- Shukla A, Gulumian M, Hei TK, Kamp D, Rahman Q, Mossman BT (2003) Multiple roles of oxidants in the pathogenesis of asbestos-induced diseases. Free Radic Biol Med 34:1117–1129. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0891-5849(03)00060-1
- Montalbano AM, Riccobono L, Siena L, Chiappara G, Di Sano C, Anzalone G, Gagliardo R, Ricciardolo FLM, Sorbello V, Pipitone L, Vitulo P, Profita M (2015) Cigarette smoke affects IL-17A, IL-17F and IL-17 receptor expression in the lung tissue: *Ex vivo* and *in vitro* studies. Cytokine 76:391–402. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cyto.2015.07.013
- Raimondi S, Lowenfels AB, Morselli-Labate AM, Maisonneuve P, Pezzilli R (2010) Pancreatic cancer in chronic pancreatitis; aetiology, incidence, and early detection. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 24:349–358. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpg.2010.02.007
- Hnatyszyn A, Hryhorowicz S, Kaczmarek-Ryś M, Lis E, Słomski R, Scott RJ, Pławski A (2019) Colorectal carcinoma in the course of inflammatory bowel diseases. Hered Cancer Clin Pract 17:18. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13053-019-0118-4
- Peek RM, Blaser MJ (2002) *Helicobacter pylori* and gastrointestinal tract adenocarcinomas. Nat Rev Cancer 2:28–37. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc703
- He G, Karin M (2011) NF-κB and STAT3 key players in liver inflammation and cancer. Cell Res 21:159–168. https://doi.org/10.1038/cr.2010.183
- Sfanos KS, De Marzo AM (2012) Prostate cancer and inflammation: the evidence. Histopathology 60:199–215. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2559.2011.04033.x
- Vonsky M, Shabaeva M, Runov A, Lebedeva N, Chowdhury S, Palefsky JM, Isaguliants M (2019) Carcinogenesis associated with human papillomavirus infection. Mechanisms and potential for immunotherapy. Biochemistry 84:782–799. https://doi.org/10.1134/ S0006297919070095
- Elkahwaji JE, Zhong W, Hopkins WJ, Bushman W (2007) Chronic bacterial infection and inflammation incite reactive hyperplasia in a mouse model of chronic prostatitis. Prostate 67:14–21. https://doi.org/10.1002/pros.20445
- Arif S, Blanes A, Diaz-Cano SJ (2002) Hashimoto's thyroiditis shares features with early papillary thyroid carcinoma. Histopathology 41:357–362. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2559.2002.01467.x
- 11. Kundu J, Surh Y (2008) Inflammation: gearing the journey to cancer. Mutat Res Mutat Res 659:15–30. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mrrev.2008.03.002
- Coussens LM, Werb Z (2002) Inflammation and cancer. Nature 420:860–867. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/nature01322
- Eaden J, Abrams K, Ekbom A, Jackson E, Mayberry J (2000) Colorectal cancer prevention in ulcerative colitis: a case-control study. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 14:145–153. https://doi.org/10. 1046/j.1365-2036.2000.00698.x
- Rayburn E (2009) Anti-inflammatory agents for cancer therapy. Mol Cell Pharmacol 1:29–43. https://doi.org/10.4255/mcpharmacol.09.05
- 15. Balkwill F, Mantovani A (2001) Inflammation and cancer: back to Virchow? Lancet 357:539–545. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(00)04046-0
- Schottenfeld D, Beebe-Dimmer J (2006) Chronic inflammation: a common and important factor in the pathogenesis of neoplasia. CA Cancer J Clin 56:69–83. https://doi.org/10.3322/canjclin. 56.2.69
- Chai EZP, Siveen KS, Shanmugam MK, Arfuso F, Sethi G (2015) Analysis of the intricate relationship between chronic inflammation and cancer. Biochem J 468:1–15. https://doi.org/10. 1042/BJ20141337
- Kundu JK, Surh Y-J (2012) Emerging avenues linking inflammation and cancer. Free Radic Biol Med 52:2013–2037. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2012.02.035
- 19. Karin M (2006) Nuclear factor-κB in cancer development and progression. Nature 441:431–436. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature04870

- Ang H-L, Tergaonkar V (2007) Notch and NFκB signaling pathways: do they collaborate in normal vertebrate brain development and function? BioEssays 29:1039–1047. https://doi.org/ 10.1002/bies.20647
- Yu H, Kortylewski M, Pardoll D (2007) Crosstalk between cancer and immune cells: role of STAT3 in the tumour microenvironment. Nat Rev Immunol 7:41–51. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nri1995
- Sica A, Allavena P, Mantovani A (2008) Cancer related inflammation: the macrophage connection. Cancer Lett 267:204–215. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.canlet.2008.03.028
- Klaunig JE, Xu Y, Isenberg JS, Bachowski S, Kolaja KL, Jiang J, Stevenson DE, Walborg EF (1998) The role of oxidative stress in chemical carcinogenesis. Environ Health Perspect 106:289–295. https://doi.org/10.2307/3433929
- Mena S, Ortega A, Estrela JM (2009) Oxidative stress in environmental-induced carcinogenesis. Mutat Res Toxicol Environ Mutagen 674:36–44. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mrgentox.2008. 09.017
- Franco R, Schoneveld O, Georgakilas AG, Panayiotidis MI (2008) Oxidative stress, DNA methylation and carcinogenesis. Cancer Lett 266:6–11. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.canlet.2008. 02.026
- Sosa V, Moliné T, Somoza R, Paciucci R, Kondoh H, LLeonart ME (2013) Oxidative stress and cancer: an overview. Ageing Res Rev 12:376–390. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.arr.2012.10.004
- Reuter S, Gupta SC, Chaturvedi MM, Aggarwal BB (2010) Oxidative stress, inflammation, and cancer: how are they linked? Free Radic Biol Med 49:1603–1616. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. freeradbiomed.2010.09.006
- Homey B, Müller A, Zlotnik A (2002) Chemokines: agents for the immunotherapy of cancer? Nat Rev Immunol 2:175–184. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri748
- Moustakas A, Pardali K, Gaal A, Heldin C-H (2002) Mechanisms of TGF-β signaling in regulation of cell growth and differentiation. Immunol Lett 82:85–91. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S0165-2478(02)00023-8
- Ishikawa K, Koshikawa N, Takenaga K, Nakada K, Hayashi J-I (2008) Reversible regulation of metastasis by ROS-generating mtDNA mutations. Mitochondrion 8:339–344. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.mito.2008.07.006
- 31. Grützkau A, Krüger-Krasagakes S, Baumeister H, Schwarz C, Kögel H, Welker P, Lippert U, Henz BM, Möller A (1998) Synthesis, storage, and release of vascular endothelial growth factor/vascular permeability factor (VEGF/VPF) by human mast cells: implications for the biological significance of VEGF 206. Mol Biol Cell 9:875–884. https://doi.org/10.1091/mbc.9. 4.875
- 32. Storz P (2005) Reactive oxygen species in tumor progression. Front Biosci 10:1881–1896. https://doi.org/10.2741/1667
- Sethi G, Shanmugam MK, Ramachandran L, Kumar AP, Tergaonkar V (2012) Multifaceted link between cancer and inflammation. Biosci Rep 32:1–15. https://doi.org/10.1042/ BSR20100136
- 34. Aggarwal BB, Shishodia S, Sandur SK, Pandey MK, Sethi G (2006) Inflammation and cancer: how hot is the link? Biochem Pharmacol 72:1605–1621. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bcp.2006.06. 029
- Miki C, Inoue Y, Araki T, Uchida K, Kusunoki M (2007) Cytokines and cancer development. J Surg Oncol 95:10–11. https://doi.org/10.1002/jso.20541
- 36. Lu H, Ouyang W, Huang C (2006) Inflammation, a key event in cancer development. Mol Cancer Res 4:221–233. https://doi.org/10.1158/1541-7786.MCR-05-0261
- Yoshimura A (2006) Signal transduction of inflammatory cytokines and tumor development. Cancer Sci 97:439–447. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1349-7006.2006.00197.x
- 38. Jung YD, Fan F, McConkey DJ, Jean ME, Liu W, Reinmuth N, Stoeltzing O, Ahmad SA, Parikh AA, Mukaida N, Ellis LM (2002) Role of p38 MAPK, AP-1, and NF-κB in interleukın-1β-induced IL-8 expression in human vascular smooth muscle cells. Cytokine 18:206–213. https://doi.org/10.1006/cyto.2002.1034

- Lin W-W, Karin M (2007) A cytokine-mediated link between innate immunity, inflammation, and cancer. J Clin Invest 117:1175–1183. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI31537
- Rose-John S, Schooltink H (2007) Cytokines are a therapeutic target for the prevention of inflammation-induced cancers. Recent Results Cancer Res 174:57–66. https://doi.org/10.1007/ 978-3-540-37696-5_5
- Allen SJ, Crown SE, Handel TM (2007) Chemokine: receptor structure, interactions, and antagonism. Annu Rev Immunol 25:787–820. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.immunol.24. 021605.090529
- 42. Hanahan D, Weinberg RA (2000) The hallmarks of cancer. Cell 100:57–70. https://doi.org/10. 1016/S0092-8674(00)81683-9
- Kollmar O, Rupertus K, Scheuer C, Junker B, Tilton B, Schilling MK, Menger MD (2007) Stromal cell-derived factor-1 promotes cell migration, tumor growth of colorectal metastasis. Neoplasia 9:862–870. https://doi.org/10.1593/neo.07559
- 44. Howe LR, Chang S-H, Tolle KC, Dillon R, Young LJT, Cardiff RD, Newman RA, Yang P, Thaler HT, Muller WJ, Hudis C, Brown AMC, Hla T, Subbaramaiah K, Dannenberg AJ (2005) HER2/neu-induced mammary tumorigenesis and angiogenesis are reduced in cyclooxygenase-2 knockout mice. Cancer Res 65:10113–10119. https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-05-1524
- Oyama K (2004) A COX-2 inhibitor prevents the esophageal inflammation-metaplasia-adenocarcinoma sequence in rats. Carcinogenesis 26:565–570. https://doi.org/10.1093/carcin/bgh340
- 46. Tjiu J-W, Liao Y-H, Lin S-J, Huang Y-L, Tsai W-L, Chu C-Y, Kuo M-L, Jee S-H (2006) Cyclooxygenase-2 overexpression in human basal cell carcinoma cell line increases antiapoptosis, angiogenesis, and tumorigenesis. J Invest Dermatol 126:1143–1151. https:// doi.org/10.1038/sj.jid.5700191
- Kawamori T, Uchiya N, Sugimura T, Wakabayashi K (2003) Enhancement of colon carcinogenesis by prostaglandin E2 administration. Carcinogenesis 24:985–990. https://doi.org/10. 1093/carcin/bgg033
- 48. Wang D, Wang H, Shi Q, Katkuri S, Walhi W, Desvergne B, Das SK, Dey SK, DuBois RN (2004) Prostaglandin E2 promotes colorectal adenoma growth via transactivation of the nuclear peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor δ. Cancer Cell 6:285–295. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ccr.2004.08.011
- Bennett A (1986) The production of prostanoids in human cancers, and their implications for tumor progression. Prog Lipid Res 25:539–542. https://doi.org/10.1016/0163-7827(86)90109-8
- Cherukuri D, Chen X, Goulet A, Young R, Han Y, Heimark R, Regan J, Meuillet E, Nelson M (2007) The EP4 receptor antagonist, L-161,982, blocks prostaglandin E2-induced signal transduction and cell proliferation in HCA-7 colon cancer cells. Exp Cell Res 313:2969–2979. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yexcr.2007.06.004
- Jaiswal M, LaRusso NF, Gores GJ (2001) Nitric oxide in gastrointestinal epithelial cell carcinogenesis: linking inflammation to oncogenesis. Am J Physiol Liver Physiol 281:G626– G634. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpgi.2001.281.3.G626
- 52. Moncada S, Palmer RMJ, Higgs EA (1991) Nitric oxide: physiology, pathophysiology, and pharmacology. Pharmacol Rev 43:109–142
- Chun K-S (2003) Nitric oxide induces expression of cyclooxygenase-2 in mouse skin through activation of NF- B. Carcinogenesis 25:445–454. https://doi.org/10.1093/carcin/bgh021
- Wink D, Vodovotz Y, Laval J, Laval F, Dewhirst MW, Mitchell JB (1998) The multifaceted roles of nitric oxide in cancer. Carcinogenesis 19:711–721. https://doi.org/10.1093/carcin/19.5. 711
- Kim SF, Huri DA, Snyder SH (2005) Inducible nitric oxide synthase binds, S-nitrosylates, and activates cyclooxygenase-2. Science 310:1966–1970. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1119407
- Maeda H, Akaike T (1998) Nitric oxide and oxygen radicals in infection, inflammation, and cancer. Biochemistry (Mosc) 63:854–865

- Chung H-T, Pae H-O, Choi B-M, Billiar TR, Kim Y-M (2001) Nitric oxide as a bioregulator of apoptosis. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 282:1075–1079. https://doi.org/10.1006/bbrc.2001. 4670
- Hussain SP, Trivers GE, Hofseth LJ, He P, Shaikh I, Mechanic LE, Doja S, Jiang W, Subleski J, Shorts L, Haines D, Laubach VE, Wiltrout RH, Djurickovic D, Harris CC (2004) Nitric oxide, a mediator of inflammation, suppresses tumorigenesis. Cancer Res 64:6849–6853. https://doi. org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-04-2201
- 59. Chen F, Castranova V, Shi X (2001) New insights into the role of nuclear factor-κB in cell growth regulation. Am J Pathol 159:387–397. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0002-9440(10)61708-7
- 60. Luo J-L, Maeda S, Hsu L-C, Yagita H, Karin M (2004) Inhibition of NF-κB in cancer cells converts inflammation-induced tumor growth mediated by TNFα to TRAIL-mediated tumor regression. Cancer Cell 6:297–305. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ccr.2004.08.012
- 61. Pikarsky E, Porat RM, Stein I, Abramovitch R, Amit S, Kasem S, Gutkovich-Pyest E, Urieli-Shoval S, Galun E, Ben-Neriah Y (2004) NF-κB functions as a tumour promoter in inflammation-associated cancer. Nature 431:461–466. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature02924
- Di Carlo E, Forni G, Lollini P, Colombo MP, Modesti A, Musiani P (2001) The intriguing role of polymorphonuclear neutrophils in antitumor reactions. Blood 97:339–345. https://doi.org/ 10.1182/blood.V97.2.339
- Balkwill F (2004) Cancer and the chemokine network. Nat Rev Cancer 4:540–550. https://doi. org/10.1038/nrc1388
- 64. Balkwill F (2004) The significance of cancer cell expression of the chemokine receptor CXCR4. Semin Cancer Biol 14:171–179. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.semcancer.2003.10.003
- Bingle L, Brown NJ, Lewis CE (2002) The role of tumour-associated macrophages in tumour progression: implications for new anticancer therapies. J Pathol 196:254–265. https://doi.org/ 10.1002/path.1027
- Mantovani A, Sica A (2010) Macrophages, innate immunity and cancer: balance, tolerance, and diversity. Curr Opin Immunol 22:231–237. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.coi.2010.01.009
- Hanada T, Nakagawa M, Emoto A, Nomura T, Nasu N, Nomura Y (2000) Prognostic value of tumor-associated macrophage count in human bladder cancer. Int J Urol 7:263–269. https://doi. org/10.1046/j.1442-2042.2000.00190.x
- Pelekanou V, Villarroel-Espindola F, Schalper KA, Pusztai L, Rimm DL (2018) CD68, CD163, and matrix metalloproteinase 9 (MMP-9) co-localization in breast tumor microenvironment predicts survival differently in ER-positive and -negative cancers. Breast Cancer Res 20:154. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13058-018-1076-x
- 69. Leek RD, Hunt NC, Landers RJ, Lewis CE, Royds JA, Harris AL (2000) Macrophage infiltration is associated with VEGF and EGFR expression in breast cancer. J Pathol 190:430–436. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1096-9896(200003)190:4<430::AID-PATH538>3.0.CO;2-6
- Fujimoto J, Sakaguchi H, Aoki I, Tamaya T (2000) Clinical implications of expression of interleukin 8 related to angiogenesis in uterine cervical cancers. Cancer Res 60:2632–2635
- 71. Feng Q, Chang W, Mao Y, He G, Zheng P, Tang W, Wei Y, Ren L, Zhu D, Ji M, Tu Y, Qin X, Xu J (2019) Tumor-associated macrophages as prognostic and predictive biomarkers for postoperative adjuvant chemotherapy in patients with stage II colon cancer. Clin Cancer Res 25:3896–3907. https://doi.org/10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-18-2076
- 72. Kim Y, Wen X, Bae JM, Kim JH, Cho N-Y, Kang GH (2018) The distribution of intratumoral macrophages correlates with molecular phenotypes and impacts prognosis in colorectal carcinoma. Histopathology 73:663–671. https://doi.org/10.1111/his.13674
- 73. Sugimura K, Miyata H, Tanaka K, Takahashi T, Kurokawa Y, Yamasaki M, Nakajima K, Takiguchi S, Mori M, Doki Y (2015) High infiltration of tumor-associated macrophages is associated with a poor response to chemotherapy and poor prognosis of patients undergoing neoadjuvant chemotherapy for esophageal cancer. J Surg Oncol 111:752–759. https://doi.org/ 10.1002/jso.23881
- 74. Steidl C, Lee T, Shah SP, Farinha P, Han G, Nayar T, Delaney A, Jones SJ, Iqbal J, Weisenburger DD, Bast MA, Rosenwald A, Muller-Hermelink H-K, Rimsza LM, Campo E,

Delabie J, Braziel RM, Cook JR, Tubbs RR, Jaffe ES, Lenz G, Connors JM, Staudt LM, Chan WC, Gascoyne RD (2010) Tumor-associated macrophages and survival in classic Hodgkin's lymphoma. N Engl J Med 362:875–885. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa0905680

- 75. Rakaee M, Busund L-TR, Jamaly S, Paulsen E-E, Richardsen E, Andersen S, Al-Saad S, Bremnes RM, Donnem T, Kilvaer TK (2019) Prognostic value of macrophage phenotypes in resectable non–small cell lung cancer assessed by multiplex immunohistochemistry. Neoplasia 21:282–293. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neo.2019.01.005
- 76. Erlandsson A, Carlsson J, Lundholm M, Fält A, Andersson S-O, Andrén O, Davidsson S (2019) M2 macrophages and regulatory T cells in lethal prostate cancer. Prostate 79:363–369. https:// doi.org/10.1002/pros.23742
- Wahl LM, Kleinman HK (1998) Tumor-associated macrophages as targets for cancer therapy. JNCI J Natl Cancer Inst 90:1583–1584. https://doi.org/10.1093/jnci/90.21.1583
- Galdiero MR, Bonavita E, Barajon I, Garlanda C, Mantovani A, Jaillon S (2013) Tumor associated macrophages and neutrophils in cancer. Immunobiology 218:1402–1410. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.imbio.2013.06.003
- 79. Bradley PP, Priebat DA, Christensen RD, Rothstein G (1982) Measurement of cutaneous inflammation: estimation of neutrophil content with an enzyme marker. J Invest Dermatol 78:206–209. https://doi.org/10.1111/1523-1747.ep12506462
- Hübner G, Brauchle M, Smola H, Madlener M, Fässler R, Werner S (1996) Differential regulation of pro-inflammatory cytokines during wound healing in normal and glucocorticoid-treated mice. Cytokine 8:548–556. https://doi.org/10.1006/cyto.1996.0074
- Chedid M, Rubin JS, Csaky KG, Aaronson SA (1994) Regulation of keratinocyte growth factor gene expression by interleukin 1. J Biol Chem 269:10753–10757
- 82. DiPietro LA (1995) Wound healing. Shock 4:233–240. https://doi.org/10.1097/00024382-199510000-00001



8

Pharmacologic Modulation of the Immune Response Against Tumours in the Elderly

Juan Bautista De Sanctis

Abstract

Despite the high incidence of cancer in the elderly, little is known about the protective immune response against cancer and the treatment of other comorbidities. Inflammaging has been defined to explain a protective inflammatory response in the elderly. New subpopulations of stem cell memory T cells seem to be responsible for a quick memory response to antigens and probably against tumours. Biological immune therapy with anti-checkpoint inhibitors could be an essential tool to treat patients; however, adverse or toxic events are often observed in elderly patients. Several medications used in the elderly, metformin and valproic acid, have been shown to have anti-neoplastic effects. These effects suggest that therapeutic approaches in the elderly should be carefully analysed. Clinical trials are required to assess the exact role of immune response and therapy in tumour incidence and survival in the elderly.

Keywords

 $Immune \ response \cdot Elderly \cdot Checkpoint \ inhibitors \cdot PD-1 \cdot CTLA-4 \cdot Adverse \\ reactions \cdot Metformin \cdot Valproic \ acid \cdot Comorbidities \\$

J. B. De Sanctis (🖂)

Faculty of Medicine and Dentistry, Institute of Molecular and Translational Medicine, Palacky University Olomouc, Olomouc, Czech Republic

Faculty of Medicine, FOCIS Center of Excellence, Institute of Immunology, Universidad Central de Venezuela, Caracas, Venezuela

[©] The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive licence to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2020 H. S. Tuli (ed.), *Drug Targets in Cellular Processes of Cancer: From Nonclinical to Preclinical Models*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-15-7586-0_8

8.1 Introduction

The incidence of cancer in the elderly has always been a matter of discussion [1, 2] (https://www.cancerresearchuk.org/health-professional/cancer-statistics/incidence). The documented decrease in immune vigilance, along with the increase of inflammation markers, has generated interest in the field [3-5]. Modulation of immune response by vaccination has been considered appropriate therapy for rescuing memory against infectious diseases [6]; however, in cancer, more sophisticated strategies have to be analysed [7]. The increased susceptibility to infections in the elderly is a clear indication of an impaired innate immunity which, as a consequence, leads to a decreased response of adaptive immunity [3-5]. It is expected that ageing will predispose individuals to a less anabolic and catabolic activity which would limit the response of cells and tissue to injuries. One biological mechanism that partially compensates this phenomenon is inflammaging [3-5]. Inflammaging is defined as a dynamic protective response in which pro-inflammatory mediators and circulating primed cells are increased without generating a clinically perceptible inflammation [3-5, 7, 8]. This pro-inflammatory response is a quick adaptive response observed in healthy elderly individuals. It is often underestimated, it could be modified by therapy, and it partially protects from tumour growth [7, 8]. Thus, the immune response of the elderly should be considered different from healthy adults and infants.

Cancer is frequently diagnosed in the elderly, with approximately 50% of patients being over 70 years of age [1, 2] (https://www.cancerresearchuk.org/health-profes sional/cancer-statistics/incidence). According to the British cancer organisation, female rates of cancer are lower than male after 75 years, and there is a drop in cancer incidence after 85 years (https://www.cancerresearchuk.org/health-profes sional/cancer-statistics/incidence). Tumour screening is either decreased after 85 years or healthy elderly individuals that have an efficient immune response live longer and dye of other natural causes.

In solid tumours, one of the most common cancers in males is prostate cancer and in women breast cancer; however, in both genders, the second most common is lung cancer [1, 2] (https://www.cancerresearchuk.org/health-professional/cancer-statis tics/incidence). Leukaemias and lymphomas are also prevalent in the elderly population [1, 2] (https://www.cancerresearchuk.org/health-professional/cancerstatistics/incidence). One of the hypotheses in geriatric oncology is that continuous replacement of circulating T cells from the bone marrow, impaired genetic control mechanisms, and the absence of thymic selection increases the probability of generating tumour cells (lymphoma). Patients with mild immune deficiencies and some with acquired immunodeficiencies are prone to develop B cell lymphoma. Others in minor extent develop monocytic leukaemia. Nonetheless, patients that had an incipient or surgical removed tumour may present new tumour growth in the same organ or other organs due to the reactivation of dormant metastatic cells which have not been contained by the immune system [9, 10]. This late group is now carefully monitored by the oncologists due to the marked increase in documented cases [1, 2](https://www.cancerresearchuk.org/health-professional/cancer-statistics/incidence).

Usually, studies that involve tumour therapy or immune tumour therapy do not include elderly individuals [11-15]. It is assumed that most of the elderly individuals have comorbidities; however, there is a group of healthy individuals with an adequate response to pathogens and tumours who have been overlooked [7, 8]. This group may provide new pieces of evidence for immune modulation, which can be useful for the treatment of elderly patients with incipient tumours and tumour survivors with a high risk of metastatic tumours. Due to the marked increase in the elderly population, pharmaceutical companies have started programs to monitor different treatment options.

8.2 Protective Immune Cell Populations in Healthy Elderly

Most of the innate immune response in elderly individuals is partially unresponsive to stimuli [3, 4]. The unresponsiveness is generally due to a decrease in signal pathway activation and a reduction in cytokine secretion [3, 4]. The vigilant tissue immune cells in ageing are slow in the generation of resolution mediators which paradoxically provide a mild advantage on alert immune responses [3–5]. Due to the reduced innate response, adaptive responses, based on memory, take charge of the immune response to many know antigens [7, 8]. Nonetheless, the immune challenge with vaccines has proven a useful stimulation of innate immunity providing a more sustained and effective memory response [6, 16].

One of the hallmarks of healthy ageing is the increase in CD4 cells, the decrease in CD8 cells, and an increase in T reg cells with an increase in PD1 [3–5, 7, 8]. The markers of senescence are expressed predominantly in the CD8 population suggesting that crucial antiviral and antitumour response is partially impaired [7, 8]. Several reports in mice and humans have indicated that this decrease in T cell population is assumed by NK cells, NKT cells, or T $\gamma\delta$ cells although this point is still under discussion [3–5, 7, 8, 16].

In healthy elderly individuals, antigen responsive T cells are composed of central memory T (TCM) cells (CD45RO + CCR7+), effector memory T (TEM) cells (CD45RO + CCR7-), and effector T (TEF) cells (CD45RO-CCR7-) [8]. After continuous antigen stimulation with age, a shift in the T cell subset distribution from naïve T cells to TCM, TEM, and TEF. This process is characterised by the loss of expression CD27 and CD28, which may be accompanied to a higher risk of infections, chronic diseases, and cancer [7, 8]. However, a cell population co-expresses CD28, CD95, CD45RO+, and CCR7+ and has been defined as stem cell memory T cells (TSCM) respond quickly to antigen, generating an active immune response [8]. This population seems to originate from the follicular compartment, and they are released to compensate for a decreased number and function of T cells [17]. Thus, effective T cell responses in healthy ageing can be observed and do not represent the majority of the circulating T cells encountered.

Endogenous glucocorticoids produced in stress conditions and ageing induce a decreased immune response in the elderly [18]. Predisposition to chronic diseases or inflammation along with the lack of exercise, non-proper nutrition, and dysbiosis



Fig. 8.1 Differences in the immune response between healthy normal adults and elderly individuals

may generate this increase [18]. Behavioural changes can affect the production of glucocorticoids. In mice, unaligned chronic circadian rhythm expedites immune senescence suggesting that simple changes in behaviour may alter immune response which increases the susceptibility to lack of immune response which, in turn, would predispose to more probability of tumour growth [19].

One of the most common infections observed in the elderly population is cytomegalovirus infection (CMV). The infection induces a decrease in the expression of CD28 and NK cell activity making the patient more susceptible to other viral infections and the development of tumours [20]. Different T cell responses are also impaired [21, 22]. However, in some elderly individuals, the immune response is restored, which suggests that genetics plays a significant role in the process [23]. Challenging the immune system with vaccination could provide valuable clinical evidence to assess the individual capacity to respond to pathogens and tumours. One could envision that those elderly patients, survivors of cancers that do not respond to vaccines, tumour reappraisal may occur. Vaccines are then an indirect but essential tool for clinicians to assess effective immune responses. Figure 8.1 represents the main differences between the typical healthy adult immune response and inflammaging observed in the elderly population.

8.3 Chemotherapy and Toxicity

Toxicity due to chemotherapy is frequent in elderly patients [14, 15]. Cytokine storm can be generated in these patients due to a marked increase in cell death. This uncontrolled amount of cytokines can be avoided by treating the patients with steroids or additional immunosuppressants to decrease the inflammatory burden. Adding steroids to the treatment jeopardises the protective immune response, moreover, if the patient has comorbidities, it may aggravate them [14, 15]. This stress-induced response prolongs hospitalisation, deteriorates the immune response, and the patient is more susceptible to infections. Elderly patients are very labile.

Biological therapy against PD1 and CTLA-4 in elderly patients may not be as effective as in other ages [13, 14]. There are no general guidelines for elderly patients [14, 15]. As aforementioned on T cell populations, the amount of highly active stem T cells in the elderly may be pushed to apoptosis with the anti-checkpoint inhibitors. Thus, checkpoint inhibitors may generate highly toxic side effects in elderly patients by enhancing cytokine storm [13]. These adverse events have been identified as immune-related adverse events (irAEs). The report from the European Society for Medical Oncology (ESMO) differentiates side effect of checkpoint inhibitors, grade 1 and 2 toxicities [24]. The recommendation is to suspend the treatment and monitor the events or start symptomatic or local therapy. The majority of symptoms appear after 4 h. of the initial treatment; however, the manifestations can occur during treatment and be maintained after several months after the treatment has been stopped [13]. Since there may appear skin manifestations, most clinicians would prescribe antihistaminics. In some cases, antihistamines in the elderly give more side effects affecting consciousness and fluid retention deteriorating the patient [25]. If the adverse effects escalate, corticosteroid therapy is recommended (some grade 2 and grade 3 and 4 toxicities). If there is no improvement, more aggressive immunosuppressive therapy is used [24]. In conclusion, biological therapy should be carefully managed in elderly patients.

One of the proposed options in elderly patients is to the use of JAK inhibitors for tumour treatment. However, as suggested after the COVID 19 outbreak, the use of JAK inhibitors could be more detrimental than effective since they would inhibit immune response [26].

8.4 Other Medications that May Affect Tumour Growth and Immune Response

Recently, commonly used drugs in the elderly have been used to treat cancer since some important mechanisms of the compounds have been studied in more detail.

It is well known that hyperglycemic states reduce immune response, and glycemic control restores the effectiveness of the immune system. Metformin is an old drug that has been used in patients with increased insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes for glucose control [27]. The rationale of using metformin in cancer is to decrease the uptake of glucose by the tumour, inhibit rapamycin, enhance mitochondrial control of cell cycle, and eventually induce death by inhibiting autophagy and enhancing apoptosis [28]. Tseng et al. demonstrated that diabetic patients that use metformin had a better survival of lung cancer than their counterparts [29]. On the contrary, diabetic patients without strict glycemic control are prone to have higher tumour growth. Insulin, a known modulator of the immune response, is able to restore immune response at the concentrations normally used to control glycaemia [30, 31]. Hypoglycaemia in the elderly, it is a very dangerous condition, and in patients with cancer with controlled insulin levels is considered a bad prognosis.

Since cholesterol synthesis has been related to tumour growth, treatment with statins was proposed as adjuvant therapy [32]. Perhaps due to the complex metabolism of tumours, no major direct effect has been described. Simvastatin has been studied for breast cancer as an inhibitor of signal pathways related to triple-negative breast tumours [33]. However, the most striking responses on statins and cancer come from trials with diabetic patients in which the use of statins, the best rosuvastatin, seem to enhance a protective immune response increasing patient survival [34]. One may conclude that clinical trials related to the use of statin in elderly patients with cancer should be performed in order to ascertain the effective-ness of these drugs as adjuvant therapy.

Valproic acid (VA), a known anti-epileptic drug also used to treat bipolar disorder, has been shown to a potent demethylating agent useful in cancer therapy [35]. In principle, VA was shown to decrease monocyte to dendritic cell maturation and affect some of the macrophage and NK cytotoxic responses; however, VA increases NK cytotoxic receptors enhancing a specific antitumour response [35]. Most probably these contradictions arise from the in vitro assays as compared to the in vivo assays. The slower clearance of the drug in the elderly [36] suggests that lower doses of the compound would be more therapeutic than higher does which in fact would decrease immune response efficiency.

There are other medications usually used by elderly patients; however, the lack of relevant data prompted us not to comment on it.

8.5 Conclusions

There is general consent that tumours are frequent in the elderly and that elderly individuals have an impaired immune response. These comparisons are usually performed comparing average young and middle-age individuals to the elderly. However, only a few researchers have compared healthy elderly individuals with aged patients with cancer and elderly cancer patients with comorbidities [37]. In general, healthy old individuals have an excellent protective immune response mostly dependent upon pro-inflammatory cells and mediators, which are clinically silent. A good memory response may protect these individuals from tumour appraisal or reappraisal.

On the contrary, in elderly patients with comorbidities, the protective response may be impaired, and tumour appearance and reappraisal increase dramatically. Up-to-date, it is difficult to distinguish if the group with comorbidities is more susceptible to develop tumours and why. Pharmacological therapy can play a role in increasing the risk to develop cancer.

Most of the clinical trials with different therapeutic schemes are usually not performed in elderly individuals. The pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of many compounds are calculated in clinical trials that usually includes young and middle-aged people. Then, the recommended doses may produce toxic effects in the elderly. Besides the fact that unadjusted drug concentrations can be detrimental cell metabolism or to immune response, drug interactions may not be appropriately addressed.

The use of chemotherapy and checkpoint inhibitor therapy should be strictly monitored in the elderly population, especially in the presence of comorbidities. The addition of coadjuvant therapy should be carefully analysed depending on the individual. Finally, more research is required on the field in order to provide the critical guidelines required. In the recent COVID 19 outbreak, we have learned how many elderly people different countries have and how susceptible elderly populations are to infections. However, many people have not understood that this population is increasing rapidly. It represents a challenge that must be resolved.

References

- 1. DeSantis CE, Miller KD, Dale W et al (2019) Cancer statistics for adults aged 85 years and older, 2019. CA Cancer J Clin 69(6):452–467
- 2. Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A (2016) Cancer statistics 2016. CA Cancer J Clin 66:7-30
- Goldberg EL, Shaw AC, Montgomery RR (2020) How inflammation blunts innate immunity in aging. Interdiscip Top Gerontol Geriatr 43:1–17
- 4. Vatic M, von Haehling S, Ebner N (2020) Inflammatory biomarkers of frailty. Exp Gerontol 133:110858
- Pansarasa O, Pistono C, Davin A et al (2019) Altered immune system in frailty: genetics and diet may influence inflammation. Ageing Res Rev 54:100935
- Cerezo D, Peña MJ, Mijares M, Martínez G, Blanca I, De Sanctis JB (2015) Peptide vaccines for cancer therapy. Recent Patents Inflamm Allergy Drug Discov 9(1):38–45
- Bektas A, Schurman SH, Sen R, Ferrucci L (2017) Human T cell immunosenescence and inflammation in aging. J Leukoc Biol 102(4):977–988
- Gattinoni L, Lugli E, Ji Y, Pos Z, Paulos CM, Quigley MF, Almeida JR, Gostick E, Yu Z, Carpenito C et al (2011) A human memory T cell subset with stem cell-like properties. Nat Med 17(10):1290–1297
- 9. Park SY, Nam JS (2020) The force awakens: metastatic dormant cancer cells. Exp Mol Med 52 (4):569–581. https://doi.org/10.1038/s12276-020-0423-z
- Nicolini A, Rossi G, Ferrari P, Carpi A (2020) Minimal residual disease in advanced or metastatic solid cancers: the G0-G1 state and immunotherapy are key to unwinding cancer complexity. Semin Cancer Biol. S1044-579X(20)30075-4
- 11. Belgioia L, Desideri I, Errico A et al (2019) Safety and efficacy of combined radiotherapy, immunotherapy and targeted agents in elderly patients: a literature review. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol 133:163–170
- Hurria A, Togawa K, Mohile SG et al (2011) Predicting chemotherapy toxicity in older adults with cancer: a prospective multicenter study. J Clin Oncol 29(25):3457–3465
- Postow MA, Sidlow R, Hellmann MD (2018) Immune-related adverse events associated with immune checkpoint blockade. N Engl J Med 378(2):158–168
- 14. Helissey C, Vicier C, Champiat S (2016) The development of immunotherapy in older adults: new treatments, new toxicities? J Geriatr Oncol 7(5):325–333
- 15. Feliu J, Jiménez-Munárriz B, Basterretxea L et al (2020) Predicting chemotherapy toxicity in older patients with cancer: a multicenter prospective study. Oncologist 10:1634
- De Sanctis JB, Garmendia JV (2015) Vaccine therapy update for pregnant, immunocompromised, and chronic diseases patients. Recent Patents Inflamm Allergy Drug Discov 9(1):46–53
- 17. Huang Y, Chen Z, Wang H et al (2020) Follicular regulatory T cells: a novel target for immunotherapy? Clin Transl Immunol 9(2):e1106

- Ayroldi E, Cannarile L, Adorisio S, Delfino DV, Riccardi C (2018) Role of endogenous glucocorticoids in cancer in the elderly. Int J Mol Sci 19(12):3774
- 19. Inokawa H, Umemura Y, Shimba A et al (2020) Chronic circadian misalignment accelerates immune senescence and abbreviates lifespan in mice. Sci Rep 10(1):2569
- Souquette A, Frere J, Smithey M, Sauce D, Thomas PG (2017) A constant companion: immune recognition and response to cytomegalovirus with aging and implications for immune fitness. Geroscience 39(3):293–303
- van den Berg SPH, Pardieck IN, Lanfermeijer J et al (2019) The hallmarks of CMV-specific CD8 T-cell differentiation. Med Microbiol Immunol 208(3–4):365–373
- 22. Merani S, Pawelec G, Kuchel GA, McElhaney JE (2017) Impact of aging and cytomegalovirus on immunological response to influenza vaccination and infection. Front Immunol 8:784
- Berry R, Watson GM, Jonjic S, Degli-Esposti MA, Rossjohn J (2020) Modulation of innate and adaptive immunity by cytomegaloviruses. Nat Rev Immunol 20(2):113–127
- 24. Haanen JBAG, Carbonnel F, Robert C et al (2018) Management of toxicities from immunotherapy: ESMO clinical practice guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol 29(Suppl 4):iv264–iv266
- 25. Pereira MP, Ständer S (2018) Therapy for pruritus in the elderly: a review of treatment developments. Expert Opin Pharmacother 19(5):443–450
- 26. Russell B, Moss C, George G et al (2020) Associations between immune-suppressive and stimulating drugs and novel COVID-19-a systematic review of current evidence. Ecancermedicalscience 14:1022
- 27. Agius L, Ford BE, Chachra SS (2020) The metformin mechanism on gluconeogenesis and AMPK activation: the metabolite perspective. Int J Mol Sci 21(9):E3240
- 28. Zhao B, Luo J, Yu T, Zhou L, Lv H, Shang P (2020) Anticancer mechanisms of metformin: a review of the current evidence. Life Sci 2020:117717
- Tseng CH (2017) Metformin and lung cancer risk in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. Oncotarget 8(25):41132–41142
- 30. Grivennikov SI, Greten FR, Karin M (2010) Immunity, inflammation, and cancer. Cell 140 (6):883–899
- van Niekerk G, Christowitz C, Conradie D, Engelbrecht AM (2020) Insulin as an immunomodulatory hormone. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev 52:34–44
- 32. Zeiser R (2018) Immune modulatory effects of statins. Immunology 154(1):69-75
- 33. Yao H, He G, Yan S et al (2017) Triple-negative breast cancer: is there a treatment on the horizon? Oncotarget 8(1):1913–1924
- 34. Hu YB, Hu ED, Fu RQ (2018) Statin use and cancer incidence in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus: a network meta-analysis. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2018:8620682
- 35. Soria-Castro R, Schcolnik-Cabrera A, Rodríguez-López G et al (2019) Exploring the drug repurposing versatility of valproic acid as a multifunctional regulator of innate and adaptive immune cells. J Immunol Res 2019:9678098
- 36. Perucca E, Grimaldi R, Gatti G, Pirracchio S, Crema F, Frigo GM (1984) Pharmacokinetics of valproic acid in the elderly. Br J Clin Pharmacol 17(6):665–669
- Denson AC, Mahipal A (2014) Participation of the elderly population in clinical trials: barriers and solutions. Cancer Control 21(3):209–214



Angiogenesis: A Therapeutic Target for Cancer

Neha Atale and Vibha Rani

Abstract

The proliferation and metastatic spread of tumor cells depend on the newly developed blood vessels. Vasculature not only provides an adequate supply of oxygen and nutrients but also removes waste products or gas exchange. The process of angiogenesis is controlled by various transcriptional factors and growth factors. It has been observed that the discovery of angiogenic inhibitors can help to reduce carcinomas growth. Presently, chemotherapeutic drugs mediated inhibition of hypoxia-inducible factor (HIF-1), which initiates neovascularization under hypoxic conditions in the tumor, is being investigated. Vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and receptor VEGFR mediated activation of endothelial cells are also inhibited by chemotherapeutic drugs. Furthermore, chemotherapeutic drugs inhibit the PI3K/AKT/mTOR signaling pathways mediated growth of new blood vessels. The aim of this chapter would be to highlight the role of angiogenesis in cancer progression. Furthermore, various anti-cancer therapeutic strategies/trials based upon inhibition of blood vessels would also be discussed.

Keywords

Tumor angiogenesis \cdot Endothelial cell \cdot Vascular endothelial growth factor \cdot Hypoxia-inducible factor \cdot Anti-angiogenesis drugs

Plexision Inc, Pittsburgh, PA, USA

V. Rani () Jaypee Institute of Information Technology, Noida, Uttar Pradesh, India

N. Atale

[©] The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive licence to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2020 H. S. Tuli (ed.), *Drug Targets in Cellular Processes of Cancer: From Nonclinical to*

Preclinical Models, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-15-7586-0_9

9.1 Introduction

Angiogenesis is the process of branching out existing blood vessels into new ones. This is highly controlled phenomenon, and has potential role in progression of various pathological conditions, especially cancer [1, 2]. Oxygen and nutrients are prime elements in angiogenesis for the development of blood vessels. Every tissue which requires supply of oxygen and nutrients is found to have blood capillaries within few 100 μ m around it. Capillaries are required for exchanging nutrients, metabolites, and gases to tissues and removal of waste products.

Decades ago, Dr. Folkman gave hypotheses towards a therapeutic approach that could stop tumor growth by blocking angiogenesis in tumor cells [3]. The idea behind these was that when the tumor growth starts, the initial tumor cell population is dormant and does not require vasculature for oxygen supply until the size of the tumor reaches 1–2 mm in diameter. Once the cells reach this size, they can recruit surrounding blood vessels to trigger angiogenesis leading to formation of new ones. Angiogenesis triggers the tumor growth and metastasis followed by chemical signals releasing from cancer cells [4]. Physiological factors are also important to strengthen the vascular networks and vessel walls.

Neovascularization is the process of creation of new blood vessels from matured ones following endothelial proliferation and migration leading to angiogenesis. When cancer cells go rogue and start to proliferate, they use blood capillaries around them to access oxygen and nutrients through diffusion which works to range of 100-200 µm allowing the tumor to grow up to 1-2 mm. Beyond this size, the diffusion process is not enough to sustain the growth of the tumor cells and it becomes dormant. To sustain growth beyond this size, new blood vessels need to be created (neo-vascularization) around the tumor [5, 6]. As cells, either tumor or healthy grow and oxygen supply reduces, the cells go into hypoxic stress, which is detected by factors called hypoxia-inducible factor 1 (HIF-1). The activation of HIF-1 leads to formation of angiogenic proteins mainly VEGFs (vascular endothelial growth factors). Various growth factors including VEGFs/VEGFRs, platelet-derived growth factors (PDGFs/PDGFRs), fibroblast growth factors (FGFs), and angiopoietin/tie receptors [7] activate the process of angiogenesis and stimulate hypervascularization [8]. VEGF is considered as the most important regulator of angiogenesis in early embryonic and adult cells [9]. Therefore, angiogenesis is a prime factor for the growth of cancer.

The understanding on the angiogenic tumor progression and its treatment has rapidly developed over the past decades. Clinical evidences have also suggested the effectiveness of angiogenic inhibitors for the prevention of tumor establishment and growth. During tumor formation, there is an imbalance occurring between endogenous stimulator and inhibitor levels, leading to an "angiogenic switch" [10]. It is very necessary to maintain activators and inhibitors equilibrium for vascular homeostasis.

A marking effect of angiogenic cancer therapy was primarily exemplified when Avastin (bevacizumab) was authorized by Food and Drug Administration (FDA) against metastatic colorectal cancer [11]. Therefore, it is essential to explore the mechanisms of tumor angiogenesis for the identification of new therapeutic targets.

Traditional therapies like chemotherapy complemented by anti-angiogenic drugs and nanotechnology was found to be successful in cancer patients. The following chapter gives a broad overview of the mechanisms and growth factors involved in tumor angiogenesis, and also showed chemotherapeutic drugs mediated inhibition of angiogenesis in cancer.

9.2 Significance of Angiogenesis in Cancer

The formation of new blood vessels occurs from pre-existing vessels by the "sprouting" of endothelial cells, which further enlarge the vascular tree [12]. There are few fundamental steps of angiogenesis: (1) protease production, (2) endothelial cell migration and proliferation, (3) vascular tube formation and their conjugation, (4) basement membrane formation and integration of smooth muscle cells (Fig. 9.1).

Previous studies reported that endothelial and smooth muscle cells function using oxygen-sensitive NADPH oxidases, endothelial nitric oxide synthases, and heme-oxygenases [13]. Various cellular activities towards hypoxic conditions are regulated by hypoxia inducible factors (HIFs). All the isoforms of HIF α (HIF-1–3) may form a transcriptional complex by heterodimerizing with the aryl hydrocarbon receptor nuclear translocator (HIF β /ARNT) subunit that begins the expression of



Fig. 9.1 Major events in the formation blood vessels during angiogenesis: Neo-vascularization occurs through sprouting of vessels occurring in multiple stages. Dormant tumor cells detect hypoxia and release growth factors, such as VEGF. These stimulate nearby endothelial cells to migrate towards the tumor by creating a chain from blood vessels. As the ECs reach the tumor, they mature to create a tube where the blood starts to enter. The tubes sprout further to create capillaries engulfing the tumor and creating stable vasculature

various genes regulating cell survival and angiogenesis [14]. HIFs also allow growth of vasculature in healthy tissues where the vessels cannot provide enough oxygen for the growing cells to survive. Cancer cells also need oxygen and nutrients to grow and metastasize which can only be provided by sufficient blood supply. In developing cancers, endothelial cells are very active due to the secretion of IL-8, prostaglandin E1 and E2, TNF- α , VEGF, bFGF that can induce endothelial cell maturation when the anti-angiogenic factors generation is decreased [15]. This allows for the tumor cells to grow continuously by increasing the vasculature around them. Thus it is important to understand mechanism of vascularization in tumor cells to produce efficient anti-angiogenesis drugs.

9.3 Factors Involved in Angiogenesis

Angiogenesis is regulated by different transcriptional factors and growth factors, responsible for the proliferation and migration of endothelial cells in vivo. The following section shows the major factors which trigger the process of angiogenesis.

Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor (VEGF)

Vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) is a vascular permeability factor and a prime agent of angiogenesis. It is an important pro-angiogenic factor in the skin and existing at higher levels in wounds, keratinocytes and fibroblasts [9]. Being a special mitogen for endothelial cells, it triggers endothelial cell functions leading to new capillaries formation, such as proliferation, differentiation, migration, and survival [16]. VEGF-A is a 45 kDa protein, along with the other major members of the family including VEGF-B, VEGF-C, VEGF-D, and PIGF. VEGF-A is produced by cancer cells and is correlated with tumor growth and metastasis. VEGF produces its various isoforms by alternative splicing [17]. VEGF-A binds with VEGF receptor-1 (VEGFR-1) and VEGF receptor-2 (VEGFR-2), while VEGFR-2 is found to be crucial of the two receptors for regulating endothelial cell function by activating downstream signaling cascades. Phosphorylation of tyrosine residues occurs when it binds to VEGF at VEGF receptor and promotes activation of protein kinase B. The binding also stimulates the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) pathway which is known to stimulate proliferation in endothelial cells. VEGF-A isoforms have also been found to bind with neuropilins (NRPs). These single-pass transmembrane proteins are also known to bind to semaphorins. NRPs work to enhance the activity of VEGFRs and serve as coreceptors for VEGF [18].

During tumor growth, VEGF triggers endothelial cell proliferation by ERK and PI3K/AKT pathways [19]. VEGF based cell invasion also stimulates the production of MT-MMPS, MMP-2, MMP-9 and plasminogen activators. Since VEGF triggers angiogenesis, it has been considered as an important target in anti-angiogenesis mechanisms to stop tumor growth. Many chemotherapy drugs use VEGF/VEGFR

antibodies and inhibitors for tyrosine kinase receptors. But VEGF also plays important role in vasculature in healthy cells and a generic non-targeted approach for VEGF inhibition can lead to many side effects such as related to gastric and neurotoxicity. Thus extensive research is required to understand the VEGF inhibitor concentrations needed to carefully block angiogenesis in tumor cells while reducing the potential side effects due to excessive or poor targeted dosages.

Platelet Derived Growth Factor (PDGF)

Platelet derived growth factor (PDGF) is also an important factor in angiogenesis. PDGF, a 30 kDa dimer, binds with receptors α (PDGFR α) or β (PDGFR β) to induce proliferation, migration, and differentiation in various cell types. It is comprised of four genes: PDGF-A, PDGF-B, PDGF-C, and PDGF-D [20]. All four PDGF chains are assembled into five isoforms named as—PDGF-AA, PDGF-BB, PDGF-AB, PDGF-CC, and PDGF-DD [21]. PDGF A, B, and C have stronger affinity towards PDGFR α , while PDGF-B and D show higher affinity towards PDGFR β . The binding of these ligands leads to dimerization, which activates the tyrosine kinase pathways and subsequent recruitment of SH-2-domain-containing signaling proteins. Activation of these pathways leads to cellular processes such as proliferation and migration.

PDGF is majorly involved in the process of angiogenesis, cell migration, and proliferation, and also plays some role in tumor growth and development of lesions in inflammatory diseases. The process of PDGF activating tyrosine kinase receptors and the binding of PDGFR α and PDGFR β is known to upregulate VEGF factors which in turn can induce angiogenesis and modulate proliferation and recruitment of perivascular cells [22]. PDGF may not only lead to VEGF-A production but it has been found that PDGF-B stimulation can induce increased endothelial cells lineage commitment and differentiation of hematopoietic precursors [23]. In knockout models, PDGF-B and PDGFR\beta signaling have been found to create functional blood vessels by recruiting and stabilization of perivascular cells. PDGF-B has also been found to trigger production of transcription factor E26 transformation specific sequence-1 (Ets-1) [24]. In endothelial cells, Ets-1 is also elicited by stimulation with PDGF-B. PDGF-D has shown to play some role in the migration, proliferation, and tube formation of endothelial progenitor cells (EPCs) and enhancement of angiogenic capacity of EPCs. PDGF-D also stimulates phosphorylation of many signaling molecules, such as AKT, STAT3, ERK1/2, and mTOR indicating its pivotal role in angiogenesis [25]. PDGF therefore is another critical factor that requires further research for developing safe new anti-angiogenic therapies.

Fibroblast Growth Factor (FGF)

Fibroblast growth factors (FGFs) are pro-angiogenic factors that mainly interact with heparan-sulfate proteoglycans, tyrosine kinase receptors, and integrin. FGFs are involved in organ development and angiogenesis leading to cancer. Specifically, FGF-2 binds with receptor FGFR-1 may allow tumor growth. Gene silencing by targeting FGF2 and FGFR-1 has shown to significantly reduce size of tumor in human melanoma [26]. FGF2 induces VEGF expression in endothelial cells showing its angiogenic response. A novel strategy by combining anti-VEGF treatment along with FGF-ligand trap showed suppression of angiogenesis and reduction in size of the tumor [27].

Angiopoietin (Ang)

In endothelial cells, angiopoietin (Ang) is an important growth factor in angiogenesis by expressing receptor Tie2. There are mainly four major angiopoietins: Ang1, Ang2, Ang3, Ang4, in which Ang 1 and 2 have prime role in tumor development. Ang 2 inhibits Ang1 stimulated Tie2 signaling thus working as an antagonist to Ang1, which is important for stabilization of blood vessels. On the one hand, Ang2 suppressed VEGF expression, thereby inhibiting proliferation of endothelial cells and impairing pericyte coverage of tumor vasculature, further leading to reduction in tumor growth [28]. It has also been reported that specific induction of Ang2 in gliomas, certain mammary and lung carcinomas inhibited tumor growth and metastasis [29]. However few other reports stated that Ang2 concentrations may be correlated with malignancy of certain cancer types. Overexpression of Ang2 showed increased tumor angiogenesis in mice.

9.4 Chemotherapeutic Drugs as Angiogenesis Inhibitors

There are various chemotherapeutic agents/drugs available for inhibition of angiogenesis by targeting VEGF, PDGF, bFGF, and other growth factors (Fig. 9.2). Although monotherapy and combination therapy with such inhibitors have been applied in preclinical and clinical trials in various cancer types, but advanced therapies with better efficacy and less drug resistance are still highly required. In the following section, we have listed the drugs showing anti-angiogenesis effect by targeting different molecules in the molecular pathway of angiogenesis. We have also summarized the drugs along with their targets and therapeutics against cancer in Table 9.1.



Fig. 9.2 VEGFs targeting Drugs: Anti-angiogenic drugs bind with VEGFs/PDGFs/FGFs and block their activities

Bevacizumab

Bevacizumab is known to be the first U.S. FDA-approved anti-angiogenesis drug. It is known to significantly increase the survival rates in patients having colorectal and various cancer types when administered along with conventional chemotherapy. It is a recombinant monoclonal antibody synthesized against VEGF, and after binding with soluble VEGF, inhibits endothelial cell proliferation and vessel formation [30]. Clinical studies have shown that treatment with bevacizumab alone or in combination with a cytotoxic agent reduces tumor growth. This is used along with paclitaxel and cisplatin for the treatment of cervical, colorectal, and lung cancer. This is also used with interferon alpha in case of renal cell carcinoma.

Cabozantinib

Cabozantinib is used for the treatment of multiple cancer types such as thyroid cancer, hepatocellular and renal cell carcinoma. It is found in the USA under the brand names Cabometyx and Cometriq. This drug mainly targets VEGF receptors (VEGFRs), AXL and MET, which are responsible for angiogenesis and metastasis [31]. Treatment with cabozantinib prevented MET and VEGFR2 phosphorylation in vivo and in vitro tumor models and reduced cell invasion in vitro [32].

S. no.	Drugs	Drug target	Cancer treatment	References
1	Bevacizumab	VEGF	Cervical colorectal, lung cancer, renal cell carcinoma	[30]
2	Cabozantinib	VEGFR2	Thyroid cancer, hepatocellular and renal cell carcinoma	[31, 32]
3	Axitinib	VEGF, AKT	Kidney cancer	[33]
4	Lenvatinib	VEGFR1-3, FGFR1-4, PDGF	Endometrial and hepatocellular carcinoma, thyroid cancer	[34]
5	Ramucirumab	VEGFR-2	Gastric cancer	[35]
6	Regorafenib	VEGFR1/3, PDGFR-β and FGFR1	Metastatic colorectal cancer, gastrointestinal stromal tumor	[36]
7	Sorafenib	VEGFR- 2 and PDGFR	Hepatocellular carcinoma, renal cell carcinoma, thyroid cancer	[37]
8	Sunitinib	VEGF, PDGF	Pancreatic cancer, gastrointestinal stromal tumor	[38]
9	Ziv- Aflibercept	VEGF-A, VEGFR1/2	Metastatic colorectal cancer	[39]
10	Leflunomide	Ephrin-A1/ EphA2	Breast cancer	[40]
11	LY294002	PI3K	Pancreatic cancer	[41]
12	PX-866	РІЗК	Prostate cancer, colorectal, non-small cell lung cancer	[42]
13	Buparlisib	РІЗК	Prostate cancer, breast cancer, non-small cell lung cancer	[43]
14	Pilaralisib	РІЗК	Solid cancers, breast cancer, gastric cancer, non-small cell lung cancer	[43]
15	Pictilisib	PI3K	Solid cancers, breast cancer, gastric cancer, non-small cell lung cancer	[44]
16	Taselisib	РІЗК	Solid cancers, breast cancer, gastric cancer, non-small cell lung cancer	[45]
17	Idelalisib	РІЗК	Multiple myelomas, chronic lymphocytic leukemia	[46]
18	Perifosine	AKT	Breast cancer, ovarian cancer, non-small cell lung cancer, breast cancer, multiple myeloma, leukemia	[47]
19	GSK-690693	AKT	Lymphoblastic leukemia	[48]
20	Rapamycin	mTORC1	Melanoma, glioblastoma	[49]
21	Everolimus	mTOR	Metastatic renal cell carcinoma, breast cancer, melanoma, ovarian cancer, neuroendocrine tumors	[50]
22	Temsirolimus	mTOR	Hepatocellular carcinoma, metastatic renal cell carcinoma	[51]
23	Ridaforolimus	mTOR	Endometrial cancer, sarcoma, hematological malignancies	[52]

 Table 9.1
 List of anti-angiogenic drugs targeting various factors (VEGFs/PDGFs) and PI3K/ AKT/mTOR pathway

Axitinib

Axitinib inhibits VEGF-associated endothelial cell migration and adhesion on matrix proteins and promotes early apoptosis. It also blocks protein kinase B (Akt), endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS), and mitogen-activated protein kinases (ERK 1/2) phosphorylation [33]. Clinical studies using axitinib in combination with avelumab and pembrolizumab showed significantly longer survival rates in patients with kidney cancer.

Lenvatinib

Lenvatinib is a multi-tyrosine kinase inhibitor which inhibits the VEGF family (VEGFR1–3) along with fibroblast growth factors (FGFR1–4), PDGF receptor (PDGFR α), tyrosine-kinase receptor (KIT) and rearranged during transfection receptor (RET). It inhibits the growth of new vessels and reduces vascular permeability close to the tumor to halt oxygen and nutrient exchange. It is available under the brand name Lenvima and used alone or in combination with pembrolizumab for the treatment of endometrial and hepatocellular carcinoma and thyroid cancer [34].

Ramucirumab

Ramucirumab is the first FDA approved drug against gastric cancer along with chemotherapy [35]. Ramucirumab is a monoclonal antibody that binds to VEGF-R2 and inhibits its activation. This in fact binds to the extracellular VEGF-binding site with high affinity and inhibits VEGFR2 activity. It is mainly used in patients along with docetaxel, for the treatment against adenocarcinoma.

Regorafenib

Regorafenib, a kinase inhibitor, potentially inhibits endothelial cell kinases such as angiogenic kinases (VEGFR1/3, PDGFR- β , and FGFR1). Chemical structure of Regorafenib, or Stivarga[®], is similar to sorafenib, however presence of fluorine in phenyl group denotes its higher activity against receptor tyrosine kinases and intracellular signaling kinases, than that of sorafenib. Regorafenib is used for the treatment of gastrointestinal stromal tumors and metastatic colorectal cancer [36].

Sorafenib

Sorafenib is an angiogenic inhibitor and significantly inhibits the stimulation of endothelial cell based VEGFR-2 and PDGFR-h tyrosine kinases, showing its anti-

angiogenic characteristics [37]. It plays a major role in the cure of hepatocellular carcinoma, renal cell carcinoma, and thyroid cancer.

Sunitinib

Sunitinib checks various tyrosine kinases, including VEGF, PDGF, and protooncogene cKIT [38]. Sunitinib malate is sold under the brand name Sutent. This has also been concerned in enhanced cancer growth and metastasis. It is used for the treatment against gastrointestinal stromal tumor and pancreatic cancer.

Ziv-Aflibercept

Ziv-aflibercept is available under the brand Zaltrap. It is a high-affinity blocker of VEGF-A and showed better therapeutic efficacy against colorectal cancer. Ziv-aflibercept also found to be an effective inhibitor of VEGFR-1 or VEGFR-2 stimulation [39].

Leflunomide (LFN)

Leflunomide (LFN) is an inhibitor of the mitochondrial enzyme dihydroorotate dehydrogenase, which plays a central role in the *de novo* pyrimidine synthesis pathway. It is recently found that LFN can produce anti-angiogenic effect in breast cancer cells by inhibiting the angiogenic soluble Ephrin-A1/EphA2 system [40]. However, the role of LFN in anti-angiogenesis needs to be studied further.

9.5 Drugs Targeting PI3Kinase/AKT/mTOR

The PI3K/AKT pathway plays an important role in blood vessels formation during angiogenesis. Studies have shown that p110 α catalytic subunit of PI3K is very crucial for endothelial cell migration and angiogenesis [53] and defect in its function leads to dysregulation in vascular permeability. When VEGF binds to its receptor on normal endothelial cells, RAS and PI3K pathways are activated. Pharmacological inhibition of PI3K (α/β) suppressed both RAS or VEGF mediated vascular response and survival of primary endothelial cells. There are various inhibitors targeting the PI3K/AKT pathway have been developed and some of them are currently in clinical trials (Fig. 9.3).


Fig. 9.3 Drugs targeting Pl3K/AKT/mTOR signaling pathway: Various inhibitors bind with Pl3K/ AKT/mTOR individually and inhibit their activities, and finally hinder the process of angiogenesis. The pathway is regulated by binding of Pl3K to receptor tyrosine kinases, leading to initiate the cascade of events. The phosphorylation and activation of AKT associated with mTORC activation, which results in different cellular processes

PI3K Inhibitors

LY294002 and Wortmannin are ATP binding PI3K inhibitors, and have been used broadly in preclinical models of cancer [41]. Treatment of LY294002 with gemcitabine is found to be effective against pancreatic cancer. PX-866, also a pan-PI3K inhibitor, is used for treatment against prostate, colorectal, and non-small cell lung cancer [42]. Buparlisib (NVP-BKM120) and Pilaralisib (XL147) are other pan-PI3K inhibitors that inhibit the activity of p110- α - γ enzymes

[43]. Clinical studies showed their safe effect in gastric and colorectal carcinomas. Pictilisib (GDC-0941) a selective, orally bioavailable inhibitor of pan-class I PI3K blocks the activity of p110- α // δ , further regulating the process of angiogenesis. It is used to treat solid cancer, breast cancer, gastric cancer, non-small cell lung cancer [44]. Taselisib (GDC-0032) is a PI3K inhibitor with higher attraction for mutated PI3K α and decreased suppression against PI3K β [45]. Another drug, idelalisib has been used to treat certain relapses in chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Along with rituximab, it also shows therapeutic effects in follicular B-cell non-Hodgkin's lymphoma and on its own against small lymphocytic lymphoma [46].

AKT Inhibitors

These are majorly classified as ATP-competitive inhibitors, phosphatidylinositol (PI) analogs, and allosteric inhibitors. Perifosine (KRX-0401), a lipid-based inhibitor, that prevents the translocation of AKT to plasma membrane, required for pathway activation [47]. It is useful against various cancers such as breast, ovarian, multiple myeloma, leukemia, and osteosarcoma [54]. In vitro studies have shown that perifosine allows better therapeutic effect when given with cisplatin and paclitaxel in ovarian cancer [55]. Another new ATP-competitive AKT inhibitor that has to have selectivity for all three AKT isoforms is the GSK-690693. In vitro and in vivo studies in multiple cancer types have found GSK-690693 to suppress proliferation of cancer cells [48]. The compound was under phase I clinical trials but was withdrawn prior to enrollment.

mTOR Inhibitors

Sirolimus (rapamycin; Rapamune[®]), a well-known chemotherapeutic drug, having anti-angiogenic activity promotes apoptosis by inhibiting the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) pathway [49]. Rapamycin and its analogs (rapalogs) along with FKBP12 (FK506-binding 12 kDa protein) bind to mTOR via its FRB site and inhibit specific cite on mTORC1; however, rapamycin resistance has been discovered in some epitopes phosphorylated by mTORC1. Some ATP-competitive inhibitors of mTOR directly target the kinase part of mTOR [56]. Unlike rapalogs, these can block both mTORC1 and mTORC2 completely. Some of these inhibitors also block PI3K along with the mTOR and are therefore categorize as dual PI3K/mTOR inhibitors.

Two rapamycin analogs, everolimus and temsirolimus (CCI-779; Torisel®), which inhibit cytostatic tumor growths and decrease capillary perfusion have showed some promising results in preclinical trials [50, 51]. Unfortunately, everolimus did not show significant efficacy in phase II clinical study but it still showed some anti-angiogenic properties that could allow for a potential use in combination therapy. Temsirolimus, on the other hand, along with chemotherapeutic agent, temozolomide, resulted in reduction of tumor growth and increased apoptotic

death in melanoma cells that had become resistant to BRAF inhibitor vemurafenib [57]. In phase I clinical trials, a combination of temsirolimus and hydroxychloroquine (an autophagy inhibitor) showed promising results with increased cell death in melanoma [58].

Ridaforolimus (AP23573;MK8669) a derivative of rapamycin has recently gained some attention. In preclinical studies, ridaforolimus when used alone reduced tumor growth up to 67% in leiomyosarcoma xenografts, however its use with other traditional drugs like with doxorubicin, carboplatin, or paclitaxel gave promising results in endometrial and sarcoma cells. In several phase II studies it has shown promising results in one endometrial cancer and sarcomas trial and in another trial stabilizing hematologic malignancies in 40% patients, showing strong response while 10% patients having partial stabilization of the cancer [52]. The drug has recently entered phase III clinical trial for sarcoma.

9.6 Drugs Targeting Hypoxia-Inducible Factor-1

An increasing number of chemotherapeutic drugs have been shown to inhibit tumor growth and suppress HIF action by reducing HIF-1 α mRNA levels and protein synthesis as well as HIF subunit heterodimerization and transcriptional activity. Many of the following drugs that are used for the treatment of cancer or other diseases are given below.

Hycamtin (Topotecan), known as a topoisomerase I inhibitor, inhibits hypoxiainducible factor (HIF)-1 α protein aggregation. Drugs that suppress topoisomerase I and II levels are also able to reduce HIF-1 α levels [59]. GL331, a podophyllotoxin derivative, and also topoisomerase II inhibitor reduced HIF-1 α mRNA as well as protein levels [60]. DX-2-1, a carbomycin derived compound functions as a HIF-1 inhibitor, along with the other transcription factors. Vorinostat inhibits HDACs and HIF and regulates the release of growth factors, invasion and metastatic markers, and cytokines in cutaneous T cell lymphoma (CTCL) [61].

9.7 Advances in Clinical Trials and Drug Discovery for Anti-Angiogenesis

There are various clinical trials on the horizon for further analyzing anti-angiogenic therapy. Different combinations of drugs are tested for their efficacy and reproducibility. Paclitaxel in combination with nivolumab and ramucirumab are currently being under test as secondary chemotherapeutic agents in a phase II clinical study (UMIN000025947). These drugs show dramatic improvements and reduced side effects when associated with anti-angiogenic drugs. Garcimultiflorone K, polyphenol compound extracted from *Garcinia multiflora* stems directly act on the AKT/mTOR/p70S6K and AKT/eNOS pathways which leads to significant reduction of angiogenesis in zebrafish models by inhibiting proliferation, migration, and tube generation in EPC cells [62]. One of the recent studies combined anti-CD40 immunotherapy in combination with dual Ang2 and VEGFA blockade to achieve signification tumor regression. Interestingly, anti-CD40 alone or in combination with VEGFA blockade could not achieve the same results. This indicates a possible strategy to use Ang2 inhibition as an anti-angiogenic method along with T cell-targeting immunotherapies [63].

CIGB-247 vaccine used for VEGF suppression is another promising drug for tumor reduction. Recent phase I clinical trials of the vaccine showed that the cancer patients had more VEGF in their platelets, which were then reduced to the range observed in healthy control. This results shows that the CIGB-247 can normalize VEGF levels in platelets of the patients showing more promising possibilities ahead for this vaccine [64].

Another possible anti-angiogenesis compound that has recently gained interest is Celecoxib (CXB) [65]. CXB is believed to have many different antitumor mechanisms. These include proliferation inhibition, triggering of apoptosis, immunoregulation, and importantly some anti-angiogenic effects. Many clinical trials are currently looking into effectiveness of CXB as anti-tumor agent [66].

Interestingly, ibuprofen (IBP) is also looked into as a possible anti-angiogenesis drug. It has been found to decrease mitosis rate and trigger inhibition of proliferation of several types of cancer cells [67]. Recent in vitro experiments have suggested that IBP can induce anti-angiogenesis, apoptosis, and altered expression of Akt, p53, proliferating cell nuclear antigen, Bax and Bcl2 [68]. Radiation therapy in presence of the above-mentioned anti-angiogenic agents can greatly increase the effectivenesss of cancer treatments, killing both cancer and endothelial cells at the same time.

9.8 Nanoparticle for Targeted Anti-Angiogenesis

Current status of anti-angiogenic therapy needs improvement as new studies show that tumor cells can use multiple pathways to achieve angiogenesis therefore becoming resistant against specific treatments. Further, evaluating the optimal dose calculation of angiogenic drugs, especially in presence of other chemotherapeutic agents, is very challenging. An interesting new approach in anti-angiogenesis is using nanoparticles (NPs) to target specific ligands to deliver drugs. This also helps in reduction in side effects and toxicity, further improving the overall efficacy of chemotherapy. Lipid-based Nps showed highly efficient delivery of VEGF siRNA in human lung samples resulting in inhibiting angiogenesis [69]. Sorafenib, an otherwise effective anti-angiogenic but with poor targeting capabilities showed high efficiency, when encapsulated with lipid NPs in treating glioblastoma by inhibiting CD31 [70]. Similarly, rapamycin and other equivalent drugs loaded onto lipid-based NPs proved to have strong targeted anti-angiogenic effects Polymer NPs such water-soluble TNP-470 [71, 72]. as conjugated 2-Hydroxypropyl methacrylamide (HPMA) copolymer and nanopolymeric micelles (Lodamin) have shown to provide some crucial benefits such as allowing for better targeting, controlled drug release and being orally delivered without toxic side effects. The NP targeted drug has been shown to inhibit A2058 human melanoma and Lewis lung carcinoma (LLC) tumor growth [73]. Nanopolymer was also successful in delivering several anti-angiogenic drugs using LyP-1 peptide as a targeting ligand [74].

Inorganic NPs such as AuNPs inhibit VEGF165 leading to anti-angiogenesis. Quercetin when delivered with gold nanoparticles has been shown to effectively inhibit tumor angiogenesis, epithelial-mesenchymal transition, and metastasis by blocking EGFR/VEGFR2 controlled pathway in in vitro and in vivo breast cancer [75]. In in vivo mice model, use of nanoceria (NCe) NPs showed promising inhibition of ovarian cancer causing activation of MMPs and inhibition of vascular endothelial cell migration and proliferation [76]. Protein based NPs are another possible nanoparticle family ideal for drug delivery due to their highly biodegradable nature. An albumin-based NP encapsulating paclitaxel and 4-HPR (angioprevention vitamin A analog) showed excellent anti-glioma efficacy in mouse model by inhibiting angiogenesis, and inducing apoptosis [77]. Rapamycin's targeting efficiency can also be improved when combined with albumin-based NP in breast cancer xenograft models.

9.9 Conclusion

Angiogenesis is found be a significant process during tumor progression. Effective inhibition of angiogenesis may control the process of tumor growth but would not eliminate the tumor completely, especially with alone anti-angiogenic agent. Therefore a combination of various anti-angiogenesis agents may prove to be significant prospective for anti-cancer therapy. Novel multi-schema strategies, involving traditional chemotherapeutic approach with anti-angiogenic drugs can prove to be highly effective in reducing tumors and inhibiting them from metastasizing. Moreover, nanotechnology has shown promising results in providing better targeting and drug delivery to prevent angiogenesis within tumors while avoiding side effects. However, extensive studies are necessary in order to measure the potential relevance of nanoparticles-based strategies for clinical studies.

References

- Lugano R, Ramachandran M, Dimberg A (2020) Tumor angiogenesis: causes, consequences, challenges and opportunities. Cell Mol Life Sci 77:1745–1770
- 2. Rajabi M, Mousa SA (2017) The role of angiogenesis in cancer treatment. Biomedicine 5(2):34
- 3. Folkman J (1971) Tumor angiogenesis. Therapeutic implications. N Engl J Med 285:1182–1186
- Nishida N, Yano H, Nishida T, Kamura T, Kojiro M (2006) Angiogenesis in cancer. Vasc Health Risk Manag 2(3):213–219
- 5. Carmeliet P, Jain RK (2000) Angiogenesis in cancer and other diseases. Nature 407:249-257
- 6. Folkman J, Kalluri R (2004) Cancer with disease. Nature 427:787
- 7. Park SA, Jeong MS, Ha KT, Jang SB (2018) Structure and function of vascular endothelial growth factor and its receptor system. BMB Rep 51(2):73–78

- Itatani Y, Kawada K, Yamamoto T, Sakai Y (2018) Molecular sciences resistance to antiangiogenic therapy in cancer-alterations to anti-VEGF pathway. Int J Mol Sci 19:1232
- 9. Johnson KE, Wilgus TA (2014) Vascular endothelial growth factor and angiogenesis in the regulation of cutaneous wound repair. Adv Wound Care 3(10):647–661
- Rao N, Lee YF, Ge R (2015) Novel endogenous angiogenesis inhibitors and their therapeutic potential. Acta Pharmacol Sin 36(10):1177–1190
- Cohen MH, Gootenberg J, Keegan P, Pazdur R (2007) FDA drug approval summary: Bevacizumab plus FOLFOX4 as second-line treatment of colorectal cancer. Oncologist 12 (3):356–361
- 12. Ucuzian AA, Gassman AA, East AT, Greisler HP (2010) Molecular mediators of angiogenesis. J Burn Care Res 31(1):158–175
- 13. Ward JP (2008) Oxygen sensors in context. Biochim Biophys Acta 1777:1-14
- 14. Semenza GL (2003) Targeting HIF-1 for cancer therapy. Nat Rev Cancer 3:721-732
- Pavlakovic H, Havers W, Schweigerer L (2001) Multiple angiogenesis stimulators in a single malignancy: implications for anti-angiogenic tumour therapy. Angiogenesis 4(4):259–262. https://doi.org/10.1023/a:1016045012466
- 16. Gerber HP, McMurtrey A, Kowalski J (1998) Vascular endothelial growth factor regulates endothelial cell survival through the phosphatidylinositol 3'-kinase/Akt signal transduction pathway. Requirement for Flk-1/KDR activation. J Biol Chem 273:30336
- Park JE, Keller GA, Ferrara N (1993) The vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) isoforms: differential deposition into the subepithelial extracellular matrix and bioactivity of extracellular matrix-bound VEGF. Mol Biol Cell 4:1317
- Sarabipour S, Gabhann FM (2018) VEGF-A121a binding to neuropilins a concept revisited. Cell Adhes Migr 12(3):204–214
- 19. Karar J, Maity A (2011) PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway in angiogenesis. Front Mol Neurosci 4:51
- Wang Z, Ahmad A, Li Y, Kong D, Azmi AS, Banerjee S, Sarkar FH (2010) Emerging roles of PDGF-D signaling pathway in tumor development and progression. Biochim Biophys Acta 1806(1):122–130
- Fredriksson L, Hong L, Eriksson U (2004) The PDGF family: four gene products form five dimeric isoforms. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev 15:197–204
- 22. Laschke MW, Elitzsch A, Vollmer B, Vajkoczy P, Menger MD (2006) Combined inhibition of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), fibroblast growth factor and platelet-derived growth factor, but not inhibition of VEGF alone, effectively suppress angiogenesis and vessel maturation in endometriotic lesions. Hum Reprod 21:262–268
- 23. Magnusson PU, Looman C, Ahgren A, Wu Y, Claesson-Welsh L, Heuchel RL (2007) Plateletderived growth factor receptor-beta constitutive activity promotes angiogenesis *in vivo* and *in vitro*. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 27:2142–2149
- 24. Lo IC, Lin TM, Chou LH, Liu SL, Wu LW, Shi GY, Wu HL, Jiang MJ (2009) Ets-1 mediates platelet-derived growth factor-BB-induced thrombomodulin expression in human vascular smooth muscle cells. Cardiovasc Res 91:771–779
- 25. Zhang J, Zhang H, Chen Y, Fu J, Lei Y, Sun J, Tang B (2019) Platelet-derived growth factor D promotes the angiogenic capacity of endothelial progenitor cells. Mol Med Rep 19(1):125–132
- Beenken A, Mohammadi M (2009) The FGF family: biology, pathophysiology and therapy. Nat Rev Drug Discov 8:235–253
- Cao Y, Cao R, Hedlund EM (2008) R regulation of tumor angiogenesis and metastasis by FGF and PDGF signaling pathways. J Mol Med (Berl) 86:785–789
- Prager GW, Poettler M, Unseld M, Zielinski CC (2012) Angiogenesis in cancer: anti-VEGF escape mechanisms. Transl Lung Cancer Res 1(1):14–25
- Hu B, Cheng SY (2009) Angiopoietin-2: development of inhibitors for cancer therapy. Curr Oncol Rep 11:111–116
- Ranieri G, Patruno R, Ruggieri E, Montemurro S, Paolo P, Ribatti D (2006) Vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) as a target of bevacizumab in cancer: from the biology to the clinic. Curr Med Chem 13(16):1845–1857

- 31. Osanto S, van der Hulle T (2018) Cabozantinib in the treatment of advanced renal cell carcinoma in adults following prior vascular endothelial growth factor targeted therapy: clinical trial evidence and experience. Ther Adv Urol 10(3):109–123
- 32. Yakes FM, Chen J, Tan J, Yamaguchi K, Shi Y, Yu P, Qian F, Chu F, Bentzien F, Cancilla B, Orf J, You A, Laird AD, Engst S, Lee L, Lesch J, Chou YC, Joly AH (2011) Cabozantinib (XL184), a novel MET and VEGFR2 inhibitor, simultaneously suppresses metastasis, angiogenesis, and tumor growth. Mol Cancer Ther 10(12):2298–2308
- Kelly RJ, Rixe O (2009) Axitinib–a selective inhibitor of the vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) receptor. Target Oncol 4(4):297–305
- 34. Capozzi M, De Divitiis C, Ottaiano A, von Arx C, Scala S, Tatangelo F, Delrio P, Tafuto S (2019) Lenvatinib, a molecule with versatile application: from preclinical evidence to future development in anti-cancer treatment. Cancer Manag Res 11:3847–3860
- 35. Shimodaira Y, Elimova E, Wadhwa R, Shiozaki H, Charalampakis N, Planjery V, Rogers JE, Song S, Ajani JA (2015) Ramucirumab for the treatment of gastroesophageal cancers. Expert Opin Orphan Drugs 3(6):737–746
- 36. Goel G (2018) Evolution of regorafenib from bench to bedside in colorectal cancer: is it an attractive option or merely a "me too" drug? Cancer Manag Res 10:425–437
- 37. Kim S, Yazici YD, Calzada G, Wang ZY, Younes MN, Jasser SA, Naggar AK, Myers JN (2007) Sorafenib inhibits the angiogenesis and growth of orthotopic anaplastic thyroid carcinoma xenografts in nude mice. Mol Cancer Ther 6(6):1785–1792
- Hao Z, Sadek I (2016) Sunitinib: the Antiangiogenic effects and beyond. Onco Targets Ther 9:5495–5505
- 39. Patel A, Sun W (2014) Ziv-affibercept in metastatic colorectal cancer. Biologics 8:13-25
- 40. Chu M, Zhang C (2018) Inhibition of angiogenesis by leflunomide via targeting the soluble ephrin-A1/EphA2 system in bladder cancer. Sci Rep 8:1539
- 41. Wang Y, Kuramitsu Y, Baron B, Kitagawa T, Tokuda K, Akada J, Maehara S, Maehara Y, Nakamura K (2017) PI3K inhibitor LY294002, as opposed to wortmannin, enhances AKT phosphorylation in gemcitabine-resistant pancreatic cancer cells. Int J Oncol 50(2):606–612
- 42. Levy B, Spira A, Becker D, Evans T, Schnadig I, Camidge DR (2014) A randomized, phase 2 trial of Docetaxel with or without PX-866, an irreversible oral phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase inhibitor, in patients with relapsed or metastatic non-small-cell lung cancer. J Thorac Oncol 9 (7):1031–1035
- Hashemzadeh K, Jokar MH, Sedighi S, Moradzadeh M (2019) Therapeutic potency of PI3K pharmacological inhibitors of gastrointestinal cancer. Middle East J Dig Dis 11(1):5–16
- 44. Schöffski P, Cresta S, Mayer IA (2018) A phase Ib study of pictilisib (GDC-0941) in combination with paclitaxel, with and without bevacizumab or trastuzumab, and with letrozole in advanced breast cancer. Breast Cancer Res 20:109
- 45. Zumsteg ZS, Morse N, Krigsfeld G, Gupta G, Higginson DS, Lee NY, Morris L, Ganly I, Shiao SL, Powell SN, Chung CH, Scaltriti M, Baselga B (2016) Taselisib (GDC-0032), a potent β-sparing small molecule inhibitor of PI3K, radiosensitizes head and neck squamous carcinomas containing activating PIK3CA alterations. Clin Cancer Res 22(8):2009–2019
- 46. Nair KS, Cheson B (2016) The role of idelalisib in the treatment of relapsed and refractory chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Ther Adv Hematol 7(2):69–84
- Kondapaka SB, Singh SS, Dasmahapatra GP, Sausville EA, Roy KK (2003) Perifosine, a novel alkylphospholipid, inhibits protein kinase B activation. Mol Cancer Ther 2(11):1093–1103
- Rhodes N, Heerding DA, Duckett DR, Eberwein DJ, Knick VB, Lansing TJ (2008) Characterization of an Akt kinase inhibitor with potent pharmacodynamic and antitumor activity. Cancer Res 68(7):2366–2374
- 49. Yin Y, Hua H, Li M, Liu S, Kong Q, Shao T (2016) mTORC2 promotes type I insulin-like growth factor receptor and insulin receptor activation through the tyrosine kinase activity of mTOR. Cell Res 26:46–65

- Wong SW, Tiong KH, Kong WY, Yue YC, Chua CH, Lim JY (2011) Rapamycin synergizes cisplatin sensitivity in basal-like breast cancer cells through up-regulation of p73. Breast Cancer Res Treat 128:301–313
- Malizzia LJ, Hsu A (2008) Temsirolimus, an mTOR inhibitor for treatment of patients with advanced renal cell carcinoma. Clin J Oncol Nurs 12(4):639–646
- 52. Rizzieri DA, Feldman E, DiPersio JF, Gabrail N, Stock W, Strair R, Rivera VM, Albitar M, Bedrosian CL, Giles FJ (2008) A phase 2 clinical trial of deforolimus (AP23573, MK-8669), a novel mammalian target of rapamycin inhibitor, in patients with relapsed or refractory hematologic malignancies. Clin Cancer Res 14(9):2756–2762
- 53. Graupera M, Guillermet-Guibert J, Foukas LC, Li-Kun Phng, Cain RJ, Salpekar A, Pearce W, Meek S, Millan J, Cutillas PR, Smith AJH, Ridley AJ, Ruhrberg C, Gerhardt H, Vanhaesebroeck B (2008), Angiogenesis selectively requires the p110alpha isoform of PI3K to control endothelial cell migration, Nature, 453(7195):662–6
- 54. Yao C, Wei JJ, Wang ZY, Ding HM, Li D, Yan SC (2013) Perifosine induces cell apoptosis in human osteosarcoma cells: new implication for osteosarcoma therapy? Cell Biochem Biophys 65(2):217–227
- 55. Engel JB, Schönhals T, Häusler S, Krockenberger M, Schmidt M, Horn E (2011) Induction of programmed cell death by inhibition of AKT with the alkylphosphocholine perifosine in in vitro models of platinum sensitive and resistant ovarian cancers. Arch Gynecol Obstet 283 (3):603–610. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00404-010-1457-6
- 56. Guertin DA, Sabatini DM (2009) The pharmacology of mTOR inhibition. Sci Signal 2(67):24
- 57. Niessner H, Kosnopfel C, Sinnberg T, Beck D, Krieg K, Wanke I, Lasithiotakis K, Bonin M, Garbe C, Meier F (2017) Combined activity of temozolomide and the mTOR inhibitor temsirolimus in metastatic melanoma involves DKK1. Exp Dermatol 26(7):598–606
- 58. Rangwala R, Chang C, Hu J, Algazy K, Evans T, Fecher L, Schuchter L, Torigian DA, Panossian J, Troxel T (2014) Combined MTOR and autophagy inhibition: phase I trial of hydroxychloroquine and temsirolimus in patients with advanced solid tumors and melanoma. Autophagy 10(8):1391–1402
- Rapisarda A, Uranchimeg B, Scudiero DA (2002) Identification of small molecule inhibitors of hypoxia-inducible factor 1 transcriptional activation pathway. Cancer Res 62(15):4316–4324
- Chang H, Shyu KG, Lee CC (2003) GL331 inhibits HIF-1α expression in a lung cancer model. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 302:95–100
- 61. Zhang C, Yang C, Feldman M, Wang H, Pang Y, Maggio DM, Zhu D, Nesvick CL, Dmitriev P, Bullova P, Chittiboina P, Brady R, Pacak K, Zhuang Z (2017) Vorinostat suppresses hypoxia signaling by modulating nuclear translocation of hypoxia inducible factor 1 alpha. Oncotarget 8 (34):56110–56125
- 62. Yang CY, Chen C, Lin CY, Chen YH, Lin CY, Chi CW, Chen YJ, Liu SC, Chang TK, Tang CH, Lai YW, Tsai HJ, Chen JJ, Wang SW (2019) Garcimultiflorone K inhibits angiogenesis through Akt/eNOS- and mTOR-dependent pathways in human endothelial progenitor cells. Phytomedicine 64:152911
- 63. Kashyap AS, Schmittnaegel M, Rigamonti N, Ferreira DP, Mueller P, Buchi M, Ooi CH, Kreuzaler M, Hirschmann P, Guichard A, Rieder N, Bill R, Herting F, Kienast Y, Dirnhofer S, Klein C, Hoves S, Ries CH, Corse Palma MD, Zippelius A (2020) Optimized antiangiogenic reprogramming of the tumor microenvironment potentiates CD40 immunotherapy. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 117(1):541–551
- 64. Ramirez JS, Bequet-Romero M, Diaz YM, Hernandez-Bernal F, Avila MA (2019) Does VEGFtargeted active immunotherapy induce complete abrogation of platelet VEGF levels? BMC Res Notes 12:323
- 65. Li J, Hao Q, Cao W, Vadgama JV, Wu Y (2018) Celecoxib in breast cancer prevention and therapy. Cancer Manag Res 10:4653–4667
- 66. Toloczko-Iwaniuk N, Dziemiańczyk-Pakieła D, Nowaszewska BK, Celińska-Janowicz K, Miltyk W (2019) Celecoxib in cancer therapy and prevention-review. Curr Drug Targets 20:302–315

- 67. Andrews P, Zhao X, Allen J, Li F, Chang M (2008) A comparison of the effectiveness of selected non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and their derivatives against cancer cells in vitro. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 61:203–214
- Sleire L, Førde HE, Netland IA, Leiss L, Skeie BS, Enger PØ (2017) Drug repurposing in cancer. Pharmacol Res 124:74–91
- 69. Zhao Y, Wang W, Guo S, Wang Y, Miao L, Xiong Y, Huang L (2016) PolyMetformin combines carrier and anticancer activities for in vivo siRNA delivery. Nat Commun 7:11822
- Clavreul A, Roger E, Pourbaghi-Masouleh M, Lemaire L, Tétaud C, Menei P (2018) Development and characterization of sorafenib-loaded lipid nanocapsules for the treatment of glioblastoma. Drug Deliv 25:1756–1765
- Pal K, Madamsetty VS, Dutta SK, Mukhopadhyay D (2019) Co-delivery of everolimus and vinorelbine via a tumor-targeted liposomal formulation inhibits tumor growth and metastasis in RCC. Int J Nanomedicine 14:5109–5123
- 72. Abud MB, Louzada RN, Isaac DLC, Souza LG, dos Reis RG, Lima EM, de Ávila MP (2019) In vivo and in vitro toxicity evaluation of liposome-encapsulated sirolimus. Int J Retin Vitr 5:35
- 73. Satchi-Fainaro R, Puder M, Davies JW, Tran HT, Sampson DA, Greene AK, Corfas G, Folkman J (2004) Targeting angiogenesis with a conjugate of HPMA copolymer and TNP-470. Nat Med 10:255–261
- 74. Tian F, Dahmani FZ, Qiao J, Ni J, Xiong H, Liu T, Zhou J, Yao J (2018) A targeted nanoplatform co-delivering chemotherapeutic and antiangiogenic drugs as a tool to reverse multidrug resistance in breast cancer. Acta Biomater 75:398–412
- 75. Balakrishnan S, Bhat FA, Raja Singh P, Mukherjee S, Elumalai P, Das S, Patra CR, Arunakaran J (2016) Gold nanoparticle-conjugated quercetin inhibits epithelial-mesenchymal transition, angiogenesis and invasiveness via EGFR/VEGFR-2-mediated pathway in breast cancer. Cell Prolif 49:678–697
- 76. Giri S, Karakoti A, Graham RP, Maguire JL, Reilly CM, Seal S, Rattan R, Shridhar V (2013) Nanoceria: a rare-earth nanoparticle as a novel anti-angiogenic therapeutic agent in ovarian cancer. PLoS One 8:e54578
- 77. Lin T, Zhao P, Jiang Y, Tang Y, Jin H, Pan Z, He H, Yang VC, Huang Y (2016) Blood–brainbarrier-penetrating albumin nanoparticles for biomimetic drug delivery via albumin-binding protein pathways for antiglioma therapy. ACS Nano 10:9999–10012



10

Metastasis: A Major Driver of Cancer Pathogenesis

Pradeep Singh Cheema, Gaurav Kumar, Sonam Mittal, Deepak Parashar, Anjali Geethadevi, Kapilesh Jadhav, and Hardeep Singh Tuli

Abstract

Cancer is a multifactorial condition that originates from genomic alterations in the cells, which confer them the ability to evade various cellular regulations and proliferate incessantly. Furthermore, the accumulation of these mutations confers metastatic abilities to the tumor cells, which help them in contriving various features essential for invasion of the host tissues and evading immune surveillance and thus spreading to distant sites. Metastasis is a key phenomenon in cancer pathogenesis, which involves invasion of host tissue, escape into the blood vascular system, survival within the circulation, extravasation into the secondary sites, establishment of micrometastasis, and colonization. The tumor cells utilize various host cells and pathways to reach the pre-destined sites, also known as pre-metastatic niches (PMNs). The primary tumor is known to secrete various factors, which render the secondary metastatic sites hospitable for the arriving tumor cells. These tumor cells, in turn, invade the PMNs and either undergo dormancy or outgrow to develop secondary metastases. Since metastasis involves

P. S. Cheema (🖂) · G. Kumar

Department of Biochemistry, University of Delhi, South Campus, New Delhi, India

S. Mittal

School of Biotechnology, Jawaharlal Nehru University, New Delhi, India

D. Parashar · A. Geethadevi

Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Medical College of Wisconsin, Milwaukee, WI, USA e-mail: dparashar@mcw.edu; ageethadevi@mcw.edu

K. Jadhav

Department of Biotechnology, School of Engineering and Technology Jaipur National University, Jaipur, Rajasthan, India

H. S. Tuli

Department of Biotechnology, Maharishi Markandeshwar (Deemed to be University), Mullana, Ambala, Haryana, India

© The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive licence to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2020 H. S. Tuli (ed.), *Drug Targets in Cellular Processes of Cancer: From Nonclinical to Preclinical Models*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-15-7586-0_10 185

a cascade of events, it also offers attractive targets for therapeutic intervention. This chapter elaborates the series of events involved in metastasis initiation and progression along with the role of PMNs and various therapeutic approaches to target metastasis.

Keywords

Metastasis \cdot Pre-metastatic niches \cdot Cancer \cdot Tumor cells \cdot Extracellular matrix \cdot Anti-cancer therapy

10.1 Introduction

The process of movement of primary tumor cells from their original site of growth to other distant sites or organs, where they colonize and establish secondary metastases, was termed as metastasis by Jean Claude Recamier in 1829 [1]. During metastasis, the tumor cells gain the ability to invade neighboring tissue, access the blood supply, and disseminate to distant organs [2, 3]. Today, metastasis is considered to be a major contributor to cancer related deaths. In fact, 90% of the cancer associated mortalities are attributed to metastasis following failure of surgical resection and chemotherapeutic approaches [4, 5]. Metastasis is a multi-step process, occurring in a defined pattern, which involves a variety of steps in a successive manner, including the invasion of the surrounding tissue, intravasation into the blood vessels, survival of cancer cells in the blood circulation, extravasation into the distant sites, adaptation in the new tumor microenvironment, and colonization (Fig. 10.1) [6, 7].

In fact, the formation of PMNs by the primary tumor cells itself lays the foundation for metastatic spread, thus justifying the words said by Paget, "When a plant goes to seed, its seeds are carried in all directions; but they can only live and grow if they fall on congenial soil" [8]. Thus, the distant organs/sites (soil) which are occupied by the metastatic tumor cells (seed) are primed prior to the arrival of these cells by various factors secreted by the primary tumor itself, which render them conducive for the invading tumor cells to grow and colonize. The steps of a metastatic cascade are sequentially discussed below.

10.2 Invasion of the Surrounding Tissue

Invasion of a tumor into its malignant phenotype is the very fundamental step in metastasis. Normal cells in the body grow in a dynamic environment defined by the extracellular matrix (ECM) surrounding stromal layers. The ECM mainly comprises of collagen, fibronectin, proteoglycans, elastin, and laminins apart from water, proteins, and polysaccharides [9]. Whereas the tumor-associated stroma encompasses a heterogenous population of cells such as endothelial cells (ECs), fibroblasts, myofibroblasts, adipocytes, plethora of bone marrow-derived cells (BMDCs), and several immune cells including macrophages [10]. The ECM



Fig. 10.1 The metastatic cascade: Metastasis encompasses a sequential occurrence of events, which ensues from invasion followed by the intravasation, survival in the circulation, extravasation to the distant metastatic sites, development of micrometastases, and colonization of the occupied sites. The role of various host cells in accomplishing each of these steps of this cascade is imperative

performs a key role in cell growth, morphogenesis, and plasticity of the parenchyma by providing a spatio-temporally regulated scaffold to the epithelial cells, thus maintaining the cell polarity. It is also responsible for providing essential bio-chemical and bio-mechanical signals or cues required for cellular differentiation and homeostasis, alteration of which is known to cause cancer [11–13]. The metastatic process initiates with the acquisition of invasive potential by the primary tumor cells, which then break free from the basement lining and move into the surrounding tissues, a phenomenon known as epithelial to mesenchymal transition (EMT) (Fig. 10.2) [14–16]. Various aspects of EMT are described in subsequent sections below.



Fig. 10.2 Various factors regulate the metastatic cascade: Metastasis encompasses several sequential steps, which are regulated by the interplay among various signaling molecules released by the primary tumor cells and the host-derived factors. Several factors such as TGF- β , MMPs, etc. exhibit pleiotropic functions in metastasis

10.3 Epithelial to Mesenchymal Transition (EMT)

The tumor-associated stroma consists of a heterotypic population of cells, which resembles the inflammatory stromal configuration and is induced upon wound healing processes under normal physiological conditions. This modulated stroma then releases various signaling molecules such as interleukin-6, transforming growth factor (TGF)- β , WNT, etc. which assist the adjacent carcinoma cells to activate the silent EMT mechanism. EMT involves the conversion of normal epithelial cells to an invasive mesenchymal phenotype by modulating their apical-basal polarity [17–19]. These mesenchymal cells are characterized by enhanced invasive and migratory capabilities and display resistance to apoptosis.

Evasion of apoptosis upon detachment from the anchorage of the basement membrane, i.e. anoikis, is a key feature of invasive cells [20, 21]. Integrins, which mediate the cellular attachment to the ECM, play a major role in escaping anoikis. Among various forms of integrins, upregulation of $\alpha_5\beta_3$ integrin is important in this process [22–24]. It also stimulates the production of matrix metalloproteinase (MMP) 2, thus further enhancing metastasis [25]. Integrin associated signaling pathways subsuming focal adhesion kinase (FAK) and integrin linked kinase

(ILK) are also involved in the obstruction of anoikis [26–28]. Similarly, cadherins contribute critically in mediating cell–cell adhesion by forming intercellular complexes with catenins that link them to the cytoskeletal proteins. Thus, the loss of certain epithelial cell surface markers such as ZO-1, laminin, E-cadherin, which favor homotypic cell adhesion, and the upregulation of N-cadherin, which promotes heterotypic cell adhesion, lead to the dissolution of intercellular junctions favoring the mesenchymal phenotype [29]. This transition is facilitated by activation of various pleiotropic transcription factors, namely Slug, Snail, Twist, Zeb1/2, FoxC2, and Prrx1 [30, 31]. This allows the migrating tumor cells to cross the basement membrane as well as the ECM, and intravasate into the blood or lymphatic vessels either as single entities or as clumps [32].

The migratory process involves the mechanical modulation of ECM by contraction and protrusion of the cells accompanied by degradation of the ECM by various proteases. Although the degradation of the ECM is the most common mode of migration of tumor cells, a protease independent mechanism is also known [33]. This mode involves the formation of invadopodia (actin-rich projections of cancer cells), which utilize protrusive and contractile forces to make their way through the ECM, indeed depending on the plasticity of the ECM components [33–35]. The role of macrophages in the initial stages of metastasis is also noteworthy. They have been shown to assimilate along the endothelium of blood vessels adjacent to the site of inflammation, and these macrophages secrete epidermal growth factor (EGF), which drives the chemotactic movement of tumor cells towards the vasculature as observed in breast cancer models [36]. The tumor cells exhibit EGF receptors on their surface and also secrete colony stimulating factor 1, which draws the macrophages and instigates them to secrete EGF and vice versa, thus forming a closed paracrine loop among themselves. This paracrine signaling results in modulation of the actin cytoskeleton in both tumor cells as well as macrophages, thus leading to the development of invadopodia in the migrating tumor cells and podosomes in macrophages.

The protease dependent mechanism followed by the migrating cells involves secretion of various MMPs responsible for the breakdown of several proteins involved in maintaining the integrity of the basement membrane and associated cellular parenchyma [37, 38]. The MMPs are also called as matrixins, and they belong to the metzincin superfamily of zinc-endopeptidases, which specifically cleave a variety of ECM components by proteolysis. Apart from the MMPs, other members superfamily prominent of this include А Disintegrin and metalloproteinases (ADAMs) and A Disintegrin and metalloproteinases with thrombospondin motifs (ADAMTS). MMPs are further categorized on the basis of substrates into Collagenases, Gelatinases, Stomelysins, their Matrilysins, Membrane-type MMPs, and other MMPs [37]. These MMPs cleave and degrade their respective substrates, thus facilitating the alteration of the ECM.

Moreover, the rapidly proliferating tumor mass also develops hypoxic conditions towards its core due to lack of proper blood supply, thus generating hypoxic conditions. Hypoxia mediated upregulation of lysyl oxidase (LOX) is also known to activate FAK and integrins, which further drive actin polymerization in the invadopodia, thus enhancing the migration of these cells. The exploration of LOX functioning in breast cancer cells uncovered its essential role in recruiting various MMPs, viz. MMP 2, MMM 9, and MMP 14, thus potentiating the tumor cell motility [39]. Therefore, the cancerous cells invade through the ECM, cross the basement membrane, reach the nearest blood or lymphatic vessel, and proceed to intravasation.

10.4 Intravasation

The process of entering the lymph or blood vessels by the locally invasive cancer cells is known as intravasation, which marks the second step in the metastatic cascade. There are two known modes of dissemination of cancer cells: the hematogenous spread, which occurs via the blood vessels, and the lymphatic spread, which proceeds via the lymphatic system. Hematogenous spread of the carcinogenic cells is the most common mode of transmission in metastasis [4]. In order to intravasate, the presence of blood vessels in proximity to the tumor cells is mandatory. The tumor cells therefore induce neo-angiogenesis by secreting various chemokines, which induce the generation of nascent blood vessels. This vasculature generated by neo-angiogenesis is prone to leakage due to lack of basement membrane and unorganized perivascular layers. These haphazardly formed blood vessels thus lead to the irregular supply of nutrients and oxygen to the rapidly proliferating tumor mass. Additionally, these mal-developed vessels provide various growth factors and cytokines to the tumor-associated matrix but their leakiness also leads to a poor blood supply to the core of the developing tumor, thus rendering it hypoxic. Various transcription factors that are responsive to low availability of oxygen are thus activated, which bestow the tumor cells with the ability to survive these oxygen deficient conditions. One such key protein is the hypoxia inducible factor (HIF1 α). HIF1a further activates various subordinate genes involved in angiogenesis and invasion such as Forkhead Box M1 (FOXM1) and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), etc. [40]. FOXM1 is an oncogenic transcription factor that controls the expression of several downstream genes regulating metastasis. In fact, FOXM1 is also known to transcriptionally regulate VEGF, MMP 9, etc. [41]. VEGF is the most potent angiogenic factor involved in the production of new blood vessels [42]. Besides VEGF, activation of MMPs such as MMP 2, 9, and 14 further aggravates the invasive nature of the carcinoma cells [38]. MMP 9 leads to the release of the sequestered VEGF, thus making it available to bind to its receptor VEGF-R, which enhances the generation of defective endothelial blood vessels. Thus, the interplay between these various molecules leads to intravasation of the invasive tumor cells into the blood circulation, resulting in circulating tumor cells (CTCs). These CTCs upon survival within the blood vessels migrate into the distal target organs and form micrometastases (Fig. 10.2).

10.5 Survival in the Circulation

Upon entering the blood circulation, the majority of the CTCs die, either due to the stress of blood flow or due to the immune destruction. Thus, only 0.01% of the circulating cells survive to form secondary metastases even though tumor cells shedding into the vasculature provide an ample number of tumor cells to intravasate [43, 44]. Altogether, they spend a short time in transit through the blood vessels and usually get trapped into the first capillary bed which they encounter [45]. Prior to their entrapment, the CTCs encounter a plethora of cells in the circulation such as platelets, natural killer cells (NK cells), and various bone marrow cells during their travel to secondary metastatic sites. The CTCs are able to undergo remarkable changes in their nuclear and overall shape to fit into the capillaries [46]. They acquire various features that enable survival in the host circulation, such as loss of various immunogenic markers from the cell surface and elevated expression of certain immune-suppressive markers, thus enabling them to evade apoptosis mediated by NK cells and circulating macrophages [47]. The CTCs express tissue factor (TF) as well as P-selectin ligands on their surfaces, which lead to interaction and activation of platelets, respectively, while instigating coagulation as well [48, 49]. Platelets are known to play a critical role in the survival of CTCs in the circulation as their depletion by genetic manipulation or pharmacological inhibition in metastatic tumor models greatly reduces metastasis [50]. Stimulation of platelets by the CTCs also serves as a source of TGF- β , which suppresses the immunolytic ability of NK cells by diminishing the NKG2D receptor. TGF- β is also reported to act in concert with the platelets to induce the activation of nuclear factor kappa B (NF- κ B) pathway in the CTCs, thus sustaining their EMT phenotype. The secretion of platelet derived growth factor by platelets is also known to enhance their survival in circulation [51– 53]. Apart from this, the interaction of platelets with the CTCs forms a physical shield over them forming tumor-platelet emboli, which helps them escape the immune surveillance. The CTCs draw similar benefits from the neutrophils present in the circulation, for example, the formation of neutrophil extracellular traps (NETs), which are known to entangle the tumor cells in circulation, thus enhancing their survival and providing them apt surface to adhere to the endothelial cells and extravasate [54]. Formation of tumor-host cell emboli mediated via interactions of CTCs and immune cells not only prevents the metastasizing cells from immune destruction but also helps them to reach the destined secondary sites and extravasate. Apart from passive trapping of the tumor emboli into the capillaries, the adherence ability of these complex structures is also found, which enables them to adhere to vessels of larger than the capillary diameter. This active adhesion is mediated by various adherence molecules such as integrins, selectins, and metadherins, which are also contributed by the interacting platelets, leukocytes, and other stromal fibroblasts [55–59]. Therefore, CTCs survive the circulation and get blocked in the capillary beds, where they extravasate into the metastatic site and form micrometastases.

10.6 Extravasation

Following the course of the bloodstream, the CTCs either get arrested in the capillary beds within few minutes after entering the circulation due to the capillary diameter restriction or adhere to the EC surface mediated by various adhesion and cell signaling mechanisms. Extravasation is similar to intravasation, which requires the CTCs to cross the endothelial barrier and this phenomenon is referred to as transendothelial migration (TEM) [60]. Most of these extravasated cells then migrate to the PMNs but only a few survive and proceed to micrometastasis and colonization whereas most of them are destroyed by immune cells. While the tumor cell-platelet emboli arrest at the endothelial lining, the activated platelets release adenine nucleotides (viz. ATP), which interact and activate the P_2Y_2 receptors on the ECs. This interaction leads to downstream activation of protein kinase C and causes unlocking of the endothelial barrier [61]. As mentioned earlier, the interaction of CTCs with various cells in the blood circulation as well as the endothelium leads to the secretion of various other chemokines such as VEGF, MMPs, cyclooxygenase 2 (COX2), and C-C motif ligand 2 (CCL2). These chemokines alter the integrity of the vascular membrane, thus facilitating extravasation [60, 62]. Similarly, the lung tumor and stromal cells secrete CCL2 which recruits CCR2+ monocytes that facilitate extravasation [63, 64]. Furthermore, secretion of TGF- β by the CTCs is also known to stimulate secretion of Angiopoietin-like 4 (ANGPTL4), and promote vascular permeability in breast carcinoma cells [65, 66]. Most of these factors are also implicated in the formation of PMNs as well as facilitation of invasion and intravasation, thus implying the pleiotropic nature of these molecules in metastasis.

The employment of various bone marrow-derived cells (BMDCs) further aids in extravasation by inducing the expression of several cell surface markers on both the ECs as well as the CTCs. For example, the recruited neutrophils are known to induce expression of selectins, integrins, intercellular adhesion molecules (ICAM 1) on the ECs as well as the tumor cells, thus favoring cellular interactions [67]. These interactions, in turn, facilitate the movement of CTCs from the endothelial lining towards the PMNs. In fact, the expression of β 1 integrin and FAK helps in forming filopodium like protrusions, which are required for the invasion of vascular endothelium. Apart from the common mechanism of TEM, CTCs have also been reported to skip the conventional mode of extravasation and proliferate in the vascular lumen itself, thus disrupting the endothelial barrier by the shear stress of proliferating tumor mass [55]. Interestingly, in 2016, Strilic et al. reported a previously unknown mechanism of extravasation in lung metastasis, wherein CTCs were shown to elicit controlled necrosis (necroptosis) in the ECs, thus disrupting the endothelial membrane [68].

10.7 Micrometastasis and Colonization

Certain sites in the human body are predisposed to metastatic growth. This predisposition also leads to organotropic metastasis in cancer, for example, the prostate tumor cells metastasize preferably to bone while cancer of breast colonizes bone, liver, brain, and lungs whereas colorectal cancers mostly metastasize to the liver. This propensity of various cancers to disseminate to various distant organs relies on the receptive environment provided by the PMNs.

10.8 Pre-metastatic Niche (PMN)

The primary tumor is known to send off certain chemokines (collectively known as secretome) to induce the formation of pre-metastatic niches at distant sites, thus enabling the disseminated tumor cells to colonize those tissues easily (Fig. 10.2). These factors stimulate the establishment of a suitable microenvironment in distant sites/organs that are amicable to the growth of secondary metastases prior to the arrival of metastasizing cells [8, 69, 70] (Fig. 10.2). This suitable microenvironment is also known as PMN. These PMNs are formed as a consequence of combined systemic efforts of the tumor secretome and extracellular vesicles derived from tumors. These secreted factors support a cascade of events culminating in the establishment of PMNs. Formation of anomalous blood vessels is the foremost event followed by modification of the local cell milieu and recruitment of various other cells such as BMDCs subsuming macrophages, myeloid cells, and hematopoietic progenitor cells to the target site which, in turn, attract the CTCs to the PMNs.

Tumor derived factor such as EGFR ligand epiregulin, COX2, MMP 1, MMP 2, MMP 9, ANGPTL4, VEGF-A, etc. are well observed to aggravate the loss of integrity of blood vessels in breast cancer [71]. These factors lead to the activation of FAK, which leads to disruption of inter-cellular connections among the ECs, thus facilitating the metastasis in breast cancer [62]. In fact, the activation of MMP 9 leads to the release of various sequestered cytokines, such as stromal cell-derived factor 1, which serves as a chemoattractant for CTCs [70]. The secretion of TGF- β is also reported to provoke the expression of ANGPTL4 and angiopoietin 2 in breast and lung tumor cells, respectively, thus increasing the permeability of blood vessels [65, 72]. Moreover, the secretion of chemokines such as CCL2 by both the tumor and stromal components leads to the recruitment of various BMDCs, which assist the CTCs in the process of extravasation as well as the formation of PMNs. CCL2 acts as a powerful chemoattractant for macrophages, NK cells, monocytes, and T-lymphocytes, thus functioning as a primary mediator of PMN formation and the metastatic colonization in various cancers [63, 73–75]. Apart from recruiting these cells, in order to promote an inflammatory environment in the PMNs, CCL2 is also known to suppress the immune ability of NK cells in breast cancer and melanoma models by hampering their maturation, thus shielding the CTCs from NK cell mediated destruction [76]. Another common regulator of inflammatory cues in

PMNs is the S100 family of proteins. They act both intracellularly and extracellularly to mediate the cross-talk between stromal cells and tumor cells during the configuration of PMNs. In the lung PMNs, expression of these S100 proteins on the endothelium layer is known to be instigated by various tumor secreted factors such as TGF- β , VEGF-A, TNF, and CD11b + myeloid cells [73, 77]. Similarly, HIF1 is also a crucial protein involved in the formation of PMN in various cancers [39, 78]. Studies encompassing breast cancer have demonstrated the increment in the shedding of extracellular tumor vesicles in a HIF dependent manner [79].

Apart from the chemokines secreted by tumor cells, extracellular vesicles (EVs) secreted by the tumor cells also play a substantial role in not only the establishment of PMNs but also carrying out metastasis. Tumor secreted EVs have been shown to carry genetic material (DNA and RNA), micro RNAs, proteins, and metabolites (fats and small metabolites), thus promoting PMN formation and disease progression [80, 81]. Surprisingly, tumor cells are known to exhibit amplified ability to secrete EVs, which is, in turn, boosted by hypoxic conditions [69, 79]. Various exosomes derived from the primary tumors display adhesion molecules on their surface such as integrin, which bind to ECM components and lead to the development of organotropic PMNs favoring organ-specific metastasis.

Facilitated by the PMNs, the extravasated cells then enter the secondary site, which is usually distant and has a different microenvironment as compared to the primary tumor site. Most of these cells persist as single disseminated tumor cells (DTCs) in the foreign tissue and either die or enter a state of dormancy, which eventually are either eliminated by the immune system or develop successful metastases [71, 82]. This period of dormancy can last up to days, weeks, or even years depending upon the availability of supportive signals and proliferative microenvironment. The state of dormancy is activated when the disseminated tumor cells fail to adapt to the new microenvironment or by the over-powering anti-proliferative signals in the secondary tissue or even by the failure to induce angiogenesis [83]. The patients who develop such dormant DTCs are designated to have minimal residual disease and are on the verge of greater risk of metastatic relapse. The dormant DTCs instigate certain signaling mechanisms to sustain in a quiescent state, such as the activation of AKT and SRC pathways by secretion of CXCL12 by the stroma in the metastatic niche. Upon metastasis to the bone, breast cancer cells have been shown to set off pro-survival mechanisms in response to CXCL12 secreted by the bone parenchyma [84]. These pro-survival pathways enable the DTCs to evade TRAIL-induced apoptosis as well as resist anoikis by further expressing tyrosine kinase receptor (TrkB) or by stimulating the non-canonical WNT pathway mediated by WNT2 [85]. The failure to interact with the ECM, and thus sensing the mitogenic cues also results in the induction of dormancy. For example, the DTCs undergo dormancy when they fall short to interact with the β 1 integrin, which leads to the failure in stimulating the FAK mediated proliferative signaling [86–88]. Various such chemical interactions among the ECM and DTCs are also reported to induce a cell cycle exit into the G₀ phase, thus inducing a state of suspended growth [89]. The emergence of these indolent DTCs definitely requires favorable signals, which is distinct in different cancers. For example, the gain of VCAM1 expression can activate the metastases of bone, by binding to the $\alpha_4\beta_1$ integrin receptor on the osteoclast progenitor cells, thus initiating colonization [90]. Similarly, the micrometastases in the lungs breakout of dormancy by expressing coco, which is an inhibitor of the bone morphogenetic protein (BMP) signaling thus potentiating metastatic colonization. These gains of function in the dormant metastatic cells indicate a low-level proliferation of the cells, which seems to be inevitable for the survival of DTCs. Acquisition of pro-proliferative signaling, mediated by MAP kinase, FAK, TGF- β , etc. is also known to enhance the colonization process as well [91].

10.9 Targeting Metastasis: Opportunities and Challenges

Metastasis is a highly unpredictable event, almost leading to the culmination of cancerous growth, making it certainly difficult to treat the cancer patients due to widespread mutations acquired by the metastasizing cells [92, 93]. Since metastasis is the major contributor to cancer related mortality, targeting metastasis provides a vast window of possibilities in dealing with cancer. However, by the time metastasis is detected in cancer patients, it has already spread to distant sites, which makes it a daunting target to follow [94]. Moreover, the involvement of various host cells, thus forming a heterogenous population that initiates and sustains metastasis is another major hurdle in pharmacological targeting of the metastatic cascade. Genetic instability forms the basis of neoplastic growth and the accumulation of these mutations with time makes it difficult to control metastasis. Increasing genetic instability confers the tumor cells with unprecedented variations which not only allow them to evade immune checkpoints but also survive under unfavorable conditions. Nevertheless, analysis of the metastatic cell karyotype and single cell studies have shown that these cells can originate from a single tumor cell potentiated by genetic variations [95, 96].

Since metastasis consists of a series of events, blocking the progression of any of these steps can be crucial in stopping it. While dealing with cancer metastasis, the majority of the therapies target the rapidly proliferating cells and associated mechanisms. Various anti-metastatic approaches have been enlisted below in Table 10.1. However, since the DTCs are known to be crucial purveyors of metastatic growth and relapse, specific approaches to target them should also be employed to obtain the recurrence-free survival of cancer patients. Different approaches to target metastasis have been employed, such as the inhibition of invasion promoting MMPs, thus curbing metastasis. The role of platelets in assisting CTCs to survive and extravasate has also garnered attention, thus the drugs targeting platelets have also been utilized against metastasis, although they do not reduce pre-existing lesions [115]. Following the entry into the blood, the CTCs have been proposed as markers of metastasis; however, these cells can also be targeted to prevent the establishment of metastases. With the advent of various techniques for isolating the CTCs from patient blood samples including the FDA approved Cellsearch[®] platform, various approaches to target them have been deployed

S.		Target molecule/		
No.	Name	pathway	Clinical Status	References
1.	Bevacizumab (monoclonal antibody)	VEGF/angiogenesis	Approved by FDA for resistant ovarian cancer, glioblastoma, cervical cancer, colorectal cancer, metastatic lung cancer, and renal cancer	[97–102]
2.	Denosumab (monoclonal antibody)	Receptor activator of nuclear factor kappa- B ligand/osteoclast activation	Approved by FDA for glioblastoma, metastatic lung cancer, colorectal and renal cancer. Also approved for cervical, colorectal, and resistant ovarian cancer	[103, 104]
3.	Cetuximab (monoclonal antibody)	EGFR	Metastatic colorectal carcinoma, non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC), and head and neck cancer	[105]
4.	Gefitinib/ Erlotinib (small molecule)	EGFR/downstream receptor tyrosine kinase pathway	Approved by FDA for metastatic NSCLC	[106]
5.	Dasatinib (small molecule)	SRC/ABL kinase	Approved by FDA for chronic myeloid leukemia (CML) and resistant acute leukemia (AL)	[107]
6.	Olaparib (small molecule)	Poly (ADP ribose) polymerase	Approved by FDA for metastatic breast cancer	[108]
7.	Lutetium Lu 177dotate (radioactive compound)	Somatostatin receptor	Approved by FDA for neuroendocrine tumors (GEP-NETs)	[109]
8.	Abiraterone acetate (hormone drug)		Approved by FDA for castration resistant prostate cancer in combination with prednisolone	[110]
9.	Abemaciclib (small molecule)	CDK4/CDK6	Approved by FDA for metastatic breast cancer	[111]
10.	Brentuximab vedotin (antibody drug conjugate)	CD30 antigen	Approved by FDA for classical Hodgkin's lymphoma in combination with chemotherapy	[112]
11.	Osimertinib (small molecule)	EGFR	Approved by FDA for metastatic NSCLC	[113]
12.	Trastuzumab deruxtecan (monoclonal antibody-drug conjugate)	Human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2)	Approved by FDA for unresectable and metastatic HER2 positive breast cancer	[114]

 Table 10.1
 Various inhibitors targeting different target molecules or pathways being used in treatment of metastatic cancer

[116–118]. Since the diagnosis of cancer in its earliest stages is not possible, targeting the formation of PMNs does not sound to be a confident option. Surgical resection of primary tumors definitely reduces the tumor cell load as well as the clonal variants in the host body; however, a holistic approach, which can target multiples facets of metastasis simultaneously, seems to be the best option for now.

10.10 Role of Natural Compounds in Targeting Metastasis

Targeting metastasis in anti-cancer research has proved to be an effective approach to curb cancer. However, the use of anti-metastatic agents is associated with several adverse outcomes. Surgical removal of tumor is also not possible in every carcinogenic scenario, for instance, in leukemia. Similarly, radiotherapy also has its own limitations and cannot be used everywhere as a generalized anti-cancer approach. In such scenario, the use of natural compounds against metastasis has proven itself a boon for cancer patients. Recent years have witnessed a spike in the use of natural compounds in treating cancer, and this is further aided by the fact that utilization of natural compounds is considered safer with no or lesser side effects than any other anti-cancer approach. Therefore, a variety of natural anti-metastatic agents are being currently used against cancer. A few of recently used anti-cancer natural compounds are listed below in Table 10.2.

10.11 Conclusion and Future Perspectives

Metastasis is a life-threatening phenomenon, which is initiated by the primary tumor cells and it subsequently marks distant organs for the development of secondary tumors by forming PMNs. Although this cascade has been acknowledged as the basis of most cancer related deaths for several years, the precise mechanisms and molecules involved in the spatio-temporal regulation of this cascade are still incompletely understood. However, the active involvement of the host cells and chemokines with the tumor cell milieu has garnered considerable attention and appreciation in recent years. The utilization of host-derived factors and cellular components for metastatic dissemination demonstrates a remarkable interaction among the primary tumor cells and the metastatic niches. Additionally, the rebel nature of metastatic cells not only allows them to successfully evade the host immune system but also utilize it for their own propagation and survival. These characteristics also bestow these cells with the ability to resist various therapeutic agents targeting cancer. Thus, metastasis stands as a major challenge for the scientific community today in dealing with cancer and necessitates in-depth research in the coming years. Although a plethora of studies have shed light on various happenings that lead to the origin of primary tumors and subsequent establishment of clinically detectable metastases, still a lot of effort is needed to comprehend the cues leading to the initiation of metastasis and subsequent colonization of distant metastatic sites. Further dissection of the microenvironment alterations and

ed
su s
are
hey
re t
vhe
er
anc
ofc
pe
d ty
an
gets.
targ
lar
lecu
mo
ce,
Inos
ss, s
cla
ical
nem
ir cł
thei
ds,
uno
duid
l cc
tura
s na
ious
Var
Ņ
10.
ble
Ta

		in the formed the		e and the sum tangent and the or same	nom om fom otorra	
						Reference
S. no.	Compound	Class	Source/Name	Molecular target(s)/	Type of cancer studied	(s)
1	Evodiamine	Alkaloid	Plant/Evodia	NFkB, MMP2, pERK1/2	Breast, colon, lung, melanoma and	[119–
			rutaecarpa		nasopharyngeal cancer	123]
2	Hirsutine	Alkaloid	Plant/Uncaria	MMP2/9, NFkB, ROCK1/PTEN/ D13K/G5K3B	Breast cancer, lung cancer	[124- 1261
,			Distriction	THE MANAGE AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND		[07]
r	Naringenin	Flavonone	Plant/citrus fruits.	VEGF, MMP2/9, AK1, m10K, TGF-8.	Breast cancer, lung cancer, prostate cancer, pancreatic cancer	[12/- 131]
		T - D		ETT AAMON EAV NED		
4	Genisien	Ізопауопопе	rianu Genisia tinctoria	FL14, IMINIP2/9, FAIN, INFKB, ERK/PI3K/AP1	Lung cancer, prostate cancer, hepatocellular carcinoma	[135]
5	Myricetin	Flavonoid	Plant/Myrica	MMP2/9, STAT3, PIM1/CXCR4,	Breast, cholangiocarcinoma,	[136-
			nagi	PI3K	colon, esophagus prostate cancer,	140]
					pancreatic cancer, medulloblastoma	
9	Silibinin	Flavonoid	Plant/Silybum	MMP2, vimentin, NFkB, Zeb1,	Lung cancer, prostate cancer,	[141–
			marianum	SLUG, TGF-β	bladder carcinoma	143]
7	Delphinidin	Anthocyanidin	Plant/	ERK/p38MAPK, MMP9, NFkB,	Colorectal cancer, osteosarcoma,	[144–
			pigmented	EGFR	breast cancer, hepatocellular	147]
			fruits and		cancer	
			vegetables			
8	Shikonin	Naphthoquinone	Plant/	Integrin b1, ERK1/2, MMP2/9,	Prostate cancer, breast cancer, lung	[148–
			Lithospermum	GSK3β/β-catenin, RIP1/3, SIRT2	cancer, osteosarcoma, colorectal	151]
			erythrorhizon		cancer	
9	Sulforaphane	Isothiocyanate	Plant/	MMP2/9, pERK, MMP9,	Lung cancer, prostate cancer, skin	[152-
			cruciferous	GSK3β/β-catenin, EGFR, TRAIL,	cancer, breast cancer, bladder	158]
			vegetables	BCl2/X _L and MCL1, COX2/	cancer	
				MMP2/9/SNAIL/ZEB1		
10	Curcumin	Curcuminoid	Plant/Curcuma	NFkB, AP1, STAT3, MMP2/9,	Breast cancer, lung cancer,	[159-
			longa	FAK, HLJ1	prostate cancer	161]

11	Paclitaxel	Diterpene	Plant/Taxus brevifolia	Tubulin, Aurora kinase/cofilin1	Breast cancer, lung cancer, glioblastoma, gastric cancer	[162– 165]
12	Camptothecin	Alkaloid	Plant/ Camptotheca acuminata	DNA topoisomerase I	Ovarian cancer, colorectal cancer, lung cancer, pancreatic cancer, gastric cancer	[166– 169]
13	Actinomycin D	Glycopeptide	Bacteria/ Streptomyces sp.	RNA polymerase I	Rhabdomyosarcoma, testicular cancer, Ewing's sarcoma, ovarian cancer, lung cancer, pancreatic cancer	[170- 173]
14	Bleomycin	Glycopeptide	Bacteria/ Streptomyces verticillus	DNA strands	Squamous cell carcinomas, Hodgkin's lymphomas, and testicular tumor	[174–176]
15	Doxorubicin	Anthracyclines	Bacteria/ Streptomyces peucetius	Bcl2/Bax, topoisomerase I and II.	Breast cancer, acute lymphocytic leukemia, Kaposi's sarcoma	[177– 180]
16	Vinblastine	Alkaloid	Plant/ Catharanthus roseus	Tubulin	Breast cancer, renal cell carcinoma, melanoma, lung cancer	[181– 185]
17	Cytarabine	Anti-metabolite	Marine animal/ Tectitethya crypta	DNA replication	Acute myeloid leukemia, acute lymphocytic leukemia, chronic myelogenous leukemia, non-Hodgkin's lymphoma	[186– 190]
18	Trabectedin	Alkylating agent	Marine animal/ Ecteinascidia turbinata	FUS-CHOP, IL-6, p-glycoprotein.	Liposarcoma, leiomyosarcoma	[191– 193]
19	Brentuximab vedotin	Antibody drug conjugate	Marine/ Dollabella auricularia	CD30 antigen	Hodgkin's lymphoma	[194]
						(continued)

						Reference
S. no.	Compound	Class	Source/Name	Molecular target(s)/	Type of cancer studied	(s)
20	Salinosporamide	Bicyclic	Bacteria/	NFkB, MMP9	Multiple myeloma and mantle cell	[195–
	A	g-lactone	Salinispora		lymphoma	197]
		b-lactam	tropica			
21	Quercetin	Flavonoid	Plant/	MMP 2/9	Melanoma, oral cancer	[198]
			cruciferous			
			vegetables			
22.	Carnosol	Polyphenol	Plant/	MMP 2/9	Melanoma	[199]
			Rosmarinus			
			officinalis			
23.	Gambogic acid	Xanthonoid	Plant/Garcinia	MMP 2/9	Adenocarcinoma, breast cancer	[200]
			hanburyi			

 Table 10.2
 (continued)

host-tumor interplay will not only allow us to understand the early events involved in metastasis but also will assist us to formulate specific and better therapeutic modalities against it.

References

- 1. Récamier JCA (1829) Recherches sur le traitement du cancer: par la compression méthodique simple ou combinée, et sur l'histoire générale de la même maladie, vol 1, Gabon
- Sinha A, Agarwal S, Parashar D, Verma A, Saini S, Jagadish N, Ansari AS, Lohiya NK, Suri A (2013) Down regulation of SPAG9 reduces growth and invasive potential of triple-negative breast cancer cells: possible implications in targeted therapy. J Exp Clin Cancer Res 32(1):69
- Suri A, Saini S, Sinha A, Agarwal S, Verma A, Parashar D, Singh S, Gupta N, Jagadish N (2012) Cancer testis antigens: a new paradigm for cancer therapy. Onco Targets Ther 1 (7):1194–1196
- 4. Gupta GP, Massagué J (2006) Cancer metastasis: building a framework. Cell 127(4):679-695
- 5. Steeg PS (2006) Tumor metastasis: mechanistic insights and clinical challenges. Nat Med 12 (8):895–904
- 6. Jagadish N, Gupta N, Agarwal S, Parashar D, Sharma A, Fatima R, Topno AP, Kumar V, Suri A (2016) Sperm-associated antigen 9 (SPAG9) promotes the survival and tumor growth of triple-negative breast cancer cells. Tumour Biol 37(10):13101–13110
- Saini S, Agarwal S, Sinha A, Verma A, Parashar D, Gupta N, Ansari AS, Lohiya NK, Jagadish N, Suri A (2013) Gene silencing of A-kinase anchor protein 4 inhibits cervical cancer growth in vitro and in vivo. Cancer Gene Ther 20(7):413–420
- 8. Paget S (1889) The distribution of secondary growths in cancer of the breast. Lancet 8 (2):98–101. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(00)49915-0
- Walker C, Mojares E, del Río Hernández A (2018) Role of extracellular matrix in development and cancer progression. Int J Mol Sci 19(10):3028
- Joyce JA, Pollard JW (2009) Microenvironmental regulation of metastasis. Nat Rev Cancer 9 (4):239–252
- Butcher DT, Alliston T, Weaver VM (2009) A tense situation: forcing tumour progression. Nat Rev Cancer 9(2):108–122
- Frantz C, Stewart KM, Weaver VM (2010) The extracellular matrix at a glance. J Cell Sci 123 (24):4195–4200
- Lu P, Weaver VM, Werb Z (2012) The extracellular matrix: a dynamic niche in cancer progression. J Cell Biol 196(4):395–406
- 14. Agarwal S, Parashar D, Gupta N, Jagadish N, Thakar A, Suri V, Kumar R, Gupta A, Ansari AS, Lohiya NK, Suri A (2014) Sperm associated antigen 9 (SPAG9) expression and humoral response in benign and malignant salivary gland tumors. Onco Targets Ther 3(12):e974382
- 15. Agarwal S, Saini S, Parashar D, Verma A, Sinha A, Jagadish N, Batra A, Suri S, Gupta A, Ansari AS, Lohiya NK, Suri A (2013) The novel cancer-testis antigen A-kinase anchor protein 4 (AKAP4) is a potential target for immunotherapy of ovarian serous carcinoma. Onco Targets Ther 2(5):e24270. https://doi.org/10.4161/onci.24270
- 16. Jagadish N, Parashar D, Gupta N, Agarwal S, Sharma A, Fatima R, Suri V, Kumar R, Gupta A, Lohiya NK, Suri A (2016) A novel cancer testis antigen target A-kinase anchor protein (AKAP4) for the early diagnosis and immunotherapy of colon cancer. Onco Targets Ther 5 (2):e1078965
- Geethadevi A, Sharma A, Sharma MK, Parashar D (2018) An interplay between microRNA and SOX4 in the regulation of epithelial–mesenchymal transition and cancer progression. Cancer Transl Med 4:17–27
- Jagadish N, Parashar D, Gupta N, Agarwal S, Suri V, Kumar R, Suri V, Sadasukhi TC, Gupta A, Ansari AS, Lohiya NK, Suri A (2016) Heat shock protein 70-2 (HSP70-2) is a novel

therapeutic target for colorectal cancer and is associated with tumor growth. BMC Cancer 16:561

- Jagadish N, Parashar D, Gupta N, Agarwal S, Purohit S, Kumar V, Sharma A, Fatima R, Topno AP, Shaha C, Suri A (2015) A-kinase anchor protein 4 (AKAP4) a promising therapeutic target of colorectal cancer. J Exp Clin Cancer Res 34:142
- Grossmann J (2002) Molecular mechanisms of "detachment-induced apoptosis—Anoikis". Apoptosis 7(3):247–260
- 21. McGill G, Fisher DE (1997) Apoptosis in tumorigenesis and cancer therapy. Front Biosci 2:353–379
- 22. Albelda SM, Mette SA, Elder DE, Stewart R, Damjanovich L, Herlyn M, Buck CA (1990) Integrin distribution in malignant melanoma: association of the β 3 subunit with tumor progression. Cancer Res 50(20):6757–6764
- 23. Brooks PC, Strömblad S, Klemke R, Visscher D, Sarkar FH, Cheresh DA (1995) Antiintegrin alpha v beta 3 blocks human breast cancer growth and angiogenesis in human skin. J Clin Invest 96(4):1815–1822
- 24. Petitclerc E, Strömblad S, von Schalscha TL, Mitjans F, Piulats J, Montgomery AMP, Cheresh DA, Brooks PC (1999) Integrin αvβ3 promotes M21 melanoma growth in human skin by regulating tumor cell survival. Cancer Res 59(11):2724–2730
- 25. Brooks PC, Strömblad S, Sanders LC, von Schalscha TL, Aimes RT, Stetler-Stevenson WG, Quigley JP, Cheresh DA (1996) Localization of matrix metalloproteinase MMP-2 to the surface of invasive cells by interaction with integrin $\alpha\nu\beta$ 3. Cell 85(5):683–693
- Attwell S, Roskelley C, Dedhar S (2000) The integrin-linked kinase (ILK) suppresses anoikis. Oncogene 19(33):3811–3815
- 27. Ilić D, Almeida EAC, Schlaepfer DD, Dazin P, Aizawa S, Damsky CH (1998) Extracellular matrix survival signals transduced by focal adhesion kinase suppress p53-mediated apoptosis. J Cell Biol 143(2):547–560
- Radeva G, Petrocelli T, Behrend E, Leung-Hagesteijn C, Filmus J, Slingerland J, Dedhar S (1997) Overexpression of the integrin-linked kinase promotes anchorage-independent cell cycle progression. J Biol Chem 272(21):13937–13944
- Takeichi M (1993) Cadherins in cancer: implications for invasion and metastasis. Curr Opin Cell Biol 5(5):806–811
- De Craene B, Berx G (2013) Regulatory networks defining EMT during cancer initiation and progression. Nat Rev Cancer 13(2):97–110
- 31. Lamouille S, Xu J, Derynck R (2014) Molecular mechanisms of epithelial-mesenchymal transition. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 15(3):178
- Haeger A, Krause M, Wolf K, Friedl P (2014) Cell jamming: collective invasion of mesenchymal tumor cells imposed by tissue confinement. Biochim Biophys Acta Gen Subj 1840 (8):2386–2395
- 33. Wisdom KM, Adebowale K, Chang J, Lee JY, Nam S, Desai R, Rossen NS, Rafat M, West RB, Hodgson L (2018) Matrix mechanical plasticity regulates cancer cell migration through confining microenvironments. Nat Commun 9(1):1–13
- Eddy RJ, Weidmann MD, Sharma VP, Condeelis JS (2017) Tumor cell invadopodia: invasive protrusions that orchestrate metastasis. Trends Cell Biol 27(8):595–607
- 35. Paszek MJ, Zahir N, Johnson KR, Lakins JN, Rozenberg GI, Gefen A, Reinhart-King CA, Margulies SS, Dembo M, Boettiger D (2005) Tensional homeostasis and the malignant phenotype. Cancer Cell 8(3):241–254
- Condeelis J, Pollard JW (2006) Macrophages: obligate partners for tumor cell migration, invasion, and metastasis. Cell 124(2):263–266
- Nagase H, Visse R, Murphy G (2006) Structure and function of matrix metalloproteinases and TIMPs. Cardiovasc Res 69(3):562–573
- Quintero-Fabián S, Arreola R, Becerril-Villanueva E, Torres-Romero JC, Arana-Argáez VE, Lara-Riegos J, Ramírez-Camacho MA, Alvarez Sanchez ME (2019) Role of matrix metalloproteinases in angiogenesis and cancer. Front Oncol 9:1370

- Erler JT, Bennewith KL, Nicolau M, Dornhöfer N, Kong C, Le Q-T, Chi J-TA, Jeffrey SS, Giaccia AJ (2006) Lysyl oxidase is essential for hypoxia-induced metastasis. Nature 440 (7088):1222–1226
- 40. Chiang SPH, Cabrera RM, Segall JE (2016) Tumor cell intravasation. Am J Phys Cell Phys 311(1):C1–C14
- 41. Raychaudhuri P, Park HJ (2011) FoxM1: a master regulator of tumor metastasis. Cancer Res 71(13):4329–4333
- 42. Ferrara N (2002) VEGF and the quest for tumour angiogenesis factors. Nat Rev Cancer 2 (10):795–803
- Butler TP, Gullino PM (1975) Quantitation of cell shedding into efferent blood of mammary adenocarcinoma. Cancer Res 35(3):512–516
- 44. Chang YS, di Tomaso E, McDonald DM, Jones R, Jain RK, Munn LL (2000) Mosaic blood vessels in tumors: frequency of cancer cells in contact with flowing blood. Proc Natl Acad Sci 97(26):14608–14613
- Chambers AF, Groom AC, MacDonald IC (2002) Dissemination and growth of cancer cells in metastatic sites. Nat Rev Cancer 2(8):563–572
- 46. Yamauchi K, Yang M, Jiang P, Yamamoto N, Xu M, Amoh Y, Tsuji K, Bouvet M, Tsuchiya H, Tomita K (2005) Real-time in vivo dual-color imaging of intracapillary cancer cell and nucleus deformation and migration. Cancer Res 65(10):4246–4252
- 47. Steven A, Seliger B (2018) The role of immune escape and immune cell infiltration in breast cancer. Breast Care 13(1):16–21
- 48. Martin TA, Ye L, Sanders AJ, Lane J, Jiang WG (2013) Cancer invasion and metastasis: molecular and cellular perspective. In: Madame curie bioscience database [Internet]. Landes Bioscience, Austin, TX
- 49. Qi C, Wei B, Zhou W, Yang Y, Li B, Guo S, Li J, Ye J, Li J, Zhang Q (2015) P-selectinmediated platelet adhesion promotes tumor growth. Oncotarget 6(9):6584
- Pearlstein E, Ambrogio C, Karpatkin S (1984) Effect of antiplatelet antibody on the development of pulmonary metastases following injection of CT26 colon adenocarcinoma, Lewis lung carcinoma, and B16 amelanotic melanoma tumor cells into mice. Cancer Res 44 (9):3884–3887
- Labelle M, Begum S, Hynes RO (2011) Direct signaling between platelets and cancer cells induces an epithelial-mesenchymal-like transition and promotes metastasis. Cancer Cell 20 (5):576–590
- Nieswandt B, Hafner M, Echtenacher B, Männel DN (1999) Lysis of tumor cells by natural killer cells in mice is impeded by platelets. Cancer Res 59(6):1295–1300
- Palumbo JS, Talmage KE, Massari JV, La Jeunesse CM, Flick MJ, Kombrinck KW, Jirousková M, Degen JL (2005) Platelets and fibrin (ogen) increase metastatic potential by impeding natural killer cell-mediated elimination of tumor cells. Blood 105(1):178–185
- 54. Cools-Lartigue J, Spicer J, McDonald B, Gowing S, Chow S, Giannias B, Bourdeau F, Kubes P, Ferri L (2013) Neutrophil extracellular traps sequester circulating tumor cells and promote metastasis. J Clin Invest 123(8):3446–3458
- 55. Al-Mehdi AB, Tozawa K, Fisher AB, Shientag L, Lee A, Muschel RJ (2000) Intravascular origin of metastasis from the proliferation of endothelium-attached tumor cells: a new model for metastasis. Nat Med 6(1):100–102
- 56. Brown DM, Ruoslahti E (2004) Metadherin, a cell surface protein in breast tumors that mediates lung metastasis. Cancer Cell 5(4):365–374
- Läubli H, Borsig L (2010) Selectins promote tumor metastasis. Semin Cancer Biol 20 (3):169–177
- Läubli H, Stevenson JL, Varki A, Varki NM, Borsig L (2006) L-selectin facilitation of metastasis involves temporal induction of Fut7-dependent ligands at sites of tumor cell arrest. Cancer Res 66(3):1536–1542
- Orr FW, Wang HH (2001) Tumor cell interactions with the microvasculature: a rate-limiting step in metastasis. Surg Oncol Clin N Am 10(2):357–381

- Reymond N, d'Agua BB, Ridley AJ (2013) Crossing the endothelial barrier during metastasis. Nat Rev Cancer 13(12):858–870
- Schumacher D, Strilic B, Sivaraj KK, Wettschureck N, Offermanns S (2013) Platelet-derived nucleotides promote tumor-cell transendothelial migration and metastasis via P2Y2 receptor. Cancer Cell 24(1):130–137
- 62. Gupta GP, Nguyen DX, Chiang AC, Bos PD, Kim JY, Nadal C, Gomis RR, Manova-Todorova K, Massagué J (2007) Mediators of vascular remodelling co-opted for sequential steps in lung metastasis. Nature 446(7137):765–770
- Qian B-Z, Li J, Zhang H, Kitamura T, Zhang J, Campion LR, Kaiser EA, Snyder LA, Pollard JW (2011) CCL2 recruits inflammatory monocytes to facilitate breast-tumour metastasis. Nature 475(7355):222–225
- 64. Wolf MJ, Hoos A, Bauer J, Boettcher S, Knust M, Weber A, Simonavicius N, Schneider C, Lang M, Stürzl M (2012) Endothelial CCR2 signaling induced by colon carcinoma cells enables extravasation via the JAK2-Stat5 and p38MAPK pathway. Cancer Cell 22(1):91–105
- 65. Padua D, Zhang XH-F, Wang Q, Nadal C, Gerald WL, Gomis RR, Massagué J (2008) TGFβ primes breast tumors for lung metastasis seeding through angiopoietin-like 4. Cell 133 (1):66–77
- Weis S, Cui J, Barnes L, Cheresh D (2004) Endothelial barrier disruption by VEGF-mediated Src activity potentiates tumor cell extravasation and metastasis. J Cell Biol 167(2):223–229
- 67. Liang S, Fu C, Wagner D, Guo H, Zhan D, Dong C, Long M (2008) Two-dimensional kinetics of β2-integrin and ICAM-1 bindings between neutrophils and melanoma cells in a shear flow. Am J Phys Cell Phys 294(3):C743–C753
- 68. Strilic B, Yang L, Albarrán-Juárez J, Wachsmuth L, Han K, Müller UC, Pasparakis M, Offermanns S (2016) Tumour-cell-induced endothelial cell necroptosis via death receptor 6 promotes metastasis. Nature 536(7615):215–218
- 69. Peinado H, Zhang H, Matei IR, Costa-Silva B, Hoshino A, Rodrigues G, Psaila B, Kaplan RN, Bromberg JF, Kang Y (2017) Pre-metastatic niches: organ-specific homes for metastases. Nat Rev Cancer 17(5):302–317
- Psaila B, Lyden D (2009) The metastatic niche: adapting the foreign soil. Nat Rev Cancer 9 (4):285–293
- Lambert AW, Pattabiraman DR, Weinberg RA (2017) Emerging biological principles of metastasis. Cell 168(4):670–691
- 72. Barcellos-Hoff MH, Akhurst RJ (2009) Transforming growth factor-β in breast cancer: too much, too late. Breast Cancer Res 11(1):202
- 73. Hiratsuka S, Watanabe A, Aburatani H, Maru Y (2006) Tumour-mediated upregulation of chemoattractants and recruitment of myeloid cells predetermines lung metastasis. Nat Cell Biol 8(12):1369–1375
- 74. Loberg RD, Ying C, Craig M, Yan LI, Snyder LA, Pienta KJ (2007) CCL2 as an important mediator of prostate cancer growth in vivo through the regulation of macrophage infiltration. Neoplasia (New York, NY) 9(7):556
- 75. Melgarejo E, Medina MÁ, Sánchez-Jiménez F, Urdiales JL (2009) Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1: a key mediator in inflammatory processes. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 41(5):998–1001
- 76. Sceneay J, Chow MT, Chen A, Halse HM, Wong CSF, Andrews DM, Sloan EK, Parker BS, Bowtell DD, Smyth MJ (2012) Primary tumor hypoxia recruits CD11b+/Ly6Cmed/Ly6G+ immune suppressor cells and compromises NK cell cytotoxicity in the premetastatic niche. Cancer Res 72(16):3906–3911
- 77. Hiratsuka S, Watanabe A, Sakurai Y, Akashi-Takamura S, Ishibashi S, Miyake K, Shibuya M, Akira S, Aburatani H, Maru Y (2008) The S100A8–serum amyloid A3–TLR4 paracrine cascade establishes a pre-metastatic phase. Nat Cell Biol 10(11):1349–1355
- Erler JT, Weaver VM (2009) Three-dimensional context regulation of metastasis. Clin Exp Metastasis 26(1):35–49
- King HW, Michael MZ, Gleadle JM (2012) Hypoxic enhancement of exosome release by breast cancer cells. BMC Cancer 12(1):421

- 80. Skog J, Würdinger T, Van Rijn S, Meijer DH, Gainche L, Curry WT, Carter BS, Krichevsky AM, Breakefield XO (2008) Glioblastoma microvesicles transport RNA and proteins that promote tumour growth and provide diagnostic biomarkers. Nat Cell Biol 10(12):1470–1476
- Valadi H, Ekström K, Bossios A, Sjöstrand M, Lee JJ, Lötvall JO (2007) Exosome-mediated transfer of mRNAs and microRNAs is a novel mechanism of genetic exchange between cells. Nat Cell Biol 9(6):654–659
- 82. Luzzi KJ, MacDonald IC, Schmidt EE, Kerkvliet N, Morris VL, Chambers AF, Groom AC (1998) Multistep nature of metastatic inefficiency: dormancy of solitary cells after successful extravasation and limited survival of early micrometastases. Am J Pathol 153(3):865–873
- Aguirre-Ghiso JA (2007) Models, mechanisms and clinical evidence for cancer dormancy. Nat Rev Cancer 7(11):834–846
- 84. Sun X, Cheng G, Hao M, Zheng J, Zhou X, Zhang J, Taichman RS, Pienta KJ, Wang J (2010) CXCL12/CXCR4/CXCR7 chemokine axis and cancer progression. Cancer Metastasis Rev 29 (4):709–722
- 85. Douma S, van Laar T, Zevenhoven J, Meuwissen R, van Garderen E, Peeper DS (2004) Suppression of anoikis and induction of metastasis by the neurotrophic receptor TrkB. Nature 430(7003):1034–1039
- 86. Barkan D, Kleinman H, Simmons JL, Asmussen H, Kamaraju AK, Hoenorhoff MJ, Liu Z, Costes SV, Cho EH, Lockett S (2008) Inhibition of metastatic outgrowth from single dormant tumor cells by targeting the cytoskeleton. Cancer Res 68(15):6241–6250
- Ghiso JAA, Kovalski K, Ossowski L (1999) Tumor dormancy induced by downregulation of urokinase receptor in human carcinoma involves integrin and MAPK signaling. J Cell Biol 147(1):89–104
- 88. Shibue T, Weinberg RA (2009) Integrin β1-focal adhesion kinase signaling directs the proliferation of metastatic cancer cells disseminated in the lungs. Proc Natl Acad Sci 106 (25):10290–10295
- 89. Sosa MS, Avivar-Valderas A, Bragado P, Wen H-C, Aguirre-Ghiso JA (2011) ERK1/2 and p38α/β signaling in tumor cell quiescence: opportunities to control dormant residual disease. Clin Cancer Res 17(18):5850–5857
- 90. Lu X, Mu E, Wei Y, Riethdorf S, Yang Q, Yuan M, Yan J, Hua Y, Tiede BJ, Lu X (2011) VCAM-1 promotes osteolytic expansion of indolent bone micrometastasis of breast cancer by engaging α4β1-positive osteoclast progenitors. Cancer Cell 20(6):701–714
- 91. Giancotti FG (2013) Mechanisms governing metastatic dormancy and reactivation. Cell 155 (4):750–764
- Ding LI, Ellis MJ, Li S, Larson DE, Chen K, Wallis JW, Harris CC, McLellan MD, Fulton RS, Fulton LL (2010) Genome remodelling in a basal-like breast cancer metastasis and xenograft. Nature 464(7291):999–1005
- 93. Yachida S, Jones S, Bozic I, Antal T, Leary R, Fu B, Kamiyama M, Hruban RH, Eshleman JR, Nowak MA (2010) Distant metastasis occurs late during the genetic evolution of pancreatic cancer. Nature 467(7319):1114–1117
- Talmadge JE, Fidler IJ (2010) AACR centennial series: the biology of cancer metastasis: historical perspective. Cancer Res 70(14):5649–5669
- Bloomfield M, Duesberg P (2016) Inherent variability of cancer-specific aneuploidy generates metastases. Mol Cytogenet 9(1):90
- 96. Duesberg P, Iacobuzio-Donahue C, Brosnan JA, McCormack A, Mandrioli D, Chen L (2012) Origin of metastases: subspecies of cancers generated by intrinsic karyotypic variations. Cell Cycle 11(6):1151–1166
- 97. Burger RA, Brady MF, Bookman MA, Fleming GF, Monk BJ, Huang H, Mannel RS, Homesley HD, Fowler J, Greer BE (2012) Incorporation of bevacizumab in the primary treatment of ovarian cancer. Obstet Gynecol Surv 67(5):289–290
- Lauro S, Onesti CE, Righini R, Marchetti P (2014) The use of bevacizumab in non-small cell lung cancer: an update. Anticancer Res 34(4):1537–1545

- 99. Loupakis F, Cremolini C, Masi G, Lonardi S, Zagonel V, Salvatore L, Cortesi E, Tomasello G, Ronzoni M, Spadi R (2014) Initial therapy with FOLFOXIRI and bevacizumab for metastatic colorectal cancer. N Engl J Med 371(17):1609–1618
- 100. Tewari KS, Sill MW, Long HJ III, Penson RT, Huang H, Ramondetta LM, Landrum LM, Oaknin A, Reid TJ, Leitao MM (2014) Improved survival with bevacizumab in advanced cervical cancer. N Engl J Med 370(8):734–743
- 101. Wenger KJ, Wagner M, You S, Franz K, Harter PN, Burger MC, Voss M, Ronellenfitsch MW, Fokas E, Steinbach JP (2017) Bevacizumab as a last-line treatment for glioblastoma following failure of radiotherapy, temozolomide and lomustine. Oncol Lett 14(1):1141–1146
- 102. Yang JC (2004) Bevacizumab for patients with metastatic renal cancer: an update. Clin Cancer Res 10(18):6367S–6370S
- 103. Pageau SC (2009) Denosumab. MAbs 1(3):210-215
- 104. Rizzoli R, Yasothan U, Kirkpatrick P (2010) Denosumab. Nature Publishing Group
- 105. Chung CH, Mirakhur B, Chan E, Le Q-T, Berlin J, Morse M, Murphy BA, Satinover SM, Hosen J, Mauro D (2008) Cetuximab-induced anaphylaxis and IgE specific for galactose-α-1, 3-galactose. N Engl J Med 358(11):1109–1117
- 106. Cascone T, Troiani T, Morelli MP, Gridelli C, Ciardiello F (2006) Antiangiogenic drugs in non-small cell lung cancer treatment. Curr Opin Oncol 18(2):151–155
- 107. Nam S, Kim D, Cheng JQ, Zhang S, Lee J-H, Buettner R, Mirosevich J, Lee FY, Jove R (2005) Action of the Src family kinase inhibitor, dasatinib (BMS-354825), on human prostate cancer cells. Cancer Res 65(20):9185–9189
- 108. Fong PC, Boss DS, Yap TA, Tutt A, Wu P, Mergui-Roelvink M, Mortimer P, Swaisland H, Lau A, O'Connor MJ (2009) Inhibition of poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase in tumors from BRCA mutation carriers. N Engl J Med 361(2):123–134
- 109. Maqsood MH, Din ATU, Khan AH (2019) Neuroendocrine tumor therapy with lutetium-177: a literature review. Cureus 11(1):e3986
- 110. Loriot Y, Bianchini D, Ileana E, Sandhu S, Patrikidou A, Pezaro C, Albiges L, Attard G, Fizazi K, De Bono JS (2013) Antitumour activity of abiraterone acetate against metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer progressing after docetaxel and enzalutamide (MDV3100). Ann Oncol 24(7):1807–1812
- 111. Eggersmann TK, Degenhardt T, Gluz O, Wuerstlein R, Harbeck N (2019) CDK4/6 inhibitors expand the therapeutic options in breast cancer: palbociclib, ribociclib and abemaciclib. BioDrugs 33(2):125–135
- 112. van de Donk NWCJ, Dhimolea E (2012) Brentuximab vedotin. MAbs 4(4):458-465
- 113. Jiang T, Su C, Ren S, Cappuzzo F, Rocco G, Palmer JD, van Zandwijk N, Blackhall F, Le X, Pennell NA (2018) A consensus on the role of osimertinib in non-small cell lung cancer from the AME Lung Cancer Collaborative Group. J Thorac Dis 10(7):3909
- 114. Doi T, Shitara K, Naito Y, Shimomura A, Fujiwara Y, Yonemori K, Shimizu C, Shimoi T, Kuboki Y, Matsubara N (2017) Safety, pharmacokinetics, and antitumour activity of trastuzumab deruxtecan (DS-8201), a HER2-targeting antibody–drug conjugate, in patients with advanced breast and gastric or gastro-oesophageal tumours: a phase 1 dose-escalation study. Lancet Oncol 18(11):1512–1522
- 115. Elaskalani O, Berndt MC, Falasca M, Metharom P (2017) Targeting platelets for the treatment of cancer. Cancers 9(7):94
- 116. Faltas B (2012) Cornering metastases: therapeutic targeting of circulating tumor cells and stem cells. Front Oncol 2:68
- 117. Riethdorf S, Fritsche H, Müller V, Rau T, Schindlbeck C, Rack B, Janni W, Coith C, Beck K, Jänicke F (2007) Detection of circulating tumor cells in peripheral blood of patients with metastatic breast cancer: a validation study of the CellSearch system. Clin Cancer Res 13 (3):920–928
- 118. Xu W, Cao L, Chen L, Li J, Zhang X-F, Qian H-H, Kang X-Y, Zhang Y, Liao J, Shi L-H (2011) Isolation of circulating tumor cells in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma using a novel cell separation strategy. Clin Cancer Res 17(11):3783–3793

- 119. Du J, Wang X-F, Zhou Q-M, Zhang T-L, Lu Y-Y, Zhang H, Su S-B (2013) Evodiamine induces apoptosis and inhibits metastasis in MDA-MB-231 human breast cancer cells in vitro and in vivo. Oncol Rep 30(2):685–694
- 120. Ogasawara M, Matsubara T, Suzuki H (2001) Inhibitory effects of evodiamine on in vitro invasion and experimental lung metastasis of murine colon cancer cells. Biol Pharm Bull 24 (8):917–920
- 121. Ogasawara M, Matsunaga T, Takahashi S, Saiki I, Suzuki H (2002) Anti-invasive and metastatic activities of evodiamine. Biol Pharm Bull 25(11):1491–1493
- 122. Peng X, Zhang Q, Zeng Y, Li J, Wang L, Ai P (2015) Evodiamine inhibits the migration and invasion of nasopharyngeal carcinoma cells in vitro via repressing MMP-2 expression. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 76(6):1173–1184
- 123. Takada Y, Kobayashi Y, Aggarwal BB (2005) Evodiamine abolishes constitutive and inducible NF-κB activation by inhibiting IκBα kinase activation, thereby suppressing NF-κBregulated antiapoptotic and metastatic gene expression, up-regulating apoptosis, and inhibiting invasion. J Biol Chem 280(17):17203–17212
- 124. Lou C, Takahashi K, Irimura T, Saiki I, Hayakawa Y (2014) Identification of Hirsutine as an anti-metastatic phytochemical by targeting NF-κB activation. Int J Oncol 45(5):2085–2091
- 125. Lou C, Yokoyama S, Saiki I, Hayakawa Y (2015) Selective anticancer activity of hirsutine against HER2-positive breast cancer cells by inducing DNA damage. Oncol Rep 33 (4):2072–2076
- 126. Zhang R, Li G, Zhang Q, Tang Q, Huang J, Hu C, Liu Y, Wang Q, Liu W, Gao N (2018) Hirsutine induces mPTP-dependent apoptosis through ROCK1/PTEN/PI3K/GSK3β pathway in human lung cancer cells. Cell Death Dis 9(6):1–16
- 127. Chang H, Chang Y, Lai S, Chen K, Wang K, Chiu T, Chang F, Hsu L (2017) Naringenin inhibits migration of lung cancer cells via the inhibition of matrix metalloproteinases-2 and-9. Exp Ther Med 13(2):739–744
- Du G, Jin L, Han X, Song Z, Zhang H, Liang W (2009) Naringenin: a potential immunomodulator for inhibiting lung fibrosis and metastasis. Cancer Res 69(7):3205–3212
- 129. Liao ACH, Kuo C, Huang Y, Yeh C, Hseu Y, Liu J, Hsu L (2014) Naringenin inhibits migration of bladder cancer cells through downregulation of AKT and MMP-2. Mol Med Rep 10(3):1531–1536
- 130. Lou C, Zhang F, Yang M, Zhao J, Zeng W, Fang X, Zhang Y, Zhang C, Liang W (2012) Naringenin decreases invasiveness and metastasis by inhibiting TGF-β-induced epithelial to mesenchymal transition in pancreatic cancer cells. PLoS One 7(12):e50956
- 131. Qin L, Jin L, Lu L, Lu X, Zhang C, Zhang F, Liang W (2011) Naringenin reduces lung metastasis in a breast cancer resection model. Protein Cell 2(6):507–516
- 132. Gu Y, Zhu C-F, Dai Y-L, Zhong Q, Sun B (2009) Inhibitory effects of genistein on metastasis of human hepatocellular carcinoma. World J Gastroenterol: WJG 15(39):4952
- 133. Pavese JM, Krishna SN, Bergan RC (2014) Genistein inhibits human prostate cancer cell detachment, invasion, and metastasis. Am J Clin Nutr 100(Suppl_1):431S-436S
- 134. Spagnuolo C, Russo GL, Orhan IE, Habtemariam S, Daglia M, Sureda A, Nabavi SF, Devi KP, Loizzo MR, Tundis R (2015) Genistein and cancer: current status, challenges, and future directions. Adv Nutr 6(4):408–419
- 135. Wang S-D, Chen B-C, Kao S-T, Liu C-J, Yeh C-C (2014) Genistein inhibits tumor invasion by suppressing multiple signal transduction pathways in human hepatocellular carcinoma cells. BMC Complement Altern Med 14(1):26
- 136. Ci Y, Zhang Y, Liu Y, Lu S, Cao J, Li H, Zhang J, Huang Z, Zhu X, Gao J (2018) Myricetin suppresses breast cancer metastasis through down-regulating the activity of matrix metalloproteinase (MMP)-2/9. Phytother Res 32(7):1373–1381
- 137. Labbé D, Provençal M, Lamy S, Boivin D, Gingras D, Béliveau R (2009) The flavonols quercetin, kaempferol, and myricetin inhibit hepatocyte growth factor-induced medulloblastoma cell migration. J Nutr 139(4):646–652

- 138. Tuponchai P, Kukongviriyapan V, Prawan A, Kongpetch S, Senggunprai L (2019) Myricetin ameliorates cytokine-induced migration and invasion of cholangiocarcinoma cells via suppression of STAT3 pathway. J Cancer Res Ther 15(1):157
- 139. Xie Y, Wang Y, Xiang W, Wang Q, Cao Y (2020) Molecular mechanisms of the action of Myricetin in cancer. Mini Rev Med Chem 20(2):123–133
- 140. Ye C, Zhang C, Huang H, Yang B, Xiao G, Kong D, Tian Q, Song Q, Song Y, Tan H (2018) The natural compound myricetin effectively represses the malignant progression of prostate cancer by inhibiting PIM1 and disrupting the PIM1/CXCR4 interaction. Cell Physiol Biochem 48(3):1230–1244
- 141. Hou X, Du H, Quan X, Shi L, Zhang Q, Wu Y, Liu Y, Xiao J, Li Y, Lu L (2018) Silibinin inhibits NSCLC metastasis by targeting the EGFR/LOX pathway. Front Pharmacol 9:21
- 142. Li F, Sun Y, Jia J, Yang C, Tang X, Jin B, Wang K, Guo P, Ma Z, Chen Y (2018) Silibinin attenuates TGF-β1-induced migration and invasion via EMT suppression and is associated with COX-2 downregulation in bladder transitional cell carcinoma. Oncol Rep 40 (6):3543–3550
- 143. Wu K, Zeng J, Li L, Fan J, Zhang D, Xue Y, Zhu G, Yang L, Wang X, He D (2010) Silibinin reverses epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition in metastatic prostate cancer cells by targeting transcription factors. Oncol Rep 23(6):1545–1552
- 144. Im NK, Jang WJ, Jeong CH, Jeong GS (2014) Delphinidin suppresses PMA-induced MMP-9 expression by blocking the NF-κB activation through MAPK signaling pathways in MCF-7 human breast carcinoma cells. J Med Food 17(8):855–861
- 145. Kang H, Park B, Kang H, Park H, Yu S, Kim I (2018) Delphinidin induces apoptosis and inhibits epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition via the ERK/p38 MAPK-signaling pathway in human osteosarcoma cell lines. Environ Toxicol 33(6):640–649
- 146. Lim W-C, Kim H, Kim Y-J, Park S-H, Song J-H, Lee KH, Lee IH, Lee Y-K, So KA, Choi K-C (2017) Delphinidin inhibits BDNF-induced migration and invasion in SKOV3 ovarian cancer cells. Bioorg Med Chem Lett 27(23):5337–5343
- 147. Lim W, Kim H, Ko H (2019) Delphinidin inhibits epidermal growth factor-induced epithelialto-mesenchymal transition in hepatocellular carcinoma cells. J Cell Biochem 120 (6):9887–9899
- 148. Chen Y, Zheng L, Liu J, Zhou Z, Cao X, Lv X, Chen F (2014) Shikonin inhibits prostate cancer cells metastasis by reducing matrix metalloproteinase-2/–9 expression via AKT/mTOR and ROS/ERK1/2 pathways. Int Immunopharmacol 21(2):447–455
- 149. Jang SY, Lee JK, Jang EH, Jeong SY, Kim J-H (2014) Shikonin blocks migration and invasion of human breast cancer cells through inhibition of matrix metalloproteinase-9 activation. Oncol Rep 31(6):2827–2833
- 150. Wang H, Wu C, Wan S, Zhang H, Zhou S, Liu G (2013) Shikonin attenuates lung cancer cell adhesion to extracellular matrix and metastasis by inhibiting integrin β1 expression and the ERK1/2 signaling pathway. Toxicology 308:104–112
- 151. Zhang L-L, Zhan L, Jin Y-D, Min Z-L, Wei C, Wang Q, Chen Y-J, Wu Q-M, Hu X-M, Yuan Q (2017) SIRT2 mediated antitumor effects of shikonin on metastatic colorectal cancer. Eur J Pharmacol 797:1–8
- 152. Chu W-F, Wu D-M, Liu W, Wu L-J, Li D-Z, Xu D-Y, Wang X-F (2009) Sulforaphane induces G2–M arrest and apoptosis in high metastasis cell line of salivary gland adenoid cystic carcinoma. Oral Oncol 45(11):998–1004
- 153. Hamsa TP, Thejass P, Kuttan G (2011) Induction of apoptosis by sulforaphane in highly metastatic B16F-10 melanoma cells. Drug Chem Toxicol 34(3):332–340
- 154. Kanematsu S, Yoshizawa K, Uehara N, Miki H, Sasaki T, Kuro M, Lai Y-C, Kimura A, Yuri T, Tsubura A (2011) Sulforaphane inhibits the growth of KPL-1 human breast cancer cells in vitro and suppresses the growth and metastasis of orthotopically transplanted KPL-1 cells in female athymic mice. Oncol Rep 26(3):603–608

- 155. Shankar S, Ganapathy S, Srivastava RK (2008) Sulforaphane enhances the therapeutic potential of TRAIL in prostate cancer orthotopic model through regulation of apoptosis, metastasis, and angiogenesis. Clin Cancer Res 14(21):6855–6866
- 156. Thejass P, Kuttan G (2006) Antimetastatic activity of sulforaphane. Life Sci 78 (26):3043–3050
- 157. Wang D, Zou Y, Zhuang X, Chen S, Lin Y, Li W, Lin J, Lin Z (2017) Sulforaphane suppresses EMT and metastasis in human lung cancer through miR-616-5p-mediated GSK3β/β-catenin signaling pathways. Acta Pharmacol Sin 38(2):241–251
- 158. Kumar G, Tuli HS, Mittal S, Shandilya JK, Tiwari A, Sandhu SS (2015) Isothiocyanates: a class of bioactive metabolites with chemopreventive potential. Tumor Biol 36(6):4005–4016
- 159. Chen HW, Lee JY, Huang JY, Wang CC, Chen WJ, Su SF, Huang CW, Ho CC, Chen JJW, Tsai M-F (2008) Curcumin inhibits lung cancer cell invasion and metastasis through the tumor suppressor HLJ1. Cancer Res 68(18):7428–7438
- 160. Kumar G, Mittal S, Sak K, Tuli HS (2016) Molecular mechanisms underlying chemopreventive potential of curcumin: current challenges and future perspectives. Life Sci 148:313–328
- 161. Kunnumakkara AB, Anand P, Aggarwal BB (2008) Curcumin inhibits proliferation, invasion, angiogenesis and metastasis of different cancers through interaction with multiple cell signaling proteins. Cancer Lett 269(2):199–225
- 162. Markman M, Mekhail TM (2002) Paclitaxel in cancer therapy. Expert Opin Pharmacother 3 (6):755–766
- 163. Thomas FC, Taskar K, Rudraraju V, Goda S, Thorsheim HR, Gaasch JA, Mittapalli RK, Palmieri D, Steeg PS, Lockman PR (2009) Uptake of ANG1005, a novel paclitaxel derivative, through the blood-brain barrier into brain and experimental brain metastases of breast cancer. Pharm Res 26(11):2486–2494
- 164. Yamaguchi K, Tada M, Horikoshi N, Otani T, Takiuchi H, Saitoh S, Kanamaru R, Kasai Y, Koizumi W, Sakata Y (2002) Phase II study of paclitaxel with 3-h infusion in patients with advanced gastric cancer. Gastric Cancer 5(2):90–95
- 165. Zhang Y, Wang Y, Xue J (2018) Paclitaxel inhibits breast cancer metastasis via suppression of Aurora kinase-mediated cofilin-1 activity. Exp Ther Med 15(2):1269–1276
- 166. Matsuzaki T, Yokokura T, Mutai M, Tsuruo T (1988) Inhibition of spontaneous and experimental metastasis by a new derivative of camptothecin, CPT-11, in mice. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 21(4):308–312
- 167. Scott LC, Yao JC, Benson AB, Thomas AL, Falk S, Mena RR, Picus J, Wright J, Mulcahy MF, Ajani JA (2009) A phase II study of pegylated-camptothecin (pegamotecan) in the treatment of locally advanced and metastatic gastric and gastro-oesophageal junction adeno-carcinoma. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 63(2):363–370
- 168. Shimada Y, Yoshino M, Wakui A, Nakao I, Futatsuki K, Sakata Y, Kambe M, Taguchi T, Ogawa N (1993) Phase II study of CPT-11, a new camptothecin derivative, in metastatic colorectal cancer. CPT-11 gastrointestinal cancer study group. J Clin Oncol 11(5):909–913
- 169. Sun F-X, Tohgo A, Bouvet M, Yagi S, Nassirpour R, Moossa AR, Hoffman RM (2003) Efficacy of camptothecin analog DX-8951f (Exatecan Mesylate) on human pancreatic cancer in an orthotopic metastatic model. Cancer Res 63(1):80–85
- 170. Howard R (1965) Actinomycin D in Wilms' tumour: treatment of lung metastases. Arch Dis Child 40(210):200
- 171. Kleeff J, Kornmann M, Sawhney H, Korc M (2000) Actinomycin D induces apoptosis and inhibits growth of pancreatic cancer cells. Int J Cancer 86(3):399–407
- 172. MacKenzie AR (1966) Chemotherapy of metastatic testis cancer: results in 154 patients. Cancer 19(10):1369–1376
- 173. Malogolowkin M, Cotton CA, Green DM, Breslow NE, Perlman E, Miser J, Ritchey ML, Thomas PRM, Grundy PE, D'Angio GJ (2008) Treatment of Wilms tumor relapsing after initial treatment with vincristine, actinomycin D, and doxorubicin. A report from the National Wilms Tumor Study Group. Pediatr Blood Cancer 50(2):236–241

- 174. Bayer RA, Gaynor ER, Fisher RI (1992) Bleomycin in non-Hodgkin's lymphoma. Semin Oncol 19(2 Suppl 5):46–52
- 175. Bokemeyer C (2008) Bleomycin in testicular cancer: will pharmacogenomics improve treatment regimens? J Clin Oncol 26(11):1783–1785
- 176. Deitmer T, Urbanitz D (1988) Chemotherapy in head and neck cancer with bleomycin, cisplatinum, and methotrexate. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol 114(6):644–646
- 177. Frost B, Eksborg S, Björk O, Abrahamsson J, Behrendtz M, Castor A, Forestier E, Lönnerholm G (2002) Pharmacokinetics of doxorubicin in children with acute lymphoblastic leukemia: multi-institutional collaborative study. Med Pediatr Oncol 38(5):329–337
- 178. Gao ZG, Lee DH, Kim DI, Bae YH (2005) Doxorubicin loaded pH-sensitive micelle targeting acidic extracellular pH of human ovarian A2780 tumor in mice. J Drug Target 13(7):391–397
- 179. Gill PS, Wernz J, Scadden DT, Cohen P, Mukwaya GM, von Roenn JH, Jacobs M, Kempin S, Silverberg I, Gonzales G (1996) Randomized phase III trial of liposomal daunorubicin versus doxorubicin, bleomycin, and vincristine in AIDS-related Kaposi's sarcoma. J Clin Oncol 14 (8):2353–2364
- 180. Tacar O, Sriamornsak P, Dass CR (2013) Doxorubicin: an update on anticancer molecular action, toxicity and novel drug delivery systems. J Pharm Pharmacol 65(2):157–170
- 181. Kosty MP, Fleishman SB, Herndon JE 2nd, Coughlin K, Kornblith AB, Scalzo A, Morris JC, Mortimer J, Green MR (1994) Cisplatin, vinblastine, and hydrazine sulfate in advanced, nonsmall-cell lung cancer: a randomized placebo-controlled, double-blind phase III study of the cancer and Leukemia group B. J Clin Oncol 12(6):1113–1120
- 182. Legha SS, Ring S, Bedikian A, Plager C, Eton O, Buzaid AC, Papadopoulos N (1996) Treatment of metastatic melanoma with combined chemotherapy containing cisplatin, vinblastine and dacarbazine (CVD) and biotherapy using interleukin-2 and interferon-α. Ann Oncol 7 (8):827–835
- 183. Rizzo M, Bartoletti R, Selli C, Sicignano A, Criscuolo D (1989) Interferon alpha-2a and vinblastine in the treatment of metastatic renal carcinoma. Eur Urol 16:271–277
- Sedlacek SM (1993) First-line and salvage therapy of metastatic breast cancer with mitomycin/ vinblastine. Oncology 50(Suppl. 1):16–23
- 185. Yau JC, Yap Y, Buzdar AU, Hortobagyi GN, Bodey GP, Blumenschein GR (1985) A comparative randomized trial of vinca alkaloids in patients with metastatic breast carcinoma. Cancer 55(2):337–340
- 186. Frick JC, Hansen RM, Anderson T, Ritch PS (1986) Successful high-dose intravenous cytarabine treatment of parenchymal brain involvement from malignant lymphoma. Arch Intern Med 146(4):791–792
- 187. Hallböök H, Simonsson B, Ahlgren T, Björkholm M, Carneskog J, Grimfors G, Hast R, Karlsson K, Kimby E, Lerner R (2002) High-dose cytarabine in upfront therapy for adult patients with acute lymphoblastic leukaemia. Br J Haematol 118(3):748–754
- 188. Vogler WR, Velez-Garcia E, Weiner RS, Flaum MA, Bartolucci AA, Omura GA, Gerber MC, Banks PL (1992) A phase III trial comparing idarubicin and daunorubicin in combination with cytarabine in acute myelogenous leukemia: a Southeastern cancer study group study. J Clin Oncol 10(7):1103–1111
- 189. Wang W-S, Tzeng C-H, Chiou T-J, Liu J-H, Hsieh R-K, Yen C-C, Chen P-M (1997) Highdose cytarabine and mitoxantrone as salvage therapy for refractory non-Hodgkin's lymphoma. Jpn J Clin Oncol 27(3):154–157
- Wisch JS, Griffin JD, Kufe DW (1983) Response of preleukemic syndromes to continuous infusion of low-dose cytarabine. N Engl J Med 309(26):1599–1602
- 191. Demetri GD, Von Mehren M, Jones RL, Hensley ML, Schuetze SM, Staddon A, Milhem M, Elias A, Ganjoo K, Tawbi H (2016) Efficacy and safety of trabectedin or dacarbazine for metastatic liposarcoma or leiomyosarcoma after failure of conventional chemotherapy: results of a phase III randomized multicenter clinical trial. J Clin Oncol 34(8):786

- 192. Di Giandomenico S, Frapolli R, Bello E, Uboldi S, Licandro SA, Marchini S, Beltrame L, Brich S, Mauro V, Tamborini E (2014) Mode of action of trabected in in myxoid liposarcomas. Oncogene 33(44):5201–5210
- 193. Galmarini CM, D'Incalci M, Allavena P (2014) Trabectedin and plitidepsin: drugs from the sea that strike the tumor microenvironment. Mar Drugs 12(2):719–733
- 194. Senter PD, Sievers EL (2012) The discovery and development of brentuximab vedotin for use in relapsed Hodgkin lymphoma and systemic anaplastic large cell lymphoma. Nat Biotechnol 30(7):631–637
- 195. Ahn KS, Sethi G, Chao T-H, Neuteboom STC, Chaturvedi MM, Palladino MA, Younes A, Aggarwal BB (2007) Salinosporamide A (NPI-0052) potentiates apoptosis, suppresses osteoclastogenesis, and inhibits invasion through down-modulation of NF-κB–regulated gene products. Blood 110(7):2286–2295
- 196. Baritaki S, Bonavida B, Palladino M (2009) Use of salinosporamide A to inhibit metastasis. Google Patents
- 197. Feling RH, Buchanan GO, Mincer TJ, Kauffman CA, Jensen PR, Fenical W (2003) Salinosporamide A: a highly cytotoxic proteasome inhibitor from a novel microbial source, a marine bacterium of the new genus Salinospora. Angew Chem Int Ed 42(3):355–357
- 198. Kashyap D, Mittal S, Sak K, Singhal P, Tuli HS (2016) Molecular mechanisms of action of quercetin in cancer: recent advances. Tumor Biol 37(10):12927–12939
- 199. Kashyap D, Kumar G, Sharma A, Sak K, Tuli HS, Mukherjee TK (2017) Mechanistic insight into carnosol-mediated pharmacological effects: recent trends and advancements. Life Sci 169:27–36
- 200. Kashyap D, Mondal R, Tuli HS, Kumar G, Sharma AK (2016) Molecular targets of gambogic acid in cancer: recent trends and advancements. Tumor Biol 37(10):12915–12925


Designing Personalized and Innovative Novel Drug Therapies for Cancer Treatment

Vaishali Aggarwal, Katrin Sak, Diwakar Aggarwal, Gaurav Parashar, Nidarshana Chaturvedi Parashar, Shivani Sood, Muobarak Jaber Tuorkey, Jagjit Kaur, Harpal Singh Buttar, and Hardeep Singh Tuli

Abstract

Cancer being a multifactorial disease, its genesis and progression are enormously complicated. The classical chemotherapeutics along with recent targeted molecular therapy approach have not been effective in complete eradication of all tumor cells and is often been limited by drug resistance and side effects on normal tissues and cells. With the fast evolving field of genomics and molecular medicine translating into precision medicine, the importance of individualized therapeutic protocols has been realized. For transitioning from surgical treatments to radio-therapy to chemo and immunotherapies, in this fast advancing world, it will not be far away when the personalized medicine will be the choice of treatment for

V. Aggarwal

Department of Pharmaceutical Sciences, University of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, PA, USA

K. Sak NGO Praeventio, Tartu, Estonia

D. Aggarwal · G. Parashar · N. C. Parashar · H. S. Tuli (🖂) Department of Biotechnology, Maharishi Markandeshwar (Deemed to be University), Mullana, Ambala, Haryana, India

S. Sood

Department of Biotechnology, Mukand Lal National College, Yamuna Nagar, Haryana, India

M. J. Tuorkey Division of Physiology, Zoology Department, Faculty of Science, Damanhour University, Damanhour, Egypt

J. Kaur

Graduate School of Biomedical Engineering, ARC Centre of Excellence in Nanoscale Biophotonics (CNBP), Faculty of Engineering, The University of New South Wales, Sydney, NSW, Australia

H. S. Buttar

Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, University of Ottawa, Ottawa, ON, Canada

© The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive licence to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2020 H. S. Tuli (ed.), *Drug Targets in Cellular Processes of Cancer: From Nonclinical to Preclinical Models*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-15-7586-0_11 one and all. The major challenge in the anticancer drug development is multidrug resistance and relapse. In this chapter, we describe the promising anticancer targets in different phases of drug development in clinical trials along with new drug targets for personalized cancer treatment in near future.

Keywords

Cancer vaccine \cdot Gene therapy \cdot Monoclonal antibody \cdot Gene editing \cdot Nanodelivery

11.1 Introduction

Cancer is the second leading cause of mortality and morbidity, just after the cardiovascular diseases, causing almost ten million deaths each year globally [1, 2]. Current standard treatment modalities include chemotherapy, radiotherapy, and surgical resection [3–6]. Although chemo- and radiation-therapies when applied either alone or in combination are effective in killing a population of malignant cells, however, these therapies cannot eradicate all malignant cells. Consequently, relapse occurs and tumor cells metastasize at distant sites [7]. Moreover, even when tumor cells initially respond to chemotherapeutic agents and irradiation treatment, after a while, they can rapidly develop molecular mechanisms of resistance and continue and spread over the their growth body [8]. Furthermore, cytotoxic chemotherapeutics and radiotherapy are toxic also to healthy cells, destroying normal functioning of several tissues and leading to bone marrow toxicity, hematological toxicity, cardiotoxicity, neurotoxicity, hepatotoxicity, and nephrotoxicity among others [9]. Taking into consideration these bottlenecks in the current cancer treatment methods, there is no doubt that novel, more efficient, and safer strategies are highly needed to reduce the duty that humankind must pay to this frightening disease.

Until the recent years, the same treatment scheme has been prescribed to patients suffering from the same type and stage of tumors. However, individuals with the same malignancies can often react differently toward the same treatment scheme depending on the genetic changes in their tumors [10]. Personalized approach in cancer treatment takes these genetic peculiarities into consideration and administers the most efficient therapy to those patients who gain the maximal benefit from it, sparing others from toxic side effects. The selection criteria for such personalized strategy of drug prescription include the expression of certain targets on the tumoral cells or in the cancer microenvironment (Fig. 11.1) [11–14]. In the current chapter, different approaches of personalized cancer treatment are reviewed according to their molecular targets and cellular mechanisms. It is hoped that combination of these novel modalities with traditional cancer treatment strategies enhances survival rate and improves the quality of life of cancer patients.



Fig. 11.1 Evolution of cancer therapeutics

11.2 Role of Vaccines in Cancer Therapy

Vaccines are considered as the most safe and economical prophylactic agents against various diseases like smallpox, chickenpox, measles, polio, etc. Though cancer vaccines are difficult and challenging, but with the advancement in the field of molecular biology and a greater understanding of mechanisms to harness the immune system, it has become possible. These advancements have made it possible to develop cancer vaccines which are being used to treat cancer patients via activation of immune system [15]. Vaccines for cancer can be broadly classified as preventive and therapeutic and precisely into categories which encompass genetic (DNA, RNA, and viral) vaccines, protein/peptide vaccines, and cell vaccines (tumor or immune cell) [16]. Research in the last few decades to develop preventative vaccine against different forms of cancer had though resulted in many futile outcomes but recent attempts focused on improving therapeutic cancer vaccines have been found to be encouraging [17]. The preventive vaccines like human papilloma vaccine (HPV) (Cervix [18], Gardasil, and Gardasil-9 [19]) that prevent infection by certain types of HPV and hepatitis B (HBV) vaccine [20] that inhibits Hepatitis B, are commercially available for cervical cancer and liver cancer, respectively. These vaccines are the only vaccines clinically approved for cancer prevention. Keeping in view the immuno-compromised condition and low immunogenicity of cancer patients, more emphasis is given to development of vaccines from therapeutic viewpoint which can improve immune response via increasing antibody production or activation of cytotoxic T cells [21]. Bacillus Calmette-Guérin (BCG) which is basically a tuberculosis vaccine, got its first approval in 1990 from Food and Drug Administration (FDA) and henceforth there has been no looking back with the positive biotherapies for the treatment of early-stage bladder cancer for more than 30 years [22]. Furthermore, researchers were also successful in

identification of some cell proteins that are produced abnormally high by cancer cells and targeted these proteins to develop therapeutic vaccines like Sipuleucel-T vaccine (PROVENGE) which was approved by FDA in the year 2010 and used for the treatment of patients with advanced prostate cancer. This vaccine evokes an immune response against prostatic acid phosphatases (PAP) that is often over expressed by prostate cancer cells. Still research is continuing to further improve efficacy of this very first FDA approved immunotherapy through combination approaches [23]. Moreover, unlike over expressed proteins some specific proteins that arise due to mutations are exclusively expressed by tumor cells. These proteins called as "neoantigens" also exhibit unique targets to develop cancer vaccines and thus can become part of standard cancer therapy and prevention [24]. Earlier, heat shock proteins (HSP)-based vaccines were also intended to be one of the therapeutic approaches for malignancy management as expression of HSP genes is believed to be elevated in tumors. With this purview, HSPPC-96 complex, called Vitespen (formerly Oncophage), a HSPs-based vaccine was formed and has been considerably examined in Phase I and II clinical trials showing activities on different malignancies with admirable effects in melanoma and kidney cancer in Phase III clinical trials [25]. Recently, with the emergence of therapeutic cancer DNA vaccines, unprecedented avenues have opened up to enhance specific and enduring immune response against tumor antigens. These are mainly the bacterial plasmid vaccines which encode antigens and encode immune stimulatory molecules (interleukin-2 (IL-2), granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF), etc.). However, cancer DNA vaccines established moderate efficacy and thus limiting standard cancer management. Consequently, it was deciphered that combination therapies, i.e. combining DNA vaccines with traditional procedures (chemotherapy, radiotherapy, surgical procedures) can synergistically potentiate immune response, thus leading to effective cancer treatment [15].

In conclusion, different target antigens have been tested for vaccine platforms and the field is still evolving with many vaccines which are still under clinical trials only. In order to have promising cancer treatment with enhanced immune responses and minimal additional toxicity, it is evident that combining immune checkpoint inhibitors with therapeutic vaccines may uphold great potential for effectively modulating the antitumor immune response and thus treating malignancies [17].

11.3 Role of Monoclonal Antibodies for Cancer Treatment

Antibodies are proteins which are heterodimeric in nature and approximately of 150 kDa in size. Antibodies consist of two each identical heavy and light chain which are arranged in a Y shaped conformation joined by disulfide bonding [26]. There are two distinct parts of an antibody, the antigen binding fragment (Fab) and the constant fragment (Fc). The Fab consists of complementary determining region in variable heavy and light chains and particularly responsible for identification and binding to antigen epitope [27]. The Fc domain is responsible for communicating with the effector immune cells through its binding with Fc

gamma receptors ($Fc\gamma R$) and initiating both complement-dependent cytotoxicity (CDC) and antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity (ADCC) [28, 29].

Antibodies have been segregated into different classes depending on the composition of heavy chain sequences, which are IgD, IgA, IgE, IgM, and IgG. IgG monoclonal antibodies (mAb) are used for clinical therapeutic applications among the mentioned five classes due to ease of production process and increased half-life in circulation. IgG mAb's have been further divided into IgG1, IgG2, IgG3, and IgG4 subtypes. Out of these four subtypes, IgG1 is the preferred mAb for use in cancer therapeutic applications due to its ability to induce ADCC, a desired effector function for cancer treatment [27, 30].

Rituximab was the first mAb approved by FDA for clinical chemotherapeutic application in 1997 [31]. Moreover mAb can be divided into two types based on their origin and function. mAb's can be generated as chimeric (suffix: ximab), humanized (suffix:zumab), and human (suffix: umab) [31–34]. Functionally mAb's can target multiple pathways. First, they can bind the antigen on cancer cells and prime the immune system. Second, mAB target the immune checkpoint regulators which include programmed cell death protein 1 (PD-1) and cytotoxic T-lymphocyte associated protein 4 (CTLA-4) which up-regulate the immune response. Third, they can bind to growth receptors implicated in cancer and block their activity. Fourth, utilizing conjugation mAb's can be used as delivery vehicles for chemotherapeutic drugs to tumor cells.

11.4 Role of Non-Coding RNA in Cancer Treatment

In 1990s and 2000, the completion of Human Genome Project revealed the number of Protein coding regions genes, i.e. 20,000-25,000 and human genes 35,000 approximately through clone based methods [35-37]. On the other hand, non-coding RNAs in human have also been studied through transcriptome [38– 40], which plays an important role in diseases and cellular responses and cancer treatment [41]. In human genome 95% of DNA sequences are non-coding which are further transcribed into non-coding RNAs which contain several kinds of long non-coding RNAs (lncRNAs), small interfering RNAs, microRNAs (miRNAs), and antisense RNAs (asRNAs) [42-45]. Non-coding RNAs are RNA transcript which does not translated into protein and contains diversity in their structure. The therapeutic potential and targets of ncRNAs playing an important role in preclinical studies and clinical trials against cancer and genetic disorders and defects in human. In cancer therapy, the major challenge is to develop the anticancer resistant drugs. Non-coding RNAs and its different types play an important role and regulatory network to overcome in complex mechanism of chemoresistance and chemosensitivity [46, 47]. MiRNA, cirRNA, and lncRNA are ncRNA which plays an important role and studied against variety of cancer drugs, chemoresistance, and sensitivity [48]. The detailed role of ncRNA in cancer cells and its functions on therapeutic resistance and sensitivity is given, playing role in regulating the processes of DNA damage repair, apoptosis, and EMT [49, 50]. In in vivo studies in



Fig. 11.2 Diagrammatic illustration of different forms of ncRNA in cancer therapy. (A) (a) SiRNA, (b) MiRNA, (c) ASO, (d) SaRNA. (B) SiRNA. (C) PEG-siRNA-lipid siRNA. (D) ShRNAs, sgRNAs

mouse models, doxorubicin and miR-10b have been used for treatment of breast cancer [51]. Additionally, antisense oligonucleotides (ASOs) blocking metastases associated lung adenocarcinoma transcript 1 (MALAT1) [52] and phosphorodiamidate morpholino oligomer that silences miR-487 [53] help in treating the tumor burden and metastasis of cancer cells with no damage to normal cells. A morpholinos based drug named as AVI4126 is used to treat various cancer cells, such as breast, lung, and prostate cancer by inhibiting the expression of c-myc translation sequence by blocking and mis-splicing of its pre-mRNA [54, 55].

Above study proved that the drugs which were based on morpholinos can show promising effect for cancer therapy by targeting oncogenic ncRNAs. Although these ncRNAs have therapeutic potential because of their uniqueness in chemical properties and mechanism and its pharmokinetics trial. There are still more studies which need to carried out to realize and validate its therapeutic potential of ncRNAs in treatment of cancer. The diagrammatic illustration of different forms of ncRNA in cancer therapy is explained in Fig. 11.2A. In lipid nanoparticles (LNP) encapsulated non-coding RNAs (SOs, SiRNA, saRNA, and miRNA) are protected from degradation from biological conditions and are directly delivered to tumor cells. Figure 11.2B illustrates how chemically conjugated SiRNA with carriers forms carrier-siRNA conjugates which are used for cancer treatment. Similarly, SAMiRNA, the self-assembled lipid nanoparticles are formed from modified PEG-siRNAs and lipid molecules as illustrated in Fig. 11.2C. With the help of oncolytic adenovirus-mediated strategy, Fig. 11.2D ShRNA and sgRNA can hereby accomplish a long-lasting expression of ncRNA in malignant cells [41].

Due to recent studies and progress in biotechnology and pharmaceutical industries, ncRNAs have become the promising players in the fight against cancer. The basic treatment like radio and chemotherapy will remain there as mainstream for cancer patients, the ncRNAs with its conjugate carriers act as mediator in chemoand radio-resistance which will be in high demand for specific receptor with the help of nanotechnology in drug delivery system.

11.5 Gene Therapy for Cancer Treatment

All over the world gene therapy has been poised as first line of therapy for cancer and it possesses a number of advantages such as low off-target toxicity, high specificity, multiple gene delivery, high potency [56] and have limited side effects [57]. It involves the transfer of genetic material in vivo to the targeted tissues [58]. More than 400 clinical studies have been performed using gene therapy over the past 15 years, out of which 70% were focused on cancer gene therapy [59]. Multiple alterations at genetic levels lead to the development of various cancer and different therapeutic genes have been used to alter the tumoral lesions [60]. Two gene groups, i.e. oncogenes and tumor suppressor genes, counterbalancing each other, play important role in the development of cancer. Cell proliferation is enhanced by oncogenes, whereas apoptosis or programmed cell death is induced by tumor suppressor genes. These both gene groups could be used in cancer treatment. In addition, cancer can be treated by suicide gene strategy which involves the combination of gene therapy and chemotherapy. In this strategy the non-toxic prodrug is converted into active cytotoxic metabolite by a non-mammalian enzyme within the tumor [61, 62]. Gene therapy can also be mediated by using cytokines encoding genes which enhances the immune response against the cancerous cells [63, 64]. Gene therapy can be mediated by DNA vaccines [65, 66] or injecting naked DNA directly into the tumors [64, 67]. Biological systems such as viruses and non-biological agents like liposomes, cationic peptides, and cationic polymers can be used as gene therapy vehicles. Viruses are modified to enhance their efficiency and reduce their pathogenicity. They infect the host cell and release their genetic material into them, but they suffer from limitations such as restricted size of genetic material transferred into host, and they are difficult to produce [68]. These limitations can be prevented by using non-biological agents for gene therapy; however, these agents have limited efficiency. Therefore, it is crucial to modify the biological as well as non-biological agents to achieve desirable characteristics for efficient gene therapy [58].

11.6 Gene Editing for Cancer Treatment (CRISPR)

Our body contain many cells, and each cell harbors a copy of our genome that contains over 20,000 genes and each gene consists of 3 billion letters of DNA consists of two strands twisted into a double helix held together by a simple pairing rule **A** pairs with **T** and **G** pairs with **C**. Due to the tremendous advances in DNA sequencing and advent of next generation technologies, numerous disease specific association of genes have been identified. In the last 20 years, a new method called clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats (CRISPR) method has been introduced which has shown promising results with the technology of editing the DNA of humans and other species as well. CRISPR technology is based on the response mechanism of how bacteria protect itself from viral infection. Upon viral infection, bacteria successfully detect viral DNA which then leads to production of two types of short RNA (one of which contains a sequence matching that of invading virus). A CRISPR associated protein 9 (Cas9) complex is formed with these two RNAs which targets the DNA and disables virus activity.

In the laboratory, RNA oligos (crRNA and tracrRNA) are widely used, since we can design their structures. Once inside the nucleus, Cas9 complexed with tracrRNA, and will lock onto a short of the protospacer-adjacent motif (PAM) sequence [69]. When this happens the cell tries to repair the cut either by homology directed repair (HDR) endogenous repair mechanisms or non-homologous end joining (NHEJ). But the repair process is error-prone leading to mutations (insertion or deletion (indel) mutations) that can disable the gene, allowing researchers to understand its function. Over the past few years, researchers studying the system realize that this could be engineered to cut DNA sequence at a specific location. The CRISPR-Cas9 system has also been successful in generating the generically manipulated mutant mouse models using previous approaches [70]. For instance, microinjection of the Cas9 mRNA and gRNA was used by one group to create a human lateral meningocele syndrome (LMS)-related mutant mouse model of the Notch3 gene [71]. This technology has also been used in several other studies for mouse models of osteoporosis [72–74].

In the context of cancer, CRISPR-Cas9 knock-in mice for genome editing and cancer modeling were widely used. For developing this model, adeno-associated viruses (AAV) vector system was delivered with the gRNA of the top three significantly mutated genes, i.e. GTPase (KRAS), KRAS proto-oncogene, p53, and liver kinase 1 (LKB1) to induce lung adenocarcinoma [75]. Nevertheless, these mutations are random but sometimes researchers have also tried replacing a healthy copy in place of a mutant gene. It has also been emphasized that cellular communication network factor 2/connective tissue growth factor (CCN2/CTGF) leads to over expression of matrix metalloproteinases (MMP) family proteins in tumor cells [76]. Specifically, matrix metalloproteinase 3 (MMP3) has been reported to regulate CCN2/CTGF and knockout of MMP3 by CRISPR/Cas-9 has been showed to inhibit migration and invasion in cancer cells via reduction of promoter activity of CCN2/CTGF [77]. Additionally, it has been noted that the high expression of nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2 (NRF2) is one of the major causal factors of

chemoresistance in cancer cells [78]. Kelly and his colleagues have identified a unique PAM which specifically cleaves *NRF2* in a site specific manner in malignant cells [69] implicating the importance of CRISPR-directed gene editing in solid tumors.

Lastly but not the least, despite that all this CRISPR gene editing can be done in cultured, unlike previous methods, CRISPR can be used to target many genes at once, which gives a big advantage for studying complex diseases which are attributed to mutations in multiple genes acting together. These methods are being improved rapidly and will have many applications in basic research and clinical trials in the anticancer drug development or for treating human patients with cancers due to genetic mutations.

11.7 Targeted Drug Delivery Through Nanotechnology for Cancer Treatment

Chemotherapy in combination with surgery and radiation remains the most successful lines of treatment for malignant growth [79]. However, these medications when applied either separately or in combination have different antagonistic impacts like general distress, neuropathy, cytotoxicity, nausea, myelosuppression, nephrotoxicity, alopecia, cardiotoxicity, and poor solubility of medications [80–82]. Further, high dose of these medications should be directed to accomplish restorative levels, because of which healthy cells are also injured. Further, many a times malignant growth is analyzed in late stages which diminish the general adequacy of these medicines [83]. Another serious issue is that malignant growth cells can become resistant towards chemotherapeutic medications [84].

Nanotechnology utilizes the combination of therapeutics with diagnostics which help in specific drug delivery to disease tissue without influencing ordinary tissues, consequently gaining huge consideration worldwide for malignant growth treatment [85]. In nanomedicine, nanoparticles are used for diagnosis and treatment of cancer. These nanomedicine have high surface to volume proportion which let them being absorbed and pass on to focused site as therapeutic agents with biomolecule like DNA, RNA, medications, and proteins [86]. These drug carriers help in delivering chemotherapeutic agents to tumors, maintaining a strategic distance from normal cells via specific targeting which reduces toxicity to normal cells [87, 88].

To date, different organic (templated, lipid-based, layer-by-layer assembled, and cell-membrane inferred) and inorganic (silver, iron oxide, gold, and silica or silicon) nanoparticles have been synthesized [89–92] and are endorsed for clinical use [93]. Not just these nanoparticles help in decrease of side effects, e.g., decreased nausea/vomiting, hair loss, anemia, and cardio toxicity [94] yet some ongoing clinical preliminaries are indicating guarantee of higher survival benefit when contrasted with standard treatment [95]. The first clinically endorsed nano-based anticancer drug carrier Doxil/Caelyx (PEGylated liposomal doxorubicin) was used for Kaposi's sarcoma treatment [87]. The nanotechnology based medication was

seen as clinically extra convincing and less harmful than the standard blend chemotherapy (bleomycin, doxorubicin, and vincristine) [96].

Another serious issue in viable malignant growth treatment is early stage detection of disease especially before tumor cells metastasize. The majority of the tumors can be dealt with successfully in the event that they are identified at a beginning period. However, diagnosis at early stage still remains a challenge, as clinical symptoms seldom manifest before disease advances to a lethal stage. In recent times, many kind of nanoparticle-based technologies are being created for enhanced imaging for different type of cancers [97, 98]. Nanoparticles, for example, semiconductor quantum spots and iron oxide nanocrystals, have optical, attractive, or auxiliary properties that do not happen in normal particles. Different particles can be used with nanoparticles for targeting cancer cells in particular and include various antitumor agents ranging from different antibodies to peptides, different particles, conjugation with which can be valuable in screening tumor cells and early detection [99]. In view of the promise nanotechnology has presented these nanomaterials have been used to recuperate target-specificity and additionally tissue infiltration of a symptomatic test, consequently permitting prior recognition of threat [100]. These advance and sensitive imaging procedures will permit the prior identification and better prognosis as well as focused delivery of medication will also help eliminate the need for radiation therapy and/or invasive surgery [101, 102]. Hence, the development of highly specific and highly sensitive nanoparticles could revolutionize prevention, diagnosis, and treatment of malignant growth.

So it may be well presumed that malignancy nanomedicines (nanodrugs, nanocarriers, or nanotherapeutics) are miniaturized delivery frameworks, which helps in improving the viability of presently available chemotherapeutic agents. Nanomaterial's in oncology additionally incorporates diagnostics, theranostics, clinical gadgets, and more recently therapeutics for customized medication (Fig. 11.3) [101, 103]. Finally, nanotechnology can help permit real-time tracking of the targeted delivery of therapeutics in cancer patients [104].

11.8 Conclusion and Future Directions in Personalized Medicine

With the fast evolving field of genomics, biotechnology, and molecular medicine, translating into precision medicine, the importance of individualized therapeutic interventions is being considered by the pharmaceutical companies and basic researchers. For transitioning from surgical treatments to radiotherapy to chemo and immunotherapies, in this fast advancing world, it will be not be far away when the personalized medicine will be the choice of treatment for one and all. This is strongly supported by the initial experience in the field of personalized medicine which is directed to the patient at individual level and also decreases the trial-and-error during diagnosis and treatment. The medical fraternity is slowly realizing the importance of genetic and molecular basis of disease specifically in cancer and is at the initial forefronts to adapt molecular screening for assessment of disease



Fig. 11.3 Personalized cancer therapeutics: Current and future

associated risk factors and preventive mechanisms. The personalized medicine is also being closely followed by the government authorities, regulatory authorities, and healthcare agencies for updates on the safety and efficacy for long-term translation of promising era of molecular medicine. In view of the promise personalized medicine holds in transitioning the future from conventional chemotherapy regime to precision medicine, it may not be long when we see translation of personalized medicine to clinics. This translational value of personalized medicine will help manage the diseases at the forefront on individual basis and response to therapy which will be promising in the upcoming era.

References

- 1. Tobore TO (2019) On the need for the development of a cancer early detection, diagnostic, prognosis, and treatment response system. Future Sci OA 6(2):FSO439
- 2. Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A (2020) Cancer statistics, 2020. CA Cancer J Clin 70(1):7-30
- 3. Aggarwal V, Banday AZ, Jindal AK, Das J, Rawat A (2020) Recent advances in elucidating the genetics of common variable immunodeficiency. Genes Dis 7(1):26–37

- 4. Aggarwal V, Das A, Bal A, Srinivasan R, Das R, Prakash G et al (2019) MYD88, CARD11, and CD79B oncogenic mutations are rare events in the indian cohort of de novo nodal diffuse large B-cell lymphoma. Appl Immunohistochem Mol Morphol 27(4):311–318
- Aggarwal V, Kashyap D, Sak K, Tuli HS, Jain A, Chaudhary A et al (2019) Molecular mechanisms of action of tocotrienols in cancer: recent trends and advancements. Int J Mol Sci 20(3):656
- Aggarwal V, Priyanka K, Tuli HS (2020) Emergence of circulating MicroRNAs in breast cancer as diagnostic and therapeutic efficacy biomarkers. Mol Diagn Ther 24(2):153–173
- Zhang H, Chen J (2018) Current status and future directions of cancer immunotherapy. J Cancer 9(10):1773–1781
- Fodale V, Pierobon M, Liotta L, Petricoin E (2011) Mechanism of cell adaptation: when and how do cancer cells develop chemoresistance? Cancer J 17(2):89–95
- Fu B, Wang N, Tan HY, Li S, Cheung F, Feng Y (2018) Multi-component herbal products in the prevention and treatment of chemotherapy-associated toxicity and side effects: a review on experimental and clinical evidences. Front Pharmacol 9:1394
- Bashraheel SS, Domling A, Goda SK (2020) Update on targeted cancer therapies, single or in combination, and their fine tuning for precision medicine. Biomed Pharmacother 125:110009
- Aggarwal V, Tuli HS, Kaur J, Aggarwal D, Parashar G, Chaturvedi Parashar N et al (2020) Garcinol exhibits anti-neoplastic effects by targeting diverse oncogenic factors in tumor cells. Biomedicine 8(5):103
- Aggarwal V, Tuli HS, Tania M, Srivastava S, Ritzer EE, Pandey A et al (2020) Molecular mechanisms of action of epigallocatechin gallate in cancer: recent trends and advancement. Semin Cancer Biol 24:S1044-579X(20)30107-3
- Aggarwal V, Tuli HS, Thakral F, Singhal P, Aggarwal D, Srivastava S et al (2020) Molecular mechanisms of action of hesperidin in cancer: recent trends and advancements. Exp Biol Med (Maywood) 245(5):486–497
- 14. Aggarwal V, Tuli HS, Varol A, Thakral F, Yerer MB, Sak K et al (2019) Role of reactive oxygen species in cancer progression: molecular mechanisms and recent advancements. Biomol Ther 9(11):735
- 15. Lopes A, Vandermeulen G, Preat V (2019) Cancer DNA vaccines: current preclinical and clinical developments and future perspectives. J Exp Clin Cancer Res 38(1):146
- Guo C, Manjili MH, Subjeck JR, Sarkar D, Fisher PB, Wang XY (2013) Therapeutic cancer vaccines: past, present, and future. Adv Cancer Res 119:421–475
- Hollingsworth RE, Jansen K (2019) Turning the corner on therapeutic cancer vaccines. NPJ Vaccines 4:7
- 18. Exley C (2017) The safety of Cervarix? Lancet Infect Dis 17(1):19-20
- 19. Zhai L, Tumban E (2016) Gardasil-9: a global survey of projected efficacy. Antivir Res 130:101–109
- Splawn LM, Bailey CA, Medina JP, Cho JC (2018) Heplisav-B vaccination for the prevention of hepatitis B virus infection in adults in the United States. Drugs Today (Barc) 54(7):399–405
- 21. Mougel A, Terme M, Tanchot C (2019) Therapeutic cancer vaccine and combinations with Antiangiogenic therapies and immune checkpoint blockade. Front Immunol 10:467
- 22. Redelman-Sidi G, Glickman MS, Bochner BH (2014) The mechanism of action of BCG therapy for bladder cancer--a current perspective. Nat Rev Urol 11(3):153–162
- Handy CE, Antonarakis ES (2018) Sipuleucel-T for the treatment of prostate cancer: novel insights and future directions. Future Oncol 14(10):907–917
- 24. Gatti-Mays ME, Redman JM, Collins JM, Bilusic M (2017) Cancer vaccines: enhanced immunogenic modulation through therapeutic combinations. Hum Vaccin Immunother 13 (11):2561–2574
- 25. di Pietro A, Tosti G, Ferrucci PF, Testori A (2008) Oncophage: step to the future for vaccine therapy in melanoma. Expert Opin Biol Ther 8(12):1973–1984
- 26. Ryman JT, Meibohm B (2017) Pharmacokinetics of monoclonal antibodies. CPT Pharmacometrics Syst Pharmacol 6(9):576–588

- 27. Breedveld FC (2000) Therapeutic monoclonal antibodies. Lancet 355(9205):735-740
- Geng X, Kong X, Hu H, Chen J, Yang F, Liang H et al (2015) Research and development of therapeutic mAbs: an analysis based on pipeline projects. Hum Vaccin Immunother 11 (12):2769–2776
- Weiner LM, Surana R, Wang S (2010) Monoclonal antibodies: versatile platforms for cancer immunotherapy. Nat Rev Immunol 10(5):317–327
- 30. Kinder M, Greenplate AR, Strohl WR, Jordan RE, Brezski RJ (2015) An fc engineering approach that modulates antibody-dependent cytokine release without altering cell-killing functions. MAbs 7(3):494–504
- Coulson A, Levy A, Gossell-Williams M (2014) Monoclonal antibodies in cancer therapy: mechanisms, successes and limitations. West Indian Med J 63(6):650–654
- Longenecker G, Kulkarni AB (2009) Generation of gene knockout mice by ES cell microinjection. Curr Protoc Cell Biol. Chapter 19:Unit 19 4 4 1–36
- Scott AM, Allison JP, Wolchok JD (2012) Monoclonal antibodies in cancer therapy. Cancer Immun 12:14
- 34. Sgro C (1995) Side-effects of a monoclonal antibody, muromonab CD3/orthoclone OKT3: bibliographic review. Toxicology 105(1):23–29
- 35. Lander ES, Linton LM, Birren B, Nusbaum C, Zody MC, Baldwin J et al (2001) Initial sequencing and analysis of the human genome. Nature 409(6822):860–921
- 36. Liang F, Holt I, Pertea G, Karamycheva S, Salzberg SL, Quackenbush J (2000) Gene index analysis of the human genome estimates approximately 120,000 genes. Nat Genet 25 (2):239–240
- Matsubara K, Okubo K (1993) Identification of new genes by systematic analysis of cDNAs and database construction. Curr Opin Biotechnol 4(6):672–677
- Guttman M, Amit I, Garber M, French C, Lin MF, Feldser D et al (2009) Chromatin signature reveals over a thousand highly conserved large non-coding RNAs in mammals. Nature 458 (7235):223–227
- 39. Guttman M, Garber M, Levin JZ, Donaghey J, Robinson J, Adiconis X et al (2010) Ab initio reconstruction of cell type-specific transcriptomes in mouse reveals the conserved multiexonic structure of lincRNAs. Nat Biotechnol 28(5):503–510
- Marques AC, Ponting CP (2009) Catalogues of mammalian long noncoding RNAs: modest conservation and incompleteness. Genome Biol 10(11):R124
- Wang WT, Han C, Sun YM, Chen TQ, Chen YQ (2019) Noncoding RNAs in cancer therapy resistance and targeted drug development. J Hematol Oncol 12(1):55
- 42. Esteller M (2011) Non-coding RNAs in human disease. Nat Rev Genet 12(12):861-874
- Guttman M, Rinn JL (2012) Modular regulatory principles of large non-coding RNAs. Nature 482(7385):339–346
- 44. Matsui M, Corey DR (2017) Non-coding RNAs as drug targets. Nat Rev Drug Discov 16 (3):167–179
- 45. Yoon S, Rossi JJ (2018) Therapeutic potential of small activating RNAs (saRNAs) in human cancers. Curr Pharm Biotechnol 19(8):604–610
- 46. Bainschab A, Quehenberger F, Greinix HT, Krause R, Wolfler A, Sill H et al (2016) Infections in patients with acute myeloid leukemia treated with low-intensity therapeutic regimens: risk factors and efficacy of antibiotic prophylaxis. Leuk Res 42:47–51
- 47. Diesch J, Zwick A, Garz AK, Palau A, Buschbeck M, Gotze KS (2016) A clinical-molecular update on azanucleoside-based therapy for the treatment of hematologic cancers. Clin Epigenetics 8:71
- Corra F, Agnoletto C, Minotti L, Baldassari F, Volinia S (2018) The network of non-coding RNAs in cancer drug resistance. Front Oncol 8:327
- 49. Chi HC, Tsai CY, Tsai MM, Yeh CT, Lin KH (2017) Roles of long noncoding RNAs in recurrence and metastasis of radiotherapy-resistant cancer stem cells. Int J Mol Sci 18(9):1903
- 50. Mueller AK, Lindner K, Hummel R, Haier J, Watson DI, Hussey DJ (2016) MicroRNAs and their impact on radiotherapy for cancer. Radiat Res 185(6):668–677

- El Fatimy R, Subramanian S, Uhlmann EJ, Krichevsky AM (2017) Genome editing reveals glioblastoma addiction to MicroRNA-10b. Mol Ther 25(2):368–378
- 52. Gutschner T, Hammerle M, Eissmann M, Hsu J, Kim Y, Hung G et al (2013) The noncoding RNA MALAT1 is a critical regulator of the metastasis phenotype of lung cancer cells. Cancer Res 73(3):1180–1189
- 53. Chang RM, Xiao S, Lei X, Yang H, Fang F, Yang LY (2017) miRNA-487a promotes proliferation and metastasis in hepatocellular carcinoma. Clin Cancer Res 23(10):2593–2604
- 54. Iversen PL, Arora V, Acker AJ, Mason DH, Devi GR (2003) Efficacy of antisense morpholino oligomer targeted to c-myc in prostate cancer xenograft murine model and a phase I safety study in humans. Clin Cancer Res 9(7):2510–2519
- 55. Sekhon HS, London CA, Sekhon M, Iversen PL, Devi GR (2008) C-MYC antisense phosphorodiamidate morpholino oligomer inhibits lung metastasis in a murine tumor model. Lung Cancer 60(3):347–354
- Wang K, Kievit FM, Zhang M (2016) Nanoparticles for cancer gene therapy: recent advances, challenges, and strategies. Pharmacol Res 114:56–66
- 57. Zhou Z, Liu X, Zhu D, Wang Y, Zhang Z, Zhou X et al (2017) Nonviral cancer gene therapy: delivery cascade and vector nanoproperty integration. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 115:115–154
- El-Aneed A (2004) An overview of current delivery systems in cancer gene therapy. J Control Release 94(1):1–14
- 59. Breyer B, Jiang W, Cheng H, Zhou L, Paul R, Feng T et al (2001) Adenoviral vector-mediated gene transfer for human gene therapy. Curr Gene Ther 1(2):149–162
- 60. Bertram JS (2000) The molecular biology of cancer. Mol Asp Med 21(6):167-223
- Kirn D, Niculescu-Duvaz I, Hallden G, Springer CJ (2002) The emerging fields of suicide gene therapy and virotherapy. Trends Mol Med 8(4 Suppl):S68–S73
- 62. Mullen CA (1994) Metabolic suicide genes in gene therapy. Pharmacol Ther 63(2):199-207
- 63. Barajas M, Mazzolini G, Genove G, Bilbao R, Narvaiza I, Schmitz V et al (2001) Gene therapy of orthotopic hepatocellular carcinoma in rats using adenovirus coding for interleukin 12. Hepatology 33(1):52–61
- 64. Shi F, Rakhmilevich AL, Heise CP, Oshikawa K, Sondel PM, Yang NS et al (2002) Intratumoral injection of interleukin-12 plasmid DNA, either naked or in complex with cationic lipid, results in similar tumor regression in a murine model. Mol Cancer Ther 1 (11):949–957
- 65. Hanke P, Serwe M, Dombrowski F, Sauerbruch T, Caselmann WH (2002) DNA vaccination with AFP-encoding plasmid DNA prevents growth of subcutaneous AFP-expressing tumors and does not interfere with liver regeneration in mice. Cancer Gene Ther 9(4):346–355
- 66. Conry RM, White SA, Fultz PN, Khazaeli M, Strong TV, Allen KO et al (1998) Polynucleotide immunization of nonhuman primates against carcinoembryonic antigen. Clin Cancer Res 4(11):2903–2912
- Walther W, Stein U, Fichtner I, Voss C, Schmidt T, Schleef M et al (2002) Intratumoral low-volume jet-injection for efficient nonviral gene transfer. Mol Biotechnol 21(2):105–115
- Cusack JC Jr, Tanabe KK (2002) Introduction to cancer gene therapy. Surg Oncol Clin N Am 11(3):497–519
- 69. Banas K, Rivera-Torres N, Bialk P, Yoo BC, Kmiec EB (2020) Kinetics of nuclear uptake and site-specific DNA cleavage during CRISPR-directed gene editing in solid tumor cells. Mol Cancer Res 18(6):891–902
- Lee H, Yoon DE, Kim K (2020) Genome editing methods in animal models. Anim Cells Syst (Seoul) 24(1):8–16
- Canalis E, Yu J, Schilling L, Yee SP, Zanotti S (2018) The lateral meningocele syndrome mutation causes marked osteopenia in mice. J Biol Chem 293(36):14165–14177
- 72. Duan X, Liu J, Zheng X, Wang Z, Zhang Y, Hao Y et al (2016) Deficiency of ATP6V1H causes bone loss by inhibiting bone resorption and bone formation through the TGF-beta1 pathway. Theranostics 6(12):2183–2195

- 73. Yao G, Feng H, Cai Y, Qi W, Kong K (2007) Characterization of vacuolar-ATPase and selective inhibition of vacuolar-H(+)-ATPase in osteoclasts. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 357(4):821–827
- 74. Zhang Y, Huang H, Zhao G, Yokoyama T, Vega H, Huang Y et al (2017) ATP6V1H deficiency impairs bone development through activation of MMP9 and MMP13. PLoS Genet 13(2):e1006481
- Platt RJ, Chen S, Zhou Y, Yim MJ, Swiech L, Kempton HR et al (2014) CRISPR-Cas9 knockin mice for genome editing and cancer modeling. Cell 159(2):440–455
- 76. Kondo S, Kubota S, Shimo T, Nishida T, Yosimichi G, Eguchi T et al (2002) Connective tissue growth factor increased by hypoxia may initiate angiogenesis in collaboration with matrix metalloproteinases. Carcinogenesis 23(5):769–776
- 77. Okusha Y, Eguchi T, Tran MT, Sogawa C, Yoshida K, Itagaki M et al (2020) Extracellular vesicles enriched with moonlighting metalloproteinase are highly transmissive, pro-tumorigenic, and trans-activates cellular communication network factor (CCN2/CTGF): CRISPR against cancer. Cancers (Basel) 12(4):881
- Wang XJ, Sun Z, Villeneuve NF, Zhang S, Zhao F, Li Y et al (2008) Nrf2 enhances resistance of cancer cells to chemotherapeutic drugs, the dark side of Nrf2. Carcinogenesis 29 (6):1235–1243
- Morris SA, Farrell D, Grodzinski P (2014) Nanotechnologies in cancer treatment and diagnosis. J Natl Compr Cancer Netw 12(12):1727–1733
- Crawford J, Dale DC, Lyman GH (2004) Chemotherapy-induced neutropenia: risks, consequences, and new directions for its management. Cancer 100(2):228–237
- Gale RP (1985) Antineoplastic chemotherapy myelosuppression: mechanisms and new approaches. Exp Hematol 13(Suppl 16):3–7
- Gharib MI, Burnett AK (2002) Chemotherapy-induced cardiotoxicity: current practice and prospects of prophylaxis. Eur J Heart Fail 4(3):235–242
- 83. Hanahan D, Weinberg RA (2000) The hallmarks of cancer. Cell 100(1):57-70
- Baguley BC (2010) Multiple drug resistance mechanisms in cancer. Mol Biotechnol 46 (3):308–316
- Perez-Herrero E, Fernandez-Medarde A (2015) Advanced targeted therapies in cancer: drug nanocarriers, the future of chemotherapy. Eur J Pharm Biopharm 93:52–79
- 86. Gmeiner WH, Ghosh S (2015) Nanotechnology for cancer treatment. Nanotechnol Rev 3 (2):111–122
- Barenholz Y (2012) Doxil(R)--the first FDA-approved nano-drug: lessons learned. J Control Release 160(2):117–134
- Clark AJ, Wiley DT, Zuckerman JE, Webster P, Chao J, Lin J et al (2016) CRLX101 nanoparticles localize in human tumors and not in adjacent, nonneoplastic tissue after intravenous dosing. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 113(14):3850–3854
- 89. Cui J, Richardson JJ, Bjornmalm M, Faria M, Caruso F (2016) Nanoengineered templated polymer particles: navigating the biological realm. Acc Chem Res 49(6):1139–1148
- Fang RH, Jiang Y, Fang JC, Zhang L (2017) Cell membrane-derived nanomaterials for biomedical applications. Biomaterials 128:69–83
- Richardson JJ, Bjornmalm M, Caruso F (2015) Multilayer assembly. Technology-driven layer-by-layer assembly of nanofilms. Science 348(6233):aaa2491
- 92. Yang X, Yang M, Pang B, Vara M, Xia Y (2015) Gold nanomaterials at work in biomedicine. Chem Rev 115(19):10410–10488
- Shi J, Kantoff PW, Wooster R, Farokhzad OC (2017) Cancer nanomedicine: progress, challenges and opportunities. Nat Rev Cancer 17(1):20–37
- 94. Balasubramanian V, Liu Z, Hirvonen J, Santos HA (2018) Bridging the knowledge of different worlds to understand the big picture of cancer nanomedicines. Adv Healthc Mater 7(1). https:// doi.org/10.1002/adhm.201700432
- Stylianopoulos T, Jain RK (2015) Design considerations for nanotherapeutics in oncology. Nanomedicine 11(8):1893–1907

- 96. Northfelt DW, Dezube BJ, Thommes JA, Miller BJ, Fischl MA, Friedman-Kien A et al (1998) Pegylated-liposomal doxorubicin versus doxorubicin, bleomycin, and vincristine in the treatment of AIDS-related Kaposi's sarcoma: results of a randomized phase III clinical trial. J Clin Oncol 16(7):2445–2451
- 97. Nie S, Xing Y, Kim GJ, Simons JW (2007) Nanotechnology applications in cancer. Annu Rev Biomed Eng 9:257–288
- 98. Takeda M, Tada H, Higuchi H, Kobayashi Y, Kobayashi M, Sakurai Y et al (2008) In vivo single molecular imaging and sentinel node navigation by nanotechnology for molecular targeting drug-delivery systems and tailor-made medicine. Breast Cancer 15(2):145–152
- 99. Chaturvedi VK, Singh A, Singh VK, Singh MP (2019) Cancer nanotechnology: a new revolution for cancer diagnosis and therapy. Curr Drug Metab 20(6):416–429
- Prabhu P, Patravale V (2012) The upcoming field of theranostic nanomedicine: an overview. J Biomed Nanotechnol 8(6):859–882
- 101. Ferrari M (2005) Cancer nanotechnology: opportunities and challenges. Nat Rev Cancer 5 (3):161–171
- 102. Singhal S, Nie S, Wang MD (2010) Nanotechnology applications in surgical oncology. Annu Rev Med 61:359–373
- Bae KH, Chung HJ, Park TG (2011) Nanomaterials for cancer therapy and imaging. Mol Cells 31(4):295–302
- 104. Melancon MP, Stafford RJ, Li C (2012) Challenges to effective cancer nanotheranostics. J Control Release 164(2):177–182